

ABOUT Make Every Woman Count: Founded in December 2010 two months after the launch of the African Women's Decade, Make Every Woman Count is an African woman led-organisation, which serves as a mobilizing, networking, information, advocacy and training platform for African women by building their leadership capacities to influence policy and decision making.

Our mission is to strengthen the voice and impact of African women's rights organisations, feminists, CSOs and activists through the use of information and communication technologies to facilitate and coordinate the sharing of experiences, ideas, information, and strategies to promote African women and girls rights.

The objectives of MEWC are to:

- Serve as a comprehensive source of information, research findings and resources, institutions, developments and events on women's rights in Africa;
- Track and report on progress African countries are making in the area of women's human rights, gender equality and women's empowerment;
- Facilitate periodic report identification of good practice and constraints, as well as strengthen networking and sharing of information in the area of gender mainstreaming;
- Provide a regional perspective on the status of women in Africa;
- Provide a database for African women's organisations, grassroots, researchers and activists and various stakeholders to access country-specific or sub regional data regarding women's human rights, gender equality and women's empowerment;

We aim to achieve these objectives through the following approach:

- > **Information:** Offering information, resources and guidance to women's organisations, grassroots movements and activists working on the ground to empower women and girls.
- Knowledge sharing: Providing African women with a platform for sharing ideas, learning and creating linkages to build up leaders in African society.
- **Participation:** Monitoring the participation of women in national and local politics.
- > Accountability: Producing an annual report as an audit of the status and condition of women in each African country.
- Capacity building: Providing training and skills development to increase women's awareness of their legal status and democracy concepts as well as their leadership, entrepreneurship and communication skills.

Emil: info@makeeverywomancount.org
Website: www.MakeEveryWomanCount.org
MEWC is a UK Registered Charity no 1144255

African Women's Decade: 2014 Annual Review Copyright: Make Every Woman Count, 2014 Front Cover Photo: UN Photo

Produced and Published by Make Every Woman Count http://www.MakeEveryWomanCount.org Copyright ©2014 Make Every Woman Count

All rights reserved. Redistribution of the material presented in this work is encouraged by the publisher, provided the original text is not altered, that the original source is properly and fully acknowledged and that the objective of redistribution is not for commercial gain. Please contact the publisher if you wish to reproduce, redistribute or transmit, in any form or by any means, this work or any portion thereof.

Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT4
FINANCIAL SUPPORT4
FOREWORD5
OBJECTIVES OF THE REPORT5
CHALLENGES6
2014 Highlights9
ANGOLA
CAMEROON15
CENTRAL AFRICAN REPUBLIC
CHAD17
REPUBLIC OF CONGO-BRAZZAVILLE
DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF CONGO
EQUATORIAL GUINEA
GABON
SAO TOME AND PRINCIPE: 20
COMOROS25
BURUNDI25
DJIBOUTI
ERITREA
ETHIOPIA29
KENYA30
MALAWI
MADAGASCAR
MAURITIUS36
MOZAMBIQUE
RWANDA39
SEYCHELLES40
SOMALIA
TANZANIA
ZAMBIA45
ZIMBABWE
ALGERIA50
EGYPT51
LIBYA
MOROCCO 54

SOUTH SUDAN5	55
SUDAN5	56
TUNISIA5	57
BOTSWANA6	j 2
LESOTHO6	5 5
NAMIBIA6	8
SOUTH AFRICA	71
SWAZILAND7	74
BURKINA FASO7	79
BENIN8	so
CAPE VERDE 8	31
CÔTE D'IVOIRE8	33
GAMBIA8	3 5
GHANA 8	37
GUINEA8	39
GUINEA BISSAU	91
LIBERIA9)2
MALI9)3
NIGER9)6
NIGERIA9) 7
SENEGAL9)9
SIERRA LEONE	00

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Make Every Woman Count is grateful to all the volunteers, interns and supporters who have contributed to the realisation of this report.

This report was made possible thanks to the hard work of MEWC team leaders and our wonderful team of volunteers and interns: Lisa Eriksson, Emily Elizabeth-Anne Meyer, Mayme Audra Lefurgey, Vibeke Thomsen, Tandi Pilani, Victoria Le Douarin, Nancy Pappas, Fatoumata Diallo, Helen Walker, Mama Guirassy Surbhi Mahajan, Paroma Ray, Elizabeth Resor, Maria Holmblad, Kristin Gallagher, Rita Mutyaba, Michelle Roseborough, Madeleine Green, and Marie-Lyse Numuhoza

Make Every Woman Count wish to specially thank Barbara Steward for her wonderful contribution and inputs to this publication.

FINANCIAL SUPPORT

We also wish to thank OXFAM for the financial support received for the publication of the 2014 African Women's Decade report.



FOREWORD

Inspired by the launch of the African Women's Decade (AWD) in 2010 and by the Beijing Platform for Action, an outcome of the 1995 Fourth United Nations World Conference on Women, which recommended the creation of mechanisms to monitor gender equality and the advancement of women, MEWC's Annual Review of the AWD evaluates the progress, or lack thereof, being made to include and promote the rights of women at country, regional, and Pan-African levels.

The main goal of the AWD is to enhance the implementation of African Union countries' commitments related to gender equality and women's empowerment and to support activities resulting in tangible positive change for African women at all levels.

The decade emphasizes a grassroots, approach to development and leaders have encouraged women and those that advocate for them to take ownership of the decade and seize it as an opportunity for sharing effective strategies. In spite of these laudable goals, MEWC identified an information vacuum following the initial launch of the AWD and could not find any evidence that progress, or lack thereof, towards the decade's goals was going to be assessed systematically.

Concerned that the critical issues confronting African women were quickly returning to the shadows, MEWC embraced the principles of the AWD and stepped up to the challenge of tracking results and demanding that long overdue attention to gender parity in Africa not become derailed.

This is achieved by presenting each country on the continent with a background and a presentation of progress and developments made within different areas during each year of the African Women's Decade 2013.

We evaluated each of the levels around our central gender issues: Women, Peace and Security; Violence Against Women; Political Participation and Leadership; Economic Empowerment; Education; HIV/AIDS and Reproductive Health.

The report is divided into sections according to regional visions of the African continent, and then reports on each country are presented individually.

Countries are classified by regions are based on the United Nations country grouping¹.

OBJECTIVES OF THE REPORT

The objective of MEWC's AWD Monitoring program is to hold African governments accountable to the commitments they made to gender equity in policy decisions in the context of the African Union's African Women's Decade.

In order to fulfil this objective, MEWC publishes a report during each year of the AWD that summarizes that status of women in each country in Africa and the progress, or lack thereof, which governments made towards the goals of the AWD during that year.

The reports have been publicized as a credible resource by various women's organisations and they have been use to lobby Governments to do more in regard to women's empowerment.

MEWC aims to publish an annual report throughout the 10-year duration of the African Women's Decade to provide an overview of status of women's rights in Africa. It is important to keep track of countries progress with regards to gender equality in Africa for several reasons:

a) To monitor progress being made in the continent in general and in each country over the period of the Decade

- b) To offer evidence of best practice of enhancing gender equality and the human rights of women
- c) It is a way of monitoring progress achieved on the continent and will thus function as a resource for accessing developments throughout the decade.
- *d)* Furthermore, the report can function as an incentive for countries to improve their efforts in the areas of gender equality and the human rights of women.

CHALLENGES

As an organisation with limited access to financial resources, monitoring all the 55 African countries is difficult and time-consuming. With limited access to resources or field representatives, we rely on UN, local news reports, World Bank, NGOs, International Institutions and individual country to gather information.

With diligent research, we were able to report what has been happening on the continent in 2014 in relation to women's issues. However our accuracy and precision with data would benefit from access to better resources, more time and full-time staff researchers and writers.

- □ Lack of funding: This has been a key challenge in the realisation of this report
- □ Limited Access to information, data, resources
- □ Limited access to resources or field representatives

INTRODUCTION

Almost 20 years ago, in September 1995, thousands of people gathered in Beijing for the Fourth World Conference on Women. From the conference, 189 countries adopted a landmark roadmap "The Beijing Platform for Action", which was considered as a major achievement to advancing women's rights and to put women's rights and gender equality on governments agenda.

Ahead of the commemoration of the 20th anniversary of the Beijing conference, UN WOMEN launched a major campaign in 2014 around the world to raise awareness on the challenges that remain for achieving gender equality. African women's rights organisations and activists gathered in Addis-Ababa, Ethiopia from 14-16th November 2014 to raise awareness on the challenges that remain for achieving gender equality and to lobby and push African governments to uphold National and International Law and policies to make gender equality a reality.

2014 was also marked by the Ebola outbreak in West Africa, which has had a disproportionate impact on women, as 75% of Ebola deaths have been women². As health centres focus on the Ebola outbreak, expectant mothers are deprived of access to skilled birth attendants³, and due to the stigma attached to Ebola, mothers are fearful of going to clinics or hospitals for prenatal check-ups.⁴ Because Ebola is spread through bodily fluids, midwives and birth attendants are fearful and some are refusing to help deliver babies.⁵ As a result, there is concern in the global public health community that maternal mortality rates, which were slowly decreasing in in the region, will rise sharply.⁶

Four years since the launch of the African Women's Decade 2010-2020, African Women's rights activists and organisations have a lot to be proud of. Thanks to their efforts, there have been some important strides in terms of legislation, education, and the presence of women in decision-making across the continent.

In recent years, many African women have been making their way into leadership positions: in January 2014, Catherine Samba-Panza became CAR's first female head of state when she became interim President, making her the 3rd African woman head of State. On October 26 2014, Tunisia held Legislative elections with women making up just over half of registered voters, and 47% of the candidates running for office⁷.

The year 2014 was a significant year in terms of legislation changes for institutional support to facilitate healing and justice for women survivors of sexual violence. On the 1st of February 2014, Algeria adopted an executive decree recognising women who have been raped during the "dark decade" as victims of terrorism. In addition, in April 2014, the Uganda's parliament passes a resolution that acknowledges for the first time the need to provide gender-sensitive reparations to the women and men who suffered at the hands of the Lord's Resistance Army during the 20-year insurgency in Northern Uganda, including crimes of sexual and gender-based violence.

The Moroccan Parliament also addressed violence against women with an important vote in January, amending a law that allowed rapists to marry their victims. ¹⁰ Prior to this amendment, a rapist could avoid prosecution by marrying their victim, with the consent of the family if the girl was under age. ¹¹ The move comes two years after 16-year-old Amina al-Filali committed suicide for being forced to marry her alleged rapist to uphold her family's honour.

Further, In June 2014, Egypt passed a law that criminalised sexual harassment, with offenders immediately being condemned following the amendment.¹²¹³

While access to reproductive health remains one of the biggest challenges for most African countries, The Republic of Congo-Brazzaville has made great improvements to maternal mortality, with a 50% decrease of women dying during childbirth over the last decade. It is one of the few African countries on track to meet its target for maternal mortality under the 2015 Millennium Development Goals.¹⁴

Although peace and security issues remain male-dominated in Algeria, the National Army now counts more women in decision-making positions. On the $3^{\rm rd}$ of July 2014, the National Army nominated 3 female generals, making four women generals in total this year, and history in the Arab world. ¹⁵

Over the past decade, the continent has taken many decisions to *guarantee the rights of women and girls*; the African Union has played a great role in this shift. The AU has demonstrated its commitment to gender equality by adopting important decisions which form the basis of the AU Gender architecture such as the Constitutive Act, AU Protocol on Women's Rights, Solemn Declaration on Gender Equality in Africa, Africa Women's Decade, and the Fund for African Women. All these decisions have created a favourable environment for women's empowerment; however, these instruments must be implemented at national and regional level if we are to see positive changes in the life of African women.

The year 2014 was once again marked by a renew commitment from the AU by adopting "Women's Empowerment Year and Africa's Development for the Concretization of Agenda 2063" as the theme for its 24th Summit in January 2015.

While many African countries have made significant strides in reducing gender inequality, engrained social norms that promote discrimination against women are still very much present. Poverty and traditional customs seem to be the main barriers to overcome in order to see the condition of women improve throughout the continent. There is still a lot of work ahead with regards to policy implementation, women in decision-making positions, education, health and human rights.

Political commitment is key to ensuring women enjoy greater rights. We must ensure that we have a strong system of accountability in place to make sure that African governments turn their commitments into concrete actions. In order to move forward, we need to acknowledge the importance of accountability and resources to build a framework and create actual implementation of the national, regional and international laws and policies that advance women's rights and gender equality.

Rainatou Sow Executive Director, Make Every Woman Count

2014 Highlights

Below are some of the highlights of the 2014 report. To find out more about each country, and for reference, please go to the specific country profile.

Education

- Seychelles is the only country in Africa that has fully achieved education FOR ALL with a literacy rate of 94%.
- Ethiopia enrolment for girls in primary education has increased to 83%
- Swaziland has enacted a Free Primary Education Act, which is meant to ensure that all children will have access to and be able to complete primary schooling, with statistics revealing a 97% enrolment rate.
- According to UNESCO, the female adult literacy in **Egypt** will reach 65.6% in 2015. Illiteracy affects 37% of Moroccan women overall and 55% of women don't have access to basic education in rural area.
- Almost 80% of South Sudanese are illiterate; a majority of these are women.
- ☑ In **Swaziland** 86% of girls are enrolled in primary education versus 84% of boys.
- ca 73% of girls living in urban areas in the **Republic of Congo-Brazzaville** have now completed primary education.
- ca Sao Tome and Principe is one of the countries on track to meet MDG2 for attaining universal primary education by 2015. The adult literacy rate remains 93% for men and 86% for women.

Economic Empowerment

- Seychelles There is no officially sanctioned discrimination in employment, and women are well represented in business.
- © Ethiopia's rank in the 2014 Gender Gap Index for Economic Participation and Opportunity has slipped from 2013, with the country ranking 103rd versus 93rd in 2013, but its score has seen some improvement
- ca In **Algeria** 16.3% of women are enrolled in workforce. Women represent 19.5% of the total labour
 - In **Egypt** unemployment rate is higher for women (25%) than men (9%) while the rise of the female labour force participation rate would raise the GDP by 34%. Only 43% of women have an official employment in Libya.
- No more are also more affected by unemployment.
- Tunisian women face difficulties in finding employment, statistics points out that only about 26% of women (74% of men) were active on the labour market.
- Remale unemployment in **Botswana** is at an estimated 20% for 2013/14.
- In **Lesotho** women's occupational pattern is relatively more spread across subsistence agricultural farming (26.9%) textile manufacturing (22.9% from 9.5% in 1995), government employment (46.2%), and in household activities.
- □ In **South Africa**, an estimated 38% of businesses are owned by women.
- **Gambian** women constitute 78% of the economically active population involved in agriculture compared to just 57% of men and that women are responsible for 40% of total agricultural production.
- According to the World Bank, 81% of **Togolese** women are classed as economically active

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

- Seychelles The prevalence of HIV/AIDS is among the lowest in Africa
- In Ethiopia, 1 in 67 women die due to pregnancy, whereas the figure was one in 24 in 2000.
- Swaziland has the highest rate of HIV/AIDS in the world, with a prevalence of 27.4% in the 15 to 49-age range, according to 2013 figures.
- Lesotho's HIV and AIDS prevalence rate among adults aged 15 to 59 remains high at 22.9%. There are 190 000 women aged 15 and older living with HIV.

- Namibia has one of the highest HIV prevalence rates in the world, and women account for 53% of all reported new HIV cases. There are 250 000 people living with HIV in Namibia. Of those, 130 000 are women aged 15 and up.
- Approximately one-fifth of **South African** women in their reproductive ages are HIV positive. For adults aged 15–49 years, an estimated 16.8% of the population is HIV positive.
- calconcerns are raised on the fact that state-provided abortions are still unavailable in 11 cities in **Tunisia**.
- Over 95% of HIV positive pregnant women have access Prevention of Mother to Child Transmission (PMTCT) programmes in **Botswana**, allowing for a reduction in mother to child HIV transmission.
- It seems that maternal mortality rates have increased from the previous year, even though **Swaziland** reports that 79% of women between ages 15 and 49 made a minimum of four visits to ante-natal clinics during their pregnancy.
- A national campaign vaccinating girls between 9 to 13 years against cervical cancer was carried out in **Cameroon** in February 2014.
- As of March 2014, 80% of health infrastructure has 'effectively collapsed' in the midst of ongoing violence and conflict in the **CAR**.
- 50% decrease of women dying during childbirth in **Congo**. But access to health care, especially for those affected by HIV/AIDS remains a serious concern.
- Nigeria continues to be ranked as the second worst country in the world for maternal mortality and under-five deaths, as each day 2,300 under-five year olds and 145 women at childbearing age die

Violence Against Women

- ca In April 2014, the **Uganda**'s parliament passes a resolution that acknowledges for the first time the need to provide gender-sensitive reparations to the women and men who suffered at the hands of the Lord's Resistance Army during the 20-year insurgency in northern Uganda, including crimes of sexual and gender-based violence
- In Ethiopia, 74% of women aged 15 to 49 have experienced female genital mutilation
- Algeria has recently adopted an executive decree recognising women who have been raped during the "dark decade" as victims of terrorism. 10 000 women or more will receive a monthly compensation from 16000 Algerian Dinar up to 35000 Algerian Dinar.
- Regypt has launched this year the first prosecution addressing female genital mutilation after a 13 years old girl died in June 2013.
- Violence against Women in all its forms is constantly present in **Sudan**. In October reportedly 200 women were mass raped.
- "According to LMPS [Lesotho Mounted Police Service] Annual Crime Report, sexual offences reported from 2009 to 2014 range from 1500 to 1650 per year. Out of the reported cases about one-third of the total, get taken to court in **Lesotho**.
- Over 40% of adolescent girls in Cameroon have reported to experience physical violence. Still no legal provisions in place that criminalise female genital mutilation and breast ironing.
- Over 1,100 reported cases of sexual violence in the first month of 2014 alone in the CAR.
- color Congo developed a national action plan for 2013-2017 to address gender-based violence. Refugees and migrants continue to remain vulnerable.
- Sexual violence against women in DRC remains a grave issue where vast majority of accused still go unprosecuted. Recently, a new post, Presidential Advisor on Conflictrelated Sexual Violence and Child Recruitment, has been created to help tackle VAW (violence against women).
- Niger has the highest percentage of child marriage in the world :one in three girls is married before she turns 15
- A recent survey by Women's Aid Collective, which assessed rates of torture throughout the country, noted that rape and sexual assaults are the most common forms of torture experience by **Nigerian** women, with 64.4% of women stating they had either been raped or sexually assaulted
- Approximately 6% of **Gabonese** girls are married by the age of 15, and 22% by the ages of 18. Trafficking is another serious issue.

Women's Political Participation

- With 43.8% of Parliamentary seats, The **Seychelles** has one of the highest percentages of women in parliament in the world.
- > The first woman to lead a political party in the Arab world, Louisa Hanoun received 1.37% of votes (more than 140.000 votes), which put her in fourth position among the six candidates during this year's presidential elections in **Algeria**.
- > In **Egypt**, 4 women have been nominated in the new cabinet in March. Therefore, women make up 12% of the new cabinet while they were 16% in the former cabinet.
- > The first woman has been elected to serve as head of a major **Egyptian** political party: Hala Shukrallah was elected leader of Egypt's Dostour in February 2014.
- > During **Libya**'s Parliamentary elections 32 of the 200 seats were reserved for women and there were 149 female candidates.
- ➤ **South Sudanese** women hold 93 seats out of 382 parliament's seats. They represent 26.5% of the Lower House and 10% of the Upper House.
- > On October 26 2014, **Tunisia** held Legislative election, the second in history. 50.5% of the registered voters are women, and 47% of the candidates running for the elections are women, while only 12% placed as head of the lists.
- > Catherine Samba-Panza became **CAR**'s first female head of state when she became interim President in January 2014.
- > Female representation in the National Assembly in Congo remains steady at seven 7%.
- At 8%, female representation remains low in the **DRC** National Assembly.
- A referendum was sought in April 2014 on the longstanding debate over the 30% women's participation quota in **Liberia**.
- > In May 2014, Laila Maryam Mint Moulaye Idriss presented her candidacy for the presidential elections, only the second woman in **Mauritania**'s history to do so
- Following the elections in **South Africa**, out of the ten seats in parliament, only two seats (21%) are held by women. This is a 1% decline from 2009, and a 14% decline from 2004. The decline also extends to the provincial level, down from 35% in 2009 to 20% women in 2014.

Women Peace and Security

- A 2014 Security Council study on **Angola** reports on various capacity-building activities, including training for relevant state actors, which may have contributed to a reported reduction in incidents of sexual violence.
- > The **Great Lakes** Women's Platform was launched in DRC in January 2014 by UN Special Envoy of the Secretary General to the Great Lakes region, Mary Robinson
- On June 2, 2014 **Gambia** launched its first national action plan to implement the United National Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1325 on Women, Peace and Security.

CENTRAL AFRICA REGION

The majority of the countries in Central Africa have not yet adopted a National Action Plan (NAP), which would implement the provisions included in the UNSCR 1325. Although all Central African countries have ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, there is a lack of enforcement capabilities, in addition to weak anti-discrimination legislation. Essentially, this means that CEDAW has less impact on women's rights than traditional and customary law within Central Africa. In addition, although the Maputo Protocol has been signed by all States, it has not been ratified by many of them, limiting its enforcement capabilities.

Access to education varies greatly between countries within Central Africa. Information is limited in

some countries such as Angola and Chad, but is readily available in others. Both Equatorial Guinea and Sao Tome Principe have very high literacy levels, with adults at 94.2% for the former (the highest literacy rate in Sub-Saharan Africa), and 86% for women for the latter. Sao Tome and Principe is one of the few African countries that are on target to meet its Millennium Development Goal for attaining primary education by 2015. The country also has relatively low disparities for literacy



Congolese Women Welcome Deputy High Commissioner for Human Rights - UN Photo

rates between females and males. Projects have been launched to promote education for girls, such as in Equatorial Guinea, where an initiative began in 2006, which aimed at improving attitudes towards girls' education by increasing access to schools, as well as community sensitisation. In contrast, access to education in the Central Africa Republic has been severely damaged this year, due to school closures from December 2013 to March 2014, which increased the gender inequalities in literacy rates.

Access to reproductive health care and preventing and treating HIV/ AIDS remain some the biggest challenges for Central Africa. The Republic of Congo-Brazzaville has made great improvements to maternal mortality, with a 50% decrease of women dying during childbirth in Congo over the last decade. It is one of the few African countries on track to meet its target for maternal mortality under the 2015 Millennium Development Goals. In contrast, in the DRC early pregnancy remains a major health concern, with an average of 25% of women aged 20-24 having given birth before the age of 19. One of the major problems with assessing progress in this area, is the lack of available data and statistics from the different countries.

The political participation of women varies greatly between countries; whereas the Republic of Congo-Brazzaville implemented a quota specifying the numbers of women required in elections, Angolan MP Caroline Elias failed to proactively emphasize the need maintain and grow the political participation of women. However, some countries have seen positive trends emerge in women's political participation, such as Equatorial Guinea, where 22% of the lower or single houses are now occupied by women.¹⁷

A general lack of National Action Plans has made protecting the peace and security of women problematic throughout the region. Whilst the Central African Republic adopted a NAP in 2013, and the Democratic Republic of Congo adopted theirs in 2010, no other country has a NAP in place. Reports have also found that the enforcement of the National Action Plan in the Democratic Republic of Congo has been problematic, and varies widely depending on the province in which it is being applied.¹⁸

Sexual violence, domestic violence, and violence against women are prevalent throughout Central Africa, with it occurring in refugee camps, general society and within the family home. Regardless of the political environment, women are subject to verbal, psychological, and physical abuse. Dating as far back as 2004, Equatorial Guinea has been made to curb violence against women; however 10 years later, there has been little progress and with inconclusive results. Worryingly, the perpetrators of violence also include authority figures, including Government Officials and Police, as seen in the Republic of Congo-Brazzaville, where female migrants have reportedly faced violence from the police during deportation back to the Democratic Republic of Congo. Domestic violence also remains such a prevalent issue due to traditions and cultural practices that perpetuate the discrimination and stigmatization of women, as seen in Sao Tome and Principe. Providence against women are prevalent throughout Central Africa, with inconclusive results.

Women continue to face barriers in economic empowerment and economic equality. Some countries, such as the Republic of Congo-Brazzaville have shown progress in promoting women's economics, where the Minister promoted women and girls in science and technology fields,²¹ the creation of professional associations for female medical practitioners,²² and the creation of development projects for women in rural areas.²³ In contrast, the DRC has a significant body of national legislation that discriminates against women, including, for example, the Family Code, the Labour Code and the Penal Code, despite changes being discussed for many years.

ANGOLA

Devastated by years of civil war, Angola is one of the most politically and economically fragile states. It signed and ratified both the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) and the Maputo Protocol. However, it has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325. *Gender-Based Violence*

In March 2014, the Secretary of State for Family and Women Promotion urged civil society and other stakeholders to engage and strengthen the commitment to tackle gender-based violence. ²⁴ Similarly, at the 9th meeting of the parliamentary Women Group of the Inter-Parliamentary Union, also held in March, women ministers insisted that more needed to be done to ensure gender equality.

Since 2011, the country has taken small steps to ensure equality and combat violence against women. This is most visible in the Law against Domestic Violence, the Integrated Gender Indicators Systems, and the creating of the National Department for the Prevention of Violence against Women and Children (2012).²⁵

Women's Political Participation

Efforts and campaigns from the outside have been organized to encourage and promote women's voices. Norwegian People's Aid reported an increase in female voters and 38% women in parliament prior to 2012 elections.²⁶

As far as women's representation in government and influence in other decision-making bodies is concerned, Angolan MP Caroline Elias mentioned the 'acceptable percentage of women in political positions' has been achieved. ²⁷ However, she did not proactively emphasize the need maintain and grow the political participation of women.

Women, Peace and Security

Without a national action plan and only a brief UN Peacekeeping mandate in the country (between 1997 and 1999), Angolan women's experiences during conflict remain largely ignored. A recent Security Council Report highlights several concerns that need attention, in particular sexual violence and lack of access to justice for survivors in post-conflict situations.²⁸

Economic Empowerment

Women remain economically vulnerable in the face of perpetual inequality. There have been calls for more initiatives and interventions, but no concrete steps have been reported. At the 10th National Meeting of Businesswomen, the Governor of the South-West Province of Namibe, Rui Falcao, stressed the need for

women's commitment and participation for effective economic development. ²⁹ At a practical level, the Municipal Director of Family and Women Promotion department, Paula Loureiro stated that providing technical professional training will help support rural women.³⁰

This is just a suggestion and with time limitations it might be best to ignore it this year and add it to next year's report. You could however add a summarising indicating if, or how the country has improved or declined in terms of women's rights and empowerment. Eg While the post war economy government has had problems implementing greater female empowerment, there does appear to be a growing awareness and will to change policy and practice within Angola

CAMEROON

Cameroon ratified the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in August 1994 and the optional protocol.³¹ The Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa (Maputo Protocol) was signed in July 2006 but has not been ratified.³² The country has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325.³³ The current family code discriminates against women and girls on several points, in particular by stating that girls can legally marry at the age of 15 unlike boys who can only marry at the age of 18. Furthermore, customary laws are persistent and, to a large extent, discriminate against women.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

In February 2014, Cameroon hosted the 6th Africa Conference on Sexual Health and Rights (ACSHR) on the theme "Eliminating Women and Girls Sexual and Reproductive Health Vulnerabilities in Africa". The government was represented together with different civil society organisations from across the continent.³⁴ This year, the theme focused on sexual and reproductive health and rights.

The Ministry of Public Health, together with the Global Alliance of Vaccines and Immunization, carried out a national campaign vaccinating girls between 9 to 13 years against cervical cancer. This is a cancer caused by the papilloma Virus, HPV which is one of the most commonly sexually transmitted infections.³⁵

Violence Against Women

Cameroon has a national strategy to prevent and combat violence against women, however there is a lack of active measures to eliminate violence against women, although Committee the Elimination on Discrimination Against Women urges the State to ensure effective implementation. 36 Cameroon over 40% of adolescent girls have reported that they have experienced physical violence since their 15th birthday. Furthermore, it has been found that more than 1 in 7 adolescent girls experienced violence during pregnancy. The most likely perpetrators of this violence against girls are siblings, a parent or step-parent, a husband or partner. Physical violence against girls is also frequent within schools in Cameroon. 22% of girls experience in the country reported experiences of sexual violence.37

In 2014, the Committee on the Elimination of

Discrimination against Women completed a review of Cameroon's commitment to eliminating violence against women. The Committee raised several concerns in particular the lack of sufficient action to eliminate "stereotypes and harmful practices that discriminate against women, including child and early forced marriages; female genital mutilation; breast ironing; the stigmatization of widows and widowhood rites; and the kidnapping of children, especially young girls, for the sale of organs or magic/religious practices". 38 There are no legal provisions that criminalise female genital mutilation and breast ironing, and the Committee also emphasised that there is a lack of national awareness-raising campaigns from the State party with the purpose of reducing these harmful practices.39

Women's Political Participation

Women hold 31.1% of seats in the National Assembly, and 20% of the members of the Senate are women, but these two law-making bodies are both headed by men. Only about 15% of councillors and members of the judiciary are women..40 The country has not implemented a national action plan following the 1995 Beijing Women's Conference, which means that there is no national quota for women's representation in decision-making bodies; the Beijing Platform for Action sets out that signatory countries should have a quota of 30%. 41 As a way to encourage women's leadership skills, the British Commonwealth through the British High Commission in Yaoundé have established a scholarship scheme for Master Degree level "The Cameroon Women's Scholarship".42

Women, Peace and Security

No major information was reported in 2014. However, it can be noted that Cameroon, being a country surrounded by other countries in conflict, now hosts more than 100,000 newly arrived refugees, of these 48% are women and children.⁴³

While almost one third of parliamentary seats are held by women, changes to legislation and the implementation of protocols are slow in materialising faced with powerful customary practices. The economic pressures resulting from growing refugee populations may be a factor.

CENTRAL AFRICAN REPUBLIC

Women's status in the Central African Republic (CAR) remains significantly effected by ongoing conflict, violence, and weak governance. The Central African Republic accessed CEDAW in 1991⁴⁴, adopted a National Action plan for the UNSCR 1325 in September 2013⁴⁵, and has signed, but not ratified, the Maputo Protocol.

Education

Many schools in CAR (including public schools) were closed for all or part of the period from December 2013 to March 2014, at which time schools began gradually reopening. ⁴⁶ The closures were due to the humanitarian and security situation, and only served to perpetuate the existing inequalities in literacy rates between men and women that predated the 2013 instability.⁴⁷

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

By the end of 2013, the health care system had 'effectively collapsed'. The independent expert, Marie-Thérèse Keita Bocoum, was informed by the Minister of Health in March 2014 that 80% of health facilities had been destroyed and access to health services, including pre and postnatal care, was only available through humanitarian organizations.

Violence Against Women

The Committee on the Elimination Discrimination Against Women raised concerns about the "heightened risk" of violence against women among the high number of internally displaced persons. 48 While there is little data available on the prevalence of violence against women in CAR49, the United Nations' Population Fund (UNFPA) has suggested that the number of victims of sexual violence in the country may be "astronomical".50 UNFPA's emergency teams in the country had over 1,100 reported cases of sexual violence in the first month of 2014

alone; it is believed the vast majority of cases go unreported.

Women's Political Participation

Catherine Samba-Panza became CAR's first female Head of State when she became interim President in January 2014. Mrs. Samba-Panza is the third female head of state in Africa, following Malawi's Joyce Banda and Liberia's Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf.⁵¹



Her Excellency Catherine Samba-Panza – UN Photo

It worth noting that 35% of the members of CAR's Transitional Government, established in January 2014, are women.⁵² Additionally, the Transitional Charter, in Articles 80 and 91 respectively, established quotas for the participation of women in the Constitutional Court (three of nine members) and High Council for Communication (four of nine members).⁵³

Women, Peace and Security

Given the recent adoption of a National Action Plan for the UNSCR 1325 in September 2013, the Commission on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, in July 2014, urged CAR to ensure the effective implementation of the National Plan, including the participation of women in the peace process focusing on national reconciliation, reconstruction, and transitional justice Initiatives.⁵⁴

CHAD

It remains difficult to obtain information pertaining to women's rights in Chad. Women's status in Chad remains significantly affected by ongoing instability and weak governance. The Universal Periodic Review of Chad was presented at the Human Rights Council in March 2014. At this time, the Government of Chad stated that gender equality was a priority for the Government, and that it would continue to pursue measures to address harmful traditional practices and enhance the status of women. ⁵⁵ Chad ratified CEDAW in 1995 and signed the Maputo Protocol in 2004, but has not ratified it. Chad has not adopted a National Action Plan for the UNSCR 1325.

REPUBLIC OF CONGO-BRAZZAVILLE

The Republic of Congo-Brazzaville ratified CEDAW in 1982 and signed in 2004 but has not yet ratified the Maputo Protocol.⁵⁷ Congo-Brazzaville has not yet adopted a National Action Plan for the UNSCR 1325.⁵⁸

Education

According to a World Bank Report presented in Brazzaville in June 2014, 73% of girls living in urban areas now complete primary education.⁵⁹

Economic Empowerment

As of 2012, Congo has had a Minister for the Advancement of Women and Integration of Women in Development to champion women's rights in the country. This Minister has been active in supporting women's economic empowerment, including, for example, the promotion of women and girls in science and technology fields,⁶⁰ the creation of professional associations for female medical practitioners,⁶¹ and the creation of development projects for women in rural areas,⁶²

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

According to Freedom House's Freedom in the World 2014 Report⁶³, the Republic of Congo has made a significant effort in the last years to improve maternal morbidity and mortality. Since 2011, the country provides free Caesarean to pregnant women. There has been a 50% decrease of women dying during childbirth in Congo over the last decade; accordingly, Congo is on track to meet its target for maternal

mortality under the 2015 Millennium Development Goals. ⁶⁴ However, many significant concerns remain regarding women's health and their ability to access health care. In particular, at the presentation of the Universal Periodic Review of Congo to the Human Rights Council in January 2014, concerns were raised regarding the disproportionate number of women affected by HIV/AIDS.⁶⁵

Violence Against Women

According to Congo's presentation to the Human Rights Council as part of its Universal Periodic Review, Congo developed a National Action Plan for 2013-2017 to address gender-based violence. ⁶⁶ However, significant concern remains regarding the level of gender-based violence that continues and the additional vulnerability of specific populations, including refugees and migrants. For examples, there have been reports of female migrants facing violence from the Congolese police while being deported back to the Democratic Republic of Congo. ⁶⁷

Women's Political Participation

Female representation in the National Assembly in Congo remains limited at 7% (the last elections having been conducted in 2012).⁶⁸

Since 2009, Congo has instituted a quota whereby party lists must include, a minimum of 15% female candidates for national elections

and 20% female candidates for local elections.⁶⁹

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF CONGO

The DRC ratified CEDAW in 1986 and ratified the Maputo Protocol in 2008.7° The DRC adopted a National Action Plan for the UNSCR 1325 in 2010.7¹ Women and girls in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) continue to face challenges in all walks of life: in the most recent Gender Inequality Index, the DRC ranked 144th out of 148 countries.7² According to a 2014 report7³ on gender equality in the DRC, knowledge by public servants of the National Plan for the application of UNSCR 1325 (along with the National Policy on Gender) varies widely from province to province, suggesting little ownership of those directives and a lack of systematic inclusion of gender conditions in government programmes.7⁴

Economic Empowerment

The DRC continues to have a significant body of national legislation that discriminates against women, including the Family Code, the Labour Code and the Penal Code. According to public announcements, the Family Code has been under review for several years; however, such revisions have yet to yield any changes to improve the status of women and girls.⁷⁵

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

According to the 2014 Gender Country Profile⁷⁶ of the DRC, women suffer from poorer health than men and are likely to be in worse condition by the time they arrive at a health care facility (if available) than men due to less systematic care provided early on from family and communities. ⁷⁷ Access to treatment for HIV/AIDS varies markedly among provinces. Early pregnancy continues to remain a major health concern; a study indicated that an average of 25% of women aged 20 to 24 had given birth under the age of 19. Despite this concern and the prevalence of sexual violence and unwanted pregnancy, family planning services are not often available. ⁷⁸

Violence Against Women

Violence against women, including sexual violence, remains widespread in the DRC, in conflict areas as well as in other parts of the country. ⁷⁹ Additionally, widespread impunity for perpetrators (including members of security forces) of sexual violence remains common. ⁸⁰ According to a 2014 Human Rights Watch Report, while there has been some increase in the number of arrests and prosecutions for

rape, the vast majority still goes unpunished. "The United Nations Joint Human Rights Office (UNJFRO) in Congo recorded 187 convictions by military courts for sexual violence between July 2011 and December 2013". ⁸¹

In July 2014, President Joseph Kabila created a new post, Presidential Advisor on Conflict-related Sexual Violence and Child Recruitment, and named Jeannine Mabunda Lioko Mudiayi to the position to demonstrate the DRC's commitment to help fight sexual violence.⁸²

Women's Political Participation

Female representation in the National Assembly and the Senate in the DRC remains steady at 8% (the last elections having been conducted in 2006). 83 Responding to concerns about this low rate of female representation, President Kabila announced the consideration of the proposal to add "additional seats for which only women could compete in electoral districts of three seats or more in future elections." No action on this proposal has been taken. 84

While the principle of gender parity in public institutions is established in Article 14 of the Constitution, mechanisms for adoption were never adopted.⁸⁵ A 2013 law set to establish 30% quotas for female representation was found unconstitutional by the Supreme Court; a revised version of that bill is still expected for 2014.⁸⁶

Women, Peace and Security

For decades women have not been represented, or have been grossly underrepresented in all parts of the peace process, including major peace talks such as the inter-Congolese dialogue.⁸⁷ The Great Lakes Women's Platform

was launched in January 2014 by UN Special Envoy of the Secretary General to the Great Lakes region, Mary Robinson. However, to date, the participation of women has been "limited".

EQUATORIAL GUINEA

As one of the least developed countries, women's human rights continue to remain a massive challenge in Equatorial Guinea. The country has signed and ratified CEDAW, and has signed but not ratified the Maputo Protocol. There is currently no National Action Plan for UNSCR 1325.

Gender-Based Violence

While the constitution guarantees equality of men and women before law, there is no specific law punishing violence against women. Moreover, poorly enforced rape laws and minimal reporting make accountability difficult.

The Ministry of Social Affairs and Promotion of Women has run awareness campaigns in the past that have addressed vulnerabilities faced by women and encouraged debates around the issue of violence against women.⁸⁹

In 2004, Equatorial Guinea responded positively to the recommendations made by the assembly of the Human Rights Council to strengthen institutional framework and human rights mechanisms. The country agreed to take necessary measures - 'putting an end to impunity in cases of domestic violence, adopt legislation that defines gender-based violence as a crime and to offer assistance to victims, expedite the process of elaboration and adoption of a law that defines and prohibits discrimination against women, and above all speed up the process of bringing the National Human Rights Commission in line with the Paris Principles'90 and other public policies to take into account cross-cutting gender perspectives. Equatorial Guinea has agreed to reinforce measures to combat trafficking, as it is considered a major centre for the trafficking of women and children for forced labour and forced sex work. In addition, the government agreed to eliminate discrimination against women in the area of marriage, eradicate the practices of child, early and forced marriage and to ensure equal inheritance rights for men and women.

Women's Political Participation

Regarding women's political participation, the 2004 elections to the House of Representatives, the National Parliament, had resulted in a 14% increase in women members. 91 Although to date, there are no quotas at the national or subnational level to promote women's political participation 92, a 2013 IPU (Inter-Parliamentary Union) study indicated that 22% women occupied seats in the lower or single houses.93 This shows a positive upward trend in terms of women's participation in political spaces.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

A lack of clear consistent data makes it difficult to understand the basic infrastructure and systems that might ensure women's reproductive health rights. Reports dating from 2004 suggest that women have been the hardest hit by HIV/AIDS. Moreover, 'access to health centres and the availability of health workers, contraceptive measures information were more limited in rural areas.'94 In order to address these issues, the country drafted legislation on reproductive health, which included HIV/AIDS programmes. It is unclear whether the legislation has been adopted or implemented.

Education

According to the publication of the UNESCO Institute of Statistics, in 2011 Equatorial Guinea obtained the highest literacy rate of 94.2% within Sub-Saharan Africa. 95 Yet the government faces challenges in terms of translating action plans into specific strategies targeted to accelerate girls' education. The last such initiative, launched in 2006, 96 aimed at

eliminating gender disparities by creating increased access to schools along with community sensitisation and other mechanisms that encouraged positive attitudes towards girl education. Traditions and customary practices continue to guide decision-making processes in families when it comes to girl child's education.

Economic Empowerment

In the past, the government has adopted measures for women in the labour market that included multi-country collaborative projects. Many of the projects were initiated years ago, and there is a lack of data regarding the progress made in empowering women.

GABON

Gabon ratified CEDAW in January 1983 and the Maputo Protocol in January 2005 but has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325.97

Economic Empowerment

Women represent a large portion of the unemployed population, with the overall employment rate only reaching approximately 16%. The government aims to reduce poverty and plans to support female entrepreneurs through the Women's Business Centre. 98

Gabonese women are less likely than men to be the head of household and traditionally cannot get a job without their spouse's permission.⁹⁹

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

The fertility rate in Gabon is 4.1 live births per woman and the mortality rate is 43.3 deaths per 1,000 live births.¹⁰⁰

34% of women from 15 to 49 are likely to use any contraceptive method and 21% are more likely to use modern methods of contraception. This year, 57% of demands for contraceptives were satisfied. 101

Violence Against Women

Approximately 6% of Gabonese girls are married by the age of 15, and 22% by the ages of $18.^{102}$

Gabon is a both an intermediary and final destination for West African women and girls. Many women and girls trafficked through the country are subject to forced labour in restaurants and markets, as well as domestic servitude.

In November 2014, UNICEF-Gabon introduced its report on the situation of children in the world to promote equality and human rights of women and children. ¹⁰⁴

Women's Political Participation

Women hold only 15 seats¹⁰⁵ out of 120 (8%) in the National Assembly. However, the current President of the Senate is a woman, the Right Honourable President Rose Francine Rogombé¹⁰⁶, while Mrs S. Moulengui-Mouélé, served as a member of the Executive Committee of the Inter-Parliamentary Union for four years, until October 2014.¹⁰⁷ Gabon is one of the sixteen countries where constitutional reviews are presided by female judges ¹⁰⁸, indicating that women reach positions of executive power.

SAO TOME AND PRINCIPE:

The country is signatory to both the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) and the Maputo Protocol, which it signed in 2003 and 2010 respectively. However, it still hasn't ratified the Maputo Protocol, which guarantees the 'rights of women as being inalienable, interdependent and indivisible human rights' 109.

As a small island nation that is heavily dependent on foreign aid. Sao Tome and Principe is one of the few African countries that can boast of a relatively stable political landscape. Despite this, the country ranks 144 out of 187 in the Human Development Index 2013 report, and is among the group of least developed countries.

Gender-Based Violence

The Sao Tome and Principe Constitution protects rights of all its citizens and prohibits any discrimination based on gender, race, class, and sex. In a recent study conducted by the United Nations Economic Commission for Africa Centre for Gender and Social Development (ACGSD), it argues that "there are no gender gaps in access to education and health and not a big poverty gap between male and female headed households. The official discourse encourages gender equality, promoting women occupying high decisionmaking positions and legal equality between the sexes."110

Despite legal recourse, domestic violence ¹¹¹ remains a serious challenge in Sao Tome and Principe. Traditions and customs perpetuate discrimination and stigmatization against women.

There is no substantial data available on the extent of the violence perpetuated.

Women's Political Participation

In the August 2011 presidential elections, which were deemed rather free and fair by international observers, of the total 55 seats, women held 10 (18.8%)¹¹², 2 of 11 cabinet positions, 1 seat on the five member Supreme Court bench, and 5 of the 12 judgeships on the circuit courts.¹¹³ There is still no system of quotas in place¹¹⁴, which has been considered.

The national assembly elections took place on the 12th October 2014, however it is unclear whether women's representation has increased, decreased, or remained the same. The overall turnout rate was approximately 74.91% ¹¹⁵, which is higher than the overall turnout of 66% in 2011. ¹¹⁶ The political landscape for women in terms of visibility in major government bodies remains to be seen.

Women, Peace and Security

Sao Tome and Principe has not yet adopted a National Plan of Action. Nor there are any former or current UN Peacekeeping mandates in the country.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

The government recognizes the right of individuals and couples to decide family planning freely and responsibly. A recent UNICEF study reports maternal mortality ratio at 150 deaths per 100,000 live births. 117 Poor quality of services, equipment, organisational standards, early pregnancies and general ignorance by future mothers of the signs of a high-risk delivery all contribute to the maternal mortality rates.

Past studies conducted by UNFPA¹¹⁸ estimate that 37% of women and girls between 15 and 49 used a modern method of contraception in 2012. ¹¹⁹ Sex education has been incorporated into secondary school curricula, youth-friendly services in schools and other public facilities, including information campaigns by civil society groups.

According to a 2013 UNICEF report, the prevalence of HIV/AIDS in the country is low, at 1.5% among adults ages 15-40 (1.7% among men, and 1.3% among women).¹²⁰

Education

Girls and boys enjoy equal access, and it is significant to point out that Sao Tome and Principe is one of the countries on track to meet MDG2 for attaining universal primary education by 2015. The on-going situation analysis of the school feeding programme conducted by WFP (World Food Programme) also reports that gender disparities in terms of literacy are relatively low. The adult literacy rate remains 93% for men and 86% for women. 121 According to the same WFP report, the southern regions (i.e. Caué and Cantagalo) have the lowest levels of education, where 17% of women and 10% of men have no schooling at all.

Economic Empowerment

Women face discrimination when it comes to accessing opportunities in the job market –

government and otherwise - and represent only a small portion of the formal economy.

Women tend to participate in the local economy or small enterprise development programmes. For instance, women fish traders play an important role in the local economy even though there are notable gender patterns when it comes to who performs what activity. Also known as palayes, these fisherwomen act as an important social and economic force. Similarly, the Lobata Initiative, a flagship programme based on a partnership between the government, NGOs, community based

organisations, and UNESCO, defines 'women's empowerment as an entry point to reaching MDG1 on poverty reduction and 7 on environmental sustainability'. This integrated and participatory programme is aimed at enabling better livelihoods, creating female leaders and self-confidence among district communities' 123 through practice of income generating activities.

EAST AFRICA

An important number of countries make up the Eastern Africa region. Most of them have various levels of economic development, diverse legislations and religions, and hence the position and rights of women differ greatly between countries.

Overall, in terms of education, many countries are reaching gender parity at the primary education level, but most countries still see major disparities in terms of the ratio of girls reaching secondary education. Somalia and Djibouti still rank below average, with girls often being unable to attend even primary education.

In terms of economic development, an important number of countries, including Ethiopia, still have restrictive legislation in place – or customary traditions – which prevent a woman from inheriting or owing land, or from taking loans without their husbands' approval. Overcoming these barriers is key to the economic empowerment of women and to the overall economic development of the region.

Reproductive health and maternal care is improving throughout the region, with an increasing number

of women giving birth in a health clinic or with a skilled health worker. Ethiopia and Rwanda, amongst others, have made significant positive strides in this area. However, throughout the

region, women still continue to be disproportionately affected by HIV/AIDS and have less access to information on how to protect themselves, both



Women & Men March to Protest the Striping of A Woman for Wearing a Miniskirt in Nairobi-Photo Simon Maina (AFP)

from unwanted pregnancies and from sexually transmitted diseases. Furthermore, abortion is still a crime in the majority of Eastern African countries.

Finally, Female Genital Mutilation (FGM) continues to be practiced widely, especially in countries such as Somalia (98%), Djibouti (90%) and Eritrea (89%).

Violence against women continues to be an epidemic in most countries, and to be widely accepted by both men and women. Most countries have legislation in place to prevent such violence, but traditional views and the lack of resources for women to seek help, allow the perpetration of violence against them to continue. In many countries, over 60% of women report having suffered abuse at least once in their lifetime.

Finally, in terms of political representation of women, it is noteworthy that Rwanda holds the world record in terms of number of women in Parliament, as 63.8% of Rwandan Parliamentarians are women.

Poverty and traditional customs seem to be the main barriers to overcome in order to see the condition of women improve throughout the region.

COMOROS

As one of the poorest countries in the world, Comoros ranked 159 in the United Nations Development Programme 2014 Human Development Report. Comoros ratified CEDAW in October 1999 and the Maputo Protocol in March 2004. Comoros has not adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325.

Education

The number of girls enrolled in primary school is close to that of boys, with the ratio being 0.96. ¹²⁵ That number drops to 0.89 in secondary schools, when more girls drop out of school. ¹²⁶ This may partially explain why there are more illiterate women than men in Comoros ¹²⁷.

Economic Empowerment

A 2013 poll of 22 Arab nations conducted by Thomson Reuters Foundation as part of CEDAW monitoring, Comoros was rated in the first position for women's quality of life. 128 Among the reasons cited was women's retention of property after divorce and the death of a spouse.

The rate of women employed in Comoros remains low, with only 13.7% of women in wage earning positions. 129 66.9% of women who are employed work in the agricultural sector. 130 One impediment to women business owners is that conventional bank credit is limited because of loan requirements. 131

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Maternal mortality rate has not changed since 2013, which was 280 per every 100,000 live births.

82.2% of women reported having a skilled attendant present at birth, with 76.1% of women giving birth in a hospital or other medical care facility. 132

Only 19.4% of people in Comoros reported using contraceptives. 133 Per 1,000 births in

Comoros, 51 of those women were adolescents aged 15-19.134

UNICEF figures from 2012 report a 2.1% prevalence of HIV/AIDS among all adults. The number of women infected was not available. 135

Violence Against Women

66.2% of the population of Comoros lacks access to adequate human waste management infrastructure. This creates a security risk for women, especially in rural areas where women must travel long distances at night to the facilities. ¹³⁶ In Moroni, the largest city in Comoros, nearly half of inmates in prisons are being held for sex crimes. ¹³⁷

Women who experience domestic violence in Comoros may seek protections through the court system, although extended family of village elders generally address these issues.¹³⁸ Spousal rape is not specifically addressed in Comoros law.¹³⁹

Women's Political Participation

President Ikililou Dhoinine postponed Comoros' general elections for two months without any explanation. Originally scheduled for early November 2014, the president rescheduled the date to late December 2014. 140

Number of women in Parliament has not changed since 2013 with 3.03% of Parliamentary members are women. 20% of politicians in ministerial positions are women. 141

BURUNDI

Burundi continues to struggle to build infrastructure and resources in the wake of a civil war that ended in 2005. Burundi has adopted a National Action Plan for the implementation of UNSCR 1325 and is a party to CEDAW. It has signed but not yet ratified the Maputo Protocol.

Education

Burundi implemented compulsory education in 2005. Despite this, parents often struggle to send their children to school because of school fees and the cost of uniforms and supplies. 142 In addition, overcrowding in classrooms and a lack of qualified teachers remain problems in Burundi. 143 UNICEF's representative in Burundi, Johannes Wedenig, reported that retention remains a problem in Burundi, with approximately 50% of students dropping out before secondary school. 144 He also noted that girls tend to drop out at higher rates than boys, saying, "At intake, you have basically parity... But then at a certain age, girls drop out more than boys. 145

In the most recent statistics available from 2012, UNICEF reports a literacy rate for 18-24 year old women at 88.1%, approximately one percent lower than men of the same age. 146

Economic Empowerment

Despite slight economic growth in 2013, Burundi remains one of the poorest countries in the world.¹⁴⁷ Issues with domestic revenue, foreign aid, climate change and increasing public tension in advance of 2015 elections contributed to the economic struggles.¹⁴⁸

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

UNICEF does not have figures available for the availability and use of condoms in Burundi, but reports that 21% of women used some type of contraceptive. ¹⁴⁹ While 98% of women surveyed reported seeing a doctor at least once during a pregnancy, the number who saw a doctor at least four times dropped to 33%.

Abortion is punishable under Burundi's penal code, and exceptions are made only to save the life of the woman. 150

UNICEF reports that 60% of women in Burundi gave birth in the presence of a skilled attendant, 59% of them in a hospital or other healthcare facility. ¹⁵¹ The maternal mortality rate is 74 per 100,000 births. ¹⁵²

In its most recent statistics, UNICEF estimates that approximately 1.3% of adults in Burundi are infected with HIV/AIDS. Women comprise approximately 50% of that number, thus an estimated 43,000 women are infected in Burundi. The World Bank reported that the percentage of adults infected with HIV/AIDS has dropped from a previous 3% infection rate. 153

Violence Against Women

Violence against women remains a problem in Burundi. It is reported that over 70% of females aged 15-19 agreed that a husband or partner is sometimes justified in hitting or beating his wife, 154 while only just over 50% of boys of the same age answered the same. 155

Due in part to these social perceptions of violence against women, sexual violence is an underreported occurrence in Burundi. ¹⁵⁶ Girls and women from rural areas who work as domestic servants are especially vulnerable to sexual violence. ¹⁵⁷

Burundi is a source country for trafficking in persons, including for commercial sexual exploitation of women and girls. 158

Women's Political Participation

In 2014, there has been an increase in participation of women in the government. As of 1 January 2014, women in the legislature represented 30.5% (32/105) of the lower house and 46.3% (19/41) in the Senate. ¹⁵⁹ In the executive branch, women hold various Council of Ministers positions. ¹⁶⁰

DJIBOUTI

Djibouti ratified the CEDAW in 1998. It also ratified the Maputo Protocol in February 2005. It is yet to adopt a National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325) or the optional protocol to CEDAW.

Education

General school attendance is low for children in Djibouti; only 28% of Djiboutian girls are enrolled in school¹⁶¹. With support from the

Government, UNDP has worked to increase awareness of the value of education and the importance of the role of women in achieving the Millennium Development Goal for Education through the "Caravan on Human"

Development" where they transmitted the message through dramatization as well as comic book illustrations to ensure that the message reached a wider audience.

"The Caravan has shown us that a participatory approach is the best way to shed light on the human dimensions of poverty and seek ways of ending It." said Mbaranga Gasarabwe, the UNDP Chief Representative in Djibouti. 162

According to the 2014-2015 UNHCR Global Appeal Report¹⁶³, it is evident that education is a key priority in Djibouti. The focus for 2014 was to increase the percentage of pupils enrolled in primary school. The UNHCR is also looking at raising the ratio of teachers with a professional qualification. The Office and the Government of Djibouti will work in collaboration to develop the curriculum targeted at the needs of the refugees.¹⁶⁴

Economic Empowerment

Women and children represent over 70% of the population in refugee camps ¹⁶⁵ where stable employment is lacking. As such, incomegenerating activities will be implemented in 2014, as there is a recognised need for this. There will also be a link between vocational training and livelihood activities. Those initiatives are all part of the UNHCR strategic planning for 2014. ¹⁶⁶

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

The government recognises the right of individuals to freely and responsibly decide on the number and the timing of their children. This was reflected in government run Ministry of Health clinics where they disseminated information on family planning and provided access to contraceptives without restrictions. The government estimates that 33% of women have access to contraceptives. 167

Djibouti commits to decrease the HIV/AIDS prevalence to 1.8% in 2015 and to ensure that all pregnant HIV-positive women receive antiretroviral medication. ¹⁶⁸ This is an example of a positive initiative to improve the health status of women. In addition, access to emergency obstetric care for pregnant women

nationally will be increased to 80%. All health centres will be upgraded to deliver a package of emergency obstetric and newborn care and reproductive health services by upgrading them and ensuring that appropriate staff are posted and maintained in the centres. A package of integrated emergency obstetric and newborn care and reproductive health will also be delivered in health services.

Violence Against Women

Djibouti is one of the East African countries with the highest rates of FGM, with more than 90% women undergoing the procedure. ¹⁶⁹

A press release published in June 2014 reveals that the abuse of women in Djibouti is widespread. Women are the victims of human rights violations in the name of the fight against terrorism.¹⁷⁰

Women's political participation

According to data compiled by the Inter Parliamentary Union, the percentage of women, as of August 2014, in the lower or single house is 12.7%¹⁷¹.

The political participation of women is instrumental in effecting social change. Women in positions of power have influence over decisions that impact on the lives of women. Female Genital Mutilation is an issue of concern such that a day dedicated to this issue, the International Zero Tolerance Day to Female Genital Mutilation (FGM) was celebrated by the Djibouti National Union of Women and the Ministry for the Promotion of Women and Family Planning. A high level sub-regional conference was held on 6 February 2014 under the auspice of the First Lady of Djibouti H.E Kadra Mahamoud. The purpose of the meeting was to consolidate national regional and political commitment to achieve effective implementation of the Resolution banning female genital mutilation worldwide adopted by the United Nations General Assembly in December 2012.172

ERITREA

Eritrea has neither signed nor ratified the Maputo Protocol. It ratified CEDAW in September 1995. Eritrea has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on for the implementation of UNSCR 1325.

A report by Amnesty International published in 2014 highlights the gravity of human rights violations in Eritrea. "Amnesty International calls on Eritrea to immediately end the use of arbitrary detention without charge or trial, incommunicado detention without access to the outside world, and detention in secret detention centres, as recommended by several states". ¹⁷³ The international NGO also recommended Eritrea to sign and ratify the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment.

Education

Many Eritrean children lack access to education or drop out of school. Learning environments are not child-friendly, and the quality of education remains a great concern¹⁷⁴.

An organisation named the Global Partnership is committed to developing nomadic schools and increasing girls' education in Eritrea. In 2014, a new Gender Analysis Tool was piloted to analyse whether countries are on track to achieve gender equality in 2015. This was prepared by the Global Partnership and the United Nations Girls' Initiative and demonstrates that the issue of poor education for the "girl child" in Eritrea is being addressed.

UNICEF has further developed the concept of nomadic schools through the support of Eritrean Ministry of Education. A 2014 report reveals that UNICEF helped to train 100 teachers and furnished 90 nomadic schools, benefiting an estimated 12,000 children (45% girls). UNICEF and partners are working on a humanitarian strategy to support Eritrea ¹⁷⁶. The UNICEF Community Development Programme Target for 2014 was to give 25,000 nomadic children equitable access to quality education. In June 2014, the number of children noted with equitable access to education was 12,000.

The second UNICEF target for 2014 concerning children in humanitarian situations to have access to formal/non-formal education was 5,000 but the UNICEF results on 30 June 2014 showed the target had been surpassed, the number achieved had reached 6,058¹⁷⁷.

Economic Empowerment

The Eritrean government's commitment to gender equality is very visible in its labour and land reform proclamations. The Labour Proclamation, effective from November 2001, provides for the legal protection of women in employment and specifies equal opportunity and maternal-protection benefits for women.

Furthermore, the Land Reform Proclamation (1994 and 1997) grants every citizen the right to use land without discrimination on the basis of gender, religion or ethnicity. Consequently, women have gained equal rights and the

opportunity to access land for farming, building houses, and businesses both in rural and urban areas. Women make up 30% of the workforce and are very active in the informal sector.

Eritrean women control about 40% of all small and medium-sized enterprises. Notwithstanding, Eritrean society remains traditional and patriarchal, and men retain privileged access to education, employment and the control of economic resources. According to the Social Institutions & Gender Index, Eritrean women have access on average to only 9% of available loans from commercial banks due to their lack of collateral 178.

At the 69th United Nations General Assembly (UNGA) held in September 2014, discussions involved the notable progress that was made towards attaining gender equality in Eritrea. Women, who were previously only involved in manufacturing, are now transitioning to highly skilled sectors due to enhanced levels of education and expanded opportunities. More women now own land and use it for farming purposes or to build houses. Their ownership also extends to business, where they retain control over 40% of all small and medium-sized enterprises¹⁷⁹.

Micro-credit schemes for women have uplifted women economically. According to a media brief by the Universal Periodic Review, microcredit schemes for rural farmers, women cooperative farms, disadvantaged women, disabled citizens and other vulnerable persons have expanded significantly.¹⁸⁰

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Eritrea is one of only two countries in Africa that is currently on track to achieve the MDG of reducing maternal mortality by 80%. Maternal mortality per 100,000 live births has reduced from 998 in 1995 to 486 in 2010. A number of health indicators have improved due to joint efforts to improve health, education, and transportation infrastructure and service delivery. 181

Violence Against Women

Violence against women occurs particularly in rural areas. Domestic violence is a crime; however, domestic violence cases are rarely brought to trial. Women sometimes refrain from openly discussing domestic violence because of societal pressures. Such incidents are more commonly addressed by traditional authorities, within families, or by clergy than through formal legal structures. A lack of trained personnel, inadequate funding, and unsupportive societal attitudes hinder the authorities' response to domestic violence.¹⁸²

Although the position of women in Eritrea is comparatively well protected by law, in practice it is a matter for concern. FGM and domestic violence are illegal and yet the occurrence is widespread in Eritrea. The practice of FGM reflects the deep-rooted inequality amongst the sexes. An article published by the Guardian early this year states that the prevalence of FGM in Eritrea is 89%183. Girls are forced to marry young in order to escape compulsory military service. It is recognised that girls give birth at young ages, disrupting attendance at school, which in turn has a negative impact on economic development. 184

Women's Political Participation

Only one political election in Eritrea has been held since the country gained independence from Ethiopia in 1994.

The Inter-Parliamentary Union (IPU) report for 2014 indicates that 22% of women hold positions in the lower single house. ¹⁸⁵

Women, Peace and Security

The NGO Human Rights Watch states that young girls are forced to join the military service often before reaching 18 years. Allegations of sexual assault are commonplace within these settings. "Women are subject to sexual violence from military commanders, including rape. No mechanisms for redress exist." 186

ETHIOPIA

While Ethiopia has made significant strides in reducing gender inequality, engrained social norms that promote discrimination against women are still very much present. Ethiopia ratified CEDAW on 10 September 1981, while the Maputo Protocol was signed in June 2004, but the country has yet to implement a National Action Plan for UNSCR 1325.

Education

Traditionally, access to education has been a significant problem in Ethiopia for both genders, though improvements have been made since the 1990s. However, most of the improvements have been geared towards male children. Thus, statistics showed that in 2009, only 41% of girls made it to the final grade of primary education and only 30% were enrolled in secondary education. ¹⁸⁷ This is mainly due to social norms favouring male children over girls as well as early marriages for girls, which are still widespread despite it being illegal for anyone under 18 to be married.

However, the African Report on Child Wellbeing 2013 ¹⁸⁸ shows these figures have improved significantly, with enrolment for girls in primary education increasing to 83%, though figures remain low for secondary education enrolment.

Economic Empowerment

Ethiopia achieved a 10.6 % growth in GDP between 2013 and 2014, making it one of the fastest growing economies in Africa. ¹⁸⁹ Though most Ethiopians' livelihoods are derived from agricultural activities, the country's goal is to strengthen the manufacturing sector.

Despite overall economic progress and various programmes meant to help empower women economically, there are still entrenched social norms making it difficult to reduce discrimination against them, especially in rural areas. Thus, women in rural areas have less access to tools and resources, including credit, irrigation, fertilizer and training, which results in female-led households owning less land and operating smaller farms with lower yields than male-headed households.¹⁹⁰

However, measures are being taken to improve the situation. Thus, the Centre for Accelerated Women's Economic Empowerment and the First Lady of Ethiopia, Mrs. Roman Tesfaye Abneh, launched a programme called "Connecting 1,500 Women and Young Girls to the Export Market" on 17 February 2014. The project will span two years and its goal is to assist women who have handicraft skills to build small businesses by helping with access to credit facilities, training and market connections. The programme will also train women and young girls in these skills if they do not already have them. ¹⁹¹

According to the World Economic Forum, Ethiopia's rank in the 2014 Gender Gap Index for Economic Participation and Opportunity has slipped from 2013, with the country ranking 103rd versus 93rd in 2013, but its score has seen some improvement.¹⁹²

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Ethiopia has made significant strides in improving reproductive health. It has been named the most successful country in Africa at curbing pregnancy-related deaths by almost two-thirds, according to Save the Children. 193 Now only one in 67 women die due to pregnancy, whereas the figure was one in 24 in 2000.

Furthermore, government statistics show that skilled assistance at delivery has grown from 6 % to 10% over the past six years, which has been key to reducing maternal deaths. 194

Access to family planning services and contraception has also increased significantly, allowing women to delay pregnancies and space births, which is essential to the health of the women and their babies, especially since many women give birth before they are 18. According to the Family Planning 2020 Progress Report, 195 one out of every three women in Ethiopia uses modern contraceptive methods.

To expedite the achievement of Millennium Development Goal 5 (MDG) and improve maternal health, a three-day conference was held in Addis Ababa in July 2014 by the government of Ethiopia 196. MDG 5 has two targets, namely to reduce the maternal mortality ratio by 75% by 2015, compared to

1990, and to achieve universal access to reproductive health by 2015.

Violence against Women

Ethiopia has a tradition of violence against women, including practices such as forced marriages, early marriage, female genital mutilation (FGM), polygamy, denial of inheritance of land and wife inheritance. Unfortunately, little has improved in this area as there is still a significant prevalence of early marriages, despite this practice being illegal. Furthermore, 74 % of women aged 15 to 49 have experienced female genital mutilation.



At One, Fatima was subjected to FGM/C in her Village in Afar Region of Ethiopia, which is one the Worlds' Highest Prevalence Rates. Photo - Kate Holt, Unicef

The country has legislation that punishes acts of domestic violence against women, but, as of 2014, no FMG perpetrators have been criminally prosecuted and courts do not feel domestic violence is a good enough reason for divorce. While abduction of women is a criminal offence, it is still a practice used often to procure brides. While rape may be a criminal offence, the Criminal Code doesn't recognise marital rape.

Women's Political Participation

Women hold 27.8% of the seats in the Lower House and only 16.3% of the seats in the Senate. ¹⁹⁷ The last Ethiopian parliamentary elections were held in 2010, with the next elections expected in 2015.

KENYA

In Kenya, women constitute half of the population and play an important role in Kenya's economy. However, they continue to experience discrimination. 198 Nonetheless the Government has made

substantial progress in protecting women's rights by passing a new Constitution in 2010, which provides a framework for addressing gender equality. 199

Kenya's commitment to advancing women's rights is also evidenced in the country's ratification of international treaties that promote women's rights. Kenya ratified CEDAW on the 9th March 1984 ²⁰⁰ and ratify the Maputo Protocol on the 8th October 2010. ²⁰¹ However, Kenya has not yet developed a National Action Plan for the implementation of UNSCR 1325.

Education

2014, the Kenvan Government in partnership with the Department International Development (DFID) launched a programme that aimed to improve girl-child education performance in the country.202 The project will use an integrated approach to overcome the complex barriers to female education in urban slums by school enrolment, retention, attendance and learning outcomes for marginalized girls.203 The main barriers to girls' right to education are early marriages which disproportionately affect girls, and poverty. In addition, when families have to make a choice on who gets educated if they don't have enough money, the boys are preferred. 204

The Kenyan Government also increased free primary education and secondary schools tuition funds allocation in all public schools by 39% and 33% respectively. The funds will facilitate the payments for national exams, improve feeding programmes in schools and stock all science and technological departments in the schools. The government also increased the funds allocated for the purchase of sanitary towels to help girls during emergencies.²⁰⁵

The Kenyan Government in partnership with the Canadian Foreign Affairs, Trade and Development Ministry launched the Innovations in Sustainable School Feeding Project. This project aims to improve the health and education of schoolchildren by providing school meals and health and sanitation facilities in 1,700 schools in marginalized drought-prone areas of Kenya. 206 The expected intermediate outcomes for this project include:

- a) Improved educational attainment and health status of school children in most disadvantaged rural areas; and
- b) Appropriate and accountable government-owned school meal programmes for drought-prone areas.²⁰⁷

Economic Empowerment

The government established the UWEZO Fund in 2014 to empower women, youths and persons with disabilities. Through the Fund, the Government is providing interest-free loans as start-up capital for small and microenterprises of varying amounts not exceeding Ksh. 500,000 (USD 5,540.17). The Government has allocated Ksh. 500 million (USD 5,540,170) for capacity building of groups to equip them with management skills for these enterprises.²⁰⁸

In May 2013, The US Embassy in Gigiri -Nairobi, launched the African Women's Entrepreneurship Program (AWEP) Kenya Chapter strategic plan. AWEP Kenya is a local chapter of the African Women's Entrepreneurship Program established by the United States Department of State to increase African women's participation in the African Growth and Opportunity Act programme. AWEP Kenya's strategic plan provides a roadmap for AWEP's activities in the next three years. AWEP seeks to continue expanding membership, deepening its network of mentors, and helping thousands of women start new enterprises.209

Women's right to land ownership continues to be violated. ²¹⁰ Recently, the Kenya Land for Communities and Women Campaign organized a campaign for six days at the Kenyan coast where the highest concentration of land grabbing is recorded. ²¹¹ The campaign was supported by rural women from eight different counties, namely, Siaya, Mombasa, Kwale, Taita-Taveta, Kilifi, Lamu, Tana River and Baringo. The campaign aimed to bring to women's attention the intensity and severity of land grabs in the coastal region and increase their capacity and influence on land governance.

The Matrimonial Property Act was recently signed into law in January 2014. It allows both men and women to have equal property and inheritance rights. Previously a woman had to prove her contribution to the couple's wealth before inheriting property. ²¹² The law also affords parties within any form of marriage equal rights. ²¹³

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

In Kenya, more than 5,000 women die every year from pregnancy-related complications.²¹⁴ This puts Kenya at risk of not achieving Millennium Development Goal 5 on maternal

health due to its high maternal mortality rate. 15 governors pledged to increase efforts to reduce maternal mortality in the country after reviewing the dire status of maternal health in their counties.²¹⁵

In 2014, a Reproductive Health Care Bill was introduced in Parliament to provide a framework for the protection and advancement of reproductive and health rights for the women and children. ²¹⁶ However, the Bill sparked fury from parents and schools because of a controversial section which allows National and County governments to provide access to contraception and family planning services including contraceptive options, counselling, information and education" to adolescents. ²¹⁷

AIDS continues to be a leading cause of death and contributes to almost 15% of deaths in children and 20% of all maternal deaths. In order to prevent mother-to-child transmission of HIV, the First Lady of Kenya, Margaret launched in January 2014, the 'Beyond Zero Campaign' in Nairobi. 218 The campaign culminated into a policy document to control HIV and promote maternal, newborn and child health. The policy document outlines five objectives for advancing this national agenda: (i) accelerate HIV programmes, (ii) influence investment in high-impact activities to promote maternal and child health and HIV control, (iii) mobilize men as clients, partners and agents of change, (iv) involve communities to address barriers to accessing HIV, maternal and child health services and (v) provide leadership, accountability and recognition to accelerate the attainment of HIV, maternal and child health targets. The Ministry of Health also announced in 2014 a budget of USD 400 million to prevent the rate of HIV transmissions, reduce maternal and child death, and increase the number of skilled healthcare workers and facilities in the country.

The Government plans to give cash handouts to girls and young women to deter them from engaging in risky sexual activities in a bid to eliminate HIV by 2030. ²¹⁹ Schoolgirls, especially from poor backgrounds, and their families will be given cash handouts and scholarships on condition that they stay longer in school and avoid risky sexual behaviour. In addition, young women, especially those involved in commercial sex work, will be linked with micro-finance institutions, where they can get concessionary loans to start incomegenerating projects. ²²⁰

Violence against Women

Reported incidences of gender-based violence are increasing at an alarming rate in Kenya.²²¹ The leading causes of gender-based violence include cultural norms where women are

viewed as the inferior sex. There is a belief that it is socially acceptable for men to discipline their wives by beating them. ²²² To deal with domestic violence cases, the government drafted the Protection against Domestic Violence Bill, which was tabled in Parliament in June 2014. ²²³ It addresses among other issues, brutality within families, forced wife inheritance and harassment by in-laws. ²²⁴ The Bill criminalizes domestic violence by both men and women, including sexual harassment and physical abuse. ²²⁵

The Kenyan Parliament passed a law to secure convictions for human trafficking by providing support to victims and encouraging them to give evidence. Women, men and children are trafficked to work as domestic labourers and are also trafficked for sex work. In August 2014, President Uhuru Kenyatta signed into law the 'Victims Protection Act' to improve support to victims of crime, including provision of a place of safety, food, medical treatment, and psychosocial care and police protection. It also establishes a fund to assist victims.²²⁶



Slogan on a Wall in Kibera, a Slum in Nairobi: Kenya has a Law Against Domestic Violence, but Implementation is Difficult. Photo - Reuters/Zohra Bensemra

On March 20, 2014, The Kenyan Parliament passed The Marriage Act, which allows men to have as many wives as they want without consulting their partners. "When you marry an African woman, she must know the second one is on the way, and a third wife... this is Africa," MP Junet Mohammed told the house, according to Nairobi's Capital FM.²²⁷ The law formalises customary law about marrying more than one person.²²⁸ It also consolidates various laws governing religious, and civil marriages and divorces in the country.²²⁹

Female Genital Mutilation (FGM) is on the rise in several counties of Kenya.²³⁰ The practice is said to have the tacit approval of community members who feel that it should not be stopped. To curb the practice, the Office of the

Director of Public Prosecution established an Anti-FGM unit. The Anti-FGM unit is comprised of 20 prosecutors ²³¹ and is responsible for prosecuting and sensitizing communities on legislation that prohibits the practice.²³²

Women's Political Participation

With the adoption of the new Constitution in 2010, the 30% gender representation recruitment policy in all public offices has seen more women joining senior positions in government, with the number of women ministers being 6 out of the 18 (33%) cabinet Ministries. Hon. Amb. Raychelle Awour Omamo and Hon. Amb. Amina Mohammed are two women holding the powerful positions of Cabinet Secretary of Defence and Cabinet Secretary of Foreign Affairs, which is a first for Kenya.

The March 2013 general elections resulted in a total number of women in parliament at 83. The National assembly has 65 women (18.6%) ²³³ and the Senate has 18 women (26.5%) according to data from the Inter-Parliamentary Union (IPU).²³⁴ The one-third-

gender requirement rule though not implemented for the parliamentary elections, it was applicable in the case of County Assemblies under Article 177 of the Constitution. Of the 1,450 county wards, only 85 women were elected, meaning an additional 600 women representatives were nominated.

However, just one year after the election, which saw a massive step towards women's representation in leadership positions in Kenya, it has been reported in 2014 that some MPs are planning to amend the 2010 Law in order to reduce the number of women in the Kenyan Parliament and in assemblies²³⁵. Standing up against those who intend to change the 2010 law to reduce women's seats, the Chairman of the Council of Governors, Isaac Ruto, fully supported the women by stating that MPs did not have powers to reduce women's seats. He also pointed out that: "The council is fully behind the women and those planning to scrap the seats are daydreamers who belong to the past".

MALAWI

The government of Malawi is cognisant of the fact that the promotion of women's and girl-child rights will accelerate their social and economic empowerment in addition to advancing gender equality. As a result, substantial efforts have been made by the government of Malawi to implement government programmes that empower women.²³⁷

Malawi's commitment to advancing women's rights is evidenced in the country's ratification of international treaties that promote women's rights. On March 12, 1987, Malawi ratified CEDAW²³⁸ and ratified the Maputo Protocol in May 2005.²³⁹ However, Malawi has not yet developed a National Action Plan for the implementation of UNSCR 1325.

Education

In Malawi, only half of Malawian girls aged 15-24 are literate.²⁴⁰ Gender parity stands at 1:1 in the lower primary school grades but disparities emerge as early as Grade 4, with girls dropping out before they acquire basic literacy skills and repeating years to a greater extent than boys.²⁴¹

The Malawian government signed an agreement with Norway to support a new United Nations (UN) programme designed to promote access to education for girls in Malawi. ²⁴² This programme includes school meals, health services, measures combating gender-based violence, sexuality and human rights education and further professional training for teachers. ²⁴³ Norway is providing NOK 112 million (equivalent to 17,248,657 US Dollars) for this programme over the course of three years. ²⁴⁴ It is envisaged that through the programme, positive ripple effects in the areas of maternal and child health and women's

rights will be achieved. ²⁴⁵ The programme will be implemented initially in selected schools in Dedza, Salima, and Mangochi districts. ²⁴⁶

The National Girls' Education Strategy was launched in May, $6^{\rm th}$ 2014 at the Bingu Conference Centre in Lilongwe 247 . The strategy aims at advancing girls' education and tackling the barriers that girls face in terms of their participation and access to education in comparison to boys. 248 The Ministry of Education will guide stakeholders in Malawi with technical input aimed at increasing school enrolment of girls and creating suitable learning environments for their educational advancement. 249

According to the World Bank statistics²⁵⁰, boys always have more opportunities and better access to education than girls. In primary schools, for example, 45% of the boys that enrol complete studies and 30% proceed to

secondary school. For girls the figures are lower recording 31% and 22% respectively. However, male participation in education is also of concern.

Economic Empowerment

The Ministry of Gender supports women's economic empowerment through a community savings and investments cooperative (COMSIP) programme.²⁵¹ With the assistance of extension workers from the Ministry of Gender, the programme has mobilized 99,153 public works participants into 4,457 savings groups across Malawi's 28 District Councils. ²⁵² Savings mobilised through COMSIP groups have been invested in lending to members, and in some cases for groups, investments for retailing, bee and pig keeping, and irrigation farming, among others. 253 The COMSIP programme has enabled a total of 1,275 groups with 27,252 beneficiaries-65% of them women-to undergo training in financial literacy and business management. The new skills acquired by the women have helped them to improve their business performance and subsequently leverage more finances.254



Maize in Malawi: Women Account for 70% of Africa Food Production but Often Do not Have Secure Access to Land. Photo: Redux/Hollandse Hoogte/Arie Kievit

The Malawi Government, through the Ministry of Trade and Industry, launched a Small and Medium Sized Enterprise (SME) Fund to provide specialist knowledge and technical assistance support to viable enterprises in Malawi.²⁵⁵ Indigenous owned, rural-based and female owned enterprises, which are compliant to regulations, such as tax compliance, will be given special consideration when evaluating applications.²⁵⁶

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Malawi increased its financial allocations to health, directing 30% of the health budget to the needs of women and children.²⁵⁷ Malawi's commitment is embodied in the Every Newborn Action Plan, which was endorsed by the World Health Assembly in Geneva in

2014. ²⁵⁸ By increasing the percentage of budget allocated to the health of women and children, the Malawian government aims to reduce neonatal mortality from 31 per 1000 births to 25 per 1000 live births by 2015, strengthen the health system for maternal, newborn and child health interventions and support innovation for reproductive health. ²⁵⁹ The 2014 Malawi Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) survey findings shows that the neonatal mortality rate has declined to 29 deaths per thousand of live births. However, the findings indicated that infant and under five-mortality rates remained high at 53 and 85 per 1000 live births, respectively. ²⁶⁰

Research in Malawi has shown that women are more susceptible to HIV infections in comparison to men.²⁶¹ This has been attributed to lack of economic opportunities, low educational levels, social and political discrimination in addition to harmful cultural norms.262 In addition, almost a third of new infections occur in women under the age of 30 because of traditional coming of age ceremonies that introduce young girls to sex.263 Often young girls are paired with older men who sleep with several girls at special initiation camps.²⁶⁴ To curb the practice, the National AIDS Commission, which is the Malawi government's coordinating arm for HIV activities, developed has educational programmes that involve community leaders, social leaders, and opinion experts to ensure that such harmful practices are eradicated.²⁶⁵

The Malawi Government has developed a Road Map to improve the national HIV prevention strategy. 266 The plan includes key milestones such as undertaking an analysis of the existing programmatic and financial gaps on HIV prevention; collecting community perspectives through community dialogues with couples, young women and girls and sex workers; and creating a think tank to reach consensus on the innovative strategic directions to apply on HIV prevention. 267

The Government launched the 2014 International Candlelight Memorial, Testing, and Counselling Week (HTC).²⁶⁸ The primary focus for the HTC Week Campaign is on couples and young people, with a deliberate attempt to enable couples and young people from all over the country, particularly those in hard to reach communities, access HIV and AIDS services. 269 During the HTC Week, all communities are encouraged to access HIV testing and counselling services in all the districts in the country.270

The HIV and AIDS Bill will be tabled during the next sitting of the Malawian Parliament to address contentious issues such as the criminalization of deliberate HIV transmission and mandatory testing for pregnant women.²⁷¹

Violence against Women

The Government prioritizes the prevention and elimination of all forms of violence against women and girls.272 Malawi has a domestic violence law with harsh penalties. However, the law has done little to reduce domestic violence incidents against women.²⁷³ Domestic violence continues to dominate the caseloads of the Malawi Police Service's Victim Support Unit.274 include disfigurement The cases mutilation. Between January and June 2014, the police handled 6,900 cases of gender-based violence.275 The causes of domestic violence are attributed to cultural practices and lenient court punishments.²⁷⁶ In a report submitted to the Human Rights Committee in 2014, the Government reported that the Prevention of Domestic Violence Act was being reviewed by a Special Law Commission.²⁷⁷

The Malawi Police intends to roll out a new Training Manual to ensure Malawi police conduct themselves in line with human rights standards. ²⁷⁸ The new training manual was necessitated by the emergence of rights-related issues such as human trafficking and gender-based violence. ²⁷⁹

Women's Political Participation

The tripartite election in May 2014 resulted in the decline of Malawi's gender ratio in parliament.²⁸⁰ 22% of the outgoing Members of Parliament (MPs) were female (42 women out of 193 outgoing MPs). ²⁸¹ However, the incoming parliament was only 16% female (32 women out of 193 elected MP).²⁸² In addition, only 3 of the 20 members who make the Malawian cabinet are women. ²⁸³ President Peter Mutharika expressed his concern regarding the low participation of women in politics and has tried to compensate for the low representation of women in the cabinet by appointing women to political positions. ²⁸⁴

MADAGASCAR

Madagascar ratified CEDAW in March 1989. Although it has signed the Maputo protocol in February 2004, it still has to ratify it. To date, Madagascar has not developed a National Action Plan for the implementation of UNSCR 1325 and has no UN peacekeeping mandate²⁸⁵.

Education

According to the United Nations Girls Education Initiative (UNGEI), Madagascar is on track to meet the Millennium Development Goals 2 and 3 as well as to achieve universal primary education and to eliminate disparity in primary and secondary education²⁸⁶. In 2011, the primary education enrolment ratio was at 99% for girls against 98% for boys with a near parity index²⁸⁷.

Despite these significant efforts, the impact of the 2009 political crisis led many households across the country to experience a loss in revenues 288; this ultimately increased the likelihood of children, particularly girls, not attending school, as they were needed to work in order to supplement family income²⁸⁹. In line with this, UNICEF reported that 78% of school districts in Madagascar showed a lower enrolment for girls 290. Nonetheless, the Madagascar Action Plan highlighted the need to guarantee enrolment for all children and to improve the completion rate from 57% in 2006 to 95% in 2012 as well as to reduce the repletion rate from 20% to 10% between the periods 2006 to 2012291.

In a country where children make up more than half of the population and where half of the nation lives on less than \$1 a day, issues such as child labour and child marriage have to be seriously addressed in order to fulfil its commitment towards education²⁹².

Economic Empowerment

Madagascar has seen piecemeal development ever since the implementation of its first free general elections in 1992. The economic situation even worsened with the overthrow of President Marc Ravalomanana in 2009. According to the country's National Institute of Statistics: "poverty levels rose from 68.7% in 2005 to 76.5% in 2010" ²⁹³. This led many women and young girls to choose sex work as a financial method to support both their education and/or families ²⁹⁴. The United Nations humanitarian news agency IRIN, reported that the number of registered sex workers escalated to 29,000 compared to 17,000 in 1993²⁹⁵.

On a positive note, Malagasy women are gradually gaining more economic power through involvement in new projects such as microfinance ²⁹⁶. Yet despite these efforts, women remain highly under-represented in the local economy and are often unaware of opportunities²⁹⁷.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Madagascar is one of the few Sub-Saharan African countries with a low use of contraceptive. Many women are trapped in a cycle of reduced health due to lack of sex education, family planning and birth control. Maternal mortality is very high in the country. In fact, according to the Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), the maternal mortality ratio in 2010 was 240 deaths for 100,000 live births²⁹⁸.

In a bid to change this, Madagascar launched a Short Message Service to monitor maternal mortality, particularly in rural areas²⁹⁹. The country is now slowly moving towards a positive path in terms of access and use of contraceptives with the support of the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA)³⁰⁰.

Gender-Based Violence

By law, domestic violence is prohibited in Madagascar; it nonetheless remains a widespread problem across the country. The National Institute for Public Health estimated in 2007 that 55% of women were victims of domestic violence³⁰¹. The reality is that legal institutions lack trained personnel and resources to implement legislation³⁰². A US organisation on the ground described Madagascar's justice sector as plagued by poverty and corruption³⁰³. The situation further deteriorated with the 2009 political turmoil,

which virtually led institutions to stop functioning due to the lack of funding³⁰⁴. As a result, many cases of violence remain unreported.

Women's Political Participation

Madagascar is a signatory member of the Southern African Development Community (SADC) Protocol on Gender and Development. This protocol requires 30% of senior positions to be filled by women by 2012; however, the political landscape in the country is pretty much dominated by men.³⁰⁵ Until March 2009, there were only four women in the cabinet, 10 women in the 127-member national assembly, and five women in the 33-member senate³⁰⁶. In 2013, the presidential elections were postponed due to fear of election rigging and disagreements arising between candidates.

Women, Peace and Security

Since the overthrow of President Marc Ravalomanana in 2009 by Andry Rajoelina, the country faced severe upheaval economically and socially and the people within it, particularly women endured chronic violence and insecurity 307. The SADC Protocol and national NGOs provided a platform for peace and Malagasy women played a major role in reconciliation processes at all institutional levels including district, province and national levels

MAURITIUS

Mauritius ratified CEDAW in 1984. It signed the Maputo Protocol in 2005 but has yet to ratify it. To date, Mauritius has not established a National Action Plan for UNSCR 1325.

Education

Mauritius is making remarkable progress in terms of education. Free education has tremendously benefited girls and opened gates to various fields due to a better educational attainments³⁰⁹.

As of March 2014, 103,686 students attended primary education of which 49% were girls³¹⁰. The enrolment ratio was 96% with a near parity index for boys and girls. According to the Ministry of Finance and Economic Development, the number of students progressing to secondary education in 2013 was at 71% and 73% in 2014 with a proportion of 52% of girls respectively against 48% of boys³¹¹.

In terms of performance, female students significantly surpass boys in primary, secondary and tertiary education, with a pass rate of 85.8% for girls against 76.1% for boys in

2013 312 , indicating how much Mauritius is reducing gender disparities.

Economic Empowerment

Economically speaking, Mauritius is ranked as the top African country in doing business according to the World Bank³¹³. With one of the highest per capita incomes in Africa, Mauritius emerged as a regional commercial centre.³¹⁴ Its economic development has largely been established by an active involvement of women, particularly in the manufacturing sector³¹⁵. The number of women registered at the National Women Entrepreneur Council increased by 153% between 2005 to 2013 from 1,900 to 4,815³¹⁶. In addition, the agro-industry sector has proven to be more attractive to women over the years³¹⁷.

Though Mauritius made significant progress in economically empowering women, there are still some forms of inequality. Nearly 60% of women work in the manufacturing sector, 91% in textile factories³¹⁸. Few women truly hold professional senior management posts or full time paid employment in the private sector³¹⁹. In a bid to address this, the Mauritian government undertook numerous legal reforms among which, the Equal Opportunities Act (2012), aimed at providing better protection against all forms of discrimination³²⁰.

Gender-Based Violence

According to Gender Links (GL), about 24% women in Mauritius experience some forms of gender-based violence at some point in their life, and similarly 23% of men admit committing violence at least once in their lifetime³²¹. The Government of Mauritius takes this concern very seriously and has committed to implement a National Action Plan to halve gender-based violence for 2012-2015³²². This includes the enforcement of laws in a bid to ensure the recognition and protection of rights. Sexual harassment in work places and schools has also been highlighted as a problem that needs to be addressed.

In an effort to eliminate gender-based violence, the Ministry of Gender Equality, Child Development and Family Welfare, in collaboration with the Ministry of Civil Service and Administrative Reforms, aims to provide direct services that will meet the needs of survivors of GBV, including a 24-hour hotline and improved access to counselling services³²³. The plan also harnesses community education and mobilisation of all sectors of society, including men and boys, to raise awareness and change social norms about GBV³²⁴.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Though Mauritius is not a signatory of the SADC Gender Protocol, the country has made significant progress in improving maternal health and is on track to meeting some of the

Millennium Development Goals by 2015³²⁵. The Government provides free health care facilities as well as special prenatal care to expectant mothers with a high level of skilled personnel. Despite these efforts, there has been a rise in the maternal deaths ratio recently with a number reaching 65 per 100,000 live births in 2009³²⁶.

The Government of Mauritius further aims to promote sexual and reproductive health by providing information and services through the launch of a National Sexual Reproductive Health Strategy and Plan of Action between the periods 2009-2015³²⁷.

According to UNAIDS 2013 estimates, the HIV/AIDS rate was 1.1% for adults aged 15 to 49. The number of women aged 15 and above living with HIV was 2,600 in 2013 against 2,800 in 2012³²⁸.

Women's Political Participation

Mauritius is one of the few countries of the Southern African Development Community (SADC) region with the least number of women in decision-making and, along with Botswana are the two member states to yet ratify the Protocol on Gender and Development³²⁹. In the 2010 general elections, 10 women (14%) were elected in the 70-seat House of Assembly and only three women serve as cabinet ministers, jointly representing just 12%³³⁰. In a bid to move towards gender parity in decision-making, a new gender law quota has been introduced requiring at least one-third of women to be candidates in local elections³³¹.

Women's participation in local elections improved significantly following this amendment. In the 2012 Municipal Council Elections, women accounted for 37% of elected members compared to 12.7% in 2005³³².

MOZAMBIQUE

Mozambique ratified CEDAW in April 21, 1997 333 and ratified the Maputo Protocol in December 9, 2014.334 However, Mozambique has not yet developed a National Action Plan for implementation of UNSCR 1325.

In 2014, the World Economic Forum ranked Mozambique as one of the best countries in Africa for promoting gender equality in its Global Gender Gap report.³³⁵ The report takes four areas into account economic participation and opportunity, educational attainment, health and survival, and political empowerment. Mozambique was ranked 19 in economic participation and opportunity and political empowerment. However, it was ranked 129 in education attainment and 104 in health and survival.

Education

According to the United States Agency for International Development (USAID), 94% of girls in Mozambique enrol into primary schools but more than half drop out by the fifth grade. ³³⁶ 11% continue on to study at the secondary level and 1% enrols in college. ³³⁷ The challenges that girls face in accessing education include: parents' perception that educating girls is not important ³³⁸, early marriage, and pregnancy. ³³⁹ Only 40% of Mozambique women are literate. ³⁴⁰

The Mozambique Government, in collaboration with its partners, has established adult education programmes that target women.³⁴¹

Economic Empowerment

Women in Mozambique have insecure rights to land. Although Mozambique's constitution protects women against discrimination, the lives of Mozambique women, especially those who live in rural areas, are regulated by customary laws and traditional practices that favour men.342 There are still some formal laws in existence that put women at a disadvantage inheriting property. Mozambique's inheritance law for instance, gives widows lower priority than the parents of her deceased husband. 343 Mozambique women have the option of enforcing their land rights in formal court system, but only a few women can afford to hire a lawyer to represent them in the formal court system. Though local community tribunals provide a platform for women to advocate for their land rights, they tend to be male-dominated. 344

Mozambique does not have a specific policy framework for women's enterprise development. The Ministry of Commerce facilitates economic growth and has established the Institute for the Promotion of Small and Medium Enterprises (IPEME) the implementing arm for small and medium enterprise development programmes. However, these programmes do not have entrepreneurship promotion programmes specifically targeting women. In 2009, womenowned businesses represented 24.4% of registered businesses.345

The female labour force is heavily concentrated in agriculture, with 94% of economically active women working in the farming industry. ³⁴⁶

Outside agriculture, women find employment in trade, business services and public administration. There are more men employed in these sectors in comparison to women.³⁴⁷ The survey also indicated that women were more likely to be unemployed than men.³⁴⁸

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Mozambique is one of the ten most HIV affected countries in the world. 349 It is estimated that nearly 1.5 million Mozambicans are living with HIV. Around 800,000 are wome. 350

In 2011, 91% of women aged 15-49 years were attended at least once by a skilled health provider during pregnancy. ³⁵¹ Maternal mortality ratio in Mozambique was estimated to be 480 deaths per 100,000 live births in 2013. ³⁵² The causes of maternal death are attributed to: abortion, sepsis, embolism, haemorrhage, and hypertension. ³⁵³ Births attended by a skilled health worker were estimated to be 54.3% in 2011. ³⁵⁴

In July 2014, the Mozambique Parliament approved a ground-breaking legislation to legalize abortion. ³⁵⁵ This law only allows abortions to be performed by health professionals in health facilities, upon the submission of a woman's written request. ³⁵⁶

Violence against Women

Legal and Constitutional Affairs Commission of the Mozambican Parliament, the Assembly of the Republic, redrafted the Penal Code and removed sections that were discriminatory against women.357 For example, an article on rape was dropped, which allowed sexual offences to be dropped if the rapist married his victim. 358 The new Penal Code recognizes marital rape as an offence.359 The Penal Code also makes any assault against a spouse or partner punishable with a prison term of between one and six months. 360 Psychological violence against spouses or partner is also recognized as an offence and carries a prison term of between six months and a year.361

In 2009, only 10% of cases of domestic violence were reported to police 362 . In Nampula, Mozambique's most populated province, the Ministry of Interior Centre registered 912 cases

of domestic violence against women in the first six months of 2013 for Women and Children who are victims of violence, abuse, and exploitation.³⁶³ Domestic violence cases tend to be settled privately rather than through the formal judicial system³⁶⁴. This is due to the fact that domestic violence is still treated mainly as a private matter. ³⁶⁵ Other reasons for not reporting violence include: the victim can deal with it alone or through the extended family, the violent act is considered as "not serious"

and finally fear of retaliation from the perpetrator. $^{\rm 366}$

Women's Political Participation:

As of 2013, women held 98 out of 250 seats (39.20%) in Parliament. 367 29% of women held ministerial positions, 20% are deputy Ministers and 36% are provincial governors 368. In addition, three of the seven Supreme Court justices are women and 54.5% of all judges are women.

RWANDA

Rwanda ratified the Maputo Protocol on June 25, 2004 and ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) on March 2, 1981. Rwanda launched its National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325) in May 2010.

In the last 20 years, Rwanda has made important progress in promoting women's rights and gender equality. Rwanda counts the highest number of women parliamentarians in the world (63.8%) and its Presidential Cabinet counts ten women, constituting 35% of its total³⁶⁹. Rwanda has also implemented a national gender-mainstreaming programme. However, in rural Rwanda, works still remains to be done, in terms of access to land and combating violence against women.

Education

Rwanda has the highest enrolment rate for primary school education in Africa with 98% of girls going to primary school. Being close to having achieved universal primary education, Rwanda is on track to meet their Millennium Development Goal. However, attendance drops in secondary school, with only 30% of girls enrolled ³⁷⁰. Rwanda nevertheless has more girls than boys enrolled in school.

Economic Empowerment

In 2000, the Government of Rwanda launched Vision 2020: a programme that aims to transform Rwanda into a knowledge-based, middle income economy ³⁷¹. Vision 2020 includes a series of measures aimed at promoting women's rights and gender equality.

However, in rural Rwanda, where the majority of the population lives, there is a strong need for more secure land rights for women. Customary law often undermines women's rights to own and inherit land so they are often pressured to relinquish it to their brothers³⁷², despite the fact that recent laws enable women to own and inherit property³⁷³.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Rwanda has decreased its fertility rate to 4.62 children per woman³⁷⁴. That number remains high but is in constant decline. The majority of births is now taking place in health care facilities and are attended by a skilled doctor or midwife.

The maternal mortality ratio has decreased to 320 deaths per 100.000 live births in 2013 from 1000 in 2000 ³⁷⁵. Infant mortality is also dropping regularly, from 44 per 100 lives births in 2010 to 37 in 2013³⁷⁶.

An estimated 200,000 people live with HIV/AIDS in Rwanda, half of which are women³⁷⁷. UNAIDS writes that Rwanda has made considerable effort and progress in combatting the AIDS epidemic. HIV prevalence has remained stable since 2005, and is higher among women than among men (3.7% compared to 2.2%)³⁷⁸. Women aged 35-39 are the most vulnerable with an infection rate of 7.9%. The disease however, heavily affects female sex workers, with an estimated 51% infected.

Violence against Women

Violence against women remains prevalent in many parts of the country. 48% of women reported having experienced physical or sexual violence in their lifetime ³⁷⁹. However, most cases go unreported as the majority of cases are handled in a traditional manner, within the family ³⁸⁰.

Despite efforts by the government to decrease instances of gender-based violence through its National Strategic Plan, remaining challenges need to be addressed, including: limited knowledge of the law, economic/livelihood dependence on the perpetrator by the victim, insufficiency of human, material and financial resources to address GBV cases ³⁸¹. The Strategic Plan also focuses on the importance of including men in the fight against GBV and several non-profit initiatives have emerged to address this challenge.

Women's Political Participation

Rwanda has the highest number of female parliamentarians in the world: women currently hold 63.8% of the seats 382 . Ten women are members of the Cabinet – representing 35% of all members. Half of

Rwanda's 14 Supreme Court justices are also women³⁸³.

According to Swanee Hunt (former US Ambassador to Austria and founding director of the Women and Public Policy Program), two factors were key in creating an environment that encourages women to pursue their ambitions and gain the necessary skills for public life: President Kagame's personal commitment and broader structural and social changes, which took place as a result of the genocide and the institutional chaos which followed³⁸⁴.

Women, Peace and Security

Rwanda is a source and, to a lesser extent, transit and destination country for women and children subjected to forced labour and sex trafficking³⁸⁵. According to the CIA, Rwanda does not fully comply with the minimum standards for the elimination of trafficking³⁸⁶.

Rwanda still hosts several refugee camps, mostly with refugees fleeing the conflict in the Democratic Republic of Congo. According to UNHCR, almost 75,000 refugees were hosted in four camps in Rwanda in March 2014³⁸⁷.

SEYCHELLES

The Seychelles ratified the Maputo Protocol in March 2006 and CEDAW was ratified in May 1992. Seychelles has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325.

Education

The educational system in the Seychelles is well functioning; in fact, the Seychelles is the only country in Africa that has fully achieved education for all with a literacy rate of 94%388. The policy of free and mandatory education has ensured that boys and girls up to age 16 have access to primary and secondary schooling and the participation rate is almost 100%.389

Economic Empowerment

Seychellois society is largely matriarchal and men and women generally enjoy equal rights.³⁹⁰ Although absolute poverty does not exist in the Seychelles, data suggests that there are pockets of poverty that are predominantly female. Notably, beneficiaries of Social Security

payments, temporary employment schemes have a majority female participation rate. There is no officially sanctioned discrimination in employment, and women are well represented in business. ³⁹¹ Women are privy to employment, access to credit, equal pay for equal work, or to owning or managing a business. ³⁹²

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

The government recognizes the right of couples and individuals to make, freely and responsibly, their decisions regarding children. Health clinics and local health NGOs are free to disseminate information on family planning under the guidance of the Ministry of Health. However, it is forbidden to distribute condoms

at educational institutions. The occurrence of teenage pregnancy is high. 393 There are no restrictions on the right to contraceptives, but reportedly, few couples use these measures. The government provides free childbirth although services, traditionally prefer using nurses or midwives during childbirth and for prenatal and postnatal care, unless the mother or child suffer serious health complications. Men and women receive equal access to diagnosis and treatment for sexually transmitted infections. 394 The prevalence of HIV/AIDS is among the lowest in Africa.395

Violence Against Women

Women are protected against violence under the 'The Family Violence (Protection of the Victims) Act 2000' as well as the '1996 Amendment to the Penal Code', 396 Perpetrators of violence are subject to a fine, a conviction and possible jail sentence. Despite this, violence against women is a serious and growing problem in Seychelles, given that most people consider it a private matter, and that "society as a whole is still unwilling to openly acknowledge that this type of violent behaviour is abnormal and criminal", according to a recent study.³⁹⁷

Women's Political Participation

With 43.8% women holding Parliamentary seats, The Seychelles has one of the highest percentages of women in parliament in the world.³⁹⁸ Further, as sign of progress, women enjoy an increasing role in decision-making positions. For instance, women constitute the majority of the national broadcasting company's production and journalistic staff and occupy most senior posts. ³⁹⁹

SOMALIA

While Somalia signed CEDAW in 2006, it has not ratified it yet. Somalia has neither signed nor ratified the Maputo Protocol and has not adopted a National Action Plan on the UN Security Council Resolution 1325.

Education

Somalia has one of the lowest enrollment rates of students in the world. Only 42% of children attend primary school, and only 36% of those numbers are girls.⁴⁰⁰ The number of girls in secondary school is even lower at 28%.⁴⁰¹ After two decades of conflict and the implementation of a central federal government in 2012, international aid organizations are attempting to increase access to education.⁴⁰² Somalia's Minister of Human Development and Public Services requested UNICEF to assist it with providing access to education to children, and UNICEF is currently working on an education initiative scheduled from 2013-2016.⁴⁰³

Only 15% of teachers are women, and many of them do not have formal education.⁴⁰⁴ Poverty and child labour are forces that keep many children out of schools to work in low wage jobs such as nannies.⁴⁰⁵

Economic Empowerment

The continued violence and unrest in Somalia has forced many women into displaced persons

camps outside Somalia. Some women are working with international organizations such as UN Women to learn a skill and provide for their families.⁴⁰⁶ Women in these programmes often learn agricultural techniques in order to plant crops and sell the produce for profit.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Poor governance and poverty have resulted in poor health and a lack of access to reproductive health for women in Somalia.⁴⁰⁷ Many women require permission from male family members to go to a health centre.⁴⁰⁸ Combined with the long distances that women sometimes have to travel to access health care and the danger of rape and sexual assault while travelling, these factors make access nearly impossible for some women.⁴⁰⁹

Only 3.4% of births in Somalia are attended by medical doctors. ⁴¹⁰ The use of modern contraceptive methods among married women of childbearing age in Somalia is very low at 1.2% ⁴¹¹. The maternal mortality rate for women in Somalia is very high at 1,400 deaths for every 100,000 live births. ⁴¹²

The most recent figures available are from 2012 and report a 0.5% HIV/AIDS rate among adults in Somalia. Stigma surrounding HIV/AIDS impedes treatment for infected individuals.⁴¹³

Violence Against Women

Violence against women is unfortunately a daily occurrence in Somalia. About 98% of women have experienced female genital mutilation in the country.⁴¹⁴

Incidences of rape and sexual assault are also very high in Somalia. A recent Human Rights Watch report detailed that sexual assaults are being perpetrated not only by civilians, but also by United Nations peacekeepers and African Union soldiers stationed in Somalia.⁴¹⁵

Continued armed conflict between government forces and armed militia groups has contributed to the lack of security for women. Women who report instances of sexual violence have not found justice. For example, one woman and the journalist to whom she told her story of rape were both prosecuted.⁴¹⁶

Women in displaced persons camps are especially vulnerable to sexual assault, yet a response to reported rape is often nonexistent.⁴¹⁷

Women's Political Participation

Only 14% of the members of Parliament are women.⁴¹⁸ Rebel and extremist groups threaten women and oppose their participation in any aspect of politics. The newly appointed cabinet to the president announced in January 2014 is comprised of only 10% women.⁴¹⁹

Women, Peace and Security

Women's voices have traditionally been excluded from discussions surrounding peace and security in Somalia.⁴²⁰ However, nonprofit organizations in the country have stepped up efforts to include women in the discussion, for example, by training women on monitoring and reporting suspicious activities linked to militia groups.⁴²¹

TANZANIA

Tanzania ratified the Maputo Protocol in March 2007 and ratified CEDAW in 2006, but has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR).

Education

The average number of years of education received by Tanzanians is 5.11, and this figure does not account for gender disparities.⁴²² The literacy rate of 15-24 year old males is 76.5% versus 72.8% of females of the same age.⁴²³ Girls in Tanzania are forced out of school for various reasons, often to be married.⁴²⁴ Four in ten girls in Tanzania are married before the age of eighteen.⁴²⁵ Girls who are married or become pregnant are often expelled from school.⁴²⁶

Economic Empowerment

The draft constitution provides that women have an equal right to own land, which has the potential to make a huge impact on women's economic equality in Tanzania.⁴²⁷ Traditional practices discriminate against women who seek to use and own land in Tanzania.⁴²⁸ Currently, about 40% of cases brought to court by women involve a dispute over land rights.⁴²⁹ Women in Tanzania own only 1-2% of the land in the

country 430 , although they contribute about 50% of agricultural labour. 431

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Although it is illegal, Female Genital Mutilation (FGM) remains a problem in Tanzania, with 14.6% of females between the ages of 15-49 having experienced FGM; the number for older women is much higher.⁴³² The FGM procedures are often performed by individuals with no medical training, which increases the risk of infection.⁴³³

The maternal mortality rate in Tanzania is 460 deaths per 100,000 live births.⁴³⁴ Figures from 2010 reveal that 34% of women in Tanzania used contraceptives. ⁴³⁵ 44% of women in Tanzania become pregnant or mothers before the age of 19.⁴³⁶

The adult prevalence of HIV is 5.1% in Tanzania. 437 Infections in women aged

between 23 and 24 stand at 6.6% as opposed to 2.8% in men in the same age group.⁴³⁸

Violence Against Women

Human Rights Watch released a report in 2014 regarding the violence experienced by child brides in Tanzania .⁴³⁹ The Marriage Act of 1971 sets the age for marriage at 15, and 18 for boys.⁴⁴⁰ The report detailed that girls in these marriages experience domestic violence, rape, and other forms of sexual assault by their husbands. In the event that a dowry is paid, young girls find it harder to leave the marriage because of the inability to pay back the dowry.⁴⁴¹

Proponents of Tanzania's draft constitution hope that it will enforce women's rights against violence. The latest statistics available from the World Health Organization reveal that 41% of women in Dar es Salaam have experienced sexual or physical violence by a partner.⁴⁴²

Women's Political Participation

In January 2014, Tanzanian President Jakaya Kikwete appointed two women to cabinet positions. 443 Tanzania has a quota system in place to ensure women are appointed to government positions. 444 The draft constitution contains a provision that guarantees 50-50 representations of women in parliamentary elections. 445

Tanzania has completed a draft constitution that will be voted on in 2015. Of the 201 members of the Constituent Assembly, 100 are women. 446

UGANDA

On 22 July 1985, Uganda ratified CEDAW.⁴⁴⁷ On 22 July 2010, Uganda ratified the Maputo Protocol.⁴⁴⁸ In 2008, Uganda developed a National Action Plan for the implementation of United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325.⁴⁴⁹

According to the World Economic Forum (WEF) Global Gender Gap Index, Uganda is the least gender-equal society in East Africa.⁴⁵⁰ In 2014, the WEF Global Gender Gap Index ranked Uganda 88 out of 142 countries⁴⁵¹ for its performance in gender equality. Uganda was ranked 97 in economic participation and opportunity, 128 in educational attainment, 107 in health and survival, but 29 in political empowerment.⁴⁵²

Uganda has a legal and policy framework in place to protect women's rights. Notable laws include the Domestic Violence Act 2010 and the Prohibition of Female Genital Mutilation (2010).⁴⁵³ Uganda's commitment to protecting women's rights is also evidenced in the country's ratification of international treaties that promote women's rights.

Education

The Ministry of Education and Sports developed a booklet to teach primary school girls how to manage their menstrual periods, in a bid to reduce the number of school dropouts.454 The booklet was launched at a the "Break conference, Silence Menstruation, Keep Girls in School," which was the first of its kind in Uganda organized by the Ministry of Education and Sports, Ministry of Gender, Labour and Social Development, Ministry of Health, Civil society actors and other organizations. 455 The purpose of the conference was to draw attention to the largely neglected challenges that affect girls during their menstrual period, the most outstanding being missing school.456

The Minister of Education and Sports launched the National Strategy for Girl's Education (NSGE) 2014-2019 in September 2014.⁴⁵⁷ The NSGE 2014-2019 addresses newly emerging concerns in Uganda's education sector in general and in girls' education in particular.⁴⁵⁸ These concerns include among others; new policies and programmes at the international and national level regarding girls' education, girls' access to education, emphasis on the quality of education, promotion of science education, among others.⁴⁵⁹

The Uganda Parliament passed a motion that requires government to allocate resources for menstrual hygiene management in schools.⁴⁶⁰ The intervention is aimed at reducing the dropout rate of girls from school.⁴⁶¹ Under the motion, government is required to set aside funds for the Ministry of Education and Sports

to support menstrual hygiene programmes like provision of washrooms, painkillers, and emergency pads, among others for the girls in school.⁴⁶²

Economic Empowerment

The Uganda Investment Authority and Officials of the Netherlands Embassy in Kampala entered a partnership to equip Ugandan women entrepreneurs with skills and innovations. The purpose of the partnership is to enable women in Uganda to shape their entrepreneurship in an innovative, socially responsible and sustainable way.⁴⁶³

The Ministry of Gender, Labour and Social Development together with the International Labour Organization have intensified entrepreneurship and job creation awareness programme among youth and women through the Management Training and Advisory Centre. 464 Over 5000 youths and women have been sensitized on mindset change. 465

Uganda's first women's commercial bank was launched in 2014.⁴⁶⁶ Uganda Women's Finance Trust, previously a micro-deposit taking institution is now a fully-fledged commercial bank after it was granted a license by the Central Bank in November 2013.⁴⁶⁷ The bank is expected to promote financial inclusion, which entails spreading access to financial services to those in the population who are not served by financial institutions.⁴⁶⁸

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

The Ministry of Health in collaboration with the United Nations Population Fund and other relevant stakeholders organised the first National Conference on Family Planning in July 28th 2014. ⁴⁶⁹ The conference brought together national, regional and international leaders and stakeholders to devise a strategy that can sustain the momentum in revamping Uganda's family planning programme. ⁴⁷⁰

The United States Agency for Development (USAID) commended the leadership in Uganda for achieving and surpassing its commitment to increase the level of annual government funding for family planning supplies from three million to five million dollars.⁴⁷¹ A new report titled Family Planning (FP) 2020 progress report, 2013/2014 revealed that beginning with the 2014/2015 fiscal year, Uganda's government increased its allocation for family planning supplies to USD 6.9 million.⁴⁷²

A report released by the Uganda AIDS Commission revealed that about 570 Ugandan girls and young women get infected with HIV every week. 473 The report also revealed that Uganda is second to South Africa where 2,363

people get infected with HIV weekly, compared to 468 for Kenya, 491, for Tanzania, 25 for Rwanda and 2 for Burundi.⁴⁷⁴

President Museveni signed the HIV Prevention and Control Act. ⁴⁷⁵ The new law punishes intentional transmission and attempted transmission of HIV with prison sentences of up to five years. ⁴⁷⁶ The law permits mandatory testing of pregnant women, their partners, and victims of sexual violence ⁴⁷⁷. Under this new law, medical and health practitioners are allowed to disclose or release HIV test results without a patient's consent. ⁴⁷⁸



Trainee Midwifes Demonstrating The Childbirth Process
Using A Birth Simulator In Kampala, Uganda. Photo,
UNFPA/Evelyn Kiapi

Violence against Women

The Gender Based Violence (GBV) Advocacy Pack under the theme 'Championing prevention and response to GBV" was launched by the Minister of Health to provide an opportunity for government to engage with stakeholders in addressing GBV. 479 It was revealed at the launch that Uganda loses 0.3% of its Gross Domestic Product (GDP) to GBV.480 It was also revealed that GBV is the highest in the Eastern part of the country and this is mainly due to poverty, lack of education and cultural norms that condone wife beating.481

On April 9, 2014, more than six years after the war in Uganda came to a formal end, the country parliament passes a resolution that acknowledges for the first time the need to provide gender-sensitive reparations to the women and men who suffered at the hands of the Lord's Resistance Army during the 20-year insurgency in northern Uganda, including crimes of sexual and gender-based violence.⁴⁸²

Women's Political Participation

Uganda's current Parliament is comprised of 133 female MPs placing Uganda 17th in the world with 34.3% women in Parliament. 483 Women Representatives make up around 29% of total MPs in Parliament and 84% of all

female members of Parliament. Women also have a sizable share of Cabinet, with State Minister and Shadow Minister appointments.⁴⁸⁴ Women make up around 32% of Cabinet Minister Positions, 30% of State Minister seats and 30% of Shadow Minister Positions.⁴⁸⁵

Women, Peace and Security

On 9 April 2014, the Ugandan Parliament adopted a resolution calling for the establishment of a "gender sensitive reparations fund" and the offering of reparations for war-affected women and

men. ⁴⁸⁶ The resolution called for the government to provide free and accessible health services for war-affected women and children as well as to ensure the integration and resettlement of children born in captivity and formerly-abducted women in their communities. ⁴⁸⁷ After the adoption of the resolution, a committee composed of three members was formed to follow up on the government's implementation of the resolution and update Parliament. ⁴⁸⁸

ZAMBIA

Zambia ratified the Maputo Protocol on 2 May 2006 and ratified CEDAW on 21 June 1985. To date, Zambia has still not adopted a National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325(UNSCR 1325). According to the UNDP report for 2013, Zambia has a population of 13 million and a poverty rate of 27.5%.⁴⁸⁹ Zambia is one of the poorest countries in the world, with 64% of the population living on less than \$1.25 per day.

Education

Girls experience high rates of exclusion from education because of the extreme poverty, most prevalent in the rural areas of Western, Luapula and Northern provinces. These provinces fare much worse than others in government assessments of income levels, education and health.⁴⁹⁰

The involvement of the government can facilitate addressing these issues. The government of Zambia accepts that there is a problem and is working to resolve it. For example, the Education Minister, Dr John Phiri has suggested positive measures that can be taken. Dr Phiri encourages the use of the Women Educationalists Movement to support work in the interest of the girl child. ⁴⁹¹ The Zambian Government has assured FAWEZA (Forum for African Women Educationalists) of their continued support to assist in achievement of learning targets for girls in the country⁴⁹².

There are several barriers to young girls completing their education. According to the non-profit organization, Girls Not Brides, Zambia has one of the highest child marriage rates with 42% of women aged 20-24 years married by the age of 18 – a rate that has not improved since 2002. The rates of child marriage vary from one region to another, and are as high as 60% in the country's Eastern Region. The drivers of this are mainly lack of education and poverty. 493

The Government's Women's Economic Empowerment Programme endeavours to empower women as small-scale entrepreneurs through the provision of equipment such as hammer mills, beehives, rice polishers, peanut butter processors and treadle pumps. The Ministry also provides start-up capital in form of grants to women groups that are beneficiaries of this equipment.

Whilst there are some positive outcomes from these initiatives, it is also important to recognise that access to finance continues to be a barrier to the economic empowerment of a significant number of women. Currently in Zambia the majority of women are facing challenges in transiting from small-scale to large-scale entrepreneurship.

The nexus between gender-based violence and economic empowerment is clear and capacity building programmes have been introduced as part of projects to empower women economically. The Young Women's Christian Association (YWCA) in Zambia illustrates this by providing farming inputs and training in vocational skills as a possible means to end poverty.⁴⁹⁴

The Africa Development Bank (AFDB) is also supportive and has pledged to intensify gender mainstreaming in the Bank's operations and in its regional economic and sector work. The President of the AfDB, Mr Kaberuka pointed out that in 2013, the AfDB approved the USD125-million Africa Small and Medium Enterprise Programme to support SMEs in

Africa. Through its Private Sector Department (OPSM), Kaberuka stated that the Bank is expanding its investment services, including risk-sharing facilities, credit lines, loans, equity - products that can improve women's access to finance.⁴⁹⁵

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

According to the UNAIDS report for 2013, 960,000 adults aged 15-49 (12.5%) were estimated to have HIV/AIDS. The number of women aged 15 and above and living with HIV is between 470,000 - 530,000. The number of deaths due to AIDS is $27,000^{496}$.

Research has been carried out suggesting that there is a relationship between gender-based violence and the transmission of HIV, with women and girls being affected disproportionately⁴⁹⁷. The negative effects of unequal power relations have also been documented; currently, only 11% of Zambian women felt they could ask their husband to wear a condom, even if they were aware he was HIV-positive.

Violence Against Women

Gender-based violence continues to be a problem in Zambia with the number of reported cases on the rise.⁴⁹⁸

Data was derived from most recent Demographic and Health Survey (DHS) of ever-married women aged between 15 - 49 in six countries including Zambia. Results revealed that the overall prevalence of any form of violence (physical, sexual or emotional) is 53.9% in Zambia. Factors consistently associated with spousal violence are partner's alcohol use, acceptance of wife beating as justified by men/women and history of respondents' father beating her mother. Zambia is known as the southern African country with the highest levels of violence.⁴⁹⁹

Women's political participation

In Zambia, women represent 14% of the Parliament, 17% of Cabinet Ministers and 13.3% of Deputy Ministers.⁵⁰⁰

The country is lagging behind other countries in sub-Saharan Africa due to poor female representation in legislature. Social attitudes towards women could be an underlying cause for this,501

Women, peace and security

According to the U.S. State Department's 2013 Trafficking in Persons Report, the most prevalent forms of exploitation in Zambia were internal trafficking of women and children for domestic servitude and forced labour in agriculture, mining, textile work, and construction. 502

An article published in March 2013 shows that there is dialogue-taking place on how to increase the participation of women in peace-building conversations⁵⁰³.

The SADC barometer in 2013 positioned Zambia 4th out of 15 in terms of peace-building and conflict resolutions, according to Gender Links. ⁵⁰⁴ Overall, citizens scored government's performance at 73% based on their perceptions of progress made so far in meeting targets of the SADC Gender Protocol (SGP).

ZIMBABWE

Zimbabwe ratified the Maputo Protocol on 15 April 2008 and ratified CEDAW on 13 May 1991. Zimbabwe has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325) and there are no former or current UN peacekeeping mandates in Zimbabwe.

Education

Zimbabwe's literacy rate is 90%, the highest in Africa.⁵⁰⁵Whilst the literacy rate is high, there is room for improvement especially with regards to the girl child. Despite the decreasing number of girls out of school, many in Zimbabwe are denied a quality education and a chance to reach their full potential. Evidence shows that even a single year of secondary school for a girl correlates with as much as a 25% increase in her future earnings.⁵⁰⁶

Child marriage in Zimbabwe is an impediment to the successful attainment of an education by girls. Zimbabwe has been judged one of the 41 countries in the world with an unacceptable rate of child marriages where girls enter into marriage below the age of 18.⁵⁰⁷

Economic Empowerment

53% of women are employed in the informal sector. Those in the informal sector are vulnerable and prone to exploitation. They may not benefit from any social security, which is a

human rights violation, as those in the informal sector are also entitled to social protection. 508

The ILO (International Labour Office) is playing a key role in ensuring that women in Zimbabwe are protected by putting in place interventions that include an emphasis on empowerment of working women through awareness raising and advocacy. The organisation is also aiming at building a knowledge base on women-specific working conditions including maternity protection, work organisation as well as gender-based violence in the workplace. ⁵⁰⁹

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Zimbabwe has one of the world's highest rates of HIV/AIDS. According to UNAIDS 2013 the estimate of women aged 15 and above in Zimbabwe living with HIV/AIDS is 720,000⁵¹⁰.

There are hotspots of HIV in the border towns, mining areas and resettlement farms. The prevalence of HIV is higher in urban areas than it is in the rural areas. HIV prevalence in the 15-24 age group women is 1.5 times higher than men.

The percentage of HIV-positive pregnant women who received anti-retrorivals to reduce the risk of mother-to-child transmission in 2013 was 93%. 66% infected pregnant women were assessed for Antiretroviral Therapy (ART) eligibility through either clinical staging or CD4 testing. ⁵¹¹ This illustrates the positive interventions that are in place.

A major milestone has been achieved in Zimbabwe in reducing AIDS. A partnership by the National AIDS Council (NAC), NatPharm and some pharmacies in the private sector has resulted in the drop in prices of anti-retroviral drugs (ARVs) that will now be accessed for US\$17 down from an average US\$55 currently prevailing.

Violence Against Women

Violence against women is widespread in Zimbabwe and includes rape, forced marriage and torture. A recent study by the Ministry of Women Affairs, Gender and Community Development in conjunction with Gender Links concluded that at least 68% of women in Zimbabwe have suffered from gender-based violence perpetrated by men.⁵¹²

Emotional violence is not identified in police statistics. The CEO of Genderlinks, Colleen Lowa Morna refers to it as "the silent death that women live with daily and which affects their agency"⁵¹³.

The report by UN Women⁵¹⁴ further points out that of the six countries in Southern Africa that have conducted violence against women baseline studies, Zimbabwe's was the largest with 6,600 respondents. While Zimbabwe has a strong legal framework for addressing violence against women and 50% of respondents had knowledge of the country's Domestic Violence Act, the survey indicated high levels of underreporting.

In order to adequately address the issue of violence against women, engaging men in the process is vital. The UNFPA supports a movement named Padare. Their meetings specifically focus on educating men and involving them in attaining gender equality, challenging violence and harmful sexual practices⁵¹⁵ and the clear link between gender-based violence and the prevalence of HIV/AIDS.. ⁵¹⁶

Women's Political Participation

Gender equality is now enshrined within the Founding Values of the Constitution, with special measures to ensure adequate women's representation in the National House of Assembly. The constitution establishes a Gender Commission to protect and monitor women's rights. Consequently, women representation in parliament increased from 18% to 35% – well above the global average, which stands at 21%. According to the Inter-Parliamentary Union, in 2014, women hold 38% of the seats in Parliament. 517

Women, Peace and Security

The human rights of women are violated in Zimbabwe. Women of Arise Zimbabwe (WOZA) experienced several incidents of arrest and violence at the hands of the security sector. The most recent incident occurred in February 2014 during their annual Valentine's Day peaceful protest when several activists faced abuse by riot police⁵¹⁸.

Human trafficking of women is also commonplace in Zimbabwe. The country is a source, transit, and destination country for men, women, and children subjected to forced labour and sex trafficking. Women are subjected to forced labour in the agricultural and domestic service in rural areas. They are also subject to being victims of prostitution. ⁵¹⁹

NORTH AFRICA SUMMARY

UNESCO estimates that the female literacy rate will increase in Egypt and in 2015 reach 65.6%.⁵²⁰ Despite this positive development, women in Egypt face the same problems as women across the region. Limited education results in not finding jobs after leaving school. One explanation for this could be persisting gender stereotypes, which encourage women to stay close to family and household. This is true also for South Sudan, a country where literacy rates are among the lowest in the world, up to 80% of the population are illiterate; a majority of these are women and girls.⁵²¹⁵²²

Gender stereotypes defining what women can and cannot do has a strong impact on their possibilities to enter the labour market in all countries across the region. This in turn has a strong effect on women's financial independence - if you cannot get a job you have a significantly lower chance at being economically empowered. 523

HIV/AIDS is generally not widespread in the region, and Tunisia is globally recognised for the work being done in the country to fight the virus. Nevertheless, there are enormous stigma and

misconceptions, which hamper the work. 524 Tunisia is furthermore a country being praised for progressive stance towards women's reproductive health and rights. The newly adopted constitution strengthens their rights, particularly the right to abortion. 525 Algeria is also seeing developments in women's reproductive health and rights, and this year saw the launch of the first website dedicated to

women and children's health care.⁵²⁶



Women Sing The Libyan National Anthem During A UN-Sponsored Event Designed to Encourage Female Candidates to Participate Fully in the Country First Free Elections in Nearly Half a Century. UN Photo

Violence against women in the post-revolutionary region has

been taken into consideration when new constitution and legislation been drafted and later adopted. In Algeria, a decree was adopted in February 2014 recognising that women who were raped during the "dark decade", are to be considered victims of terrorism⁵²⁷, and in August amended a new penal code that seeks to protect women from all forms of violence, and increasing women's safety in public spaces.⁵²⁸

In June 2014, a law was passed in Egypt that criminalised sexual harassment with offenders immediately being condemned following the amendment.⁵²⁹⁵³⁰ Egypt also saw this year its first prosecution of female genital mutilation, which had been banned in 2008.⁵³¹ I addition, this year it became illegal for rapists to marry their victims in Morocco where previously they had been allowed to escape prison for their criminal acts.⁵³² A new constitution adopted in Tunisia brought legal reforms, obliging the state to criminalise violence against women⁵³³ with the Ministry of Sports, Youth and Women currently drafting a new law.⁵³⁴ Tunisia also removed its reservations to CEDAW in 1985.⁵³⁵

In South Sudan, violence against women has been described as an endemic, and in contrast to the other countries in the region it has yet to introduce appropriately harsh legislation.⁵³⁶ The law enforcement in the country is weak, leaving women and girls at high risk of violence. According to Amnesty international, both government and opposition forces are perpetrators of this violence.⁵³⁷ Furthermore, domestic violence is generally considered part of married life, leaving women in appalling situations. Additionally, child marriage is increasing being spurred by the current crisis, where marriage of a child can be seen as a way of protecting both family and child.⁵³⁸ In Western Sahara, women and girls are in an equally disturbing situation where they face risk of violence including abduction, torture and rape, as a means to weaken resistance movements in the country.⁵³⁹

Algeria held presidential elections this year, with one woman running for presidency. Out of the 34 ministers in the country 7 are women.⁵⁴⁰ In May 2014, Egyptians went to the polls to elect a new President for a four year term. The country has been going through political turmoil ever since the removal of Hosni Mubarak in February 2011 following the Arab Spring.⁵⁴¹ In the cabinet there was a slight decrease from 16% women to only 12%.⁵⁴² However, in 2014, the first woman was elected to serve as head of a major political party in Egypt. According to Hala Shurkallah, the new leader, this is an important step towards changing Egyptian society.⁵⁴³

Libya held its Parliamentary elections on June 25th 2014; the third set of elections after the so-called Arab Spring; 32 women together with 168 men are drafting the new Libyan Constitution to establish that all citizens are equal before the law without discrimination⁵⁴⁴. Tunisia also held legislative elections during 2014. A majority of those registered to vote were women and 47% of the candidates were women, although only 12% were placed at the head of their list.⁵⁴⁵

Positive changes have occurred in some countries or senior posts. On July 3^{rd,} the National Army of Algeria nominated three more female generals, making a total of four ⁵⁴⁶. In Morocco, the National Council for Human Rights has recommended a memorandum to repeal all laws that could be interpreted as discriminatory to women or that challenges gender equality.⁵⁴⁷

Elsewhere, however, serious offenses continue. This year, many women have been arbitrarily arrested in Egypt, and several cases of violence against women detainees have been reported.⁵⁴⁸ In Libya, some women rights defenders have been assassinated or put in prison. Women are also being excluded from the on-going peace and transition processes that the country is currently holding In South Sudan peace and security remains a remote goal for this newly recognised nation.⁵⁴⁹ In Sudan, women face difficulties in entering decision-making positions and taking leading roles being continuously excluded from formal peace talks and initiatives for peace.⁵⁵⁰

ALGERIA

Algeria has made policy changes this year regarding women's rights and violence against women. The nomination of women at high leadership levels has also made a mark this year. Algeria has been signatory to the Maputo Protocol since 2003, but has not ratified it. The country ratified CEDAW in 1996 but has not adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325.

Education

No major or minor statistics were published in 2014 relating to girl or women's education, however it is noteworthy that the Algerian Literacy Association (IQRAA) received the UNESCO Confucius Prize for Literacy 2014 for its "Literacy, Training and Integration of Women" programme.⁵⁵¹

Economic Empowerment

Women represent 19.5% of the total labour force in Algeria. While the numbers⁵⁵² indicate an undeniable rise of the female labour force comparing to the statistics of previous years, Algerian women are still struggling to enter the market labour. In fact, women's employment rate does not reflect women's enrolment in secondary education. According to the International Labour Organisation (ILO), women's economic participation remains "very low". 553 Women's participation into the workforce is still held back by a "multitude of factors". 554 The International Organisation (ILO) identified two significant factors acting as a brake on women's employment activity. First, many women are engaged in unpaid home-based activities such as agriculture, livestock management, textile and clothing production. Secondly, traditions and socio-culture norms keep women in specific gender roles acting as disincentives for women to enter the labour force. The Algerian government has set up a financial measure to protect women at an economic level. The Alimony Fund is dedicated to financially support divorced women who raise their children, when the father cannot or will not do so. This state's allocation accounts for 1 billion DA.555

HIV & Reproductive Health

There were no major or minor events reported or statistics published in 2014 that dealt with the topic of HIV/AIDS and reproductive or maternal health in Algeria. Nevertheless, the first website dedicated to women and children healthcare was created this year. 556

Violence Against Women

Although violence against women remains significant in Algeria, progresses have been achieved this year in the country. On the 1st of February 2014, Algeria adopted an executive decree recognising women who have been raped during the "dark decade" as victims of terrorism. 557 A monthly compensation of 16000 Algerian Dinar up to 35000 Algerian Dinar, 558 can be claimed by an estimated 10,000 women. 559 This act of recognition toward women has been followed by a significant amendment to the penal code. On August 26th 2014, the Government changed the code to protect women against " certain forms of physical, verbal, sexual and economical violence". 560 Regarding women issues in public space it stipulates that, "the project deals with violence offending women's dignity in public space/area".561

A draft bill also introduced new sanctions to protect women in their private space. Thus, the bill sets out prohibitions against spousal violence, which has involved or led to the victim suffering "temporary incapacity, a permanent handicap or an amputation". It will also lead to the punishment of "men who will abandon their women, pregnant or not". 562

In addition, any punishments will be increased if the accused is a parent of the victim or if the victim is under age, pregnant handicapped. 563 However, regarding these clauses, officials have stated that where a victim forgives the defendant, legal proceeding would be dropped/discontinued in order to "preserve family life".564 Accordingly to the spokesperson for the Observatory of Violence against Women, Cherifa Kheddar, these amendments remain insufficient as "a woman remains subject to social and moral pressures to

withdraw her complaint against her husband".⁵⁶⁵

There is still a long way to go to legally protect women and girls in Algeria. According to Amnesty International, Algeria does not have a proper law that recognises violence against women as a penal infraction: "the Penal Code qualifies a rape as a crime without giving a concrete definition".⁵⁶⁶

Women's Political Participation

2014 was marked by presidential elections with Louisa Hanoun as the only woman running for presidency.⁵⁶⁷ She is the first woman to lead a political party in the Arab world,⁵⁶⁸ and this year marks her third presidential candidacy. Louisa Hanoun received 1.37% of votes (more than 140,000 votes),⁵⁶⁹ which put her in fourth of six candidates. Abdel Aziz Bouteflika was finally elected for a fourth mandate.⁵⁷⁰

Women hold 7 ministries out of 34, 571 indicating progress for women's political representation even though none of them hold an executive minister such as Defence, Interior's Affairs or Finance. Minor ministerial posts were allocated; Nadia Labidin was nominated Minister of Culture, Nouria Benghebrit Minister of Education, Mounia Meslem Minister of National Solidarity, of Family and of the Status of Women, and Aïcha Tagabou Minister-Delegate at the Ministry of Tourism and Handicrafts, charged with

Handicrafts. For the first time a woman leads the Ministry of Handicrafts and Tourism: Nouria Yasmina Zerhouni. Two women kept their Ministries: Dalila Boudjemâa is still Minister of Territory Planning and Environment and Zohra Derdouri, Minister of Post and Information Technology and Communication.



Louisa Hanoune, Head of the Algerian Workers' Party and the Only Woman in Algeria Presidential Race in April 2014

Women, Peace & Security

Although peace and security issues remain male-dominated area in Algeria, National Army now counts more women in decision-making positions. On the 3rd of July 2014, the National Army nominated 3 female generals, making four women generals in total this year, making history in the Arab world.⁵⁷²

EGYPT

Women in Egypt still face many obstacles to gender equality. This year, the numerous attacks against women in public space gave a bigger spotlight to the issue of violence against women. Although Egypt has ratified CEDAW in September 1981⁵⁷³, the country has neither signed nor ratified the Maputo Protocol⁵⁷⁴. In addition, Egypt has not adopted a National Action Plan on the UNSCR 1325.

Education

According to UNESCO, female adult literacy will reach 65.6% in 2015. Despite this significant increase, Egyptian women still have a lower literacy rate than men 575 and 17.6% finish their schooling at primary level. The probability of having neither education nor employment is higher for women (49.4%) than

men (9.3%). Women with only secondary level education are less likely to find job opportunities (76%)and although unemployment rates decrease educational level increases, still only "56.0% for female youth above the intermediate level and 46.9% for female university graduates" enter open employment.576

Economic Empowerment

In Egypt, women's participation in the labour force remains low. According to UN Women, "only one out of four women participate in 577 economic activities" Moreover, . unemployment rate is higher for women (25%) than men (9%). The International Monetary Fund predicts that a rise of female labour force participation rate would raise the GDP by 34% in Egypt.578 Women tend to be concentrated in specific fields such as agriculture, education, public administration, health and social work, retail trade and manufacture. 579 Women are struggling in the labour force.

More women are unpaid family workers. Almost 29% of young women workers are work unpaid in the family compared to 14.2% young men. In addition, young women have more difficulty obtaining stability in their jobs: "while 51.7% of young men have transited to stable and/or satisfactory employment, only 16.3 per cent of young women have completed their transition".580

Violence Against Women

Sexual violence against women remains an epidemic phenomenon in Egypt. This violence has been used as a political tool since the revolution.⁵⁸¹ When Egyptians went to Tahrir Square to celebrate Al-Sisi's presidential election on 8th June, Egyptians witnessed a violent mob attack on women. This went viral on social media creating an international outcry.

According to Human Right Watch, more than 500 women survived mob rape and mob sexual assault between February 2011 and January 2014. ⁵⁸² Thousands of sexual harassments have also been reported.

On June 4th 2014, Adly Mansour, the interim president, enacted a new law criminalising sexual harassment in Egypt for the first time.⁵⁸³ The law now defines sexual harassment as "accosting others in a private, public, or frequented place with acts, gestures, or suggestions that are sexual or obscene, verbally, physically or through other non-verbal means or actions, including modern means of communication".⁵⁸⁴

Articles 306 (a) and 306 (b) of the Penal Code⁵⁸⁵ define sentences applying to harassers. The defendant can be charged a minimum of 6 months or 1 year imprisonment, and a fine from 3,000 to 10,000 Egyptian pounds. The law intensifies penalties in specific cases. If the offender hold a position of ascendancy over the "through employment, family victim education" or if "the crime was committed by two or more people, or at least one of the offenders is armed with a weapon",586 he can be charged a fine from 20,000 to 50,000 Egyptian pounds and sentenced to 2 to 5 year imprisonment. On June 9th, twenty-five Egyptian rights groups called for a national strategy to implement the new law.587

In June, an Egyptian court sentenced seven men to life imprisonment.⁵⁸⁸ The offenders were condemned for "sexual harassing and attacking women" during public rallies in Tahrir Square during the past months. It is the first heavy condemnation since the law has been adopted.⁵⁸⁹

Despite the newly adopted legislation and the historical sentences pronounced in June, there have been numerous critics of the law. The main shortcomings they have cited lie in vague terms that describe sexual violence in the new amendment ⁵⁹⁰ and the lack of "good enforcement mechanisms".⁵⁹¹ The Middle East Institute, for example believes that legislative decree is insufficient to guarantee women's security in public space. Instead, the cultural and social dimensions need to be challenged to fully address the problem of violence against women.

Egypt has launched this year the first prosecution addressing female genital mutilation⁵⁹² after a 13 years old girl died in June 2013. Although the practice was banned in 2008 in Egypt, it is still common in rural areas.

Women's Political Participation

In January 2014, Egyptian voted for a new constitution through a referendum and elected the new president Abdel Fattah Al-Sisi in May. ⁵⁹³ The constitutional referendum has addressed women's issues. Article 53 now includes gender in the definition of discrimination. Article 93 reaffirms Egypt's

compliance with CEDAW. The new constitution also insures "the achievement of equality between men and women in all civil, political, economic, social, and cultural rights in accordance with the provisions of the Constitution". Article 6 also gives women the right "to pass on her citizenship to her children".⁵⁹⁴

According to Salma el-Naqqash, a member of the Nazra Institute for Feminist Studies, the new Constitution "is not just more progressive than the 2012 Constitution, it's more progressive than the 1971 constitution, from the gender perspective" 595.'

Regarding women's political representation, female quotas have been prohibited for the House of Representative. However, the new Constitution allocates a female quota of "one quarter of the seats" in elected local councils.⁵⁹⁶ Although the Egyptian Constitution promises positive steps in the text, it seems to fail in bringing a real parliamentary representation for women. As a result, Egyptian women's organisations campaigned for larger role in parliament. The Egyptian Centre for Women's Rights (ECWR) called for a gender quota system allocating one out to three seats to women in legislative electoral system.⁵⁹⁷

Four women have been nominated in the new cabinet in March. Dr Doria Sharaf Eddin has

been appointed Minister of Information, Dr Laila Iskandar is in charge of the Minister for the Environment, Nahed Hassan Ashry, the Minister of Manpower and Immigration, and Ghada Waley, the Minister of Social Solidarity.⁵⁹⁸ As a result, women make up 12% of the new cabinet although there were 16% in the former cabinet.⁵⁹⁹

Despite this fall in women's representation, the first woman has been elected to serve as head of a major Egyptian political party: Hala Shukrallah was elected leader of Egypt's Dostour in February 2014. According to her, this election reflects "the changes in the people's psyche since the 25th January revolution".

Women, Peace and Security

Numerous women have been arbitrary arrested during demonstrations. On June 21st, seven female human rights defenders were detained for protesting against the Protest and Public Assembly Law, while calling peacefully for the release of imprisoned human rights defenders in Egypt. 601 Amnesty International has condemned those arrests. 602 In addition, numerous instances of violence against women detained in prison have been reported in 2014.603

LIBYA

Three years after President Gadhafi was overthrown, Libya is still a country that faces violence and turmoil.

Libya has several reservations to the Convention to End All Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) that the country acceded in 1989. The country ratified the Maputo Protocol in 2004. Libya has a National Action plan on UNSCR 1325.

Education & Economic Empowerment

Libyan women make up the majority of university and college students and graduates. However, after earning a degree, women face difficulties obtaining employment, only 43% women enter the formal workforce after they have acquired an education. Possible explanations for this may be persisting gender stereotypes where women are encouraged and

expected to remain close to the home and family. 605

Violence Against Women

During 2014, women in Libya have faced several violations of their basic human rights. The examples are numerous; a security guard at a university physically and verbally attacked one student for not wearing a headscarf, although this is not required under Libyan law.

Furthermore, there are religious authorities that seek to further limit women's rights in the country; for example there have been calls to limit women's freedom of movement by requiring them to be accompanied by a guardian if leaving the country.⁶⁰⁶

Women's Political Participation

Parliamentary elections were held on June 25th, 2014; the third set of elections after the so-called Arab Spring. The elections were held to replace the General National Congress with a 200-seat Council of Deputies who will be responsible for drafting the new Libyan Constitution. 32 of the 200 seats were reserved for women and there were 149 female candidates.⁶⁰⁷ The Election Day was violent and the Human Rights activist Salwa Bughasighis

was shot dead, although the attack was generally as separate from the elections. 608

Women, Peace and Security

Women Rights defenders in Libya face difficulties and threats. During 2014, several women rights activists have been assassinated or put in prison. Furthermore, they are excluded from peace and transition processes and in decision-making. 609 Libya adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325 in 2000 but there is little recognition of the Resolution. 610 A Security Council Report on Women, Peace and Security states that along with South Sudan, Libya is mentioning women's involvement in public statements on the state of affairs in the country.611 However, women rights activists states that what is needed are role models throughout all spheres of society, including women police officers and women in decision-making positions.

MOROCCO

Morocco has neither signed nor ratified the Maputo Protocol. Morocco ratified CEDAW in 1993, however the country has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325. The UN peacekeeping mandate in Western Sahara and Morocco⁶¹² (called United Nations Missions for the Referendum in Western Sahara (MINURSO)) remains present in 2014.

This year, studies on Morocco have reported that the country is far from reaching the commitments made under the 2011 Constitution and the 2004 Family Code (the Moudawana). The Gender Gap Index of the World Economic Forum ranked the Kingdom of Morocco 133 out of 142 countries in 2014.

Education

A gender report produced by the Minister of Finance and Economy in 2014, ⁶¹³ indicated some progresses had been made but there is still a long way to go for women empowerment at the educational level. According to this report, the illiteracy rate is still higher among women, 37% of women affected overall. Illiteracy is even more common in rural areas where 55% of women have no access to basic education.

Economic Empowerment

According to the Minister of Finance and Economy in 2014,⁶¹⁴ women's employment rate is lower than men's. Only 24.7% women are

engaged in the labour force compared to 67.2% men. Women are also more affected by unemployment.

The World Bank examined why female labour participation is low compared to the economic development of the region. They found that "marriage, household inactivity rate, secondary education, and gross domestic product per capita" were important factors. According to the World Bank, gender norms and the nature of economic growth explain the situation: "Economic growth has not been labour intensive, has generated few jobs, and has not been in female-friendly sectors, resulting in weak demand for women, especially urban educated women with secondary education.

And when men and women compete for scarce jobs, men may have priority access because of employers' and households' preferences."

In June, the Prime Minister Abdelilah Benkirane told the Moroccan Parliament that women should stay at home rather than working. Answering a question about the Government's position on women's rights, he said: 616 "Today, there is a problem with women's role in modern society". Women don't even find time to get married, to be mothers or to educate their children. Why don't we embrace this sacred status that God gave to women?". His declarations have shocked the country and women's rights actors. One week after the Prime Minister's declarations, women gathered outside Morocco's Parliament asking for his resignation. The 2011 Constitution, stating that "men and women have equal civil, political, economic, social, cultural and environmental rights and freedoms", did not appear to be respected.617

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

According to UNAIDS, Moroccan women are less affected by HIV than men, although HIV is more common for sex workers. 2% of women sex workers live with HIV while less than 0.1% of Moroccan women live with HIV.⁶¹⁸

Violence against women

Morocco addressed violence against women with an important vote in January. The Moroccan Parliament amended a law that allowed rapists to marry their victim. 619 Prior to this amendment, rapists could avoid jail by marrying their victim, with the consent of the family if the girl was under age.620 This vote an important step for Moroccan women's rights, Hassiba Hadj Sahraoui, Amnesty International's Deputy Director for the Middle East and North Africa, suggested that "Morocco still needs a comprehensive strategy to protect women and girls from violence, with input from women's rights groups who have been excluded from the process so far".621



Women from Various Regions of Morocco Hold Placards as they Protest Against Violence Towards Women in Rabat. Photo - Youssef Boudlal/Reuters/Corbis

Human Rights Watch continues to inform public opinion and institutions about girl's exploitation in 2014.⁶²² While the number of child domestic workers has declined, young girls are believed to work in private homes for "up to 12 hours a day for as little as US\$11 per month". They found that these girls are often beaten, verbally abused, and sometimes they have neither access to proper education nor to proper food.⁶²³

Women's Political Participation

In March 2014, the National Council For Human Rights recommended in a memorandum to repeal every law that could be discriminatory to women or be unfriendly to gender equality. According to Article 19 of the Constitution, it concerns all "laws, regulations and public policies with a direct or indirect discriminatory effect".

The goal is to promote "equality and parity between men and women in all areas, through legislative, regulatory and public policy". 624 A few months later, people demonstrated in the street in Rabat to claim gender parity. They demonstrated about the failure of the authorities to implement the new constitution adopted in 2011. 625 In this context, the ADMF (Democratic Association of Moroccan Women) has launched a report studying how gender parity is implemented at institutional and ground levels. 626

SOUTH SUDAN

The country has signed and ratified the CEDAW and the Maputo Protocol. The United Nations Mission (UNMISS) started in 2011 and remains present in South Sudan.⁶²⁷ The South Sudanese conflict has worsened women's issues.

Education

According to the Sudd Institute report, South Sudan has one of the worse literacy rates in the World. Almost 80% of South Sudanese are illiterate; a majority of these are women.⁶²⁸ According to the report, cultural behaviours are partly responsible. Girls and women can be denied an education because boys' and male's education is perceived as more important. Secondary education is often limited for girls.

Violence Against Women

Violence against women is endemic in the world's newest country. Throughout the civil war and the related humanitarian crisis, South Sudanese women have been victims of extreme sexual violence. The United Nations Secretary General's Special Envoy on Sexual Violence has declared: "In all my life and experience of nearly 30 years in public service and in the UN and as a government minister, I have never seen what I have seen today".629

Since the beginning of the civil war, the militarised environment and weak law enforcement have put women and girls at risk Amnesty violence. According to opposition International, government and forces have perpetrated widespread sexual women. 630 violence against Women's testimonies are terrifying, reporting that dozens of men sexually abused them with wood sticks if they refused to be raped after the aggressors had killed their male family members.631 Furthermore, it has been reported that even The United Nations bases are not safe for women. The Guardian revealed that women were at risk of "harassment and sexual attack when they leave their tents". 632 BBC News reported that women have been beaten and raped next to the United Nations bases.633

According to the International Rescue Committee, the majority of South Sudanese women suffer from domestic violence, stating that violence against women "is widely accepted as being a normal part of married life". Moreover, the current crisis has

exacerbated child marriage. An explanatory point is that for many families, early marriage is a means to protect their daughters and get resources.⁶³⁴

Women's Political Participation

South Sudanese women hold 93 seats out of 382 parliament's seats 635 . They represent 26.5% of the Lower House and 10% of the Upper House. 636

Economic Empowerment

According to the Sudd Institution Report, labour participation is gender divided. Women are expected to carry out household tasks while men are in charge of politics, fighting wars and business.⁶³⁷

Women, Peace and Security

Less than three years ago, the world was celebrating the birth of South Sudan. Since then, the face of the new country has changed. Over the past months, horrific crimes against civilians and women have been a day-to-day reality.⁶³⁸ Almost 2 million people have been displaced within the country or live as refugees abroad.⁶³⁹

In reaction to the civil war, women of South Sudan stood up. On one hand, women looked toward institutional methods in order to be enrolled in the peace process. They called on the African Union and Intergovernmental Authority on Development to engage women "in the political mediation and negotiation".640 Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka, Executive Director of UN Women during her visit in February 2014, stated that South Sudanese women are key partners in peace building in the country: "Peace and stability will not be achieved without the full participation of women at every stage of the process".641 On the other hand, woman peace activists suggested a nonstandard peace-making method: a sex strike to cease the fighting. According to the activists, the idea was to "mobilize all women in South Sudan to deny their husbands conjugal rights until they ensure that peace returns".642

Sudan signed the Maputo Protocol on June 30th, 2008 but has yet to ratify it. Sudan has neither signed nor ratified the CEDAW, nor has Sudan adopted a National Action Plan on the UNSCR 1325.

Education

The UK Foreign and Commonwealth Office, has together with Women's Education Partnership, supported over 300 women students who in 2014 graduated from universities across Sudan and South Sudan. The graduates reported having faced struggles, but that the greatest struggle was to find employment.⁶⁴³

Violence Against Women

Domestic violence is widespread in Sudan. During the International Day for Eliminating Violence against Women, protestors brought attention to this reality to the public outside the UN building in New York. Violence against women in all its forms is constantly present in

Sudan. In October, reportedly 200 women were mass raped. In the Darfur region, which faced genocide 12 years ago, many women are still reportedly raped every day.⁶⁴⁴

Women's Political Participation

of 2013, Sudan has 13% female parliamentarians, the most in the country's history .The United Nations along with women's rights activists are emphasising the importance of women's role in peace and reconciliation as well as in decision-making positions. Women face significant obstructions from men who do not want to see women take roles. Sudanese leading women continuously excluded from formal peace talks and initiatives peace.

TUNISIA

Tunisia has ratified The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) on the 20th September 1985. Tunisia, however, has not yet ratified the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and People's Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa (The Maputo Protocol) and has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325).

Tunisia was one of the countries in North Africa that experienced great turmoil in 2011, which brought with it political changes and a new constitution. This new constitution claims to grant gender equality, however it has yet to be implemented within the legislation. Before this, it is not possible to know how the new constitution will translate into stronger adherence to women's rights. ⁶⁴⁶ Following the new constitution, a Constitutional Court has been installed and has a position to wield influence in the lives of women and girls in Tunisia. The inclusion of female judges is highlighted as offering new perspectives to their male counterparts. ⁶⁴⁷

Economic Empowerment

Tunisian women face difficulties in finding employment, statistics points out that only about 26% of women (74% of men) were active in the labour market. In terms of unemployment among university graduates, 42% of women were unemployed compared to 22% men.⁶⁴⁸

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Tunisia is a country that has one of the most far-reaching and comprehensive approaches to fight against HIV/AIDS in North Africa and the Middle East, and the rate of infection is relatively low. It is estimated that 2,300 persons out of the 10.8 million living in Tunisia were infected in 2012. However, there are strong stigma and widespread discrimination of people living with HIV/AIDS, and there are recurring misconceptions about the causes and

the spread of the virus, which in turn hampers work to hinder the spread.⁶⁴⁹

Tunisia is a country that is often being presented as progressive in relation to reproductive health rights for women, primarily since abortion was made legal in the country. However, state-provided abortions are still unavailable in 11 cities in Tunisia, and the National Board for Family and Population (ONFP) has highlighted recent reports of women being denied abortion services. Nevertheless, the newly adopted Constitution strengthens the reproductive rights of women, especially in terms of access to abortion. 650

Violence Against Women

The new Constitution adopted in 2014 clearly demands for legal reforms with regards to violence against women. The text reads "the State is obliged to act through public authorities by taking measures to eliminate all forms of violence against women." This is in line with the 2013 adoption of a National Action Plan for the Elimination of Violence Against Women.⁶⁵¹

Another positive step is the removal of the reservation to CEDAW that was made in 1985. ⁶⁵² The Ministry of Sports, Youth and Women are in a process of drafting a law that will aim at combatting all forms of discrimination and violence against women in all its forms, encompassing social, political and economic violence. ⁶⁵³ However, there is still a long way to go before women are safe from violence.

A report from the Office National de la Famille et de la Population (ONFP) found that violence against women from family members is very high – physical violence (43%), economic violence (22.1%) and psychological violence (16.7%). Furthermore, it was found that almost 50% of all Tunisian women have been subjected to some form of violence.⁶⁵⁴

Women's Political Participation

Tunisia adopted a new constitution that emphasises gender equality; Article 20 reads, "all male and female citizens have the same rights and duties. They are equal before the law without discrimination." 655 The Constitution is the first to give all citizens, both men and women, the right to present themselves as presidential candidates. Furthermore, the Constitution refers to the 1959 Personal Status Code that establishes women and girls' right, among others, to divorce. However, rights groups have raised concerns about the Constitution,656 that women's representation is limited: women can become elected representatives in assemblies but not government.657

On October 26th, 2014, Tunisia held Legislative election, the second in history. 50.5% of registered voters were women, and 47% of the candidates running for the elections were women. However, only 12% were placed at the head of the candidate lists. ⁶⁵⁸ The Nida Touness party (Tunisia Call) were the winners of the elections taking about 80 of the 217 seats in the National Assembly, followed by the Islamist party Nahda (Renaissance). ⁶⁵⁹

WESTERN SAHARA

Western Sahara signed the Maputo Protocol in June 2006 but has neither ratified nor signed the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW). Western Sahara has not yet adopted a National Action Plan for UNSCR 1325. Nonetheless, it has a United Nations Peacekeeping mandate operating under The United Nations Mission for the Referendum in Western Sahara (MINURSO).

Western Sahara has been a disputed territory ever since the withdrawal of Spain in 1976, resulting in fighting between Morocco, which reintegrated the territory after Mauritania, renounced to its claims in the late 1970s.⁶⁶¹

The United Nations has been seeking a peaceful settlement between the parties by deploying MINURSO in 1991, and later appointing James A. Baker III as a Special Envoy, without ever reaching a solution.⁶⁶² As the major occupying force in Western Sahara, Moroccan law uses censorship to ban the media broadcasting or publishing anything likely to challenge their sovereignty over the occupied territory.⁶⁶³

Violence Against Women

The on-going conflict and displacement of the Saharawi people, with an estimate of 125,000 to 165,000 refugees has been a burden for women. 664 In fact, women have been subject to all sorts of repression and violence including abduction, torture and rape used to break up resistance movements. 665

Today, thousands of Saharawi people, of whom 80% are women, continue to live in refugees camps in Algeria and Morocco under poor conditions and almost totally reliant on international aid. They nonetheless play an important role in the administration and smooth running of the camps.⁶⁶⁶

SOUTHERN AFRICA

From the data available, none of the countries in Southern Africa have adopted a National Action Plan (NAP), to implement the provisions included in UNSCR 1325. All countries within Southern Africa have signed and ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW). However, not every country has signed and ratified the Maputo Protocol, which would provide greater protection of women's rights within each country. Swaziland and Lesotho are the only countries to have ratified the Protocol, demonstrating a commitment by these countries to promoting women's rights.

Educational achievements vary throughout the countries, however Botswana is on target to achieve gender equality in education before the Millennium Development Goals deadline in 2015 and Lesotho has one of the highest rates of literacy in the continent⁶⁶⁷. However, one of the greatest challenges the countries face is teenage pregnancies affecting school attendance and completion rates, as is seen in Botswana, Namibia and South Africa, where the "situation…poses a threat to the retention of girls in school, with a high drop-out rate among the 14-17 year age group."⁶⁶⁸ Despite this, some countries, such

as Swaziland, continue to have higher enrolment rates for girls than for boys.

Access to reproductive health care and preventing and treating HIV/ AIDS remain some the biggest challenges for Southern Africa, especially in Namibia, which has one of the highest HIV prevalence rates in the world. Although HIV prevalence remains throughout many countries, some have made significant progress in tackling the issue, such Botswana which enacted two key documents focused on HIV: National Strategic Framework II (NSFII) 2010-2016 and the National Operational Plan (NOP). In addition, accessing reproductive health care remains a challenge for



Women Human Rights Defenders March at the AWID Forum in Cape Town, South Africa. Photo - Channel Foundation

women in some Southern African countries, such as Botswana where abortion is still illegal. In contrast, Lesotho has a National Reproductive Health Policy, which is specifically aimed at promoting equal access to safe and affordable methods of family planning. Maternal mortality rates remain high, especially in South Africa, where there were "1,560 recorded maternal deaths in 2011 and 1,426 in 2012. More than a third of these deaths were linked to HIV. Experts suggest that 60% of all the deaths were avoidable."

Whilst political participation of women has improved in some countries, other Southern African States have seen a reversal in women's political rights; for example, the number of women holding Parliamentary seats in Swaziland dropped from 22% in 2008, to 6% in 2013. Local government representation also fell from 19% to 14%. Similarly, in South Africa only 2 out of 10 Parliamentary seats are held currently by women, representing a 14% decline from 2004, and at a local level representation fell from 35% in 2009 to 20% this year.⁶⁷⁰ In contrast, Namibia is making significant progress in

achieving greater gender equality in politics, most notably by introducing a "zebra-style 50/50 gender representation on all their party structures and parliamentary candidate lists." 671

A general lack of National Action Plans has made protecting the peace and security of women problematic throughout the region. However, Namibia is a signatory to the SADC Protocol on Gender and Development, which reinforces its commitment to "gender equality and addressing gaps in areas such as peace building and conflict resolution."

Domestic violence, sexual violence, and violence against women are prevalent throughout Southern Africa, despite many countries having legislation aimed at tackling this issue. Botswana, for example, enacted the Domestic Violence Act in 2008 and Namibia enacted the Combating of Rape Act (No. 8 of 2000) and Combating of Domestic Violence Act (No. 4 of 2003). Although many offences, including rape, are illegal in most countries, many women are often too afraid to report the crimes, as is the case in Swaziland where traditional law still dominates. Despite legislation existing that criminalises gender-based violence, the enforcement and application of the law is often weak and inconsistent, meaning its effectiveness is severely diminished throughout Southern African countries.

Southern Africa women continue to face barriers in economic empowerment and economic equality, with women earning less than men, and women often occupying lower level positions in organisations, as highlighted in Botswana.⁶⁷³ Women often work mainly in the 'informal sector' meaning they are not protected by any legislation aimed at promoting equality in the workplace. However, some countries have enacted legislation, which has improved women's economic rights, such as Namibia, which created the Communal Land Reform Act (Act No. 5 of 2002), which ensures the equitable allocation of land. In addition, The Married Persons Equality Act (No. 1 of 1996) was also passed to provide married women with equal access to bank loans and equal power to administer joint property.⁶⁷⁴

Despite legislation and programmes being in place to promote women's rights, cultural and traditional practices still negatively influence the economic empowerment of women, preventing equality from being attained.

BOTSWANA

There has been significant progress in Botswana to ensure equal rights and protection of women and girls. Botswana ratified the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1996 and its Optional Protocol in 2007.⁶⁷⁵ However, Botswana has not yet signed the Maputo Protocol, nor has it adopted the National Action Plans for implementation for UNSCR 1325 (CEDAW).

Education

Botswana has prioritised educational parity at primary and secondary school levels. The implementation of educational reforms and resource allocation has contributed to Botswana's achievements in education and training for women and girls. Botswana's educational strategy is two-fold. Firstly, it seeks to achieve universal basic education of 10 years by 2016 and secondly it aims to improve the relevance and quality of basic education.⁶⁷⁶

Furthermore, government has set out to mainstream gender in the education sector in order to:

- Promote equity in educational access and retention
- Enhance the quality of life of students and teachers
- Develop curriculum materials that are gender sensitive
- Promote equal participation of male and female students across subjects and choice of careers
- Promote equal participation of female and male teachers in the teaching of all subjects and teaching pedagogies that empower girls and boys.⁶⁷⁷

Botswana is well placed to achieve gender parity at the primary, secondary and tertiary levels ahead of the MDG 2015 deadline, although statistics for primary and secondary enrolment for 2014 have yet to be reported.

Pregnancy drop out rates continue to offset the achievements made in the education sector thus far, although the statistics for 2014 have not been published. However, teenage pregnancy had declined from 16.5 in the 1990s, to 9.7% in 2013.⁶⁷⁸ Much of this success is due to the Pregnancy Policy that helps to reintegrate girls back into the education

system. 679 In 2011, 453 learners dropped out of school compared to 730 in 2012. 680

Secondly, few women are enrolling in courses in science and technology at the tertiary level. Women are underrepresented in these fields that offer a number of occupational opportunities. Lastly, the quality of education between rural and urban areas differs. Botswana's educational reforms are targeted at improving the quality of education in both rural and urban areas.

Violence Against Women

Although Botswana has put significant legislation in place to address gender-based violence (GBV), it remains significantly high. The main piece of legislation that protects survivors of domestic violence is the Domestic Violence Act of 2008.

Current data for 2014 is not yet available, although it has been reported that over two thirds of women in Botswana (67%) have experienced some form of gender violence in their lifetime, including partner and non-partner violence.⁶⁸¹

According to statistics from the Botswana Police Service, there is an upward trend in violence against women, in particular rape cases, domestic violence, defilement of girls and physical assault.⁶⁸² The prevalence of such cases may be under-reported and underestimated, which may suggest that "levels of gender-based violence (GBV) are far higher than those recorded in official statistics and that women have lost faith in the very systems that should protect them as well as offer redress."⁶⁸³

Gender-based violence restricts women from participating fully in society and the economy.

One of the key drivers of GBV is the economic dependency women have to their perpetrators. Botswana recognises the critical role that income generation can play in eradicating poverty and breaking the cycle of poverty and dependency of women on men."⁶⁸⁴

Botswana has recognized that gender-based violence is also a cause of HIV/AIDS infection in women.⁶⁸⁵ Efforts continue to be made to create the necessary reforms that can protect and respond to the needs of survivors of gender-based violence.

Nine United Nations agencies have launched an ambitious new programme to eliminate gender-based violence in Botswana. ⁶⁸⁶ The purpose of the programme is to mobilize political, traditional leaders and establish a youth committee to raise nationwide awareness of the issue. In addition to addressing issues related to enforcing laws that punish gender-based violence perpetrators, the programme will focus on access to services to victims and mechanisms to monitor the progress of services that are being provided. ⁶⁸⁷

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Botswana has made significant efforts to address HIV and AIDS in the country. Currently there are an estimated 320,000 people living with HIV in Botswana and an estimated 180,000 women aged 15 and over living with HIV.⁶⁸⁸ At the end of 2013, an estimated 67% of the total HIV infected population were receiving antiretrovirals (ART) according to national eligibility guidelines.⁶⁸⁹ High-risk key populations have been the focus of Botswana's HIV and AIDS strategy, with particular attention on prevention methods that target female sex workers. HIV prevalence among female sex workers is at 61.9%.⁶⁹⁰

Botswana's response to HIV is outlined in two key documents: National Strategic Framework II (NSFII) 2010-2016 and the National Operational Plan (NOP). In 2013, two additional policy documents were drafted; Botswana National Policy on HIV and the Public Health Act, to improve the delivery of HIV care and overall health services in Botswana.

Over 95% of HIV positive pregnant women

have access Prevention of Mother to Child Transmission (PMTCT) programmes to reduce mother to child HIV transmission. ⁶⁹² Abortion is still illegal in Botswana. In October 2013, 530 cases of illegal abortion were reported. ⁶⁹³ Backstreet abortions increase women's risk of infection of the reproductive system and in some cases, may result in infertility or death.



A Woman Holding Anti-Retroviral Medicines: Fear of Violence Has Prompted some Women to Hide or Forgo Using Them. Photo - UNICEF Christine Nesbitt

Current data is not yet available on the Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) burden in the general population of Botswana. HPV 16 and 18 are responsible for 70% of cervical cancers⁶⁹⁴ and is a reproductive health issue for women in Botswana. Cervical cancer is the most frequent cancer among women in Botswana and the most prevalent cancer among women between 15 and 44 years of age. ⁶⁹⁵ Such a high percentage indicates a need for greater health communication about cervical cancer in the general population of Botswana as an estimated 85% of women in Botswana seek medical assistance only when the cancer is at an advanced stage and cannot be cured. ⁶⁹⁶

Economic Empowerment

A series of social safety nets have been implemented to assist the poor in Botswana, namely the Ipelegeng Programme, the Decent Work Programme, and the Poverty Eradication Programme. It is unclear if these programmes have improved the lives of women. Findings from the 2012 evaluation on Botswana's Ipelegeng Programme, state that while the Ipelegeng Programme was relevant to addressing the poor, it was "weak as an Entrepreneurial vehicle." 697 Furthermore, the

programme should be "redesigned to take on broad gender, age, health status and different group specific issues,"⁶⁹⁸ the extent to which this programme affects the economic empowerment of women is undetermined. The programme is expected to end in 2015.

Evidence on unemployment trends indicates that the national unemployment rate was 19.9% in 2011/12 and 20.1% in 2013/14 respectively.⁶⁹⁹ Female unemployment is at an estimated 20% for 2013/14.⁷⁰⁰ Many women are unemployed, which means that there is a need for more efforts to promote economic independence and sustainable livelihoods.

The Gender Wage Gap Report 2013 suggests that women in Botswana earn less than men. Botswana ranked 85th in the Gender Wage Gap Index 2013, however, more can be done to address inequality between men and women.⁷⁰¹ Women in the civil service tend to occupy lower level positions in organisational structures, and are therefore, at the lower end of pay structures.⁷⁰² Furthermore, women do not have equal access to the means of production in subsistence agriculture even though they constitute a sizeable number of farmers.⁷⁰³ Women make up 60% of the informal sector that is governed by "bye-laws" that do not adequately protect women.⁷⁰⁴

However, a number of micro-credit and financial institutions targeting women entrepreneurs have emerged, spearheaded by the non-government sector and the Government. These programmes have introduced a number of "micro-lending" strategies that women have access to. These include:

- UNDP National Gender Programme
- · Financial Assistance Policy
- Small, Medium and Micro Enterprise Programme
- Citizen Entrepreneurial Development Agency (CEDA)

More research is needed to track the impact of women's economic opportunities in Botswana. In 2014, senior staff members of the Gender Affairs Department (GAD) of the Government of Botswana visited the Carolina Population Center (CPC), University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, NC to develop a referral system designed to improve services to gender-based violence survivors.⁷⁰⁵ The referral information system will incorporate (SMS) technology that will reduce the limitations of traditional administrative and data systems.⁷⁰⁶

Women, Peace and Security

In the past few years, there has been more interest in the integration of women into the Botswana Defence Force, especially in combat arms military occupational specialties, such as infantry and artillery personnel, scouts, tankers, cavalry and other combat roles.707 In 2013, the US Army Africa personnel enlisted females in the Botswana and Namibia Defence Forces in a Women's Integration programme. Such programmes are aimed at building capacity and capability within the military and to "incorporate a gender perspective and women, peace and security initiatives in their planning and activities, while promoting, supporting and encouraging African partners to integrate women into their defence forces".708

The integration of women in peace keeping initiatives has been challenging due to stereotypes and cultural norms that might otherwise reject or undermine the presence of women in the military. However, "the diversity and inclusion of females in the Defence Forces maximize and capitalize on different skills, attributes, experiences, and backgrounds that further enhance the Defence Force's capabilities and contribute to an adaptive, culturally astute Force".709 There are currently, 100 women enlisted in the Botswana Defence Force.710

Women's Political Participation

Botswana is committed to ensuring equal representation in political and decision-making positions. There has been an increase in the number of women in key decision-making positions in both the private sector and government parastatals (a company or agency owned or controlled wholly or partly by the government). However, in the build up to the 2014 elections, there were few women pursuing political positions.

To redress this issue, opposition political parties adopted 30% minimum a representation of women within their governance structures.711 The number of key decision positions occupied by women varies between Ministries, however, there are more men occupying these roles compared to women.712

Women are active participants in general elections. The number of citizens registered to vote in the 2014 elections has not been published, but more women registered to vote (403,000 women) compared to men (320,000) in the 2009 elections.⁷¹³

Botswana is not a signatory on the Southern African Development Community (SADC) Gender Protocol that covers commitments toward achieving gender equality across the region. These commitments also cover the number of women representatives in political parties and at key decision-making positions in government. However, Botswana participated in the 2013 and 2014 Gender Protocol Barometer that has been set up to help track the country's performance against the 28 targets of the SADC Gender Protocol.

As reported in the SADC 2013 Gender Protocol Barometer, "women's representation in cabinet, parliament and local government is low. Only 14% of cabinet ministers; 8% of parliamentarians and 19.4% of the councillors are women." ⁷¹⁴ Furthermore, there are no legislated quotas to increase women's representation.

In 2014, the UNDP Global Initiative on Gender Equality in Public Administration (GEPA) was developed, with two key priorities:

- (i) Supporting women's empowerment and expanded participation and leadership in the executive branch of the state; and
- (ii) Contributing to the availability of up-to-date information on gender equality in public administration and of evidence and analysis to facilitate informed policy and decision-making.⁷¹⁵

Botswana is one of 13 countries case studies that will be conducted on the factors that influence women's participation in the public sector by Gender Equality in Public Administration (GEPA).

LESOTHO

Lesotho ratified the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1995. Lesotho ratified the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa (The Maputo Protocol) in October 2004. The country has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325).⁷¹⁶

Lesotho has implemented a range of policies aimed at women and ensuring their participation in the growth and development of the country. However, much work remains to create an environment that promotes women's participation and contribution to Lesotho's economic and social growth.

Gender issues for all national policies are coordinated through the Department of Gender within the Ministry of Environment, Gender and Youth Affairs (MEGYA).⁷¹⁷ The purpose of this Ministry is to:

- Promote women's economic empowerment;
- Advocate the reform of existing laws that are discriminatory against women; and
- Promulgate new legislation and policies aimed at the protection and promotion of women's rights. 718

Education

Lesotho boasts one of the highest literacy rates in Africa, standing at 95.6% for women and 83.3% for men. ⁷¹⁹ Free Primary Education (FPE) was introduced in 2000, and in 2010, the Government passed the Education Act of 2010, making primary education compulsory. ⁷²⁰

Violence Against Women

Acts of violence are widespread in Lesotho, particularly against women and children, despite the country ratifying the SADC Gender Protocol and other national and international policies (i.e. Sexual Offences Act 2003, etc).

Lesotho's outstanding bill on domestic violence has not been enacted into law. This piece of legislation aims to provide further protection to victims of domestic violence. A number of unlawful acts of sexual violence have gone unreported. In the Beijing 2014 Report, "other studies on the prevalence of GBV reflect underreporting in the police statistics, as many survivors prefer non-legal redress for fear of revictimisation and violence by the partners or perpetrators." 721

There is a lack of data and research to substantiate the number of cases that have gone unreported and how responsible agencies are addressing this problem. "According to LMPS [Lesotho Mounted Police Service] Annual Crime Report, sexual offences reported from 2009 to 2014 range from 1500 to 1650 per year. Out of the reported cases, about one-third of the total get taken to court and there is a low conviction rate."

Economic dependency is one of the causes for gender-based violence in Lesotho, with women forced to stay in abusive relationships because they are dependent on their spouse's income. In response to this, in 2014, Gender Links embarked on an emerging entrepreneurship project for women survivors of GBV in various countries in the Southern African Development Community (SADC) region.⁷²³ The project is aimed at empowering women with entrepreneurship skills so that they become economically independent.⁷²⁴

Lesotho enacted a law in 2011 against human trafficking, 725 but has not successfully

prosecuted a trafficking offender and has failed to address systematic weaknesses, including questions of jurisdiction among courts, lack of anti-trafficking training for officials, and official complicity".⁷²⁶

Economic Empowerment

Women in Lesotho find it difficult to gain economic independence in the private and public sectors, both dominated by men. Although there have been some achievements in 2014 worth highlighting.

"At least 56% of Basotho is reported to be living below the poverty line, and the vulnerability assessment report (2014) reported that over 200,000 would be food insecure in 2014. The largest proportion of those affected are women and children."727 The Government of Lesotho is adopting economic reforms aimed promoting women economic independence such as Vision 2020, National Strategic Development Plan 2012/13-2016/17 and the MDGs that will provide a framework for reducing poverty, especially among more vulnerable and marginalized groups. New programmes and reforms are being introduced in both agriculture and finance sectors to promote women's economic participation, access to markets and economic resources and capacity building.⁷²⁸

According to statistics from Gender Links (2014), women's occupational pattern is spread across subsistence agricultural farming (26.9%) textile manufacturing (22.9% from 9.5% in 1995), government employment (46.2%), and in household activities. 729 This suggests that women are still primarily employed in sectors that are traditionally considered more feminine. The Land Act 2010 was enacted to facilitate revision of the land tenure system, and also promote women property rights. However, women account for only 35% of landowners in Lesotho. 730

According to statistics from Gender Links (2014), men heavily dominate economic decision-making in the Lesotho public sector at 79% compared to 21% women, suggesting a gender imbalance in economic policy formulation.⁷³¹ The Gender and Development Policy is currently under review with the aim to address women's leadership in economic

decision-making in Government. Similarly, men and foreigners heavily dominate the private sector. However, women are visible in the middle management positions.

It has been difficult for women to access credit, especially in rural areas due to lack of knowledge about the law, capacity to complete credit proposals, and inability to offer collateral. However, the Government has tried to implement legal reforms and micro credit schemes that would directly address these issues. Established micro credit schemes/programmes include:

- o Youth entrepreneurship micro-credit scheme
- Village Savings and Loan Associations (VSLAs)
- o ILO supported Know About your Business (KAB)
- o BEDCO Entrepreneurship Training for SMMEs
- Women's Entrepreneurship Development and Gender Equality (WEDGE)
- Rural Financial Intermediation Programme (RUFIP), and the RUFIP & MFDP Entrepreneurship Training Project
- Support for Financial Inclusion in Lesotho (SUFIL) 732

Economic empowerment is also linked to leadership positions women can occupy within their communities.

In 2014, the case, Masupha v The Senior Resident Magistrate for the Subordinate Court of Berea and Others, was heard. It was an appeal against the decision of the Constitutional Court, which upheld the law denying women the ability to succeed to chieftainship.733 The decision made denied the daughters of the chief the right to succeed to chieftainship solely based on their gender. This decision goes against the trend of other countries on the Continent that have upheld the rights of women.

Women's Political Participation

There is no new/additional data regarding women's political participation in 2014. Statistics that are available are from previous

years (2012, following the elections is the most recent/reliable data).

From the May 2012 national election women constitute 22% of Cabinet members, dropping from 39% in 2009, and hold 26% of seats in Parliament. ⁷³⁴ Despite the figures being relatively low, Lesotho performs well in comparison to others, ranked 33rd in the world for women's political empowerment in the 2012 Global Gender Index and 15th for women in ministerial positions. ⁷³⁵ Yet, participation and representation of women in political parties and thus in elections remains a serious challenge in Lesotho, falling well below the SADC quota of at least 50% of women in decision-making positions in both public and private sector. ⁷³⁶

HIV/AIDS and Reproductive Health

Lesotho's strategy for the prevention of HIV/AIDS is extensive and reflects the Government's commitment to eradicating the disease. Lesotho has put in place reproductive programmes focusing on motherhood, family planning services, prevention of mother to child transmission of HIV and AIDS and adolescent health. The majority of these programmes are included within the 2009 National Reproductive Health Policy, as Lesotho does not have an official family planning policy. These programmes include:

- Programme focuses on the wellbeing of the mother and is aimed at reducing the number of deaths and illnesses associated with pregnancy and childbirth.
- Family Planning Programme is intended to improve the health and welfare of women by enabling them to time their pregnancies by using medically approved methods such as condoms for men and women, injectable contraceptives, pills, female and male sterilization, and intrauterine contraceptive devices (IUCD).
- Prevention of Mother-to child Transmission of HIV

and AIDS Programme was introduced in Lesotho in 2003. 737

The 2009 National Reproductive Health Policy is aimed at promoting equal access to safe and affordable methods of family planning of their choice.

According to UNAIDS Lesotho's HIV and AIDS prevalence rate among adults aged 15 to 59 remains high at 22.9%. ⁷³⁸ Women are disproportionately infected and affected by the HIV pandemic. There are currently 190,000 women aged 15 and older living with HIV.⁷³⁹

Peace and Security

Women represent 9.9% of the Peace and Security Sector in Lesotho and 17% of the police services.⁷⁴⁰ There are no legal provisions that support a more balanced representation of women in these areas in the Lesotho Defence Act of 1998 and Police Service Act of 198. Furthermore, there is no data that

substantiates the Government's claims that the country is increasing the number of women employed in the security forces.

Fourteen police women have been trained for peacekeeping though they have not yet been sent on a mission. 741 The Lesotho Defence Force has participated in peace- keeping missions in Darfur, Sudan, with the African Union and the United Nations. However, women's lack of balanced representation "renders them unable to represent women and ensure their involvement in or protection from armed conflict".742 Only Lesotho Defence Force men are deployed in all peacekeeping operations and no women in the Defence Force have ever participated in armed conflict. Women have benefited from capacity building and gender training, though there is no women-specific training. There is regular training for both sexes on non-conflict resolution for the army and the police, employing communication strategies to resolve conflict, and on gender-based violence.

NAMIBIA

Namibia became the first Southern African Development Community (SADC) country to ratify the SADC Protocol on Gender and Development in October 2009.⁷⁴³ Namibia is a signatory to the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) and ratified the Maputo Protocol in 2004. Namibia does not have a National Action Plan on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325).

Gender equality and the empowerment of women are a critical part of Namibia's development agenda. The Government has implemented a range of gender-sensitive laws and policies and has ratified "key international conventions and regional protocols aimed at eliminating discrimination against women and promoting gender equality."⁷⁴⁴ However, these milestones are constrained by poor implementation, capacity and funding.

Education

Few reports have been produced in 2014, however, in 2013, under the Education for All Policy (EFA), education from pre-primary to Grade 7 became free to students. It is envisaged that by 2015, free secondary education will also be realized. The Education for All Policy also addresses issues related to accessing education, which specifies actual distances from home clusters to schools, ensuring that primary and secondary schools are built within a 5km

walking distance.745

Females outnumber their male counterparts in enrolment in primary, secondary and tertiary education. Despite the high enrolment, there are a number of challenges that still persist. Factors such as inadequate prevention and management of learner pregnancies, economic pressures on young girls from family members and girls' financial dependence on older men still hamper the progress in this area.⁷⁴⁶

Violence Against Women

There is nothing specific to report from 2014, the Namibian government and relevant stakeholders have collaborated under a range of policies and laws aimed at eliminating gender-based violence and redressing issues of inequality. Gender- based violence is one of the Namibian Government's top priorities aimed at protecting victims and punishing perpetrators. The Laws dealing with the elimination of gender-based violence (GBV) include: Married Persons Equality Act (No. 1 of 1996); Affirmative Action (Employment Act (No. 29 of 1998); Combating of Rape Act (No. 8 of 2000); Combating of Domestic Violence Act (No. 4 of 2003); Maintenance Act (No. 9 of 2003); Criminal Procedure Amendment Act (No. 24 of 2003).747 Namibia also ratified the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organised Crime and the additional Optional Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Humans, Especially Women and Children.

In 2014, a series of domestic partner murders gained significant domestic and international attention.⁷⁴⁸ In response, in February 2014, the President of Namibia, Hifikepunye Pohamba, outlined measures the Government would undertake to reduce violence against women and children, including measures to amend constitutional acts to make tighter the requirements for bail, deny parole and give longer prison sentences to perpetrators of GBV.⁷⁴⁹

Economic Empowerment

The economic advancement of women has been enabled by a range of policy frameworks and poverty reduction strategies. Namibia has created an enabling environment and effective policy framework for the implementation of poverty reduction strategies and programmes by the enactment of several laws and policies that support the economic advancement of women. For example, Article 95 of the Namibia Constitution stipulates the Government's promise to actively promote and maintain the welfare of Namibians by adopting and acceding to policies aimed at redressing issues of inequality.⁷⁵⁰ Policies include the:

National Gender Policy (2010- 2020)

- requiring all sectors to implement gender responsive programmes and provide necessary resources to ensure gender equality and women's empowerment.
- National Development Plan (NDP4), geared towards reducing the proportion of severely poor individuals, especially rural women, from 15.8% in 2009/10 to below 10% by 2017. NDP4 has earmarked four strategic economic priorities, which will focus on logistics, tourism, manufacturing and agriculture.
- National Agricultural Policy and National Food and Nutrition Policy (1995), designed to address gender inequality and household food insecurity
- Water Supply Sanitation Policy (2008) provides for the participation of women on the Advisory Council to ensure women's representation and participation in the development of their communities.⁷⁵¹

The Namibian Government has also increased support services to rural women. Laws include:

- The Communal Land Reform Act (Act No. 5 of 2002), ensures the equitable allocation of land.
- The Married Persons Equality Act (No. 1 of 1996) provides women married in community of property equal access to bank loans and equal power to administer joint property and stipulates that immovable property should be registered in both spouses' names.⁷⁵²



Few Women in Africa Work in Regular, Formal Sector Jobs, and Even Those Generally Earn Too Little to Escape Poverty. Photo, Panos/Sven Torfinn

There are no available statistics that evaluate the outcome of these policy interventions. Yet, there are a range of programmes and interventions that are aimed at reducing poverty that have been launched in previous years and continue to contribute to redressing economic inequality in Namibia. Such programmes include, the Green Scheme, food/cash-for-work programmes, micro-grants, the Equipment Aid Fund, small and medium sized enterprise developments, communitybased management programmes of natural resources, rural water supply and sanitation programmes, mining, the German Special Initiative, the Rural Poverty Reduction Programme, the San Development Programme, the Constituency Development Fund, and the Decentralized Build Together Programme (DBTP).753 These interventions are aimed at helping Namibia reduce poverty levels ahead of the 2015 target.

Women's Political Participation

Namibia has now signed and ratified a number

of new policies and regional protocols, including the 2008 SADC Protocol on Gender and Development, which calls for 50% women representation in national politics by 2015.754 Namibia's development strategy aims to increase the number of women that participate in politics and decision making in the public service. To that end, the Namibian government is identifying an effective way to correct imbalances in the public participation of men and women in parliament.

Namibia has been undergoing an "extensive electoral reform process since 2011, which presented an opportunity for the country to extend its successful local-level legislated quota system (which has achieved 42% local female representation) at the parliamentary level." The country's shift toward gender parity in parliament followed the ruling taken by the South West Africa People's Organisation (SWAPO) political party who introduced "zebra-style 50/50 gender representation on all their party structures and parliamentary candidates list."755 The proportion of seats held by women in parliament was 25% in 2013.756 Currently 25 members of parliament out of 72 are women meaning that if the policy is operationalized, as many as 11 male members of parliament risk losing their seats, if 36 seats are filled by women.757

There are a number of women in decision-making and leadership roles in civil society.⁷⁵⁸ Women are well represented in decision-making positions in NGOs. Also, gender parity has been achieved with regard to women's representation in foreign missions. However, "very few women are appointed as ambassadors and as minister councillors."⁷⁵⁹

Further, representation of women at management level in the public service has "improved from 25% in 2005 to 38% in 2010, although only three Ministries (Ministry of Veteran Affairs, Ministry of Information Communication Technology and the Ministry of Health and Social Services) have achieved gender equality by recruiting an equal number of women and men to their management cadre.⁷⁶⁰

HIV/AIDS and Reproductive Health

Namibia is one of the least densely populated countries in the world. Roughly two-thirds of the population live in rural areas. As a result of this sparsely distributed population, it is difficult and costly to provide health services, especially to those in the most remote and inaccessible parts of the country.761 However, healthcare remains a top government priority. The Government has increased spending that has yielded improvements in healthcare output and services. Although health expenditure ranks second highest in Africa (6.8% of GDP according to WB 2012), Namibia is not able to provide appropriate health services for all.⁷⁶² Namibia's public health sector "currently consists of one national referral hospital, three intermediate hospitals, 30 district hospitals, 44 health centres, 265 clinics and 6 faith-based health facilities (5 district hospitals and 1 health centre)."763 Namibia hopes to increase access to the health care facilities in all regions.

Namibia has one of the highest HIV prevalence rates in the world, and women account for 53% of all reported new HIV cases. ⁷⁶⁴ There are 250,000 people living with HIV in Namibia. Of those, 130,000 are women aged 15 and over. ⁷⁶⁵ The burden of HIV and AIDS is placed largely on women and girls, "as they have to provide the lion's share of home-based care for those who are ill, as well as support for affected

families." ⁷⁶⁶ Furthermore, the "death rate is particularly high among the working-age population despite active and effective antiretroviral services, with the result that, in heavily affected regions, there is a marked preponderance of grandparents and children; most families in this situation are not in a position to ensure their own livelihood." ⁷⁶⁷

Women, Peace and Security

The Government of Namibia remains committed to mainstreaming gender equality in all sectors, promoting the participation of women in institutions and decision-making bodies that are involved in peace-keeping and crisis prevention missions. ⁷⁶⁸ Namibia also has women representatives in the peace-keeping force and defence force, along with the police force. Namibia is also a signatory to the SADC Protocol on Gender and Development, reinforcing its commitment to "gender equality and addressing gaps in areas such as peace building and conflict resolution.⁷⁶⁹

Namibia is also a signatory to the 1951 UN Convention relating to the status of refugees and the African Union Convention for the Protection and Assistance of Internally Displaced Persons in Africa, also known as the Kampala

Convention.

SOUTH AFRICA

South Africa has made gender equality and the protection of women's reproductive rights key priorities. South Africa ratified the SADC Protocol on Gender and Development in 2002. South Africa is also a signatory to the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) and ratified the Maputo Protocol in 2004. The country has yet to adopt a National Action Plan on the United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325).

Education

There have been no specific government reports on education for 2014. The following offers evidence that emerged in other literature. According to the Millennium Development Goal (MDG) Report 2013, South Africa allocated 20% of the country's budget to education.⁷⁷¹ Budget allocations for 2014 have not been reported yet. The Government introduced "no-fee schools to make it easier for

the poor to send their children to school and make education accessible to all."

Teenage pregnancy in primary and secondary education is a major concern. While teenage pregnancy is most prevalent in poor and rural provinces, the "situation…poses a threat to the retention of girls in school, with a high dropout rate among the 14-17 year age group." ⁷⁷² To address the drop-out rate among pregnant

learners, the country has adopted the Measures for the Prevention and Management of Learner Pregnancy in 2007, making discrimination on the basis of pregnancy prohibited under the Constitution and the Schools Act.⁷⁷³ ⁷⁷⁴

However, schools can improve the education of adolescents about sexual and reproductive health to minimize "poor school attendance, low academic performance, high repetition rates, and high rates of dropout." 775 For example, the 2012 South African National HIV Prevalence, Incidence and Behaviour Survey has found worrying HIV prevalence rates among girls and young women. Among the 15 to 19 year old females engaged in both school and university education, the HIV prevalence was estimated to be 8 times that of their male counterparts.776

Tertiary education is an important part of Government's development agenda and is addressed specifically in the country's Strategic Plan for Higher Education and Training 2010-2015. By 2012, women made up 58% of all students enrolled in university programmes.777 However, poverty remains a challenge for young women who want access to higher education and training in South Africa. To address these issues the Government introduced the National Student Financial Aid Scheme (NSFAS) to assist learners with their school funding. NSFAS provides 100% bursary allocations for all students with family joint income of under R122 000.00 per annum.778

The South African Government has also "introduced a number of innovative programmes that seek to improve women's vocational choices with special attention given to accelerating their participation in science and technology."⁷⁷⁹

Economic Empowerment

number of initiatives and broad comprehensive legislation has been passed in previous years to improve the economic status of South African women. These pieces of legislation include: the Employment Equity Act 55 of 1998; Basic Conditions of Employment Act 75 of 1997; Labour Relations Act 66 of 1995, and the Broad Based Black Economic **Empowerment** Act, the Preferential

Procurement Policy Framework Act, the Cooperatives Act, among others.

In the South African Beijing Report 2014, women own an estimated 38% of businesses.⁷⁸⁰ However, a number of barriers still persist, largely related to access to capital and the development of skills to grow their businesses. However, South Africa has put in place policies and programmes aimed at helping women access finance and promote economic empowerment. Some of these programmes include:

- Isivande Women's Fund (IWF) is an exclusive fund that aims to accelerate women's economic empowerment by providing more affordable, usable and responsive finance than is currently available;
- The B'avumile Skills Development Programme is a women's empowerment initiative aimed at enhancing talent in the arts and crafts, textiles and clothing sectors among women;
- Technology for Women in Business (TWIB) is an initiative aimed at enhancing the accessibility of Science and Technology in particular in Small, Medium and Macro Enterprises (SMMEs).⁷⁸¹

According to data from Gender Links, women account for only 3.6% of CEO positions, 5.5% chair- person positions; 17.1% of directors in the private sector and 28% of managers. The Women Empowerment and Gender Equality Bill, which seeks to ensure a 50/50 representation of women in decision-making structures in both the private and public sectors has been approved by cabinet. Whether the Bill adequately addresses gender equity in the public and private sector is currently a hotly debated issue.

Other laws such as the Basic Conditions of Employment Act (BCEA) in South Africa and the Land Reform Gender Policy aim to better protect women in the labour market. The Basic Conditions of Employment Act is intended to protect employees during and after pregnancy, if they have made contributions to the unemployment fund. Additionally, the Land Reform Gender Policy aims to "create an

enabling environment for women to access, own, control, and use and manage land as well as access credit for productive use of land."⁷⁸⁴

Women's Political Participation

There has been progress in the number of women in decision-making positions in government, the public and private sector. Though the 50/50 quota policy is in place in many political parties, women's representation in parliament dropped from 44% in the 2009 elections to 40% in the 7 May 2014 polls, while that of women in provincial legislatures dropped from 41% to 37%. The proportion of women premiers dropped from 55% in 2009 to 22% in 2014.785

In contrast, women judges represent 36% of the judges in the country compared to 13% in 2005 and 30% in 2008.786 Gender transformation in the judiciary has been facilitated by the South African Chapter of the International Association of Women Judges, which was launched in 2004. This Association empowers women judicial officers through "continued education, skills development and mentoring programs."787 Further, as of this year (2014), women represent 40% of the magistrates in South Africa.

In the public service, women make up almost 40% of Senior Management Service (3 781 positions filled by women) and more than 50% of employees in the public service.⁷⁸⁸

HIV/AIDS and Reproductive Health

Eradicating HIV/AIDS has been a key priority for South Africa for a number of years and there are a number of initiatives that have been implemented in previous years that are aimed at reducing the prevalence of HIV/AIDS in the country. The National Strategic Plan 2011-2017 is the national response to HIV, STIs and TB. The National Strategic Plan is reviewed each year and adjustments are made as necessary. No review has been published for 2014. The National Strategic Plan is aligned with Government's broader development goals, including the Medium Term Strategic Framework and Programme of Action along with international and regional commitments and targets.

The estimated overall HIV prevalence rate is approximately 10.2% of the total South African population. The total number of people living with HIV is estimated at approximately 5.51 million in 2014.789 Approximately one-fifth of South African women in their reproductive ages are HIV positive.790 For adults aged 15–49 years, an estimated 16.8% of the population is HIV positive.791

There are a number of initiatives that have been launched to improve the reproductive health of women, such as the Campaign on Accelerated Reduction of Maternal Mortality in Africa (CARMMA) launched in 2012 to improve maternal health as a national concern. 792 Government has also introduced the human papilloma virus (HPV) vaccine in March 2014 to reduce the incidence of cervical cancer. According to the "Annual Health Statistic 2012, the cervical cancer is the second most prevalent cancer among women, comprising 22.8% of all cancers in this group."793 Since 1996, South African women have been offered a free Papanicolaou (Pap) smear to reduce the incidence of cervical cancer.

The South African Government provides for the safe termination of pregnancy through the Choice on Termination of Pregnancy Act, 1996 (Act 92 of 1996) and the Choice on Termination of Pregnancy Amendment Act, 2008 (Act 1 of 2008). ⁷⁹⁴ This has reduced the number of deaths and complications due to unsafe abortions.

South Africa has a high rate of maternal mortality. In a report published by Amnesty International, there were "1,560 recorded maternal deaths in 2011 and 1,426 in 2012. More than a third of these deaths were linked to HIV. Experts suggest that 60% of all the deaths were avoidable." 795 Many pregnant women and girls are dying due to fears over HIV testing and patient confidentiality, lack of information and transport problems that have kept pregnant women from seeking early antenatal care. The South African public health system offers antenatal care for free. "However, Amnesty International's research found that many women and girls do not attend clinics until the later stages of their pregnancy because they are given to believe that the HIV test is compulsory," and that their HIV status may be revealed as they access antenatal care services.⁷⁹⁶

Violence against Women

South Africa is concerned about the high levels of domestic violence against women and has enacted a series of policies/legislature aimed at protecting abused women and children, namely the Domestic Violence Act 1998, the Criminal Procedure Act 51 of 1997, the Criminal Procedure Second Amendment Act 75 of 1995, and the Criminal Law Amendment Act 38 of 2007.

The South African Government has also introduced a number of interventions to address gender-based violence against vulnerable groups, such as; specialized courts dedicated to sexual offences; Thuthuzela Care Centres to help prevent secondary trauma for

victims of these crimes; specialised police units; resourcing and establishing victim-friendly rooms at police service points; empowering prosecutors, police officers, magistrates and doctors with specialized skills; and keeping dangerous sexual offenders under long-terms supervision on release from prison.⁷⁹⁷



Members of ANC Women's League Outside the North
Gauteng High Court.
Photo - Getty Images

SWAZILAND

Swaziland ratified CEDAW and signed the Maputo Protocol in 2004. The country also signed the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa in 2004, but ratified it in November 2012. It became the 35th member state of the African Union and the 12th member of the Southern African Development Community to ratify the protocol.⁷⁹⁸

Swaziland's 2013 Human Development Index is 0.530, placing it in the low human development category. It ranks 148 out of 187 countries, sliding from its rank of 140 last year. The Gender Inequality Index places Swaziland 115 out of 149 countries.⁷⁹⁹

Education

According to a report given to the Commission for the Status of Women at the beginning of 2014, Swaziland has enacted a Free Primary Education Act, which ensures that all children have access to and be able to complete primary schooling, with statistics revealing a 97% enrolment rate. 800 However, the report mentions that one of the main causes of high dropout rates among young girls is teenage pregnancy. It was further stated that Girls Empowerment Clubs had been created in various schools to address this problem.

The 2014 Gender Gap Index Report for Swaziland shows that 86% of girls are enrolled in primary education compared to 84% of boys. Secondary education enrolment rates are 38% for girls and 32% for boys.⁸⁰¹

Economic Empowerment

Even though the Constitution states women have the same rights as men, there are still legal structures in place that prevent women from owning property. Furthermore, they cannot take out a bank loan if they are married and are not permitted to conduct affairs unless a male parent or their spouse supports them.

The problem is that old laws are still used to govern and though they should be removed from the statutes, little action has been taken in this direction. A clear example was the suppression of a High Court judgement in 2010 by the Supreme Court, which had given women the immediate right to register property under their own names.⁸⁰²

There are no laws protecting women against domestic violence and since traditional law is still recognized (alongside codified law), women cannot own property because they are considered to be minors. 803

Though many women are responsible for earning money and supporting their families, the only way they can obtain finance is through their husbands. However, initiatives such as the Swaziland Women Economic Empowerment Trust (SWEET), enable women to access microfinancing for income generating activities. SWEET is also helping women invest, thereby creating a saving culture and developing a network for socio-economic opportunities. 804

A rural project in Swaziland is helping 2,400 rural women earn a living by selling seed kernels from indigenous trees. The United Nations Development Programme has been working with Swaziland Indigenous Products, a company fully owned by women, to ensure the project is sustainable for the long-term. The kernels are used in the production of cosmetic products.⁸⁰⁵

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Swaziland has the highest rate of HIV/AIDS in the world, with a prevalence of 27.4% in the 15 – 49 age range, according to 2013 figures. There are more than 73,000 children orphaned by AIDS, while approximately 4,500 people died from the disease in 2013. 806 In an attempt to curb the epidemic, Swaziland has implemented a new Extended National Strategic Framework (2014-2018) focusing on high impact interventions and targeting the populations and geographies where most of the infections originate. The programme also aims to reduce HIV costs. 807

In terms of maternal mortality rates, in 2005 it was estimated at 390 per 100,000 live births, whereas now it is 320. However, it seems that maternal mortality rates have increased from the previous year, even though Swaziland reports that 79% of women between ages 15 and 49 made a minimum of four visits to antenatal clinics during their pregnancy. The government attributes many maternal deaths to delays in decision-making, delay in transport to the closest health facility, and delays delivering the health services required at the facility.

Violence Against Women

There is a high prevalence of violence against women and girls. According to national studies, it seems that emotional and physical abuses have the highest prevalence, while most violence can be classed as domestic. Even though certain types of violence against women, such as rape, are considered criminal offences, traditional law still prevails and, in most cases, women are too afraid to report such a crime.

Swaziland's government has given assurances that legislative framework is being put in place to protect women and children from acts of violence. However, the Sexual Offences and Domestic Violence Bill, drafted in 2009, passed by the House of Assembly in October 2011 and then by the House of Senate in June 2013, yet has not been enacted because the King has not given his assent, and there is no indication of how long this may take.

A small victory came in July 2013, when certain aspects of marital power were declared unconstitutional. This is a huge step forward since traditionally, marital power gave the husband all the power, including power to make all decisions regarding the common life of the spouse, power over his wife's property, and power over his wife's person. Marital power, in essence, treats the wife as a minor and the husband as her legal guardian, though it is not in her best interests, but in his. After the ruling of the High Court, women married under civil rites and in community of property have the right to sue and to be sued in their own names.

However, this ruling did not abolish marital power, even though it is unconstitutional. It is likely that there will be no change while the King states that "if a woman is allowed to do things all by herself, that would create disharmony within the family."809

Women's Political Participation

After the 2008 elections, women held 22% of parliamentary seats, but in the 2013 elections, this figure dropped to 6%. It appears that Swaziland is unlikely to meet the SADC Gender Protocol target, which is for women to fill 50% of positions in all decision-making areas by 2015. The Senate is comprised of 18 men and 12

women, while 33% of the Cabinet is made up of women 810 .

This disparity is mainly due to cultural practices that clearly discriminate against women. Thus, a woman has to ask the permission of her husband to participate in the elections. Furthermore, she generally needs the support of the chief of her constituency, which

is rarely forthcoming. The female electorate also doesn't want to be seen supporting a female candidate who might be challenging the status quo. There is also the issue of poverty, because many votes are sold to the highest bidder and many women candidates cannot afford to buy votes.⁸¹¹

WEST AFRICA SUMMARY

Many of the countries throughout West Africa have not yet adopted a National Action Plan (NAP), which would implement the provisions included in the UNSCR 1325. Cape Verde was in the process of implementing a NAP last year, but faced problems relating to gender equality at both national and local levels. Gambia implemented their NAP in June 2014; however, a copy of the document has not been possible to locate. Liberia, Nigeria, Sierra Leone and Cote d'Ivoire all have NAP's in action, which assist the protection of women's rights in their countries. Although all West African countries have ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, there is a lack of enforcement capabilities, in addition to weak anti-discrimination legislation. Essentially this means that CEDAW has less impact on women's rights than traditional and customary law within West Africa.

Despite progress being made in the area of education, many countries still fall short in this category, such as Senegal, Côte d'Ivoire and Togo. These countries are unlikely to reach the goals set by the Millennium Development Goals (MDG) Project, which is due for completion in 2015. Literacy levels still remain very low throughout West Africa, and the disparity between female and male enrolment rates at

school remains high. In Benin, for example, approximately 1,000 boys were not enrolled in school, compared to 92,000 girls. 812 However many countries are implementing specific programmes aimed at increasing access to education all children, and in particular for girls. In Burkina Faso, a National Strategy to Accelerate Girls' Education (SNAEF) was adopted by the Cabinet in 2012 813 and in Ghana, the MGCubed Project (Making Ghanaian Girls Great) was launched into order to bring more girls back into education, by providing female role models to encourage them.814



A Woman Displays an Ebola Info Card in Dodo Kortema Village, Kailahun District in Sierra Leone, Photo: UN WOMEN/Emma Vincent

Reproductive health care and HIV/ AIDS remain the biggest challenges for West Africa. The prevalence of HIV/ AIDS varies greatly between countries. Cape Verde and Benin both demonstrate low prevalence rates, with the latter having a continually reducing figure of HIV prevalence amongst women aged 15-49, which has now dropped to 1.1%. This contrasts with Nigeria, which currently has the 2nd highest number of new HIV infections per year in the world, with women most affected as 'gender inequality among women has been identified as a key driver of the HIV epidemic among women.'815 Maternal mortality rates also remain sub-standard, with Sierra Leone being ranked as having the 5th worst statistics in 2010. In contrast, Benin's statistics continue to fall, and roughly 86% of women received prenatal care during their pregnancy, highlighting the successes that are occurring in West Africa.816

The political participation of women varies between countries. Many West African states have implemented legislation requiring candidate lists to include increased numbers of women, such as Senegal's Law on Equality of Men and Women in Electoral Lists, which requires a male-female ratio of

50%. Here the impact was immediately evident in the 2012 elections, when '64 women were elected as members of the 150-seat parliament (42.7% seats), up from 33 at the previous election.'817

Statistics have shown that the peace and security of women remains steady in West Africa, although some countries are susceptible to greater problems, such as Benin as a result of human trafficking, or Mauritania as a result of insecurity in Mali and Nigeria. Women remain vulnerable to attacks and threats to their security throughout the West African region, and this situation is worsened by the lack of National Action Plans being in place.

Violence against women remains a grave concern throughout West Africa, where rates of FGM can vary greatly and legislation prohibiting the practice is often not enforced, such as in Gambia and Liberia. However, national and international campaigns against FGM are increasing, with positive results being seen in rural areas where some changes in attitudes can be seen. Child marriage remains problematic, especially in Niger, which has the highest prevalence of the practice in the world, as 1 in 3 girls are married before the age of 15⁸¹⁸. Many countries do not have specific legislation prohibiting domestic violence, spousal rape or sexual harassment, such as Togo and Nigeria. However, Benin, Burkina Faso and Côte d'Ivoire have put in place a law that prohibits spousal rape.

Progress in the economic empowerment of women is difficult to assess. Many countries have implemented equality legislation, such as in Benin, Sierra Leone or Togo, however these laws are poorly enforced and regulated. Women continue to face barriers in accessing loans to fund business ventures, and cultural influences can prevent women from inheriting property or owning land, as is the case in Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire and Niger. However, an increasing number of countries are implementing projects that improve access to funds for women, and also aim at changing legislation that prevents women from being economically independent. For example, Gambia is aiming to stop rice being imported by 2016 by investing in women in rural areas and improving their agricultural capabilities.

BURKINA FASO

Burkina Faso ratified the Convention to End All Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1987 and the Maputo Protocol in 2006. ⁸¹⁹ Nevertheless, women in Burkina Faso still face discrimination and various forms of violence, including rape, domestic abuse, female genital mutilation (FGM) and being trafficked for sex work and forced labour. ⁸²⁰

On November 1, 2014 President Compaore stepped down a day after civilian protesters took over the parliament in response to the President's attempt to change the constitution in order to extend the term limit on his office. 821822

Education

Burkina Faso continues to make progress in the gender parity of school enrolment, although it has the world's seventh lowest gross enrolment. 823 Net enrolment for girls in primary school only lagged behind net enrolment for boys by four percentage points (62% and 66% respectively).824 The gap does not widen from enrolment to completion and primary completion rate for girls is 56.2%, whereas for boys it is 58.9%.825

The government continues to implement the national strategy to accelerate girls' education (SNAEF), adopted by the Cabinet in 2012.⁸²⁶ There is also a joint programme to promote women's literacy led by the Ministry of Education and Literacy and the Ministry for Women's Empowerment, launched in 2008.⁸²⁷ These programmes include an emphasis on girls' progression from primary to secondary school, implementing Child-friendly School (CFS) models, and community mobilization and advocacy.⁸²⁸

Economic Empowerment

77.5% of women are active in the labour market as opposed to 90% of men. 829 Although the law requires that men and women be paid equally, women are often paid less than men. In addition, women tend to hold low-paying and subservient positions. 830

Traditional definitions of land tenure that emphasize family ownership tend to prevail over legal statutes for women to own and inherit property. Women are often denied these rights; 831 for example, after marriage, any property that belongs to the wife is transferred to the husband's family.832

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

HIV prevalence continues to drop, and has stayed below 1% since 2011; in 2013, the HIV prevalence rate was .92%.833 Still, HIV-positive people are sometimes shunned by their families, and HIV-positive wives are sometimes thrown out of their homes.834 Only 62% of pregnant women that are HIV-positive received

the necessary antiretroviral (ARVs) to prevent mother to child transmission (MTCT).⁸³⁵

Maternal mortality rates dropped to 400 deaths per 100,000 live births in 2013. 65% of births have a skilled attendant present.⁸³⁶ However, only 16% of women between the ages of 15 and 49 used some form of contraception.⁸³⁷

Violence Against Women

Rape, excluding spousal rape, is prohibited by law and prosecuted.838 Due to fear of reprisal and cultural barriers, rape often goes unreported. 839 Domestic violence is not specifically prohibited by law and, while domestic abuse happens frequently especially in rural areas, reported cases are usually handled outside of court.840 Although there are no state-run shelters for victims of abuse, the Ministry of Women's Protection sometimes counsels and houses abused women. 841 The Ministry of Social Action and National Solidarity organized workshops and sensitization campaigns to inform women of their rights.842

Elderly widowed or otherwise unprotected women, usually in rural areas, are sometimes accused of witchcraft by their neighbours and ostracized from their community. 843 They usually do not seek legal action fearing retribution against their family and instead take refuge in shelters in urban areas.844 The Ministry of Social Action and National Solidarity created an action plan to be implemented from 2012 to 2016 that provides financial, legal and psychological support for these accused women.845

Child marriage persists, despite the age of consent being 17 years. Approximately, 50% of women are married before they are 18.846

FGM is widely practiced, particularly in rural areas, despite being illegal.⁸⁴⁷ 76% of women between the ages of 16 and 49 have experienced FGM. The government has a National Action Plan that aims at eradicating the practice through public education campaigns and by arresting those responsible for performing FGM (punishment includes jail time and fines).

The government also provides support for victims and a free hotline that people can call to report cases of FGM.⁸⁴⁸ FGM prevention efforts have also been integrated into 35% of prenatal, neonatal and immunization clinics.⁸⁴⁹

Women's Political Participation

After the overthrow of President Compaore, an interim government has been appointed until new elections can be held in 2015.850 A 26person cabinet leads the country until the elections, with a former diplomat, Michel Kafando acting as President and Lt. Col. Isaac Yocouba Zida as Prime Minister.⁸⁵¹ According to the transition charter, women and vouth representatives were supposed to be considered when forming the cabinet. 852 The National Assembly participates in the transitional government,853 but only 24 women serve on the 127-person National Assembly despite the enactment of the Gender Law before the last election in 2012. 854 The Gender Law requires political parties to present ballots with women holding at least 30% of the spots for legislative and municipal elections.855

The National Democratic Institute supports a coalition of women's rights organizations that are due to present their second "shadow report"

on the government's efforts in implementing CEDAW by the end of 2014. 856 The previous report of this kind, published in 2010, provided a necessary second perspective to complement a similar report produced by the Government. 857

Women, Peace and Security

Women and children are at risk for being trafficked into forced labour or the sex trade.858 Women are recruited for seemingly legitimate employment in the Middle East and Europe and then forced into prostitution.859 Children are often sent to the cities to study at unregistered Koranic schools, but end up being forced into manual labour or (in the case of girls) prostitution. 860 The Government has made noticeable progress in prosecuting traffickers - 18 were convicted in 2013 compared to none in 2012 - but it still does not meet minimum standards for addressing trafficking concerns.861 The Government still does not work to identify possible adult victims of trafficking and has not prosecuted any of the unregistered Koranic schools that recruit children.862

BENIN

Benin introduced gender equality policies into its Constitution in 1990 and ratified the Convention to End All Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1992. It ratified the Maputo Protocol in 2005. ⁸⁶³ However, despite these positive gains in Benin, women still lack equal economic opportunities to men⁸⁶⁴, are less present in schools⁸⁶⁵, and are at risk of being trafficked for sex working or forced labour. ⁸⁶⁶ Despite legislation that forbids female genital mutilation (FGM) and restricts underage marriage, these practices continue. ⁸⁶⁷

Education

The Government's 10-year education plan, launched in 2006, provides the first three years of secondary school free for girls, in addition to free primary schooling for all. 868 Still, in 2011 an estimated 92,000 girls were not enrolled in school, compared to 1,000 boys. 869 Moreover, less than half of female youth in Benin are literate. 870 In terms of education completion, the most recent statistics (from 2010) show that 26% of women have completed primary school, and 16% have completed secondary. 871

Economic Empowerment

In Benin, women work mainly in agriculture and informal trade.⁸⁷² The agricultural industry is made up of cotton production, the main export and a source of one-third of all

employment in Benin, and food production.873 In urban areas women tend to work in the informal sector, mainly at outdoor markets.874 Although discrimination is illegal, women face disproportionate challenges in gaining access to credit and in practicing the right to own or manage a business.875 For this reason, women are a key constituency to benefit from the mostly unregulated microfinance sector.876 So, women's access to credit may be significantly affected by proposed Government reforms of the microfinance sector, expected to be implemented between 2014 and 2016. 877 Government regulation may improve the microfinance sector by preventing scams, such as one in which approximately 150,000 depositors lost CFAF 160 billion (US\$320 million).878

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

HIV prevalence among people between the ages of 15 and 49 is 1.1% as of 2013. ⁸⁷⁹ Annual infections have been dropping since a small peak in 2011. ⁸⁸⁰ Also, as the use of antiretrovirals (ARVs) by pregnant women increases, the number of infected children is dropping – with less than 1000 infections in 2013. ⁸⁸¹

As of 2013, the maternal mortality rate is down to 340 deaths per 100,000 live births. 882 In 2012, 86% of pregnant women received prenatal care and 84% of births were attended by a skilled health professional. However, only 13% of women between the ages of 15 and 49 used some form of contraception. 883

Violence Against Women

Although there are laws against rape in Benin, including spousal rape, the enforcement and protection of victims are weak.⁸⁸⁴ Social stigma and fear of retaliation make victims hesitant or unwilling to come forward. ⁸⁸⁵ Meanwhile, ineffectiveness and corruption among police and other officials create barriers to prosecutions of rape. ⁸⁸⁶

Despite being prohibited by law, female genital mutilation (FGM) is still practiced by a minority of the population, mostly in rural areas in the north.⁸⁸⁷ Approximately 13% of the total population of women in Benin have experienced FGM, although among certain ethnic groups the proportion is much higher. 70% of Bariba and Peul women and 53% of Loa-Yokpa women have experienced FGM.⁸⁸⁸ The Ministry of the Family together with NGOs and international partners have led education outreach programmes to educate people about the dangers of FGM.⁸⁸⁹

Child marriage (between the ages of 14 and 17) is permitted with the consent of the minor, the

parents and a judge. ⁸⁹⁰ 34.4% of married women between the ages of 20 and 24 had been married before they are 18.⁸⁹¹ In some cases, it is a traditional part of a forced child marriage for the groom to abduct and rape his bride before their wedding.⁸⁹²

Women's Political Participation

Eight of 83 members of the National Assembly are women. There are six female cabinet members, out of a total of 27. Two of seven justices on the Constitutional Court are women.⁸⁹³ In the public sector, women hold only 18.5% of decision-making positions, but hold nearly 60% of lower posts.⁸⁹⁴ A recent study using the Afrobarometer dataset shows that popular support for women leaders in government has dropped from 85% in 2005 to 72% in 2012.⁸⁹⁵

Women, Peace and Security

Benin continues to be a point of origin, transit and destination for human trafficking. A 2014 report identified Beninese girls, forced to be domestic servants and sex workers in Cotonou, as the majority of trafficking victims in the country.896 The traditional practice of sending children to live with wealthier families for better educational opportunities is sometimes used to exploit children for domestic servitude. Children are also forced to work in the agricultural industry (mainly cotton production), in mines and at construction sites, and as vendors or producers of hawked goods on the street or in markets. Cases of child sex tourism – with both boys and girls – have also been reported. Anti-trafficking legislation has been pending review of the Ministry of Justice since 2012. While the Government has taken several steps to prosecute trafficking and the forced labour of children, it still lacks specific protective services for adult victims trafficking.897

CAPE VERDE

Cape Verde is known to be a peaceful and a stable country in Africa, rarely appearing in the news¹. Cape Verde has ratified the Maputo Protocol⁸⁹⁸ and the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and People's Rights.⁸⁹⁹ Cape Verde has also ratified CEDAW as early as December 1980⁹⁰⁰ and became a state party to the Optional Protocol of CEDAW by way of accession in October 2011⁹⁰¹.

Last year it was reported that Cape Verde had formulated a National Development Plan, but was facing challenges to implement it at the national and local level using an approach based on gender equality.² Cape Verde is committed to achieving the 2015 Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) including MDG 3 for gender equality and empowerment of women. The Prime Minster's Office, in collaboration with other organisations, organised a National Forum held in May 2014³ to discuss the state of gender equality in the country. The main issues identified included⁴

- Weak political participation of women at the parliamentarian and local level
- Women's participation in economic sector and the need to mainstream gender in economic sectors
- · Unemployment among women
- · Sexual and reproductive health and rights of women and girls
- Need to formulate gender sensitive social policies
- · Need to promote a more conducive environment for girls in school
- Strengthen efforts in prevention of violence against women with a more efficient multisectorial response

Cape Verde is also currently in the process of developing a set of actions with respect to Beijing+20⁵. These include:

- Promoting gender equality in rural areas focusing on food security, water and sanitation and other sectors including education, police and justice
- Preparing the Second National Plan on Gender Equality and Equity, including an action plan to fight gender-based violence
- Advocacy and training on women's political participation.

Education

In the Country Report submitted by Cape Verde to the (Small Island Developing States (SIDS) conference¹⁰, it mentioned that, in terms of gender, from the 7th grade there is a reversal in the proportionality between boys and girls. In 12th grade, for every 100 students, only 44 are male.¹¹ The high school featured in the academic year of 2010/11, 62,222 students enrolled, of which 53.8% were female and 58.7% were male.¹²

According to the 2010 data from the National Statistics Institute (INE), higher education has grown exponentially in the last decade, in the order of 209%. However, an analysis of the data on gender equality revealed that the percentage of women with higher qualifications increased from 42% to 50.9%.

Reproductive health and HIV/AIDS

The prevalence rate of HIV/AIDS in Cape Verde is quite low compared to other African countries. According to UNAIDS, at the end of 2013, there were between 1300-1800 people (0.4% - 0.6% of adults between the age of 15 and 49) living with HIV.¹⁷ However, a slight increase in prevalence of HIV/AIDS was noticed between 2008 to 2012 with rates remaining static in 2013. The Health Ministry of Cape Verde has collected data, through its different municipal delegations, between 2011-

2013. During this period, out of 1169 registered new infections, 688 were women while 481 were men. This shows an upcoming feminisation of the epidemic.¹⁸

Violence against women

The "Special Law Project on Gender-based Violence" (GBV) became a law in 2011.20 The law envisioned a multi-sectorial response system to crimes against women but the implementation faced challenges in terms of lack of infrastructure, human and financial resources. In April 2014, advocacy training on gender violence was organised for building skills in key stakeholders in Cape Verde²¹. The National Institute for Gender Equality and Equity (ICIEG) led this training, which was attended by members of various government and non-government organizations with a wide range of skills and expertise.902 The broad goal of the training was aligned with the following objectives of the 3-year project of UN Women Trust Fund to End Violence against Women (EVAW):

 Prevention through information, sensitisation and education for behaviour changes and mobilization of different actors

- Capacity building and institutional reinforcement to respond and protect women survivors and to ensure coordinated support
- Coordination, monitoring and evaluation mechanisms of gender based violence⁹⁰³

In March 2014, A GBV sensitive helping desk at the police station (GAV, Gabinete de Atendimento às Vítimas) and a Centre for Support of Victims (CAV, Centro de Apoio às Vítimas) were inaugurated in the village in São Domingos. The goals of this project are to help GBV victims to report violent incidents and obtain immediate legal advice.²²

Cape Verde passed the Gender Based Violence (GBV) Act in 2011904. UN Women described the law as having great potential but expressed concerns about the Government's initiative or ability to set up specific training for capacity building of law enforcement officials, formulating a regular data collection mechanism and setting up a multi-stakeholder response system to GBV905

Cape Verde has been placed as a Tier 2 (a Tier 2 country is the one whose government's do not completely comply with standards to curb trafficking but are now making significant efforts to bring their compliance up to those standards in the Trafficking of Persons Report (2014) of the US State Department. 906 The Report states that the government has acknowledged that sex trafficking is a concerning issue in Cape Verde but has barely made any efforts to enforce laws to combat trafficking.907 Law enforcement officials do not have any written guidelines to identify victims of sex trafficking and the Government has failed to protect children who are victims of sex trafficking, and failing to report and provide any record on 17 child victims identified in the Report.

Women's political participation

As of 1st August 2014, Cape Verde is ranked 72 out of 188 countries in terms of women occupying seats in the National Parliament. In the 2011 elections, women won 20.8% of the total of 72 seats.²³

CÔTE D'IVOIRE

Côte d'Ivoire ratified the Convention to End All Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1995⁹⁰⁸ and signed the Maputo Protocol in 2004, but has not yet ratified it.⁹⁰⁹ The country is still recovering from post-election violence that displaced hundreds of thousands of people in 2010-2011. ⁹¹⁰ Women are underrepresented in government and the economy, face widespread rape and sexual assault; and are victims of cultural practices including child marriage and female genital mutilation (FGM).⁹¹¹

Education

Côte d'Ivoire is one of the lowest ranked countries on the Global Gender Gap Index, with an overall rank of 131 out of 136, and 133 out of 136 in education. 912 Less than half of young women are literate. 913 39% of women aged 15 to 24 are literate, compared to 58% of young men. 914 Many children are unable to register for state services, including school education, because they are considered stateless. 915 In mid-2013 the Government amended nationality laws to allow stateless people to apply for citizenship; at the time there were an estimated 700,000 stateless people in Côte d'Ivoire. 916

Economic Empowerment

52% of women are estimated to participate in the labour market, compared with 81.5% of men; 917 and 18% of households are headed by a woman.918 Although it is illegal, women face discrimination in owning or managing a business, and obtaining a job in the formal sector. 919 Women also find it difficult to meet the requirements for accessing credit, such as having the title to a house or land that produces a cash crop. 920921 Inheritance laws put women at a disadvantage. 922 This is particularly challenging for women who were displaced by the post-election violence and now face increased difficulties in proving their right to the land they evacuated.



Restaurant Run by Widows Women in cote d'Ivoire. UN
Photo

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

The maternal mortality rate is high, with 720 deaths in 100,000 births, which has not significantly improved since 1990, when the rate was 740 deaths per 100,000 births. 923 91% of women receive prenatal care. 924 The number of skilled birth attendants has steadily increased, with a skilled attendant present at 67% of births in 2013. 925 In urban areas skilled birth attendants are accessible, but in rural areas the cost of transport to a birth attendant is often a barrier. 926 For poor women in urban or rural areas, the cost of the birth attendant's services is another barrier. 927

The fertility rates for girls between the ages of 15 and 19 is 130 births per 1000 girls. 928 Only 18% of women between the ages of 15 and 49 report use of contraceptives. 929 Fear of violence or the threat of violence from a husband or family member can prevent a woman from seeking family planning services. 930

Côte d'Ivoire has a national HIV prevalence of 4.7%, but when this rate is split by gender there is a noticeable gap; 6.4% of women are HIV positive, while only 2.9% of men are HIV positive. 931 Only 30% of women between the ages of 15 and 49, who have multiple partners, reported using condoms, and only 16% of female youth have knowledge of HIV prevention. 932

Violence Against Women

Rape, excluding spousal rape, is punishable by law, with sentences varying from five years to a life sentence (in cases of gang rape, where the victim is under 15, or if the perpetrator is in a position of power). 933 However, the government does not enforce these laws and as a result rape occurs frequently, especially in the west of the country. 934 In 2013, the United Nations Operation in Cote d'Ivoire (UNOCI) reported 350 rape cases, including 60 gang rape cases, an increase from the previous year. 935 Often victims are encouraged by family

members or the police to reach an agreement with the perpetrator outside of court. 936 Also, in some cases victims were told that they need to present a medical certificate proving the rape, for a cost of 50,000 CFA (USD103). Without the certificate, the court lessens the perpetrator's sentence. 937

Domestic abuse is also widespread, although not prohibited by law. 938 According to The United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (UNOCHA) one in three women has been abused by her partner or former partner. 939 Women who report domestic abuse to the police are often ignored, and families encourage them to stay with abusive partners rather than face social stigma. 940 The Ministry of Family, Women and Social Affairs does offer counselling to victims of domestic abuse and rape at government-run centres. 941

Traditional practices such as dowry deaths (the killing of the bride during a dowry disagreement), and forced marriages of a widow to her husband's brother (levirate) or of a woman to her sister's widower (sororate) are prevalent. 942 Also, while it is illegal for a girl under the age of 18 to be married, girls as young as 14 are forced into marriages. 943 36% of women were married before the age of 18.944

FGM is commonly practiced in certain areas of Côte d'Ivoire despite being illegal. It is most common in rural areas in the north and northwest of the country where 74% and 80% of women have experienced FGM (respectively). 945 Punishment for practicing FGM ranges from fines to imprisonment. 946

Women's Political Participation

Women are not well represented in national government. In the National Assembly, out of 253 members only 26 are women, and only 11 mayors are women out of a total of 197.947 Legally, women are not held back from holding political office, but cultural beliefs discourage women's political participation.948 Still some women hold prominent positions; the Vice President of the National Assembly is a woman, and five cabinet positions of 33 are held by women.949 950 Gender equality activists have called for the implementation of a quota law to increase the number of women candidates on ballots.951

Women, Peace and Security

On June 25, 2014 the UN Security Council adopted a resolution that continued the UN Operation in Côte d'Ivoire (UNOCI). 952 The goal of this mission is to protect civilians in light of recent post-election violence and subsequent displacement, and assist the

government of Côte d'Ivoire in its efforts to reform the security sector and disarmament, demobilization and reintegration (DDR). The post-election violence in 2010-2011 reignited violent dynamics of the civil war (which ended in 2003) such as the use of paramilitary forces and mercenaries. The internally displaced population is estimated to be 70,000 concentrated in the western and south-western parts of the country. To women, the rise of these forces brought back the threat of sexual violence perpetuated with impunity by these armed forces. The Working Group on Women, Peace and Security also raised

concerns about barriers to women's full participation in Disarmament, demobilization and reintegration (DDR) and other peace building efforts.⁹⁵⁷

Trafficking for forced labour or sex work is also a risk for women and, especially, children.⁹⁵⁸ Côte d'Ivoire is a source, destination and point of transit for trafficked people, but it is mainly site to internal trafficking.⁹⁵⁹ The government has made some progress in addressing child trafficking by increasing prosecution of traffickers and efforts to identify child victims of trafficking, but it still needs to take similar steps to reduce the trafficking of adults.⁹⁶⁰

GAMBIA

Gambia ratified the Convention for Elimination of all kinds of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) in April 16th, 1993 but has not ratified the optional protocol to CEDAW as of 2014.961 In June 2010, the Government enacted a Women's Act to legislate the provisions of the National Policy for Advancement of Gambian Women and Girls. This Act also reflected the provisions of CEDAW and the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and People's Rights on the rights of women in Africa.962 In the same year, the Ministry of Women's Affairs in Gambia formulated the Gambia National Gender Policy 2010-2020 as a part of the government's strategy of overall growth and eradication of poverty.963 The Women's Act does not include the family matters of the Muslim population in its ambit. The issues of marriage, polygamy, divorce, and child custody are subject to Sharia Law.964 One of the criticisms of the Act is that it failed to address women's right to land and female genital mutilation.965 The United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) ranked Gambia as 172 out of 187 countries in their 2014 Human Development Report,966 however, due to lack of data the Gender Development Index could not be calculated for this country.

The legal codes of Gambia incorporate customary and religious laws including the Sharia law, which governs the Muslim population of the country.

Education

The Government has a comprehensive education policy (2004-2015). The objective of the policy is to provide better access to, and quality of, education reflecting the importance of education in social and economic empowerment of women. ⁹⁶⁷ In 2013, the President declared free basic education for all Gambians.

Since 1994, there has been a very encouraging increase in the enrolment of girls at school. During that time, the enrolment of girls grew at an annual rate of 6% while that of boys grew by only 2%. This trend resulted in the growth of girls 'gross enrolment ration (GER) from 61% to 71% in 2000, with growth continuing from

1998 to 2000 unlike the male gross enrolment ration (GER). 968

Economic Empowerment

The economy of the country is dominated by agriculture and tourism. ⁹⁶⁹ Migrant remittances also form a large part of the economy.

A report in September 2014 highlighted the fact that women in Gambia face disproportionate barriers that prevent them from accessing financial assistance, participating in the economy and improving their lives. The same report stated that there are social and cultural norms in Gambia that prevent women from interacting with people

outside of their relatives, further preventing them from obtaining information about financial services.⁹⁷⁰ Unfortunately, no further details are available regarding the kind of assistance that rural Gambian women need or desire, the details of the socio-cultural hurdles faced and any recommendations to overcome them.

In September 2014, the Office of the Vice President of Gambia, along with relevant partners including The United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), organised a development forum focused on closing the gender gap in Gambia. 971 The background paper to this conference emphasized that economic empowerment of women in Gambia can only be achieved through agricultural development in the country. The background paper also stated that Gambian women constitute 78% of the economically active population involved in agriculture compared to just 57% of men and that women are responsible for 40% of total agricultural production.972 The paper also agrees that the high numbers do not translate into an improved socio-economic status of women in Gambia.973

Gambia has a Vision 2016, the objective of which is to stop the import of rice into Gambia by investing in rural women in agriculture and transforming rural communities.974 This vision is supported by the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) but no concrete documents are available yet to support this vision or the plans of the government.975

Reproductive health and HIV/AIDS

The latest data on HIV/AIDS is from 2013.976 As this time, an average of 13,000 people were living with HIV in Gambia out of which an average of 6900 were women between the age of 15 and above.977 No deaths due to AIDS have been reported for this period. The Government of Gambia, in its National Health Policy (2011-2015), has set a target to reduce the prevalence of HIV1 from 1.1% to 0.5% and that of HIV2 from 0.7% to 0.1% by 2015.978

In the high level meeting organized in Cairo by the United Nations earlier this year, Gambia was one of the countries that reported on the implementation of the HIV/AIDS policy in the country. Gambia also presented the challenges faced to achieve sexual and reproductive rights in the years to come. Unfortunately, no further information is available on the challenges or the status of implementation mentioned by the government in this meeting.⁹⁷⁹

Gambia allows abortion only on grounds of saving the life of the mother and/or to preserve the mental and physical health of the woman. 980 Apart from a brief UN report in 2000, no data or statistics on abortion are available for Gambia.

Violence against women

The World Health Organization (WHO) has classified Female Genital Mutilation (FGM) into four types981 with Type I being the most extreme and involving the removal of complete or partial removal of clitoris. According to the latest Situation Analysis Report of Children and Women (SITAN) of 2001982, Type I mutilation is most frequently practiced in Gambia. Unfortunately, the religious leaders, traditional circumcisers and politicians are not convinced that FGM as a practice should be banned across the country983 and hence the government has also not come out strongly with any law or policy to protect women and girls against this practice. Interestingly, there is no data of death or injury caused to women due to FGM in Gambia. This is surprising given the severe risks, including death, involved in the process.

The Gambia Committee on Traditional Practices affecting Health of Women and Children (GAMCOTRAP) has been working tirelessly, since its inception in 1984, against FGM. Earlier this year, they organized a refresher training on FGM and other harmful traditional practices affecting women, girls and children.984 This workshop provided a platform for sharing of best practices to fight FGM at a local and community level. The women's rights activists are demanding more concrete action from the government and have drafted a bill against FGM, which has been subjected to several discussions among stakeholders. The Women's Bureau of the government stated that the campaign against FGM should be pushed forward but does not seem to be taking a firm stance on the pending bill.985 The Executive Director of GAMCOTROP reported that more

than 128 circumcisers have "dropped their knives" and 900 communities in Gambia have stopped practicing FGM.986

In the Trafficking of Person's Report of 2014⁹⁸⁷, the US State Department has placed Gambia as a Tier 3 country (A Tier 3 country is the one whose government does not fully comply with standards to curb trafficking and does not make any efforts to do so).⁹⁸⁸ The Government of Gambia did not fully comply with the minimum standards for elimination of trafficking and no effort to do so was noticed. There was also no comprehensive data on trafficking offences. The government made negligible efforts to protect victims of trafficking and did not formally recognize anyone to be a victim of trafficking.⁹⁸⁹

Women's political participation

Women in Gambia make up 51% of the total population of 1.8 million people990 and as of 2011 women constituted 58% of national voters. Unfortunately this numerical strength of women is not represented in the political scenario across the country.991 There are only 4 women representatives nominated female Deputy out of a total of 53 National Assembly members. This disparity is reflected at the local level as well, where only 5 out of 1,873 village heads are women.992 Amie Sillah, a gender activist and a politician in Gambia explains that most female politicians in the country spend time campaigning for their male counterparts and raising donations for their campaign. 993 Even with a female Vice President and a constitution that guarantees

women's right to political participation⁹⁹⁴ and criminalizes gender discrimination ⁹⁹⁵, the women in Gambia remain largely politically marginalized. One of the outcomes of this marginalisation, Sillah emphasises, is that the laws concerning women are also "watered down" and only the clauses that men want are enacted.⁹⁹⁶

General elections in Gambia are due to be held in 2016. Earlier this year, The Gambia Committee on Traditional Practices affecting Health of Women and Children (GAMCOTRAP) launched a campaign for political reforms to "ensure the effective participation of women in all positions of political leadership." ⁹⁹⁷ It is hoped that in the next elections women will aim for elected positions and not remain in nominated positions only.

Women, peace and security

On June 2, 2014 Gambia launched its first National Action Plan to implement the United National Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1325 on Women, Peace and Security, This came after the Women Advancement Forum in Banjul. 998 This National Action was reiterated by Bintou Gassama, a deputy parliament secretary at the Office of the Vice President, while speaking at a forum for raising awareness on UNSCR 1325.999 She agreed that implementation of the plan has been slow in Gambia due to lack of political commitment and low awareness of UNSCR 1325 and technical knowhow.

GHANA

The constitution of Ghana included the principle of equality between men and women.¹⁰⁰¹ It also includes equal rights of women at work and prohibits all customary practices that dehumanize¹⁰⁰² or cause mental or physical injury to the person.¹⁰⁰³ Ghana ratified the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) in 1986¹⁰⁰⁴ and the Optional Protocol to CEDAW in 2011.¹⁰⁰⁵ Ghana ratified the African Charter on Human and People's Rights in 1989¹⁰⁰⁶ and the Maputo Protocol in 2007.¹⁰⁰⁷ The UNDP Human Development Report has placed Ghana at 138 out of a total of 187 countries.¹⁰⁰⁸ The report places Ghana at 122 out of the 149 countries for which the Gender Inequality Index (Gender Inequality Index calculates gender based inequality in three dimensions-reproductive health, empowerment and economic activity) was calculated.¹⁰⁰⁹

Education

The latest education statistics are from 2012¹⁰¹⁰. Further updates are not available. The government website for education, at the time of writing this report, was under maintenance and could not be accessed.

In Ghana, 45.2% of adult women have attained at least a secondary level of education in contrast to 64.7% of their male counterparts.¹⁰¹¹

In Kpandai a special school has been set up by a Danish Development Organisation, IBIS, together with the Ghana Education Service and the Kpandai District Assembly. 1012 The aim of this school is to provide holistic psychological and social development to girls. The District Chief Executive for Kpandai, Mr. Jator Jasper Moayi, hopes that this school will improve gender parity in the region and create a better future for girls.

These efforts seem to be in line with the government's education strategic plan of 2010 - 2020 which aims to improve gender parity in education, bridge the gender gap in access to education, mainstream gender issues in all levels of education and achieve gender equality by 2015. 1013

Economic Empowerment

Female participation in the labour market in Ghana is at 67.2% compared to 71.2% for men. 1014



Selling Tomatoes in Accra, Ghana: Women Face Many Hurdles in Expanding Their Business Beyond "Micro-Level". Photo Alamy Images/Ulrich Doering/Africa Renewal

The legislation concerning the oil and gas sector in Ghana lacks gender balance.¹⁰¹⁵ The

Ghana National Petroleum Act 1983 has been deemed to have gender blind provisions and a lack of gender balance in the composition of the board. Similarly, the Petroleum Exploration and Production Law, 1984 fails to cater to the special interests of women and children. 1016 Four women's rights organizations in Ghana with STAR-Ghana along (Strengthening Transparency, Accountability Responsiveness in Ghana) are working towards mainstreaming gender equality into the oil and gas sector of the country. 1017 They seek the inclusion and protection of women's interests within the regulatory framework the industry. This project would ensure stakeholders work towards women participating effectively in, and benefitting equally from, the industry by equipping the stakeholders with necessary tools and methodologies to achieve gender balance and equity.1018

Reproductive health and HIV/AIDS

The latest data from the Ghana Health Service (GHS, 2012) shows that 75,000 teenage girls between the age of 15 and 19 fell pregnant in 2011. However, there is no data on the outcome of these pregnancies.

In 2013, an average of 220,000 people were living with HIV in Ghana out of whom an average of 110,000 women aged 15 and above were living with $\rm HIV.^{1019}$

Women and adolescents from various regions of Ghana are undergoing training on comprehensive sex education where the emphasis is on raising awareness on sexual health and not just emphasizing abstinence. In Tarkwa Nsueam, a workshop was organized by the Human Rights Advocacy Centre to educate the participants on topics like human rights, laws on sexual and reproductive rights and age of consent. 1020 The main objective was to make the participants peer educators in their respective schools and institutions.

Violence against women

Statistics from the Domestic Violence and Victim Support Unit (DOVVSU) indicate there were 986 defilement cases in 2010. This figure jumped to 1,176 in 2011. In 2012, the country recorded 10 spousal murders, the majority being husbands killing wives.¹⁰²¹

Ghana is a Tier 2 country (a Tier 2 country is the one whose government does not completely comply with the standards to curb trafficking in persons but is making significant efforts to do so). 1022 In the Trafficking of Persons Report 2014 released by the US State Department, 1023 trafficking of Ghanaian children within the country is reportedly higher than transnational trafficking. The Ghanaian Government has been active in prosecuting trafficking cases and enforcing e the anti trafficking law in Ghana. However, it has not provided an adequate operating budget so the anti human trafficking unit has failed to provide training to its officers. The Government has also not been able to provide protection to victims and has not set up a mechanism to identify such victims. There has been a noticeable decrease in protection efforts, as the Human Trafficking Fund has been allocated no budget for a second consecutive year. The Ministry of Gender, Children and Social Protection also received no funds for its operations.1024

Women's political participation

In 2013, 30 out of the 275 total seats the Lower House of the Parliament belonged to women¹⁰²⁵ and the UNDP Human Development Report of 2014 assessed that 10.9% of all parliamentary seats in Ghana are held by women.¹⁰²⁶ Although women constitute 51% of Ghana's population,

only 10% of women held public office in the country. ¹⁰²⁷ Ghana News Agency statistics indicate that only 17 out of 72 Ministers of State (24%) are women ¹⁰²⁸

In 2014, the Ministry of Local Government and Rural Development in an effort to promote gender equity as a part of Ghana's sustainable development agenda, began the process of consolidating five major legislations on local governance and decentralization (The District Assemblies Common Fund Act 1993 (Act 455), Local Government Act 1993 (Act 462), National Development Planning System Act 1994 (Act 480), Local Government Service Act 2003 (Act 656) and the Internal Audit Agency Act 2003 (Act 658). 1029 This is a part of the government's decentralization process to raise accountability with respect to women's participation and representation in local governance.

The Media Foundation for West Africa (MFWA) has a programme to monitor women's participation in public discourse in Ghana. This programme has revealed that out of the 1,599 political activists who were featured in radio programmes in Ghana between June and August 2014, only 121 (8%) were women. This suggests that political parties consistently exclude women in the media.¹⁰³⁰

GUINEA

Guinea ratified the Convention to End All Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1982¹⁰³¹ and signed the Maputo Protocol in 2012.¹⁰³² Guinea was the point of origin for the Ebola outbreak that began in March 2014.¹⁰³³ As of November there have been nearly 2,000 reported cases and over 1,100 deaths,¹⁰³⁴ and 14 of 33 districts in the country have had cases of the virus.¹⁰³⁵ The outbreak has caused setbacks and resource depletion in multiple sectors including public health and education.

Education

Primary school is tuition-free and compulsory for all six years. ¹⁰³⁶ Secondary school is not compulsory, resulting in lower attendance rates, particularly for girls. ¹⁰³⁷ While 56% of girls attend primary school (compared to 66% of boys), only 11% attnd secondary school (compared to 21% of boys). ¹⁰³⁸ The literacy rate for females above the age of 15 is just 12%. ¹⁰³⁹

Due to the Ebola outbreak schools did not reopen in October 2014 in order to protect students from catching the virus. 1040

Economic Empowerment

The Ministry of Social Affairs and the Promotion of Women and Children is working to advance legal equality for women, but in they practice still face significant discrimination that carries economic consequences. 1041 According to traditional laws, upheld mainly in rural areas, women are not allowed to own land but may work on familyowned land and earn a wage. 1042 Women also find it difficult to obtain loans, and are not paid the same wages as men for similar work.¹⁰⁴³

Only 23% of salaried, non-agricultural workers are women. 1044

17% of households in Guinea are femaleheaded. ¹⁰⁴⁵ The International Labour Organization (ILO) estimates that 65.5% of women participate in the labour market, as compared to 78% of men. ¹⁰⁴⁶ Women also face more under- and unemployment than men. ¹⁰⁴⁷

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

As health centres focus on the Ebola outbreak, expectant mothers are deprived of access to skilled birth attendants. 1048 Due to the stigma attached to Ebola, mothers are also fearful of going to clinics or hospitals for prenatal checkups.1049 Because Ebola is spread through bodily fluids, midwives and birth attendants are also fearful and refuse to help deliver babies. 1050 As a result, there is concern in the global public health community that maternal mortality rates, which were slowly decreasing in Guinea, will rise sharply.1051 The UN Population Fund (UNFPA) also worries that women and girls will be deprived access to family planning services, with a possible outcome of more unplanned pregnancies in the near future. 1052

For pregnant women, the Ebola fatality rate is 95%, for the mother and foetus. ¹⁰⁵³ Infection is also very likely for the nurse, doctor or midwife who attends the birth since birth involves many bodily fluids, all of which would carry the virus of an infected mother. ¹⁰⁵⁴

Previous to the Ebola outbreak, the maternal mortality rate was 650 deaths per 100,000 births and it had been decreasing consistently for decades. ¹⁰⁵⁵ 85% of pregnant women received prenatal care ¹⁰⁵⁶, but only 53% of births had a skilled attendant present. ¹⁰⁵⁷ Contraception use rates are also very low, with only 5.6% of women between the ages of 15 and 49 reporting usage. ¹⁰⁵⁸ Fertility rates have dropped to 158 births in 1,000 women, a significant reduction from a rate of 186 in 2000. ¹⁰⁵⁹

HIV prevalence is 1.7% of people between the ages of 15 and 49. 1060 In 2013, 3,000 HIV-positive pregnant women received treatment to prevent mother to child transmission and child infections dropped to 1,400. 1061 Knowledge about the spread of HIV and condom use among people with multiple partners is higher among men than women. 1062

Violence Against Women

Rape and domestic violence occur frequently and are rarely prosecuted, despite being illegal. ¹⁰⁶³ Spousal rape is not considered a crime and is not punished. ¹⁰⁶⁴ The Ministry of Social Affairs and the Promotion of Women and Children estimates that 87% of women have been victims of domestic violence. ¹⁰⁶⁵ However, fear of social stigma and retribution discourages women from reporting such abuse. ¹⁰⁶⁶ The most recent available data from 2003 estimates that 20% of women treated in a hospital are victims are sexual assault. ¹⁰⁶⁷

The legal age for marriage for girls is 17, although traditional practice allows marriage as early as 14. 1068 In Middle Guinea and the Forest Region, families sought marriages for girls as young as 11. 1069 Early and forced marriage is common; 63% of women between the ages of 20 and 24 were married before the age of 18. 1070 Despite the prevalence of this technically illegal practice, there are no records of prosecutions for child marriage. 1071

Despite being illegal, female genital mutilation (FGM) is widely practiced in all regions and by all religions. ¹⁰⁷² FGM is one of the causes of high rates of maternal and infant mortality. ¹⁰⁷³ FGM prevalence is decreasing among girls under 18 years-old; 100% of women aged 45 to 49 experienced FGM compared to 89% of girls aged 15 to 19. ¹⁰⁷⁴

Women's Political Participation

The first parliamentary election took place in September 2013, after more than two years of delays and political instability. Of the 115 seats of the National Assembly, only 25 are held by women. Of Five of 38 cabinet members are women. Of The electoral code requires 30% of all candidates presented by a political party to be women. However, not all parties fulfilled this requirement in the 2013 election and the rule was not enforced.

Women, Peace and Security

Guinea is primarily a source, and sometimes a destination, for human trafficking for forced labour and sex work.¹⁰⁷⁹ Children are the most common targets.¹⁰⁸⁰ Within Guinea, children will be forced to work in the mines, as street vendors, domestic servants and sex workers.¹⁰⁸¹ The Government of Guinea is taking steps to address trafficking, including investigating and prosecuting traffickers. ¹⁰⁸² However, not enough funding has been provided to law enforcement and members of the judiciary for training in issues related to trafficking.¹⁰⁸³

GUINEA BISSAU

Guinea Bissau ratified the Convention on Elimination of all forms of Discrimination against Women in 1985¹⁰⁸⁴ and the Optional Protocol to CEDAW in 2009.¹⁰⁸⁵ Guinea Bissau has signed the Maputo Protocol in 2008 but has yet to ratify it.¹⁰⁸⁶ The UNDP has ranked Guinea Bissau at 177 out of 187 countries in the Human Development Index placing it in the low development category.¹⁰⁸⁷ Neither the Gender Development Index nor the Gender Inequality Index could be calculated for this country due to lack of relevant data.¹⁰⁸⁸

Reproductive health and HIV/AIDS

UNAIDS estimated in 2013 that there are on average 41,000 people in Guinea Bissau living with HIV and that there are 21,000 women aged 15 and above who are living with HIV in the country. ¹⁰⁸⁹ No other data is on HIV/Aids is available.

Violence against women

In 2011, Guinea Bissau passed a legislation banning female genital mutilation and cutting¹⁰⁹⁰ but no further updates are available on status and implementation of this law. In 2013, the country also passed a law against domestic violence.¹⁰⁹¹

In terms of human trafficking, the US State Department, in its 2014 Trafficking in Persons Report¹⁰⁹² has designated Guinea Bissau as a Tier 3 country (which is a country is the one whose government does not fully comply with standards to curb trafficking and does not make any efforts to do so).¹⁰⁹³ The Government of Guinea Bissau had failed to make any tangible efforts to prevent and enforce laws regarding trafficking in person. It had also failed to provide adequate protection to victims of trafficking.¹⁰⁹⁴

Women's political participation

Guinea-Bissau held its long awaited presidential elections on April 13th, 2014. As no candidates won an absolute majority, a second round was held on May 18th. There were no female candidates in these elections.

Articles 24 and 25 of the 1984 Constitution of Guinea-Bissau prohibit all forms of discrimination on the grounds of gender, race or religion 1095. Despite these provisions enshrined in the Constitution, women in Guinea Bissau are still lagging behind in terms of political representation.

An official study by the Transitional Government and the Women's Political Platform, with the support of The United Nations Integrated Peace-Building in Guinea-Bissau (UNIOGBIS) was launched on March 18th, highlighting the decline of women's political participation from 20% between 1998 to 2004 to 10% in 20131096.

Some women have held positions of power in the country; Adiato Djaló Nandigna was acting Prime Minister from February to April 2012. She was the first, and to date, the only woman in Guinea Bissau history to hold such a position. Unfortunately, the government she was serving was deposed in a coup and she did not hold this position for long. The People's National Assembly has 14 (13.73%) women member. 1097 including the Minister of Defense, Cadi Mane; Minister of Justice, Carmelita Pires; Minister of Health, Valentina Mendes and Minister of Social Affairs, Tamba Nhasse Giloni Nan1098.

Between February and March 2014, the UN Special Rapporteur of Extreme Poverty and Human Rights visited the country and called upon the future elected Government to prioritize the equality of women in all spheres of life and to consolidate a legal framework that would increase the role of women in decision-making bodies.1099

Overall, the lack of gender-related data is indicative of ongoing instability in the country and likely the lack of focus on female decision-making involvement in governmental level 1100. Adopting quota incentives and economic support to change attitudes might help. Guinea-Bissau has not yet adopted the quota system. However, the issue of women's rights in Guinea Bissau is slowly but steadily growing with initiatives to end gender-based violence, FGM, and to promote economic empowerment and mainstreaming.

Women, peace and security

In the past, the UN Integrated Peace-building

Office in Guinea Bissau has made efforts to mainstream women and the peace process in the country. It is hoped that this would be continued in future Security Council meetings. The roles of women and challenges they face in peace building, conflict prevention and other reformative processes need to be reflected upon and supported in the future. 1101

LIBERIA

Liberia ratified the Maputo Protocol in 2007. They signed CEDAW on the 17th of July 1984 but have not ratified the optional protocol. 1102 Liberia is one of a few African countries with a National Action Plan to implement UNSCR 1325.

Economic Empowerment

The Ministry of Gender is aiming to train women vendors in business-skills, in order to give them the skills needed to be economically autonomous. 1103 In 2011, there was a joint Government and United Nations initiative launched in Liberia focused of the attainment of equality and women's empowerment with the UN agencies: ILO, UNDP, UNESCO, UNIFEM, UNOPS, UNMIL and the World Bank all participating.¹¹⁰⁴ In 2014, The Central Bank of Liberia (CBL) and UN Women teamed up to foster empowerment in Gbarpolu County through giving cash loans, farming implements and seedlings to women.1105 According to UN Women, "around 600 women have been trained in literacy, entrepreneurship and other skills to enhance their physical and economic security."1106

The Liberia Association of Research Fellows (LARF) reported s the low participation of women in the media, who made up only 21% of the country's media practitioners.¹¹⁰⁷

Political Participation

Despite electing the first female Head of State on the African continent, Liberia is lagging behind when it comes to women's representation in government. While the country has made some progress under the leadership of Johnson-Sirleaf during her second mandate in 2011 in terms of democracy and sustainable development, the representation of women in the same period has noticeable decreased.

For instance, after the 2006 election, women lawmakers in Liberia held 17 out of a total of 94 seats, while after the 2011 election that number had fallen to 13 out of 94 seats¹¹⁰⁸.

In 2014, Liberia's Minister of Labour, Cllr. F. Juah Lawson stated that, "No nation thrives well when its women are suppressed and kept outside the epicentre of national decision-making." A referendum was sought in April 2014 on the longstanding debate over the 30% women's participation quota in Liberia. No further updates about this have been found.

Education

Teenage pregnancy, early parenthood and child marriage remain serious barriers to girls' education, especially in rural areas. 'Bush schools', traditional rural schools, where girls learn how to maintain household duties, contribute to early pregnancy and marriage rates. When a girl passes the initiation ritual, marked by female genital cutting, and graduates from the bush school, she is considered ready for marriage and childbearing, regardless of her age.¹¹¹¹

The Government of Liberia launched its National Girls' Education Policy in April 2006, which called for unity around universal childhood education. According to the United Nations Girls Education Initiative, "The policy aims to provide universal, free and compulsory primary education and reduce secondary school fees by 50%. It outlines activities to recruit and train more female teachers, provide counselling for girls and life skills education in schools, increase the availability of scholarships for girls and strengthen health systems in schools. And it calls for ending the impunity of teachers who sexually abuse and assault students." 1112

Reproductive Health and HIV

The Ministry of Health and Social Welfare stated in July 2013 that despite a 5% decrease in maternal deaths, the rates are still too high with 770 out of every 100,000 women dying during childbirth. ¹¹¹³ The United Nations Population Fund reported in January 2014 that they would provide delivery kits to mothers and children in Paynesville and Gbarnga. These include cloth, bucket, food and other essential materials. ¹¹¹⁴ As of December 2013, Liberia only had 800 midwives for the population of over 3.5 million and the UNFPA has highlighted the urgent need to train more to deal with maternal mortality. ¹¹¹⁵

Today, with the outbreak of the Ebola, Liberia faces a new challenge to its already weak health system. Pregnant women face a double threat of dying from Ebola or dying from complications of pregnancy and childbirth.

"According to some preliminary data, the percentage of deliveries assisted by skilled birth attendants has gone from bad to worse in Liberia. The figures from May to August show that only 38% of pregnant women sought skilled birth attendance, down from 52% in 2013. Only 25% of mothers received postnatal care compared with 43% in 2012, and 40% of mothers received the recommended four antenatal care visits before delivery, down from 65% of pregnant women last year¹¹¹⁶."

Violence Against Women

In January 2014, President Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf called upon Liberia's female lawyers, gender advocates and civil society to "think out of the box" 1117 about the growing crime of rape against young girls in Liberia. 14 women leaders from the Ministry of Gender and Development, the Ministry of Justice, the Association of Female Lawyers of Liberia (AFELL), the Women NGOs Secretariat (WONGOSOL) met to discuss their concerns about the rise in this crime. 1118 From the period of November 12th, 2013 to January 7th, 2014, there were 119 cases of rape reported in Liberia—a stark rise from 83 in the period before. 1119

issues at the recent launch of the book 'The Women's Guide to Security Sector Reform in Liberia'. 1125

In 2014, on Valentine's Day in Monrovia, more than five hundred activists joined the One Billion Rising Campaign to end violence against women. 1120

The Ministry of Gender and Development issued a statement in late January calling on communities to not practice FGM—which is still practiced in Liberia despite known harms.¹¹²¹ In early 2014, The Women Against Female Genital Mutilation (WAFGEM) led a major campaign to eradicate "female genital mutilation as well as sensitising people, particularly girls and women on the harmful effect of female genital mutilation."¹¹²²



Women Participate in the "16 Days of Activism Campaign, Launched by the UN Mission in Liberia (UNMIL). UN Photo

Women, Peace and Security

Since September 2003, there has been a UN Peacekeeping mandate in Liberia: United Nations Mission in Liberia (UNMIL). In 2013, the 10th Anniversary of the Comprehensive Peace Agreement was commemorated in Liberia. 1123

It has been one of UN most expensive peacekeeping operations. 1124 Various women's organisations in Liberia have been called on to assist with security.

MALI

A West African country of 15.8 million people, 5.0 million (32%) of Mali's population are aged 10-24. Mali ratified CEDAW in September 1985 and, two decades later, the Maputo Protocol in January 2005. Mali has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325. 1127

As a consequence of the armed conflict that began in January 2012 in Northern Mali¹¹²⁸, women and

girls' human rights have been hugely violated.¹¹²⁹ The Security Council adopted the Resolution 2164 on June 25th 2014 to promote human rights and support stabilization in Mali.¹¹³⁰

Education

According to UNICEF¹¹³¹, Mali has adopted the 'Fast Track Initiative' to accelerate the process of reaching universal primary education by 2015. Gross enrolment stands at 80%, with 70.7% girls enrolled.

The consequence of the war in the North of the country over the last years has resulted in the closure of most schools. Adult literacy rates for 15 to 24-year-olds are 47% for men and 31% for women. Thousands of children, especially girls, barely complete primary school¹¹³². Young girls, as well as boys, were exposed to forced begging or forced labour in gold mines. So far, 50 cases have been identified by the authorities.¹¹³³

Economic Empowerment

Some improvements have been noticed lately in Mali, in regards to gender parity in accessing institutions and using property. 1134 However, although married Malian women can get a job without their husband's permission, open a bank account and register a business, they are less likely to be head of household, choose where to live or confer citizenship on their children. 1135

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Mali is listed by the United Nations (UN) among the countries with high dependency ratios and possibility of demographic dividend¹¹³⁶. 12% women from 15 to 49 were likely to use any contraceptive method this year and 11% were likely to use modern methods. Overall, only 29% of women's demands for contraceptives have been met.¹¹³⁷

Violence Against Women

Violence against women is still an issue in Mali. The Network of Malian Parliamentarians fighting violence against women organized a session in August 2014 to facilitate the empowerment of its members on legal and practical aspects of the issue. 1138

It is reported that around 55% of girls married before the age of 18, Mali ranks seventh in terms of child marriage. ¹¹³⁹ Forced marriages are reportedly common, and women are being sold and forced to remarry. ¹¹⁴⁰

Female Genital Mutilation remains widely practiced in Mali and it is estimated that 89% of girls have undergone some form of genital mutilation¹¹⁴¹.

Women's Political Participation

While Mali's political situation is slowly getting better, women's participation is limited and their human rights aren't fully respected yet. 1142 Out of the 147 seats of the Malian parliament, 14 are held by women, representing a mere 9.5% of the parliamentarians in 2014. 1143

Women, Peace and Security

Throughout the armed conflict in Mali from 2012 to 2013, women have been the targets of severe war crimes, mostly sexual assaults. Even though the political situation tends to be slightly better, Malian women aren't enjoying their full human rights 1144 and there is no National Action Plan for the implementation of UN Security Council Resolution 1325 yet.

A former lawyer and current head of the Malian branch of the Peace and Security Network of Women in the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) area, Saran Keïta Diakité was designated as the first listener to the victims' testimonials during the armed conflict. 1145 During a workshop organized by her network to empower Malian women, she claimed the absolute necessity of including women in peace negotiations and particularly in the National Peace and Reconciliation process at a national and local scale. 1146

Mauritania

Mauritania ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 2001 and the Maputo Protocol in 2005, but has not yet signed or ratified the Optional Protocol to the former. Moreover, the government lifted its general reservation to CEDAW (which stated that only those articles which comply with Sharia Law and the country's constitution would apply) in 2014¹¹⁴⁷. Mauritania has not yet adopted a National Action Plan for the implementation of UN Security Council resolution 1325 on Women, Peace and Security.

In June 2014, the precarious situation of women and girls in Mauritania captured the attention of the international community. Media attention was drawn when a fatwa containing a death threat was issued by the leader of the radical Islamist group Ahbab Errassoul (Friends of the Prophet) against the female human rights defender Aminetou Mint El-Moctar¹¹⁴⁸.

Education

UNESCO reviewed Mauritania's Country Report at the 58th session of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (June – July 2014). During this session, it was noted that within the reporting period, two gender equality related projects, financed under the UNESCO Participation Programme, which were proposed by the Mauritania National Commission for UNESCO, were implemented. These two projects are: "Girls' and women's education in Mauritania" and "Education and the role of the media in the promotion of cultural diversity" 1149.

Literacy parity for the age group 15-24 is expected to be achieved as soon as 20151150. However, currently only half of women and girls over the age of 15 are literate, and only 39% of girls are enrolled in primary education. While 20.8% adult men reach at least secondary level education, only 8.0% adult women do so1151. Similarly, the mean number of years of schooling for women is just 2.6%, compared to 4.9% for men 1152. Both these figures are lower than the mean across Sub-Saharan Africa¹¹⁵³. Generally, children who do not have birth certificates are unable to enrol in school and face an increased vulnerability to trafficking 1154. Moreover, due to the lack of water, sanitation facilities and the quality of education, retention rates for both girls and boys in primary education are low1155.

Economic Empowerment

Labour market participation for both women and men in Mauritania has only decreased a little in the past year, dropping from 28.7% to 28.6%, and from 79.2% to 79.0% respectively, according to the 2014 UNDP Human Development Report. It should however be noted that only 12.4% of economically active women are employed¹¹⁵⁶. Mauritania is one of the lowest performing countries in the world with regard to wage equality for similar work¹¹⁵⁷. Daughters and widows still do not have inheritance rights, and women's access to land ownership and credit remains limited.¹¹⁵⁸

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

In 2014, the Mauritanian government ran a vaccination campaign, which targeted mothers and children, and continued work with the National Commission to Combat HIV/AIDS, in partnership with religious leaders ¹¹⁵⁹. The prevalence of HIV in the female population aged 15-49 is 1.4%, and that of the male population for the same age group is 0.9%¹¹⁶⁰.

The 2014 birth rate is 31.83 births per 1000 population¹¹⁶¹ and maternal mortality stands at 626 deaths per 100,000 live births¹¹⁶². Within urban areas in the region, the modern contraceptive prevalence rate ranges from 14-34%, whereas unmet need is estimated to be between 21-35% ¹¹⁶³. As a member of the Ouagadougou Partnership, Mauritania aims to raise the prevalence rate of modern contraceptives to 18.5% by 2018 throughout the country.

In 2014, the government made a budgetary commitment to invest in reproductive health and family planning, and the national assembly renewed the mandate of its working group on reproductive health 1164. In January 2014 USAID and EngenderHealth launched a five-year programme, "Agir pour la Planification Familiale", to improve access and expand use of family planning services 1165.

Violence Against Women

Rape is not currently defined within the Mauritanian criminal code, which prohibits victims from seeking legal redress and prevents perpetrators from being punished. Harmful traditional practices such as female genital mutilation, forced marriage, polygamy and force-feeding 1166 continue to take place in Mauritania. Because of the perceived link between religion and female genital mutilation, a fatwa against the practice has been developed by religious leaders to discourage its continuation.

In its combined second and third periodic reports on the implementation of the provisions of CEDAW in July 2014, Mauritania announced that a Commission to combat gender-based violence (including female genital

mutilation) and an observatory to oversee the work of non-governmental organisations on these issues had been set up. Moreover, it reported that work was being done at local and regional levels to highlight the centrality of family relations in addressing gender-based violence¹¹⁶⁷.

Mauritania's 2014-2018 National Action Plan to prevent and combat violence against women is currently in place¹¹⁶⁸ and is supported by UN Women ¹¹⁶⁹. In July 2014, Mauritania's delegation to CEDAW stated that a draft framework law on all forms of gender-based violence is to be expected by the end of the year¹¹⁷⁰.

Slavery, including domestic servitude, sex trafficking and sex slavery, continues to take place at an alarming rate in Mauritania¹¹⁷¹. The country is also considered to be a regional hub for trafficking¹¹⁷².

In February 2014, following a consultative process with the Mauritanian Government, civil society, other national actors, and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Mauritania took positive steps towards the eradication of all practices of slavery by adopting a roadmap for the implementation of the recommendations of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of slavery¹¹⁷³.

Women's Political Participation

In the last three years, women's political participation has been on the rise ¹¹⁷⁴. The country made progress in regards to the implementation of the 2006 law on quotas, as six of the eleven new ministers appointed to cabinet were women ¹¹⁷⁵. Currently 23% of Mauritania's members of parliament and 25% of cabinet members are women, and the capital city has a female mayor ¹¹⁷⁶. Out of the country's 218 mayors, six are women, and 25.2% of civil servants are women ¹¹⁷⁷. In May 2014, Laila Maryam Mint Moulaye Idriss presented her candidacy for the presidential elections, only the second woman in Mauritania's history to do so ¹¹⁷⁸.

Women, Peace and Security

The absence of a National Action Plan for the implementation of UN Security Council Resolution 1325 hinders Mauritania's progress on women, peace and security.

Furthermore, insecurity in northern Mali and north-eastern Nigeria has caused instability in the Sahel region, where over 20 million people face food shortages. Mauritania is currently providing food assistance to 10% of its population, around 300,000 people, as a result of food insecurity¹⁷⁹.

NIGER

In the 2014 Human Development Report, Niger was ranked last on measures of gender equality among the 187 countries with low human development. Niger has not yet ratified the Maputo Protocol, which, together with CEDAW, was signed in 2004. Niger has not yet adopted a National Action Plan on UNSCR 1325.

Education

Niger participated in a high-level regional workshop on gender equality in Togo in February 2014, where the importance of addressing cultural norms and effectively implementing gender equal legislation was highlighted. It was reported that in Niger the number of years of education had been increased, in order to keep girls in schools longer and thereby combat child marriage¹¹⁸⁰. However, child marriage remains a widespread problem in Niger, with anecdotal evidence

suggesting that parents are hesitant to send their daughters to school "out of fear the girl might marry a teacher"¹¹⁸¹.

Whilst 71% of all children enrol in elementary schools, local NGOs have estimated that the female literacy rate is as low as $15\%^{1182}$.

Economic Empowerment

In Niger, 56% of urban households and 96% of rural households are affected by multidimensional poverty 1183 . The labour

participation rate of women (aged 15 and over) is 39.9%, compared to 89.8% for men. Women in Niger are legally discriminated against with regards to the inheritance of property¹¹⁸⁴.

A research study, completed by the Danish Institute for Human Rights in July 2014, showed that whilst family law is becoming more gender equal in Niger, women are very likely to face social difficulties and economic hardship following marriage dissolution. This tends to be the case as divorce often comes about in an informal manner, and is laden with stigma¹¹⁸⁵.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

In July 2014 UNFPA reported that the School for Husbands programme, which was set up in 2008 to challenge social norms, has contributed to positive changes for women's reproductive health. For example, there has been a significant increase in the number of women using family planning methods and receiving prenatal consultations¹¹⁸⁶.

The maternal mortality ratio (measured in deaths per 100,000 live births) is 590.

Violence Against Women

In May 2014, CARE reported that the Men Engage Initiative in Niger (which works in partnership with men for women's empowerment), which has featured mass communication campaigns, has led to a reduction of violence against women¹⁸7.

However, Niger has the highest percentage of child marriage in the world – one in three girls is married before she is 15 ¹¹⁸⁸. Moreover, modern forms of slavery persist and young girls are vulnerable to trafficking to neighbouring countries, in particular Nigeria ¹¹⁸⁹.

Women's Political Participation

According to the Human Development Report 2014, women hold 13.3% of seats in parliament 1190. Although quotas on political representation are enshrined in law, these are not widely implemented 1191.

Women, Peace and Security

The terrorist group Boko Haram has been known to operate in Niger, and has consistently targeted women and girls¹¹⁹².

NIGERIA

Nigeria's National Action Plan (NAP) on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325) was developed in 2011, mainly by the Ministry of Women Affairs and Social Development, and eventually launched in late 2013. In addition, Nigeria ratified the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa, more commonly known as the Maputo Protocol, in 2004, as well as ratifying the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1985.

Education

The impact of a major international education initiative launched in 2013 (See: MEWC Report AWD 2013, pg 88) resulted in an increase to the national budget this year. The 2014 education allocation of N424.3 billion was passed in April, and represents 9.04% of the total national budget1193, although this still falls short of the United Nations Educational, Cultural Organisation's Scientific and recommended 26%, which is required in order to make a significant impact to education standards. 1194 Although an increased budget addressed minor educational issues, major problems still persist, such as 'inadequate funding, infrastructure decay and shortage of qualified teachers, as well as failure to upgrade existing teachers to match evolving trends.'1195 impact of insufficient educational provisions is reflected in the illiteracy rates,

currently at 56.9% for adults, and roughly 70% for the whole population. $^{\scriptscriptstyle{1196}}$

Boko Haram insurgents have also greatly affected Nigerians' access to education in 2014, with the kidnapping of over 200 schoolgirls in the north of the country representing a 'direct attack on the right of women to an education'1197. The northern part of Nigeria (the area most affected by Boko Haram) recorded the lowest literacy levels for the country. 1198 Nigeria's number of out-of-school children is the highest in the world. Although the law provides for education equality, in reality women and girls are still unable to access education in the same way as men and boys. Nigeria currently has a 'female youth literacy rate of just 38%.'1199 The poor quality of the education provided means that even after 5-6

years of schooling, 80% of 15-24 year olds are unable to read a sentence. 1200

Women's Political Participation

Women's political participation in Nigeria continues to be ranked amongst the lowest in the world. In the Lower/Single House of Parliament, women hold only 24 out of 360 seats, which amounts to just 6.7%. ¹²⁰¹ The situation is similar in the Upper House, where women only hold 7 out of 109 seats, amounting to 6.4%. ¹²⁰² Whilst Nigeria was ranked 128th out of 142 countries in 2013 by the Inter-Parliamentary Union's database, the country's performance this year resulted in them dropping to 136th. ¹²⁰³ Nigeria's next Parliamentary elections will be in 2015.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Nigeria continues to be ranked as the second worst country in the world for maternal mortality and under-five deaths, as each day 2,300 under-five year olds and 145 women at childbearing age die.1204 Whilst an average of 45 women died each day in 2013 from childbirth or pregnancy complications, that figure rose to 110 in 20141205, highlighting the worsening state of reproductive healthcare within the country. Currently, fewer than 20% of Nigeria's health facilities have emergency obstetric care and "only 35% of deliveries are attended by skilled birth attendants" 1206 meaning the chance of a woman dying from pregnancy or childbirth in Nigeria is currently 1 in 13.1207 Nigeria also has the 2nd highest number of new HIV infections each year, with women being particularly affected as 'gender inequality among women has been identified as a key driver of the HIV epidemic among women.'1208 Only 18% of pregnant women with HIV are able to access the necessary antiretroviral drugs that protect and prevent the transmission of the disease to their children, meaning over 1/4 of pregnancies result in the child being born with HIV.1209

Violence Against Women

the Violence Against Persons Prohibition Bill being passed by the House of Representatives last year, it has yet to be voted and approved by the Senate, meaning it is still not in force.1210 The Bill is the result of 9 other bills being combined, in order to remove obsolete legislation and update current laws. The Bill's aim is to eradicate all violence in both private and public spheres. It includes provisions for compensation for victims; a fund providing financial support for rehabilitation for the victims; harsher sentences for perpetrators of sexual offences and various additional orders aimed at offering greater protection for victims. A Sexual Offences Bill is also currently before the House of Representatives, but is yet to be passed. $^{\tiny 1211}$ It

is aimed at offering greater protection to the victims of rape in Nigeria, as well as increasing the punishment to life imprisonment for rapists.1212 A recent survey by Women's Aid Collective, which assessed rates of torture throughout the country, noted that rape and sexual assaults are the most common forms of torture experienced by Nigerian women, with 64.4% of women stating they had either been raped or sexually assaulted.1213 Gender-based violence is not just restricted to the general population, but also exists Governmental Agencies, such as the police and army. Nigerian women are also at risk of being subjected to violence from these agencies. 1214

Women, Peace and Security

Nigeria's National Action Plan (NAP), which was launched last year, was the first step towards protecting women and promoting peace and conflict prevention throughout the country. However, it has been noted that 'Nigeria's NAP does not discuss disarmament issues despite the recent conflicts and use of small arms that have affected women, children and the civilian population in general.' ¹²¹⁵ Legislation to protect women from violence and sexual assaults is yet to come into law, despite Bills being before the House of Representatives.

Economic Empowerment

Some of the main problems currently facing women in Nigeria are related to the cultural and traditional beliefs that prevent them from attaining economic equality with men. Despite women working and farming land, they are often prevented from owning that land or property. 1216 Programmes do exist that promote increasing women's earning power; women entrepreneurs; promoting encouraging small female-led businesses to expand. These are often funded via international, charitable organisations initiatives, such as Enhancing Nigerian Advocacy for a Better Business Environment (ENABLE), which is funded by the UK Department for the International Development (DfID). 1217 However, Nigeria's Ministry of Communication Technology recently received an international award for the progress made by using ICT and Communication Technologies to improved gender empowerment. 1218 Progress is being made with gender economic empowerment, in recognition of the important role it plays in achieving the Millennium Development Goals 2015. Nigerian women are receiving greater financial support from banks to encourage greater participation in business and agricultures. 1219 Women currently constitute 60-80% of the trading urban workforce, and 65-70% of small-scale activities in rural areas.1220

SENEGAL

Senegal's 2001 Constitution guarantees equality between women and men in Article 7. The country ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) in 1985, and the Optional Protocol on Violence Against Women in 2000. The country has not been required to submit a report to the CEDAW Committee since 1994. Senegal ratified the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa in 2005. A National Strategy for Gender Equality and Equity was developed in 2005 and is due to run until next year.

Education

Currently, the literacy rate for females throughout the country is roughly 39%. 1221 Education is one of the major challenges Senegal currently faces, with the illiteracy rate increasing by 37% since 1990, mainly as a result of the growth in the population.1222 In addition, only 7.2% of women have attained a secondary education. 1223 The high rates of illiteracy prevent women from being able to understand and exercise their rights, which can lead to a generation cycle of rights abuses and violations. With UNICEF estimating that two thirds of women aged 15+ are illiterate, in conjunction with only 16% of girls finishing primary/elementary school, access to education for females continues to be restricted and unsupported throughout Senegal.1224

Women's Political Participation

Senegalese women have full participation rights, enabling them to stand for elections and to vote. 1225 Women's political participation in Senegal has seen both improvements and setbacks over the last decade. Whilst gender equity legislation was passed by Parliament in 2007, that would have ensured equality in gender representation in political candidates lists, the Constitutional Council later ruled it to be unconstitutional. 1226 However, in 2010, the Law on Equality of Men and Women in Electoral Lists was adopted by the National Assembly, with the impact immediately evident in the 2012 elections, when '64 women were elected as members of the 150-seat parliament (or 42.7% of seats), up from 33 after the previous election.' 1227 Essentially, the legislation aims to ensure political gender equality at all levels of politics, and does so be 'requiring political parties to submit alternating lists of men and women candidates, with a male-female ratio of 50%.' 1228 Failure to comply with this requirement results in the candidate lists being inadmissible.1229

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Senegal continues to be ranked among the lowest countries in the world for maternal mortality, with it being 28th worst in 2010. 1230 However, progress continues to be made each year with the maternal mortality rate falling from 19.5% in 2005 to 16.4% last year. 1231 Despite this, roughly 320 women die from pregnancy related causes during every 100,000 live births. 1232 However, the number of maternal deaths indirectly related to AIDS has almost double in frequency between 2005 and 2013, rising from 10-17.1233

Currently, 66.2% of births are attended by skilled birth attendants, an increase from 63.6% in 2010, and the general fertility rate per 1000 women, aged between 15 and 24, continues to fall each year and stands at 155 at present. 1234 The lifetime risk of maternal mortality stood at 1 in 54 in 2010.1235 There are currently 24,000 women living with HIV/AIDS throughout the country, meaning it ranks among the lower rates for the disease throughout Africa. 1236 Although Constitution provides everyone with the right to have control over their own family planning, as well as a right to maternal health care, 'in practice, poor medical facilities constrained these rights, particularly in rural areas and in some urban areas where lack of funds led to closing maternity wards and operating rooms."1237 The discreet use of contraception by women has been increasing in Senegal, due to the cultural and social pressures that force women to have large families and to continue having children. This pressure has 'reportedly led some husbands to ask health workers to terminate the use of contraceptives by their spouses. 1238 Abortion is illegal in the country, except where the life of the mother is in imminent danger; an exception that was added in 1967.1239 This strict abortion law is 'amongst the most draconian in Africa.1240 60% of illegal abortions are performed on females aged 19-25 years old, and it is estimated that 1 in 10 deaths of pregnant women die from illegal abortion complications.1241 In addition, 38% of female criminal detention result from backstreet abortions and infanticide. 1242

Violence Against Women

Rape is widespread in Senegal, despite it being illegal, although spousal rape is not recognised by the law. 1243 The punishment for rape can vary between 5 – 10 years imprisonment, however, the Government and police rarely enforce the rape legislation, meaning prosecutions for the crime are undeniable low, as highlighted by the Ministry of Justice's statistics in 2009 which showed 47% of accused rapists were unpunished and were released without even being put on trial 1244

In addition, violence against women is also against the law; with assaults being punished a prison sentence between 1-5 years as well as a fine. 1245 Where an assault does occur, if the victim is a woman, both the prison sentence and fine are increased. 1246 The punishment for domestic violence is much greater in comparison to other African nations, with a prison sentence of 10-20 years, and life imprisonment if the act results in the death of the person. 1247

Despite this legislation being in place, cultural norms and traditions have prevented meaningful implementation of the law and therefore prevented women from being properly protected from violence, especially where the violence occurred within a family unit.¹²⁴⁸ This was recognised by the Committee to Combat Violence against Women and Children, who criticised 'the failure of some judges to apply the domestic violence laws.'¹²⁴⁹ One of the biggest obstacles to prosecuting rape is the legally allowed practice of using women's sexual history in order to defend the man.¹²⁵⁰

Domestic violence accounts for more than 90% of all reported cases of women being subjected to violence in 2011. ¹²⁵¹ FGM is a criminal offence, although it is still prevalent amongst girls throughout the country. ¹²⁵² Sexual harassment is also a criminal offence in Senegal, which carries a prison sentence of 5 months up to 3 years, in addition to a fine of 50,000 to 500,000 francs. ¹²⁵³ However, as with other legislation, sexual harassment legislation is not effectively enforced, and 'women's rights groups claimed victims of sexual harassment found it difficult, if not impossible, to present proof that was sufficient to secure prosecutions. ¹²⁵⁴

Women, Peace and Security

The country has not yet adopted a National Action Plan under the United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325). There is no current or previous UN Peacekeeping programme or mandate in the country.

Economic Empowerment

The country's Constitution provides equal property rights to both men and women in relation to their ability to own land, and numerous Government campaigns have taken place in order to promote the legislation within more rural communities. ¹²⁵⁵ As customary and religious law still dominate many rural areas of the country, women's ability to enforce their rights is restricted, and many women are often unaware of their legal rights. ¹²⁵⁶ 'Women are legally entitled to acquire and own land independently of their husband or male relatives, and to retain ownership and control over their property after marriage. ¹²⁵⁷



Rural Women Sell Mango and Potato Jam at the Food Processing Shop in Bantantinnting, Senegal. UN Photo

Despite both men and women having equal legal rights to have bank accounts and obtain bank loans, the reality of the situation is that women often face great difficulties in securing loans due to the requirement of providing 'security' for the loan.¹²⁵⁸ Not only are women not recognised by many farming cooperatives as producers (traditionally a male role), but also many women do not have ownership of the land they work, despite them using it.¹²⁵⁹ Both of these factors mean that they are unable to secure finance to help develop their future. Large-scale initiatives were launched by the Government, in an attempt to counteract the economic problems women face.¹²⁶⁰

SIERRA LEONE

Sierra Leone's National Action Plan (NAP) on United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325) was developed for the period 2010 – 2014. It was the result of collaboration between multiple

agencies, including the Ministry of Social Welfare, Gender and Children's Affairs, UN agencies, women's NGO's, various media organisations and Government Ministries. It was conducted by a Government Civil Society Task force, and was eventually launched in March 2010. Sierra Leone signed and ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1988 without any reservations. In addition, the country signed the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa, more commonly known as the Maputo Protocol, on 9th December 2003; however, it has not yet ratified it.

Education

Despite major problems with accessing education in Sierra Leone, and a 'complex, post-conflict implementation environment, Sierra Leone has witnessed significant improvements in the education sector' 1261 especially in relation to the economic, social and political context within the country. These changes have meant 'the Local Education Group in Sierra Leone felt the need to update the sector plan,'1262 resulting in a revised action plan on education provisions in the country. The original Education Sector Plan covered the period 2007 - 2015, however, a new plan came into action this year for the period 2014 -2018¹²⁶³ based on data relating to the successes and failures of previous educational goals. The Plan has a three-year implementation plan, and focuses on three critical areas: 'Increasing Access; Quality and relevance; and System Strengthening

Only '9.5% of adult women have reached a secondary or higher level of education compared 20 % of their to counterparts'. 1264 Youth literacy rates current stand at 50-59% and adult literacy rates are less than 50%1265; both statistics place Sierra Leone amongst the lowest ranked countries worldwide. The country's 'Compulsory, Free Universal Basic Education Act' provides free education for all children, with a minimum requirement that children attend school until the age of nine.1266

Women's Political Participation

Whilst women's political participation in Sierra Leone is slightly higher than other African countries, women's involvement continues to limited. Currently only 13.2% of Parliamentary seats are held by women 1267; however, this is a slight improvement to the figure during the 2012 elections, where in the Lower/ Single House, women only held 15 out of 124 seats, amounting to 12.1%1268. Sierra Leone currently ranks as 114th out of 189 countries by the Inter-Parliamentary Union's database. 1269 The President pledged his support for a national campaign, which proposes a 'minimum quota of 30% of women in political decision making positions.'1270

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Sierra Leone continues to be ranked as one of the lowest countries in the world for maternal

mortality, with it being the 5th worst in 2010¹²⁷¹. However, progress continues to be made each year with the maternal mortality rate falling from 24.2% in 2005 to 16.7% last year.1272 Despite this, roughly 1100 women die from pregnancy related causes during every 100,000 live births. 1273 Currently, 63.6% of births are attended by skilled birth attendants, an increase from 59% in 2010, and the general fertility rate per 1000 women, aged between 15 and 24, continues to fall each year and stands at 148 at present. 1274 The lifetime risk of maternal mortality currently stands at 1 in 23. 1275 There are currently 31,000 women living with HIV/ AIDS throughout the country, meaning it ranks among the lower rates for the disease throughout Africa. 1276 In general, women's health requirements and needs 'including access to maternal care, are given low priority by their own families, community leaders and government.'

The Ebola outbreak in Sierra Leone has also had a disproportionate impact on women, as 75% of Ebola deaths have been women¹²⁷⁷ and a total of 1,267 deaths have already been recorded in the country.¹²⁷⁸ In response to this, UNICEF has pledged \$61 million to help fight the outbreak in Sierra Leone and to prevent the disease from spreading.¹²⁷⁹

Abortion remains a criminal act under The English Offence Against The Person Act 1861. 1280



A Campaign Volunteer Gives A Demonstration on Proper Hand Washing. Photo, UN Women /Emma Vincent

Violence Against Women

The Ministry of Social Welfare, Gender and Children's Affairs presented the country's sixth report to the CEDAW Committee in February 2014, "The report presents a snap shot of the status of women in Sierra Leone from 2007 – 2011 and highlights government's efforts in undertaking a series of measures to end discrimination against women in all forms.". ¹²⁸¹ Domestic violence was made a criminal offence in Sierra Leone in 2007 by the Domestic Violence Act. ¹²⁸² However, domestic violence remains widespread, as very few cases are actually reported to the authorities, and those that were often resulted in out-of-court settlements and very few prosecutions. ¹²⁸³

By 2010, only one domestic violence case had actually been prosecuted under the Act, highlighting the frequent inadequate investigation and interference by traditional leaders. ¹²⁸⁴ Violence against women is perpetuated by their 'lack of access to the police, exorbitant fees charged by medical officers and pressure to make out-of-court settlements' ¹²⁸⁵ and contributes to 'impunity and state inaction' ¹²⁸⁶.

Female genital mutilation (FGM) is still highly prevalent, but often under-reported. ¹²⁸⁷ Similarly, rates of child marriage in Sierra Leone remain very high, despite the Child Rights Act 2007 and the Registration of Customary Marriage and Divorce Act 2007 being passed, which sets the legal age for marriage at 18 and also requires both parties to consent to the marriage. ¹²⁸⁸ Cultural and customary practices remain in force within the country. ¹²⁸⁹

In 2004 rape was made a criminal offence and is punishable by up to 14 years in prison, however rape by a spouse is not recognised by law (See MEWC AWD Report 2013, pg 92).

'Saturday Courts' were created in order to try and reduce the huge backlog of sexual violence and gender-based violence cases within the country.¹²⁹⁰

Women, Peace and Security

Sierra Leone's National Action Plan (NAP), launched in 2010, was the first step towards protecting women, promoting peace and preventing conflict throughout the country. However, it has been noted that 'despite a recent history of conflict that involved small weapons, there is no mention of disarmament, small arms, or illicit trade in Sierra Leone's NAP.' 1291 This is particularly important as women and children are the least protected during times of conflict, and so are disproportionately harmed compared to men.

Economic Empowerment

Despite women forming the majority of the workforce in agriculture, they continue to have limited land ownership rights (See MEWC, AWD Report 2013, pg 92). Women continue to be under-represented at all levels in the economy, due to the status of women being 'immersed in deep cultural discrimination by traditional customs and laws which must be overcome in order to achieve gender equality.'1292

The promotion of gender equality is seen as an important and direct way to counteract the violence within the country, which has one of the highest rates of violence towards women and girls in the world. 1293 Men are now taking a more active role in promoting equality, for example, the Men's Association for Gender Equality-Sierra Leone (MAGE-SL) is a 'non-profit and a network of male-led organisations working towards the promotion of gender equality through advocacy, dialogue and raising awareness on gender policies, women's rights and empowerment in Sierra Leone. 1294

The adoption of the Devolution of Estate Act 2007 has had a positive influence on women's economic empowerment, as the Act requires property to be distributed equally between the deceased's children and spouse, whilst also criminalising the 'expulsion of widows from their homes after the death of the husband.'1295 Similarly, the Registration of Customary Marriages and Divorce Act 2007 enable both husbands and wives to acquire property. 1296 customary law, which exists However. alongside the country's legislation and religious laws, prevents a wife from inheriting her deceased husband's property. 1297 Land often belongs to a family and is controlled by the male head of the household, meaning women are often only able to access land through a husband or male relative.1298

TOGO

Togo signed and ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1983 without any reservations. In addition, the country signed and ratified the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa, more commonly known as the Maputo Protocol, on 12th October 2005.

Education

Education within the country remains substandard and below expectations, despite many advances made within the last few years. The system was severely damaged by both political and economic problems within Togo that prevented meaningful development restricted access to education for many. 1299 Despite free education for children of primary school age being introduced in 2008, and considerable improvements being made in increasing the gross enrolment, accessing basic education and the standard of education remain insufficient. 1300 Not only are adult literacy rates extremely low, standing at 64.8% for females as a per cent of males for 2008 to 20121301, but children between the ages of 5 and 14 are increasingly forced to work in order to help support their families, and therefore are unable to attend school.1302

Whilst access to education is limited, the poor quality and standard of teaching is also an area for concern. Classrooms are overcrowded, often with over 50 students per teacher, and there are few qualified teachers in the schools, leading to a poor standard of education throughout the country. 1303 Gross enrolment in Togo has increased considerably over the past few years, and compares favourably with other African nations. 1304 However basic education standards remain low, which is fuelled by the insufficient funding by the Government, where only 4.5% of the annual budget was allocated to education in 20111305, falling far short of the amount needed to reach the Millennium Development Goal of a literacy rate of 75% by 2015.1306

An education project called the Education for All-Fast Track Initiative Programme Project for Togo aimed to improve access to education within the country, as well as the standard of teaching. The programme was due to end on May 1st 2014, however an extension of 6 months was granted and it eventually closed on October 31st 2014. The objectives of the

programme were '(i) increase coverage of and retention in basic education, (ii) support improvements in the quality of teaching, and (iii) strengthen institutional and community capacity in implementation and management of the project.' In addition, due to a lack of qualified teacher, 4 new teaching training institutions were planned for 2014. In addition, were planned for 2014.

Women's Political Participation

Women continue to be under-represented in all levels of politics throughout the country, despite progress being made in the National Assembly, where 14 females hold seats in the 91 seats National Assembly, which was an increase of 6 women in comparison to 2012. Women also hold 7 seats out of 27 in the Cabinet, which demonstrates better political participation equality. 1310

Although both men and women have equal rights to vote and participate in politics, but in reality 'there are few women in positions of leadership, either in formal politics or civil society.'1311 However, changes made to the National Electoral Law in 2013, where candidate lists must include equal numbers of both men and women, should have an immediate effect on the equality of women's political participation in Togo. 1312 In addition to this 'a 2013 law on Political Party and Electoral Campaign Funding provides that 20% of public funding allocated to political parties be distributed in proportion to the number of women elected in previous legislative elections, and that 10% of public funding be distributed in proportion to the number of women elected from each political party in previous local elections.' 1313 Both are positive steps in promoting gender equality within the country.

Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS

Access to reproductive health services is legal in Togo, with women having the right to access contraception, as well as information relating to contraceptive methods. ¹³¹⁴ However, in reality, access is relatively poor, with only 13.1%

of women aged 15-49 using a modern form of contraception in 2010 and 37.2% stating that their family planning needs were not being met.¹³¹⁵ Access is particularly restricted in rural areas.¹³¹⁶ Abortion is legal in Togo in the following situations; in cases of rape or incest; foetal impairment; or to save the pregnant woman's life.¹³¹⁷

The Government passed legislation in 1988 banning the harmful practice of FGM, and it is relatively uncommon in the country, with 12% of women aged 15-49 having undergone the practice in 1996, down to 3.9% in 2010, and down again to roughly 2% in 2012.1318 The penalty can range from 2 months to 10 years imprisonment, depending on whether the woman died, as well as a fine ranging from 100,000 CFA to 1,000,000 CFA; in addition, people who are aware of the practice being carried out can also be punished by a prison sentence of 1 month to 1 year, as well as a fine of 20,000 - 50,000 francs.1319 Health is one of the few Millennium Development Goals that Togo has the possibility of reaching by the deadline next year.1320 The prevalence of HIV is low, although specific recent statistics are unavailable; however the rate of adults living with HIV was 3.6% in 2001, which reduced to 3% in 2008.1321

Violence Against Women

The practice of FGM is relatively low, compared to other African nations, as previously mentioned. Domestic violence is specifically criminalised by legislation, and police rarely intervene in matters of a domestic nature, despite it being reportedly widespread throughout Togo. 1322 One of the main problems fuelling domestic violence is the lack of available information for women in relation to their rights, leading many to believe the violence was justifiable, as shown by a report in 2010 stating that 43.4% of women believed husbands were justified in beating their wives if it related to certain things.1323

However, women's rights NGO's state that a change in attitude towards domestic violence is occurring, with more women becoming aware of their rights. 1324 Rape is illegal, including marital rape, and carries a punishment of between 5-10 years imprisonment. 1325 However, it is reportedly widespread throughout the country, and although police do investigate and pursue charges when accusations are made, due to the public stigma

attached to being a rape victim, few women actually report the crime. ¹³²⁶ Sexual harassment is also illegal in Togo, with the Labour Code 2006 providing protection for women against sexual harassment within the workplace. ¹³²⁷

Women, Peace and Security

The country has not yet adopted a National Action Plan under the United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 (UNSCR 1325). There is no current or previous UN Peacekeeping programme or mandate in the country.

Economic Empowerment

According to the World Bank, 81% of Togolese women are classed as economically active. 1328 Married women are able to have a job or a trade, giving them equal rights to their husband; this was part of a new piece of legislation in 2012 (Persons and Family Code). 1329

However, as the majority of women work in the informal employment sector, they are unprotected by employment legislation, meaning although they theoretically have equal rights to men, in reality women's rights are much less protected. 1330 Pregnant women are entitled to paid maternity leave, for up to 14 weeks, which is half funded by the woman's employer and half by the Government. 1331 It is also illegal for employers to discriminate against women when hiring new employees, but also in relation to salaries, under the Labour Code 2006. 1332

Although women have equal access to bank accounts and loans, in reality, due to women's salaries being much lower than men's, they are often unable to provide the banks with the required guarantees to secure a loan. 1333

REFERENCE:

- 1 United Nations geographical and region and composition https://unstats.un.org/unsd/methods/m49/m49regin.htm
- 2 Foreign Policy In Focus, How Women Are Bearing the Brunt of the Ebola Epidemic, October 13 2014, http://fpif.org/women-bearing-brunt-ebola-epidemic/
- $_3$ National Public Radio (2014), "Dangerous deliveries: Ebola devastates women's health in Liberia",

http://www.npr.org/blogs/goats and soda/2014/11/18/364179795/dangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-

1 Ibid

- 5 UNFPA (2014), "Ebola is wiping out gains in safe motherhood," http://www.unfpa.org/public/home/news/pid/18486
- 6 UNFPA (2014), "Ebola is wiping out gains in safe motherhood," http://www.unfpa.org/public/home/news/pid/18486
- 7 Ben Said, "Guide: Tunisia's 2014 Legislative Election", Tunisia Live, October 2014, http://www.tunisia-live.net/2014/10/24/guide-tunisias-2014-legislative-elections/
- $s. Algerie1, "Les femmes violées par les terrorites percevront une indemnité", February 2014, \\ \underline{http://www.algerie1.com/actualite/les-femmes-violees-par-les-terroristes-percevront-une-undemnite/$
- ${\it 9}\ The\ International\ Centre\ for\ Transitional\ Justice, "My\ Healing\ Has\ Begun":\ Uganda\ Votes\ to\ Provide\ Gender-Sensitive\ Reparations\ Fund:\ http://www.ictj.org/news/uganda-gender-sensitive-reparations-fund$
- ${\scriptstyle 10}\ Amnesty\ International,\ "Morocco: Amendment\ of\ rape\ provision\ is\ a\ step\ in\ the\ right\ direction",\ January\ 2014,$

11 France 24, "Maroc : le mariage ne protégera plus les violeurs", January 2014,

http://www.france24.com/fr/20140123-maroc-violeurs-echapper-plus-prison-epousant-victime/

- ${}_{12}\textit{AlJazeera}, \text{``New law to end sexual harassment in Egypt"}, \textit{June 2014}, \\ \underline{\text{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/06/new-law-end-sexual-harassment-egypt-2014612101924323684.html}}$
- $_{13}$ Human Rights Watch, "How Egypt can turn the tide on sexual assault", June 2014, $\frac{http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/15/how-egypt-can-turn-tide-sexual-assault"}{http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/15/how-egypt-can-turn-tide-sexual-assault}$
- ${}_{14}\ Freedom\ House\ (2014).\ "Freedom\ in\ the\ World-Congo,\ Republic\ of\ (Brazzaville)".\ From\ {}_{\underline{http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2014/congo-republic-brazzaville-0*.VF]PmRbGxRE}$
- $_{\rm 15}$ (Jeune Afrique, "Algérie: l'armée recruite 3 nouvelles femmes généraux", July 2014,

http://www.jeuneafrique.com/Article/JA2791p008.xml6/

- ${}_{16}\ Freedom\ House\ (2014).\ "Freedom\ in\ the\ World-Congo,\ Republic\ of\ (Brazzaville)".\ From\ {}_{\underline{http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2014/congo-republic-brazzaville-o*.VFjPmRbGxRE}$
- $_{17}$ IPU (2013) Women in Parliament in 2013: The Year in Review. Available at: http://www.ipu.org/pdf/publications/WIP2013-e.pdf 18 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. 13-14. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
- $_{\rm 19}$ IRIN (6 May 2014). "Thousands return to DRC amid Brazzaville crackdown on migrants". From

http://www.refworld.org/country,,,,COG,,538dd2af4,o.html

- $_{20}$ United States Department of State (27th February 2014) 2013 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices Sao Tome and Principe. Available at: http://www.refworld.org/country,,,,STP,,53284a7914,0.html
- 21 "Congo: Congolese women urged to show interest in sciences, ICT". 1 August 2014. From: http://www.panapress.com/Congo--Congolese-women-urged-to-show-interest-in-sciences, iCT--12-922619-25-lang2-index.html
- 22 "L'AFMC s'engage à contribuer à l'amélioration de la santé au Congo". October 31 2014. From http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-contribuer-a-l-amelioration-de-la-sante-au-Congo_at8067.html
- $_{23}$ "Le gouvernement œuvre pour la visibilité des actions de la femme rurale". 16 October 2014. From $_{\underline{\text{http://www.congo-site.com/Le-gouvernement-oeuvre-pour-la-visibilite-des-actions-de-la-femme-rurale_a18001.html}$
- ₂₄ MEWC (2014) Angola: Society Must Engage More In Reducing Gender Violence.

 $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com_content \&view=article\&id=7123: angola-society-must-engage-more-in-reducing-gender-violence\&catid=37: violence-against-women \&I temid=63$

- $_{25}$ UN (2012) Statement by Her Excellency Maria Filomena Delgado, Minister for Family and The Promotion of Women, 57th Session of the Commission on the Status of Women. http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/csw/csw57/generaldiscussion/memberstates/Angola.pdf
- 26 NPA (2012) Development Cooperation In Angola. http://www.npaid.org/Our-work/Countries/Africa/Angola/Development-cooperationin-Angola
- 2727 MEWC (2014) Angola: MP wants to See more Women in Politics.

 $\label{lem:http://www.makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com_content \& view=article \& id=7088: angola-mp-wants-to-see-more-women-in-politics \& catid=38: political-participation \& Itemid=64$

 $_{28}$ Women Peace and Security. http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2014-04/women_peace_and_security_4.php $_{29}$ MEWC (2014) Angola: Women's Commitment to Economic Development Stressed.

 $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com_content\&view=article\&id=7115: angola-womens-commitment-to-economic-development-stressed\&catid=41:economic-empowerment\&Itemid=65$

 $_{\rm 30}$ MEWC (2014) Angola: Huila Women Trained on Entrepreneurship.

 $\label{lem:http://www.makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article\&id=6840: angola-huila-rural-women-trained-on-entrepreneurship&catid=41:economic-empowerment&Itemid=65$

```
31 United Nations Treaty Collection, "Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women",
http://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-8\&chapter=4\&lang=en
{\it 32 Maputo Protocol, "The Countries That Have Ratified It", {\it {http://www.maputoprotocol.com/the-countries-that-have-ratified-it of the countries of the c
33 PeaceWomen, "National Action Plans", http://peacewomen.org/pages/about-1325/national-action-plans-naps
34 African Federation for Sexual Health and Rights, "About the Conference", 2014, http://www.africasexuality.org
35 CRTV, "Cervical Cancer Vaccine: More Girls From the Hinterlands Targeted", 17 September 2014,
http://www.crtv.cm/cont/nouvelles/nouvelles sola fr.php?idField=13803&table=nouvelles&sub=national
36 Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, 2014, "Concluding observations on the combined fourth and fifth periodic
reports of Cameroon"
37 UNICEF, "Hidden in Plain Sight: A statistical analysis of violence against children", September 2014
http://files.unicef.org/publications/files/Hidden_in_plain_sight_statistical_analysis_EN_3_Sept_2014.pdf
28 Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. 2014, "Concluding observations on the combined fourth and fifth periodic
reports of Cameroon", p. 4
39 Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, 2014, "Concluding observations on the combined fourth and fifth periodic
reports of Cameroon"
40 International Alliance of Women, "The 2014 International Women's Day in Cameroon", 13 March 2014, http://womenalliance.org/the-2014
international-womens-day-in-came
41 The Herald, "Women: Creating the Africa we want", 4 September 2014, http://www.herald.co.zw/women-creating-the-africa-we-want/
42 Cameroon tribune, "Women Train On Leadership Skills", 30 January 2014, https://www.cameroon-
tribune.cm/index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=79301:women-train-on-leadership-skills&catid=4:societe&Itemid=3
43 PeaceWomen, "UN Official Urges Strong Action to Protect Women, Girls", 25 June 2014,
44 Make Every Woman Count (2013). "African Women's Decade 2010-2020 Three Years On: 2013 Annual Review", p. 14
45 UN Commission on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (27 May 2014), "List of issues and questions in relation to the
combined initial and second to fifth periodic reports of the Central African Republic", p. 3
46 UN Commission on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (27 May 2014), "List of issues and questions in relation to the
combined initial and second to fifth periodic reports of the Central African Republic", p. 5
47 Make Every Woman Count (2013). "African Women's Decade 2010-2020 Three Years On: 2013 Annual Review", p. 14
48 UN Commission on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (24 July 2014), "Concluding observations on the combined initial and
second to fifth periodic reports of the Central African Republic", p. 6
49 Human Rights Council (30 May 2014), "Preliminary Report of the Independent Expert on the situation of Human Rights in the Central
African Republic, Marie-Thérèse Keita Bocoum", p. 9
50 "CAR: Number of sexual violence cases 'astronomical'". 20 January, 2014. United National Regional Information Centre for Western
Europe: http://www.unric.org/en/latest-un-buzz/28989-car-number-of-sexual-violence-cases-astronomical
51 "Central African Republic Profile". 3 September 2014. From http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-13150042
52 UN Commission on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (24 July 2014), "Concluding observations on the combined initial and
second to fifth periodic reports of the Central African Republic", p. 10
53 UN Commission on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (24 July 2014), "Concluding observations on the combined initial and
second to fifth periodic reports of the Central African Republic", p. 10
54 UN Commission on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (24 July 2014), "Concluding observations on the combined initial and
second to fifth periodic reports of the Central African Republic", p. 7
55 "Human Rights Council adopts Universal Periodic Review outcomes of Belize, Chad and China". March 14, 2014. OCHCHR:
                           org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14417&LangID=E
_{56}\,Make\,Every\,Woman\,Count\,(2013).\,\,"African\,Women's\,Decade\,2010-2020\,Three\,Years\,On:\,2013\,Annual\,Review",\,p.\,15
57 Make Every Woman Count (2013). "African Women's Decade 2010-2020 Three Years On: 2013 Annual Review", p. 16
58 Make Every Woman Count (2013). "African Women's Decade 2010-2020 Three Years On: 2013 Annual Review", p. 16
59 "Congo : 73% de filles achèvent le cycle primaire en zone urbaine". 25 June 2014. From http://www.congo-site.com/Congo-73-de-filles-achevent-le-cycle-
primaire-en-zone-urbaine_a1738o.html
60 "Congo: Congolese women urged to show interest in sciences, ICT". 1 August 2014. From: http://www.panapress.com/Congo--Congolese-women-urged-
to-show-interest-in-sciences,-iCT--12-922619-25-lang 2-index.html\\
_{61}\text{ ``L'AFMC s'engage a' contribuer a' l'amélioration de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo". October 31 2014. From \\ \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/L-AFMC-s-engage-a-relation de la sant\'e au Congo au Congo
_{62} "Le gouvernement œuvre pour la visibilité des actions de la femme rurale". 16 October 2014. From \underline{_{http://www.congo-site.com/Le-gouvernement-survey}}
\underline{oeuvre\text{-}pour\text{-}la\text{-}visibilite\text{-}des\text{-}actions\text{-}de\text{-}la\text{-}femme\text{-}rurale}\_a18001.html}
63 Freedom House (2014). "Freedom in the World - Congo, Republic of (Brazzaville)". From http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-
\underline{world/2014/congo-republic\text{-}brazzaville\text{-}o\#.VFjPmRbGxRE}
_{64} Freedom House (2014). "Freedom in the World – Congo, Republic of (Brazzaville)". From _{\underline{	ext{htp://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-red}}
world/2014/congo-republic-brazzaville-o\#.VFjPmRbGxRE
_{65} UN Human Rights Council (6 January 2014). "Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Congo", p. 10.
A/HRC/25/16. From http://www.refworld.org/docid/52f8cd224.html
66 UN Human Rights Council (6 January 2014). "Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Congo", pg. 10.
```

A/HRC/25/16. From http://www.refworld.org/docid/52f8cd224.html

```
67 IRIN (6 May 2014). "Thousands return to DRC amid Brazzaville crackdown on migrants". From
http://www.refworld.org/country,,,,COG,,538dd2af4,o.html
68\ Quota\ Project\ (2014).\ "R\'epublique\ du\ Congo\ (Brazzaville)".\ From\ \underline{_{http://www.quotaproject.org/fr/uid/countryview.cfm?country=41}}
69 UN Human Rights Council (6 January 2014). "Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Congo", pg. 10.
A/HRC/25/16.\ From\ {\underline{}_{\underline{http://www.refworld.org/docid/52f8cd224.html}}
<sub>70</sub> Make Every Woman Count (2013). "African Women's Decade 2010-2020 Three Years On: 2013 Annual Review", p. 17
71 Make Every Woman Count (2013). "African Women's Decade 2010-2020 Three Years On: 2013 Annual Review", p. 17
72 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. i. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
73 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. 13-14. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
74\ Laura\ Davis\ et\ al.\ (2014).\ "Gender\ Country\ Profile:\ Democratic\ Republic\ of\ Congo",\ p.\ 13-14.\ From\ http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-profile:\ Democratic\ Republic\ of\ Republic\ Of\ Republic\ Of\ Republic\ Republ
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
75\ International\ Alert\ and\ the\ Eastern\ Africa\ Sub-Regional\ Support\ Initiative\ for\ the\ Advancement\ of\ Women\ (2012).\ "Women's\ Political"
Participation and Economic Empowerment in Post-conflict Countries: Lessons from the Great Lakes region in Africa", p. 36. From
http://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/201209 Women Empowerment EN\_o.pdf
76 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. 13-14. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
77 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. 23. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
78 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. 24. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
79 "Sexual Violence in DRC Not Limited to War Zone". June 4 2014. From
http://www.peacewomen.org/news_article.php?id=6359&type=news
80 Ibid.
81 Human Rights Watch. (2014) "Ending Impunity for Sexual Violence: New judicial mechanism needed to bring perpetrators to justice".
From \ http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/related\_material/DRCo614\_briefingpaper\_brochure \%20coverJune \%209\%202014.pdf
82 "DRC: UN hails Appointment of Senior Advisor on Sexual Violence, Child Recruitment". 14 July 2014. From
http://www.peacewomen.org/news\_article.php?id=6457\&type=news
83 International Alert and the Eastern Africa Sub-Regional Support Initiative for the Advancement of Women (2012). "Women's Political
Participation and Economic Empowerment in Post-conflict Countries: Lessons from the Great Lakes region in Africa", p. 8. From
http://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/201209WomenEmpowermentEN_0.pdf
84 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. 21. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
85 International Alert and the Eastern Africa Sub-Regional Support Initiative for the Advancement of Women (2012). "Women's Political
Participation and Economic Empowerment in Post-conflict Countries: Lessons from the Great Lakes region in Africa", p. 7. From
http://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/201209 Women Empower ment EN\_o.pdf
86 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. 12. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
87 International Alert and the Eastern Africa Sub-Regional Support Initiative for the Advancement of Women (2012). "Women's Political
Participation and Economic Empowerment in Post-conflict Countries: Lessons from the Great Lakes region in Africa", p. 15. From
http://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/201209WomenEmpowermentEN_o.pdf
88 Laura Davis et al. (2014). "Gender Country Profile: Democratic Republic of Congo", p. 27. From http://www.lauradavis.eu/wp-
content/uploads/2014/07/Gender-Country-Profile-DRC-2014.pdf
80 http://www1.uneca.org/awro/CountrySpecificInformationEquatorialGuinea.aspx
90 UN (2014) Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Equatorial Guinea. www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/.../A-
HRC-27-13-Add1 en.doc
91 UN (2004) Concluding comments of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Equatorial Guinea. Available at:
http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/cedaw25 years/content/english/CONCLUDING\_COMMENTS/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/EquatorialEquatorialEquatorialEquatorialEquatorialEquatorialEquat
l_Guinea-CO-2-3_CO-4-5.pdf
92 Social Institutions & Gender Index – Equatorial Guinea Profile http://genderindex.org/country/equatorial-guinea#_ftn35
93 IPU (2013) Women in Parliament in 2013: The Year in Review. Available at: http://www.ipu.org/pdf/publications/WIP2013-e.pdf
94 UN (2004) Concluding comments of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Equatorial Guinea. Available at:
http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/cedaw25 years/content/english/CONCLUDING\_COMMENTS/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial\_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_Guinea/Equatorial_
l_Guinea-CO-2-3_CO-4-5.pdf
95 http://www.embassyofequatorialguinea.co.uk/health-education/
```

96 UNGEI (undated) Equatorial Guinea: Background. Available at: http://www.ungei.org/infobycountry/equatorialguinea.html

97 Make Every Woman Count, http://makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com_fjrelated&view=fjrelated&id=93&Itemid=104

98 World Bank, "World Bank Helps Gabon Diversify its Economy and Create New Jobs for Women and Youth", March 11th 2014,

```
http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2014/03/11/world-bank-helps-gabon-diversify-economy-create-new-jobs-women-yout
99 World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and the Law", p. 16 http://wbl.worldbank.org/~/media/FPDKM/WBL/Documents/Reports/2014/Women-Busin
\underline{the\text{-}Law\text{-}2014\text{-}Key\text{-}Findings.pdf}}
100 https://data.un.org/CountryProfile.aspx?crName=GABON
101 UNFPA (2014), "The Population State of World", p. 105 http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/SWP%202014/Report%20files/EN-SWOP14-
Report FINAL-web.pdf
{\it 102 Girls not brides (2014), "Child Marriage Around the World", {\it http://www.girlsnotbrides.org/child-marriage/gabon/distributions.} }
{\scriptstyle 103}~U.S.~Department~State~(2014),~"The~Trafficking~in~Persons~Report",~p.~179~\underline{http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226846.pdf}
104 L'Union, "Gabon - Rapport sur la situation des enfants dans le monde en 2014 : Disparités et iniquités, freins à l'émancipation de l'enfant".
November\ 26th\ 2014, \underline{http://www.union.sonapresse.com/societe-et-culture-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-et-iniquites-freins-a-to-gabon/rapport-sur-la-situation-des-enfants-dans-le-monde-en-2014-disparites-et-iniquites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-disparites-en-2014-d
lemancipation-de-lenfant-261114-44069
{\it 105~United~Nations, Country~Profile,} \\ {\it \underline{https://data.un.org/CountryProfile.aspx?crName=GABON}}
106 French.China.org.cn, « Gabon : les élections sénatoriales fixées le 13 décembre prochain », October 23rd 2014,
http://french.china.org.cn/foreign/txt/2014-10/23/content_33844047.htm
107 Inter-Parliamentary Union (IPU), « Postes de responsabilité occupés par des femmes », http://www.ipu.org/wmn-f/posts.htm
108\ World\ Bank\ (2014),\ "Women, Business\ and\ the\ Law", p.\ 21\ \underline{http://wbl.worldbank.org/\sim/media/FPDKM/WBL/Documents/Reports/2014/Women-Business}
the-Law-2014-Key-Findings.pdf
109 PROTOCOL TO THE AFRICAN CHARTER ON HUMAN AND PEOPLES' RIGHTS ON THE RIGHTS OF WOMEN IN AFRICA (2003).
Available at: http://www.achpr.org/files/instruments/women-protocol/achpr_instr_proto_women_eng.pdf
110 Violence Against Women in Africa: A Situational Analysis (Undated). United Nations Economic Commission for Africa African Centre for
situational%20analysis.pdf
111 United States Department of State (27th February 2014) 2013 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices - Sao Tome and
Principe.\ Available\ at:\ http://www.refworld.org/country,,,,STP,,53284a7914, o.html
112 http://www.ipu.org/parline/reports/2275_A.htm;
113 http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/204368.pd
114 Rhoda Osei-Afful and Caroline Habbard (2014) 'Beyond Gender Quotas in African Politics: How to Deliver in Women's Issues in Africa'.
115 http://www.ipu.org/parline/reports/2275_E.htm
116 MEWC (7TH July 2011) Sao Tome and Principe Presidential Election 2011.
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com\_content \&view=article\&id=2801: sao-tome-and-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-presidential-principe-principe-presidential-principe-principe-presidential-principe-principe-presidential-principe-principe-principe-presidential-principe-principe-principe-principe-presidential-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-principe-princ
election\hbox{-}2011\&catid\hbox{=}73\hbox{:}2011\hbox{-}elections\hbox{-}monitoring\&Itemid\hbox{=}196
117 UNICEF (2013) Annual Report 2013 – Sao Tome and Principe. Available at:
http://www.unicef.org/about/annualreport/files/Sao_Tome_and_Principe_COAR_2013.pdf
118 UNFPA (2010) Country Profiles for Population and Reproductive Health. Available at:
http://unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/documents/publications/2010/countryprofiles\_2010\_en.pdf
119 United States Department of State (27th February 2014) 2013 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices - Sao Tome and Principe.
Available at: http://www.refworld.org/country,,,,STP,,53284a7914,0.html
120 UNICEF (2013) Annual Report 2013 - Sao Tome and Principe. Available at:
http://www.unicef.org/about/annualreport/files/Sao_Tome_and_Principe_COAR_2013.pdf
121 WFP (Undated) Sao Tome and Principe Development Project 200295: Transitioning towards a nationally owned school feeding
programme\ and\ health\ programme.\ Available\ at:\ http://one.wfp.org/operations/current\_operations/project\_docs/200295.pdf
_{122} IFAD (Undated) Sao Tome and Principe: Women Fish traders. Available at:
http://www.ifad.org/gender/learning/sector/agriculture/26.htm\\
_{123} UNESCO (2012) Women's Empowerment and Biodiversity Preservation: the Lobata Initiative. Available at:
http://www.unesco.org/new/fileadmin/MULTIMEDIA/FIELD/Dakar/pdf/Women\%20INITIATIVE\%20Sao\%20Tome\%20et\%20Principe.pdf
124 http://hdr.undp.org/en/2014-report/download
125 African Development Bank, Gender Profile of the Union of the Comoros,
\underline{http://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Project-and-Operations/Comoros\%20-information.}
%20Country%20Gender%20Profile.pdf
126 Id
qacvu/?source=spotlight-writaw
129 African Development Bank, Gender Profile of the Union of the Comoros,
```

 $\label{lem:http://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Project-and-Operations/Comoros\%20-\ \%20 Country\%20 Gender\%20 Profile.pd$

%20Country%20Gender%20Profile.pd

130 African Development Bank, Gender Profile of the Union of the Comoros,

 $\underline{http://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Project-and-Operations/Comoros\%20-and-Operations/Comoros%20-and-O$

```
131 Id.
132 Id.
133 Id.
134 United Nations Development Programme, Human Development Reports, http://hdr.undp.org/en/countries/profiles/COM
135 http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/comoros_statistics.html
136 Thomson Reuters Foundation, 10 Reasons Why Comoros May Be the Best Arab State for Women,
http://www.trust.org/item/20131111123247-fry3c
137 Thomson Reuters Foundation, 10 Reasons Why Comoros May Be the Best Arab State for Women,
http://www.trust.org/item/20131111123247\text{-}fry3c
138\ United\ Nations, Economic\ Commission\ for\ Africa,\ \textbf{http://www1.uneca.org/awro/CountrySpecificInformationComoros.aspx}
139\ United\ Nations,\ Economic\ Commission\ for\ Africa,\ \textbf{http://www1.uneca.org/awro/CountrySpecificInformationComoros.aspx}
140\ Comoran\ elections\ delayed\ two\ months\ without\ explanation,\ Yahoo!\ News,\ http://news.yahoo.com/comoran-elections-delayed-two-partial properties of the propertie
months\hbox{-}without\hbox{-}explanation\hbox{-}200310751.html
141\ POLL-Egypt\ is\ worst\ Arab\ state\ for\ women, Comoros\ best,\ Thomson\ Reuters\ Foundation,\ http://www.trust.org/item/20131108170910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-10910-1
qacvu/?source=spotlight-writaw
142 Times Live, Burundi President Builds Schools, But Education Remains Weak (November 10, 2013)
http://www.timeslive.co.za/africa/2013/11/10/burundi-president-builds-schools-but-education-remains-weak.
143 Africa Renewal, Burundi's Push for Universal Education, http://www.un.org/africarenewal/web-features/burundi%E2%80%99s-push-
universal-education.
144 Id.
145 Id.
146 UNICEF, Burundi Statistics, <a href="http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/burundi_statistics.html">http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/burundi_statistics.html</a>.
147 Afrucan Economic Outlook, Burundi, http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/en/countries/east-africa/burundi/.
149 UNICEF, Burundi Statistics, http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/burundi_statistics.html.
150 BURUNDI, Décret-loi nº 16 du 4 Avril 1981 portant réforme du code pénal,
http://cyber.law.harvard.edu/population/abortion/Burundi.abo.html
151 UNICEF, Burundi Statistics, http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/burundi_statistics.html.
152 Maternal mortality in 1990-2013, WHO, UNICEF, UNFPA, The World Bank, and United Nations Population Division Maternal Mortality
Estimation Inter-Agency Group Burundi, Maternal mortality in 1990-2013
WHO, \, UNICEF, \, UNFPA, \, The \, World \, Bank, \, and \, United \, Nations \, Population \, Division \, Maternal \, Mortality \, Estimation \, Inter-Agency \, Group \, Appendix \, Appendi
{\it Burundi}\;, \underline{\it http://www.who.int/gho/maternal\_health/countries/bdi.pdf?ua=1}.
153\ The\ World\ Bank,\ Tackling\ HIV/AIDS\ in\ Burundi\ (January\ 5,\ 2013),\ \underline{http://www.worldbank.org/en/results/2013/01/05/tackling-hiv-properties of the properties of
aids-in-burundi
154 UNICEF, Hidden in Plain Sight, A Statistical Analysis of Violence Against Children
http://www.unicef.org/publications/files/Hidden in plain sight statistical analysis EN 3 Sept 2014.pdf
156 Households in Conflict Network, The Institute of Development Studies at the University of Sussex, Sexual Violence in Burundi: Victims,
Per petrators\ and\ the\ Role\ of\ Conflict, \ \underline{http://www.hicn.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/HiCN-WP-172.pdf}
158 United States Department of State, 2014 Trafficking in Persons Report - Burundi, 20 June 2014, available at:
http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aaba1b5.html.
159 UN Women, Women in Parliment, http://ipu.org/pdf/publications/wmnmap14_en.pdf
160 CIA, Chiefs of State and Cabinet Members of Foreign Governments https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/world-leaders-1/BY.html
{\it 161 A frol News, "Women's Development Highlighted in Djibouti", \underline{\it www.afrol.com/articles/11605}
162 Ibid.
163 UNHCR 2014-2015 Global Appeal Djibouti, http://www.unhcr.org/528a0a230.pdf
164 UNHCR 2014-2015 Global Appeal Djibouti, http://www.unhcr.org/528a0a230.pdf
_{166}\ Djibouti\ 2014\ UNHCR\ country\ operations\ profile-Djibouti, \\ \underline{_{http://www.unhcr.org/pages/49e483836.html}}
iv allAfrica, "Djibouti: Human Rights Reports Djibouti", www.allafrica.com/stories/201304231231.html?viewall=1
168 Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform, SD in action Newsletter, May 2014 – Djibouti commits to increase health budget
from 14 to 15%, http://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/index.php?page=view&type=1006&menu=1348&nr=1093
169 Global Development, Somalia, Guinea, Djibouti, Egypt and Sierra Leone have highest FGM rates. Mark Anderson, 22 July 2014,
http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2014/jul/22/fgm-female-genital-mutilation-somalia-guinea-djibouti-egypt-sierra-leone
170 Somalilandpress. Djibouti: Widespread Violations and Abuses Against Women, Djibouti June 9 2014.
```

171 Women in National Parliaments, August 2014. http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm

```
172 No Peace Without Justice, Female Genital Mutilation Program, Worldwide Ban on Female Genital Mutilation: High Level Meeting in
Djibouti\ 6\ February\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.npwj.org/FCM/Worldwide-Ban-Female-Genital-Mutilation-Interval and State of the UN resolution, Djibouti\ 6\ February\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.npwj.org/FCM/Worldwide-Ban-Female-Genital-Mutilation-Interval and State of the UN resolution, Djibouti\ 6\ February\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.npwj.org/FCM/Worldwide-Ban-Female-Genital-Mutilation-Interval and Interval and Interva
High-Level-Meeting-Djibouti-foster-implementation-UN-res
173 Amnesty International Public Statement (June, 2014) http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/AFR64/002/2014/en/dbd2b4ff-65a2-4deb-91e5-
2edb793d3235/afr640022014en.pdf AI Index: AFR 64/002/2014
<sub>174</sub> UNICEF Eritrea; Education In Emergencies And Post-Crisis Transition;2011 Programme Report, June 2012
available\ at\ http://www.education and transition.org/wpcontent/uploads/2007/04/2011\_Eritrea\_EEPCT\_report.pdf
175 Banik K and Bird L (July, 2014) 3 Ways to Increase Girls' Education in Eritrea - Eritrean women help drive progress despite difficult situations
\underline{https://www.globalpartnership.org/blog/3-ways-increase-girls-education-eritrea}
176 Humanitarian Action for Children(2014) Eritrea http://www.unicef.org/appeals/eritrea.html
178 2013 African Economic Outlook, http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/en/countries/east-africa/eritrea/
179 Madote, (September, 2014) Eritrea: Lessons on the United Nations Millennium Development Goals
180 United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights Universal Periodic Review (2014) Media Brief
http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/Highlights3February2014pm.aspx
181 UNFPA Eritrea Handover Ambulances to Ministry of Health, December 2012, Retrieved 27.09.2013 from
http://www.un-eritrea.org/news/unfpa\_news\_moh.html
182 United States Department of State, 2012 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices - Eritrea, 19 April
2013, available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/517e6e3c1e.html [accessed 27 September 2013]
183 The Guardian (February, 2014) What is female genital mutilation and where does it happen? FGM is thought to affect up to 140 million
women and girls, and is recognised as a violation of human rights
http://www.theguardian.com/society/2014/feb/06/what-is-female-genital-mutil
{\it 184} Foreign \& Commonwealth Office (April 2014), Corporate Report, Eritrea-Country of Concern {\it https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/eritrea-country} {\it 184} Foreign \& Commonwealth Office (April 2014), Corporate Report, Eritrea-Country of Concern {\it https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/eritrea-country} {\it 184} Foreign \& Commonwealth Office (April 2014), Corporate Report, Eritrea-Country of Concern {\it https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/eritrea-country} {\it 184} Foreign \& Concern {\it https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/eritrea-country} {\it 184} Foreign \& Concern {\it https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/eritrea-country} {\it 184} Foreign \& Concern {\it https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/eritrea-country} {\it 184} Foreign & {
country-of-concern/eritrea-country-of-concern
185 Women in National Parliaments (October, 2014) http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm
{\scriptstyle 186}\ Human\ Rights\ Watch\ (2014)\ World\ Report\ 2014: Eritrea\ {\scriptstyle \underline{http://www.hrw.org/world-report/2014/country-chapters/eritrea}}
187 Unesco Global Partnership For Girls' And Women'S Educa. "Ethiopia Fact Sheet." UNESCO Global Partnership for Girls' and Women's
Education - One Year On Ethiopia (n.d.): n. pag. UNESCO. Web.
188 African Child Policy Forum (ACPF)(2013), "The African Report on Child Wellbeing 2013
Towards greater accountability to Africa's Children", pg. 15
189 Wangalwa, Elayne "Ethiopia's Impressive Economic Growth." - CNBC Africa. N.p., 21 Aug. 2014. Web. 09 Nov. 2014.
<a href="http://www.cnbcafrica.com/177111.aspx">http://www.cnbcafrica.com/177111.aspx</a>>.
190 McMullan, Sarah. "Measuring Women's Rights and Roles." IFPRI Insights Magazine. N.p., 3 Sept. 2014. Web. 10 Nov. 2014.
<\!\!http:\!//insights.ifpri.info/2014/o9/measuring-womens-rights-and-roles/\!\!>.
191 "Keynote Address by Worknesh Mekonnen, World Vision Deputy National Director at." "Connecting 1500 Women and Young Girls to the
Export Market" Project Launch, Prime Minister's Office, Addis Ababa, February 17, 2014. N.p., n.d. Web. 10 Nov. 2014.
<http://www.wvi.org/ethiopia/keynote-address-worknesh-mekonnen-world-vision-deputy-national-director-%E2%80%9Cconnecting-</p>
1500>.
192 "Economies: Ethiopia." Global Gender Gap Report 2014. World Economic Forum, n.d. Web. 10 Nov. 2014.
<a href="http://reports.weforum.org/alobal-gender-aap-report-2014/economies/#economu=ETH">http://reports.weforum.org/alobal-gender-aap-report-2014/economies/#economu=ETH>.</a>
193 The Ethiopian Opinion. "ETHIOPIA MOST SUCCESSFUL IN AFRICA AT CUTTING MATERNAL DEATHS - NGO", May 06, 2014
http://www.ethiopianopinion.com/ethiopia-most-successful-in-africa-at-cutting-maternal-deaths-ngo/
194 "ETHIOPIA: Most Successful in Africa At Cutting Maternal Deaths - NGO." Make Every Woman Count. N.p., n.d. Web. 10 Nov. 2014.
< http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com\_content \&view=article \&id=7361: ethiopia-most-successful-in-africa-at-index.php? option=com\_content \&view=article \&id=7361: ethiopia-most-successful-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-in-africa-at-
cutting-maternal-deaths-ngo&catid=39:hiv-aids&Itemid=66>.
195 Family Planning 2020 (2013-2014), "FP2020 Partnership in Progress", p. 82
196 Ethiopia Government News – Workshop on MDG 5 held in Ethiopia http://www.ertagov.com/news/component/k2/item/2628-workshop-
on-mdg-5-concluded.html
197 "Women in Parliaments: World Classification." Women in Parliaments: World Classification. N.p., n.d. Web. 08 Nov. 2014.
 <a href="http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm">http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm</a>>.
```

 ${\it 198}\ Office\ of\ the\ Deputy\ President,\ Women\ Empowerment,\ 2014\ {\it http://www.deputypresident.go.ke/index.php/women-empowerment.pdf}$

```
199 USAID, Gender Equality and Women's Empowerment in Kenya, 2014 http://www.usaid.gov/kenya/gender-equality-and-womens-empowerment-kenya. Last
Updated August 04, 2014.
200 Make Every Woman Count (2014), Kenya
http://www.makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com_fjrelated&view=fjrelated&id=88&Itemid=83
201 Kenya National Commission on Human Rights (2011), "Making the Bill of Rights Operational: Policy, Legal, and Administrative Priorities
and\ Considerations", p.\ 14\ October\ 2011, \\ \underline{\textit{http://www.knchr.org/Portals/o/Reports/MAKING\_THE\_BILL\_OF\_RIGHTS\_Operational.pdf.} \\ 2011, \\ \underline{\textit{http://www.knchr.org/Portals/operational.pdf.} \\ 2011, \\ \underline{\textit{http://www.knchr.org/Portals/operational.pdf.} \\ 2011, \\ \underline{\textit{http://www.knchr.org/Portals/operational.pdf.} \\ 2011, \\ \underline{\textit{http://www.knchr.org/Portals/operational.pdf.} \\ 2011, \\ \underline{\textit{htt
202 Allafrica, "Kenya: Girl-Child Education Gets Support", 3 April 2014 http://allafrica.com/stories/201404040170.html
204 Communities Digital News, "Government and Private Groups to Educate Kenya's Girls", 22 March 2014, http://www.commdiginews.com/t
205 News24Kenya, "Government Increases School Funding", 7 August 2014, http://www.news24.co.ke/MyNews24/Government-increases-
school-funding-20140807
200 Foreign Affairs, Trade and Development Canada (2014), Project Profile: Innovations in Sustainable School Feeding, http://www
                                               veb/cpo.nsf/vWebCSAZEn/EC0174BBE3A744CC85257D3400390E23•
207 Godec F. R. (2014). Remarks at the Launch of the African Women Entrepreneurship Program-Kenya Strategic Plan. Retrieved 10 September 2014, from Embassy of the
United States, Kenya: http://nairobi.usembassy.gov/aweprem.html.
208 UN Women (2014), "Kenya Review Beijing 20", p. 13,
\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\text{--/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National\_reviews/Kenya\_review\_Beijing20.pdf.}
{\it 210}\ The\ Star, "Kitui\ Women's\ Group\ says\ Land-Grabbers\ Eyeing\ Plot", 19\ March\ 2014\ {\it http://www.the-star.co.ke/news/article-159369/kitui-wowen's}\ Land-Grabbers\ Eyeing\ Plot", 19\ March\ 2014\ {\it http://www.the-star.co.ke/news/article-1
{\it 211}\ Action Aid, "Land for Communities and With Women Campaign", 12\ June\ 2014, \\ {\it http://www.actionaid.org/kenya/2014/06/land-communities-and-women Campaign"}, 12\ June\ 2014, \\ {\it http://www.actionaid.org/kenya/2014/06/land-communities-and-women Campaign"}, 12\ June\ 2014, \\ {\it http://www.actionaid.org/kenya/2014/06/land-communities-and-women Campaign}, 12\ June\ 201
212 BBC News, "President Uhuru Signs Polygamy Bill into Law", 29 April 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-27206590.
213 Library of Congress (2014), "Kenya: Comprehensive Marriage Law Enacted", http://www.loc.gov/lawweb/servlet/lloc_news?disp3_1205403960_text
214 United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), "Beyond Zero and MDG 5: Maternal and Adolescent Health Receives a Boost Kenya Receives",
215 UNFPA Kenya, "Kenya Governors Make Landmark Commitment to Save Women and Girls", 28 August 2014,
216 The Star, "Why Reproductive Health Care Bill would Help Manage Population", 8 July 2014, http://www.the-star.co.ke/news/article-175164/why-
217 Ibid. See also: Standard Digital New, "Fury over Bill on Reproductive Health", 20 June 2014,
                                                                media.co.ke/health/article/2000125456/fury-over-bill-on-repr
218 UNFPA, "Changing Lives One Woman at a Time: Maternal Health in Kenya", 30 April 2014,
                               .htryoffice.unfpa.org/kenya/2014/04/30/9565/changing_lives_one_woman_at_a_time_maternal_health_in_kenya
219 Standard Digital News, "Kenya: Government Plans to Give out Cash to Keep Young Women off Early Sex', 21 August 2014,
http://www.standardmedia.co.ke/article/2000132250/government-plans-to-give-out-cash-to-keep-young-women-off-early-sex/-
221 Heinrich Boll Stiftung East and Horn of Africa, "Kenya Faces Challenges towards Fight against Gender Violence", 27 February 2014,
\underline{http://ke.boell.org/sites/default/files/uploads/2014/03/gender\_forum\_report\_27th\_feb\_2014\_sgbv.pdf.}
223 Standard Digital News, "Women MPs Meet over Domestic Violence Bill,"21 August 2014, http://www.standardmedia.co.ke/article/2000132135/women-
{\it 224} Standard\ Media,\ "New\ Bill\ Targets\ Domestic\ Violence", 6\ June\ 2014\ {\it http://www.standardmedia.co.ke/article/2000123749/new-bill-targets-domestic-violence} and {\it 1000}\ Colored an
226 The Guardian, "Kenya Passes Law to Step up Fight against Human Trafficking", 29 August 2014, http://www.theguardian.com/global-
\underline{development/2014/aug/29/kenya-law-human-trafficking.}
{\it 227} Al \ Jazeera, "Polygamy \ Bill \ allows \ Kenyan \ Men \ Many \ Wives", 4 \ April \ 2014, \\ {\it http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2014/04/polygamy-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allows-bill-allow
kenyan-men-many-wives-201443132059130919.html-
228 Make Every Woman Count, "Kenya Parliament Passes Polygamy Bill", 23 March 2014,
{\it http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content \&view=article\&id=7107: kenya-kenyan-parliament-passes-polygamy-law&catid=42: general \&I temid=135. And the properties of t
229 Library of Congress, "Kenya: Comprehensive Marriage Law Enacted", 2 May 2014,
\underline{http://www.loc.gov/lawweb/servlet/lloc\_news?disp3\_l2o54o396o\_text.}
230 The Star, "Prosecutions Director Deploys Anti-FGM Unit to the Counties", 8 May 2014, http://allafrica.com/stories/201405090876.html.
232 Capital News, "Tobiko Deploys Special Units to Nip FGM", 3 April 2014, http://www.capitalfm.co.ke/news/2014/04/tobiko-deploys-special-units-to-nip-
{\it 233 Inter-Parliamentary Union, Kenya National Assembly, \underline{www.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2167\_A.htm}}
{\it 234~Inter-Parliamentary~Union, Kenya~Senate,} \\ {\it www.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2168\_A.htm}
```

```
235 Kenya: Leaders Oppose Attempts to Crap Women's Seats
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content \&view=article \&id=7385: kenya-leaders-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-oppose-attempts-
womens-seats&catid=38:political-participation&Itemid=64
 236 Kenya: Leaders Oppose Attempts to Crap Women's Seats
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com\_content \& view=article \& id=7385; kenya-leaders-oppose-attempts-to-scrap-article \& id=7385; kenya-leaders-oppose-article \& id=7385
womens\text{-}seats\&catid\text{-}38\text{:}political\text{-}participation\&Itemid\text{-}64
 237 Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OCHCR), Reporting Status for Malawi,
http://tb internet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/TreatyBody \textit{External/countries.aspx?} Country \textit{Code=MWI\&Lang=EN}
 238 Make Every Woman Count (2014), Kenya
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com\_firelated \&view=firelated \&view=fi
 239 Make Every Woman Count (2014), Malawi,
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com\_fjrelated \&view=fjrelated \&view=fj
 240 World Food Programme, "United Nations and Norway to Support Girls Education in Malawi", 02 July, 2014, https://www.wfp.org/news/m
                                                                         tions-and-norway-support-girls-education-ma
 241 Office of the Prime Minister, "Norway, Boost for Education in Malawi", 2 July 2014, http://www.regjeringen.no/en/dep/smk/press-center/Press-
 releases/2014/Boost-for-education-in-Malawi.html?id=764930-
 242 Ibid.
 243 Ibid.
 244 Ibid.
245 Ibid.
{\it 246}\ World\ Food\ Programme, "United\ Nations\ and\ Norway\ to\ Support\ Girls\ Education\ in\ Malawi", {\it https://www.wfp.org/news/news-release/united-programme}, {\it Malawi}", {\it https://www.wfp.org/news-release/united-programme}, {\it Malawi}", {\it Malawi}", {\it https://www.wfp.org/news-release/united-programme}, {\it Malawi}", {\it Mala
                          us-and-norway-support-girls-education-malawi-
247 UNDP, "Government, UN Lobbies for Support on Girls' Retention in Secondary Schools", 20 May, 2014,
{\it 249} \ Save \ the \ Children, "Launch \ of \ the \ National \ Girls' Education \ Strategy", 18 \ June \ 2014, \ {\it http://malawi.savethechildren.net/news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-news/launch-national-girls-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/launch-news/lau
250 UNDP, "Government, UN Lobbies for Support on Girls' Retention in Secondary Schools", 20 May, 2014,
\label{lem:http://www.mw.undp.org/content/malawi/en/home/presscenter/articles/2014/05/20/government-un-lobbies-for-support-on-girls-retention-in-secondary-schools/. \\
 251 World Bank, "Community Savings Program in Malawi Helps Women Build Savings, Invest in Businesses and Provide for their Families'
Future", 31 March 2014, http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2014/03/31/a-community-savings-program-in-malawi-is-helping-women-build-savings-invest-in-
businesses-and-provide-for-their-families-future.
252 Ibid.
 253 Ibid.
 254 Ibid.
255 Ibid.
256MSME News Network, "Malawi Gets New SME Fund", 30 July 2014, http://www.msmenewsnetwork.com/index.php/middle-east-africa/news/item/3013-
{\it 257}\ The\ Nation, "Government" to\ Increase\ Health\ Budget", 1\ July\ 2014, \\ {\it http://mwnation.com/government-increase-health-budget/-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely-likely
259 Ibid.
260 MICS, "Malawi, MDG Endline Survey 2014",2014,
http://www.nsomalawi.mw/images/stories/data\_on\_line/demography/MDG\%20Endline/Malawi\%20MDG\%20Endline\%20Survey\%20Key\%20Findings\%20Report\%20.pdf
261 Nyasa Times, "Discrimination Fuels Malawi Women Vulnerability in HIV-AIDS-Expert", 12 July 2014,
                                               v.nyasatimes.com/2014/07/12/discrimination-fuels-malawi-women-vulnerability-in-hivaids-expert/,
262 Ibid.
263 Ibid.
264 Ibid.
 265 Nyasa Times, "Sex Initiation Puts Malawi Girls at Risk for HIV", 19 July 2014, http://www.nyasatimes.com/2014/07/19/sex-initiation-puts-malawi-girls-
266 UNAIDS, "Malawi Government Commits to Scale up HIV Infection Programmes to Reduce New HIV Infections", 5 March 2014,
                                                                                                                                    urces/presscentre/featurestories/2014/march/20140305malawi/
 268 MANA Online, "Malawi Govt Launches 2014 International Candlelight Memorial, HIV Testing Counseling Week", 18 September 2014,
\label{limit} {\it http://www.manaonline.gov.mw/index.php/national/health/item/1374-malawi-govt-launches-2014-international-candlelight-memorial-hiv-testing-counseling-week-new properties of the control of the contro
269 Ibid.
 270 Ibid.
```

317 Ibid

```
271 Nyasa Times, "HIV and AIDS Bill to be Tabled in Next Sitting of Malawi Parliament", 5 September 2014,
                         w.nuasatimes.com/2014/09/05/hiv-and-aids-bill-to-be-tabled-in-next-sittina-of-malawi-parliament/
272 Republic of Malawi to the United Nations, "End Violence against Women and Girls-Hon. Kalinde", 16 January, 2014,
http://www.un.int/mission-mw/fr/node/3973-
273 FOM, "Stiffer Penalties Fail to Deter Domestic Violence in Malawi," 18 August 2014, http://www.faceofmalawi.com/2014/08/stiffer-penalties-fail-to-
              domestic-violence-in-malawi/#sthash.qqiNA76T.dpbs
274 Ibid.
275 Ibid.
276 Ibid.
277 OCHCR, "Human Rights Committee Considers Report of Malawi", 10 July 2014,
                         w.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14848&LangID=E
<sub>278</sub> Afriem, "New Training Manual to Further Reform Malawi Police", 21 August 2014, http://www.afriem.org/2014/08/new-training-manual-reform-
279 Ibid.
280 European Union Election Observation Mission (2014), "Malawi Final Report, Tripartite Elections: Presidential, Parliamentary and Local
Council, 20 May 2014", p. 9.
281 Ibid.
283BNL Times, "United Nations Dissatisfied with Malawi Cabinet", 9 August 2014, http://timesmediamw.com/united-nations-dissatisfied-with-malawi-
cabinet/.
284 Ibid.
285 Make Every Woman Count, Countries: Madagascar:
{\it 286~United~Nations~Girls~Education~Initiative, Madagascar; Background: \\ {\it \underline{http://www.ungei.org/infobycountry/madagascar.htm} \\ {\it \underline{http://www.ungei.org/infobycountry/madagascar.htm
287 Madagascar, Gender Gap Index 2011: http://www3.weforum.org/docs/GGGR11/Madagascar.pdf
{\it 288~UNICEF}, Madagascar; Education: \\ {\it \underline{http://www.unicef.org/madagascar/5559.html}}
280 Ibid
290 Ibid
291 United Nations Girls Education Initiative, Madagascar; Background: http://www.ungei.org/infobycountry/madagascar.html
<sub>293</sub> International Business Times; Poverty Driving Madagascar's Women into Prostitution, While Foreign Workers Flourish:
http://www.ibtimes.com/poverty-driving-madagascars-women-prostitution-while-foreign-workers-flourish-757239
204 Ibid
296 Rural Poverty Portal; IFAD's projects in Madagascar give women more opportunities, but the struggle continues:
http://www.ruralpovertyportal.org/country/voice/tags/madagascar/women_mdg
{\it 298}\ Central\ Intelligence\ Agency,\ The\ World\ Facebook: \\ {\it \underline{https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/rankorder/2223rank.html} \\ {\it 298}\ Central\ Intelligence\ Agency,\ The\ World\ Facebook: \\ {\it \underline{https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/rankorder/2223rank.html} \\ {\it 298}\ Central\ Intelligence\ Agency,\ The\ World\ Facebook: \\ {\it \underline{https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/rankorder/2223rank.html} \\ {\it \underline{http
299 Africa Review, Madagascar Unveils SMS Plan to Prevent Maternal Deaths:
\underline{http://www.africareview.com/News/Madagascar+unveils+SMS+to+cut+maternal+deaths/-/979180/1432022/-/9rkhwtz/-/index.html.}
{\it 300 IRIN, Women Tackle Population Growth: \underline{http://www.irinnews.org/report/93946/madagascar-women-tackle-population-growth.} \\
{\it 301}~U.S~Department~of~State; 2010~Human~Rights~Report:~Madagascar: {\it http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2010/af/154355.htm}
302 IRIN, Madagascar; Legal Aid Clinic Help Rural Women: http://www.irinnews.org/report/94519/madagascar-legal-aid-clinics-help-rural-women
304 Ibid
305 PeaceWomen, Madagascar: Women Form Own Political Parties for Fair Representation:
http://www.peacewomen.org/news_article.php?id=1405&type=ne
{\it 306~U.S~Department~of~State;~2010~Human~Rights~Report:~Madagascar:} \\ {\it http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2010/af/154355.htm} \\ {\it 1000} \\ {\it 100
307 ISS Africa, Madagascar: Peace and Reconciliation From Below - Women as Actors in the Transition Process:
http://www.issafrica.org/publications/publication-archives/cpra-daily-briefing/madagascar-peace-and-reconciliation-from-below-women-as-actors-in-the-transition-process.\\
{\it 309 Mauritius-UN\ Women: $\underline{\ http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National\_reviews/Mauritius\_review\_Beijing20.pdf}
310 Statistics Mauritius, Education Statistics Year 2014: http://statsmauritius.gov.mu/English/StatsbySubj/Pages/Education-Statistics-Year-2014.aspx
{\it 312 Mauritius-UN Women: http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National\_reviews/Mauritius\_review\_Beijing2o.pdf}
{\it 313.5. Mauritius: An Economic Success Story: \underline{http://siteresources.worldbank.org/AFRICAEXT/Resources/Mauritius\_success.pdf}
315 Mauritius-UN Women: http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Mauritius_review_Beijing20.pdf
316 Ibid
```

```
318 ILO, Promoting Female Entrepreneurship in Mauritius: Strategies in Training and Development: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---
ed_emp/---emp_ent/documents/publication/wcms_113776.pdf
319 Ibid
 320 United Nations Human Rights, Universal Periodic Review-Media Brief:
 http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/Highlights23October2013pm.aspx
{\it 321 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it http://www.genderlinks.org.za/page/mauritius-gbv-indicators} \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender \, Links, Mauritius - VAW Baseline \, Research: } \\ {\it 122 Gender 
 322 UN Women, Governments Commitments: http://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/ending-violence-against-women/take-action/commit/government-
323\ Mauritius, Public\ Officers\ trained\ to\ detect\ Gender-Based\ Violence: \\ \underline{http://www.gov.mu/English/News/Pages/Public-Officers-trained-to-detect-Gender-Based-Violence: \\ \underline{h
{\it 324~UN~Women, Governments Commitments: } {\it http://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/ending-violence-against-women/take-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-action/commit/government-
_{\rm 325} UNDP in Mauritius and Seychelles, Improve maternal health:
 http://www.mu.undp.org/content/mauritius and seychelles/en/home/n
327 Ibid
{\it 328~UNAIDS, Mauritius:} \ {\it www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/mauritius/}
_{329} MEWC, MAURITIUS: Gender Quota Law – A Small But Positive Step Forward:
 http://makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=3066:maurituis-gender-quota-law--a-small-but-positive-step-forward&catid=37:violence-
against-women&Itemid=63
 331 IPS, MAURITIUS: Women Find a Political Voice, Locally: http://www.ipsnews.net/2012/01/mauritius-women-find-a-political-voice-locally/
 332 Mauritius-UN Women: http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Mauritius_review_Beijing2o.pdf
 333 Make Every Woman Count (2014), Mozambique
335\ World\ Economic\ Forum,\ Global\ Gender\ Gap\ Report\ 2014, \ \underline{http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2014/economies/\#economy=MOZ.}
_{336}\ USAID, Mozambique-Education, 8\ September\ 2014, http://www.usaid.gov/mozambique/education
338 Mozambique, Ministry of Planning and Development (2010), "Report on the Millennium Development Goals", p. 43,
http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Mozambique/Mozambique\_Report-MDG\_2010.pdf - the following the control of the contro
 339 World Bank (2012), "Education Reform in Mozambique: Lessons and Challenges", p. 29,
340 Ministry of Planning and Development Mozambique Statement to the 47th Session of Population and Development Commission, New
 York\ o7-11, April\ 2014, \underline{\ \ }\underline{\ \ }\underline{
{\it 342}\ Focus\ on\ Land, Securing\ Women's\ Land\ Rights\ in\ Mozambique, {\it http://www.focusonland.com/download/5229a2d9b4652/securing}. Consideration of the action of the control of
343 Ibid.
345 The 2nd African Women's Economic Summit: African Women Financing the Future, July 2012, http://www.awes2014.org/download/file/fid/223
346 FAO (2011), "The State of Food and Agriculture: Women in Agriculture, Closing the Gender Gap for Ddevelopment ", p. 104.
{\it 347 Mozambique-Labor Market Profile 2013, } {\it \underline{http://www.ulandssekretariatet.dk/sites/default/files/uploads/public/PDF/LMP/mozambique\_2013\_final\_web.pdf}
_{349} UN AIDS, Global AIDS Progress Report, Country Report-Mozambique, 31 March
2014, \ \underline{\text{http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/MOZ\_narrative\_report\_2014.pdf.} \\
_{351} Fulfilling the Health Agenda for Women and Children, 2014 report, Mozambique,
                                                                                            2015mnch.org/documents/2014Report/Mozambique_Country_Profile_2014.pdf-
352 Ibid.
353 Ibid.
355 Women's Global Network for Reproductive Rights, Mozambique to Legalize Abortion, 2 October 2014, http://wgnrr.org/mozambique-legalised-
abortion/
357 Kenya: Sexual and Domestic Violence Prevalent,
358 All Africa, Mozambique: Offensive Articles Removed from New Draft of Penal Code, 7 April 2014, http://allafrica.com/stories/201404080228.html
359 Ibid.
360 Ibid.
 361 Ibid.
```

```
362 United Nations Development Fund for Women, Gender Budgets, Violence against Women in Mozambique, 2009, http://www.gender-
\underline{budgets.org/index.php?option=com\_joomdoc\&task=document.download\&path=resources/by-theme-issue/sectoral-application-of-grb/violence-against-women-in-mozambique-to-gradient for the properties of the propertie
english&Itemid=822
363 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013: Mozambique, http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper
364 Ibid.
365 Ibid.
366 United Nations Development Fund for Women, Gender Budgets, Violence against Women in Mozambique, 2009, http://www.gender-
budgets.org/index.php? option=com\_joomdoc\& task=document. download\& path=resources/by-theme-issue/sectoral-application-of-grb/violence-against-women-in-mozambique-document. download\& path=resources/by-theme-issue/sectoral-application-of-grb/violence-agains-agains-agains-agains-agains-agains-agains-agains-agains-agains
english&Itemid=822
<sub>367</sub> Make Every Woman Count, Mozambique: Presidential and Parliamentary Elections 2014, 15 October 2014,
http://www.make every wo man count.org/index.php? option=com\_content \&view=article \&id=8005; mozam bique-presidential-a-parliamentary-elections-2014 \& catid=91:2014-elections-2014 & ca
monitoring-&Itemid=217#wrapper-
368 Ministry of Planning and Development Mozambique Statement to the 47th Session of Population and Development Commission, New
York 07-11, April 2014, http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/pdf/commission/2014/country/Agenda%20item%204/Mozambique_Item4.pdf.
{\it 369 Musoni, Edwin. Rwanda: New Ministers Outline Priorities, All Africa, 27 February 2013.}
http://allafrica.com/stories/201302280167.html
370 UNICEF, Rwanda education. Retrieved 15 September 2014. http://www.unicef.org/rwanda/education.html
{\it 371 Republic of Rwanda, Vision 2020 document.} \ {\it \underline{http://www.minecofin.gov.rw/fileadmin/General/Vision\_2020/Vision-2020.pdf} \\
372 Duncan, Jennifer. Secure Land Rights for Rwanda's Women are Critical for Families and the Nation, Thomson Reuters Foundation, 30
\underline{http://makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7759:rwanda-secure-land-rights-for-rwandas-women-are-critical-for-families-and-the-distributions and the article&id=7759:rwanda-secure-land-rights-for-rwandas-women-are-critical-for-families-and-the-distributions are also as a function of the article with the artic
                                                                                                  werment&Itemid=65
\it 373 Dudman, Jane. \ Lessons from Rwanda's female \ run \ institutions. \ The \ Guardian, 1 \ July \ 2014. \ \underline{http://www.theguardian.com/society/2014/jul/o1/lessons-run \ \underline{http:/
rwanda-female-run-institutions-mps
374 World Bank, data by country. Retrieved 15 September 2014. http://data.worldbank.org/country/rwanda
375 \ \underline{http://www.who.int/gho/maternal\_health/countries/rwa.pdf?ua=1}
{\it 376 World Bank data, retrieved 24 November 2014} ~\underline{\it http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.DYN.IMRT.IN}
{\it 377}~UNAIDS~country~data.~Retrieved~15~September~2014.~~ {\it http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/rwanda/2014.}
_{378} UNAIDS Global AIDS Response Progress Report 2014
http://www.una \underline{ids.org/en/data} analysis/knowyour response/country progress reports/2014 countries/RWA\_narrative\_report\_2014.pdf
379 In Rwanda, men work to change attitudes and confront violence. UN Women, 21 November 2013.
http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2013/11/in-rwanda-men-work-to-change-attitudes-and-confront-violence
380 Global grassroots: domestic violence information page. http://www.globalgrassroots.org/domestic_violence.html
381 National Strategic Plan for Fighting Against Gender-based Violence 2011-2016, Ministry of Gender and Family Promotion
http://www.migeprof.gov.rw/IMG/pdf/GBV_Policy_Strategic_Plan-2.pdf
_{382} Women in national parliaments, Interparliamentary Union _{\underline{http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm}}
383 Hunt, Swanee. The rise off Rwanda's women, Foreign Affairs, May-June 2014. http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/141075/swanee-hunt/the-rise-of-
rwandas-women
384 http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/141075/swanee-hunt/the-rise-of-rwandas-women
385 http://www.refworld.org/docid/51c2f39359.htm
386 CIA World Factbook, retrieved 15 September 2014. https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/fields/2196.html
_{387} IOM country report, Rwanda. Retrieved 15 September 2015. _{
m https://www.iom.int/cms/en/sites/iom/home/where-we-work/africa-and-the-middle-east/east-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-least-l
africa/rwanda.html
_{388} Seychelles News Agency, "UNESCO: Seychelles is only country in Africa to achieve education for all" May 13, 2014
http://www.seychellesnewsagency.com/articles/473/UNESCO+Seychelles+ is+only+country+ in+Africa+ to+achieve+education+ for+all \#sthatility and the sum of the property of the
389 WomenWatch(2012), "Seychelles Review", pg. 2
390 US Department of State (2013), "2013 Human Rights Reports: Seychelles", http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2013/af/220154.htm
391 US Department of State (2013), "2013 Human Rights Reports: Seychelles", http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2013/af/220154.htm
392 US Department of State (2013), "2013 Human Rights Reports: Seychelles", http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2013/af/220154.htm
393 The Guardian, "Why Seychelles should do more to tackle teen pregnancies" 8 August, 2012
http://www.theauardian.com/societu/2012/aua/08/seuchelles-tackle-teen-preanancies
394 US Department of State (2013), "2013 Human Rights Reports: Seychelles", http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2013/af/220154.htm
395 IRIN News, "MADAGASCAR: Low HIV prevalence has its own challenges" May 12, 2012
http://www.irinnews.org/report/95487/madagas car-low-hiv-prevalence-has-its-own-challenges
396 WomenWatch(2012), "Seychelles Review", pg. 3
397 WomenWatch(2012), "Seychelles Review", pg. 4
398 Yahoo News, "The ten countries with the highest proportion of women in parliament" May 27, 2014
https://es.noticias.yahoo.com/fotos/los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-parlamento-1401203330-los-diez-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-en-su-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-paises-con-mayor-proporci\%C3\%B3n-de-mujeres-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayor-paises-con-mayo
slideshow/seychelles-photo-1401223808697.html
399 UNWomen, "Women in the Media" May 2000 http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/followup/session/presskit/fs10.htm
400 UNICEF, Go 2 School Initiative 2013 2016 Educating for Resilience, http://www.unicef.org/somalia/SOM_resources_gotoschool.pdf
```

```
401 UNICEF, Education in Somalia, http://www.unicef.org/somalia/education_56.html
402 UNICEF, Go 2 School Initiative 2013 2016 Educating for Resilience, http://www.unicef.org/somalia/SOM_resources_gotoschool.pdf
404\ UNICEF, Education\ in\ Somalia, http://www.unicef.org/somalia/education\_56.html
405\,Muhyadin\,Ahmed\,Roble,\,No\,Silver\,Lining\,for\,Somalia's\,Child\,Labourers,\,International\,Press\,Service,
http://www.ipsnews.net/2014/05/silver-lining-somalias-child-labourers/
406 http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2014/10/somali-women-refugees-plant-seeds-of-hope-in-kenya
407 Sexual and reproductive health rights in Sahil, Health Poverty Action, http://www.healthpovertyaction.org/where-we-
work/africa/somalia/supporting-communities-to-access-their-sexual-and-reproductive-rights-in-sahil/
408 Id.
409 Id.
410 UNDP, Improving Maternal Health: Tracking Progress.
http://www.so.undp.org/content/somalia/en/home/mdgoverview/overview/mdg5/
411 Id.
412Somalia, Reproductive Health National Strategy and Action Plan 2010-2015,
http://www.unicef.org/somalia/SOM ReproductiveHealthReport-WEB.pdf
somalia-201392214542398502.html
 414 The Guardian, Somalia, Guinea, Djibouti, Egypt and Sierra Leone have highest FGM rates, July 22, 2014
\underline{http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2014/jul/22/fgm-female-genital-mutilation-somalia-guinea-djibouti-egypt-sierra-leone, and the properties of the properties o
 415 Human Rights Watch, The Power these Men Have Over Us, September 8, 2014, http://www.hrw.org/node/128407
 416 Human Rights Watch Report 2014 Somalia http://www.hrw.org/world-report/2014/country-chapters/somalia
 417 SOMALIA: Somali Police Tell Rape Victim to Wash Her Blood Off Their Floor and Go Home
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com\_content \&view=article \&id=6860: somalia-somali-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victim-to-police-tell-rape-victi
wash-her-blood-off-their-floor-and-go-home \& catid=37: violence-against-women \& Itemid=63. A statement of the property of th
 418 SOMALI: Somali Women Struggle to Make it in Politics
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com\_content \& view=article \& id=7529: somali-somali-women-struggle-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-make-to-
it\text{-}in\text{-}politics\&catid=38:political-participation\&Itemid=64}
419 SOMALIA: Somali Women Decry Lack of Enough Representation in the New Govt
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content \&view=article\&id=6702: somalia-somali-women-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-decry-lack-of-dec
enough-representation-in-the-new-govt\&catid=38:political-participation\&Itemid=64
 420 SOMALIA: Somali Women 'Untapped Resource' in Fight Against al-Shabaab,
http://peacewomen.org/news_article.php?id=6470&type=news
421 SOMALIA: Somali Women 'Untapped Resource' in Fight Against al-Shabaab,
http://peacewomen.org/news_article.php?id=6470&type=news
422 United Nations Development Programme, Human Development Index, Tanzania, http://hdr.undp.ora/en/countries/profiles/TZA
423 UNICEF, Statistics, Tanzania, http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/tanzania_statistics.html
424\ Human\ Rights\ Watch,\ Keeping\ All\ Girls\ in\ School\ is\ One\ Way\ to\ Curb\ Child\ Marriage\ in\ Tanzania,
http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/11/10/keeping-all-girls-school-one-way-curb-child-marriage-tanzania
425 Id.
 426 Id.
 427\,AWID,\,Women\,In\,Tanzania\,Set\,For\,Equal\,Land\,Rights-Let's\,Make\,Sure\,It\,Happens, http://awid.org/Library/Women-in-Tanzania-set-Let's\,Make\,Sure\,It\,Happens, http://awid.org/Library/Women-in-Tanza
for-equal-land-rights-let-s-make-sure-it-happens
428 Id.
429 TANZANIA: Tanzania Mothers' Union Prioritises Women's Empowerment
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com\_content \&view=article \&id=7981: tanzania-tanzania-mothers-union-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanzania-tanza
prioritises\hbox{-}womens\hbox{-}empowerment\&catid\hbox{=}41\hbox{:}economic\hbox{-}empowerment\&Itemid\hbox{=}65
430\ http://www.constitutionnet.org/news/tanzania-new-constitution-moves-closer-gender-parity
431 The role of women in agriculture, Prepared by the SOFA Team and Cheryl Doss,
http://www.fao.org/docrep/013/am307e/am307e0o.pdf
432\ Country\ Profile:\ FGM\ in\ Tanzania, \\ \underline{http://www.28toomany.org/media/uploads/tanzania\ final\ final\ final.pdf}
434 CIA World Factbook: Tanzania, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-
factbook/docs/notes and defs. html? field key=2223 \& alpha letter=M \& term=Maternal \% 20 mortality \% 20 rate for the factor of the factor of
435 Id.
436\ http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/tanzania1014\_forinsert\_ForUpload.pdf
437 UNICEF Statistics, Tanzania, http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/tanzania statistics.html
 438 The Tanzania HIV/Aids and Malaria Indicator Survey report for 2011/2012: http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/AIS11/AIS11.pdf
```

```
439 HRW, No Way Out: Child Marriage and Human Rights Abuses in Tanzania,
http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/tanzania1014_forinsert_ForUpload.pdf
440\,Al Jazeera\,English, Tanzanian\,Child\,Brides\, ``Exposed\,to\,Violence", http://www.aljazeera.com/humanrights/2014/11/tanzanian-child-light and the control of the control
brides-exposed-violence-2014112142357468154.html
441 Id.
442 ConstitutionNet, Tanzania: New Constitution Moves Closer to Gender Parity
http://www.constitutionnet.org/news/tanzania-new-constitution-moves-closer-gender-parity
443 MEWC, TANZANIA: Women Appointed to Key Posts in Cabinet Reshuffle,
in-cabinet-reshuffle\&catid=38:political-participation\&Itemid=64
444\ Tanzania:\ Women's\ representation\ quotas,\ http://www.content.eisa.org.za/old-page/tanzania-womens-representation-quotas
{\it 446 Constitution Net Tanzania's Draft Constitution: Opening spaces for a gender revolution?}
http://www.constitutionnet.org/news/tanzanias-draft-constitution-opening-spaces-gender-revolution\\
447 Amnesty Law, Issues Paper, April 2012, http://www.judicature.go.ug/files/downloads/JLOS-Amnesty%20Issues%20Paper.pdf
448 FIDH, Uganda Becomes the 28th Party State to the Maputo Protocol, 23 July 2010, https://www.fidh.org/en/Africa/uganda/Uganda-becomes-the-28th
449 United States Institute of Peace, "What is UN Security Council Resolution 1325 and Why is it So Critical Today",
http://www.usip.org/gender_peacebuilding/about_UNSCR_1325.
450 The Observer, Uganda has Widest Gender Gap in East Africa, 28 October 2014,
http://www.observer.ug/index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=34614:-uganda-has-widest-gender-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-report-gap-in-east-africa-r
451 Ibid.
452 Ibid.
453 http://www.wfd.org/upload/docs/Uganda.pdf.
454 The New Vision, "Government Launches Menstrual Management Booklet", 15 Aug 2014, http://www.newvision.co.ug/news/658774-government-
\underline{launches\text{-}menstrual\text{-}management\text{-}booklet.html}\text{-}}
455 Ibid.
456 Ibid.
457 Ministry of Education and Sports, "Mainstreaming Gender in Education Sector", 2014,
\underline{http://www.education.go.ug/data/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Education\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20in\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender\%20Sector.html.com/slider/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstreaming\%20Gender/1/Mainstre
458 Josephine Ahikire and Amon Ashaba Mwiine, National Strategy for Girls' Education in Uganda (2014-2019) July 2013, pg. 3-
\textbf{4, } \underline{\text{http://fenu.or.ug/wp-content/uploads/2013/02/National-Strategy-for-Girls-Education-in-Uganda1-2014-2019-1.pdf.} \\
460 The New Vision, "MPs want Sanitary Pads for Students", 17 November 2014.
461 Ibid.
462 Ibid.
463 NTV, "Netherlands Supports Ugandan Businesswomen", 2014, http://www.ntv.co.ug/news/business/13/oct/2014/netherlands-supports-ugandan-business-
\underline{\textit{women\#sthash.A6YudsSZ.UouxOMVM.dpuf}}; \ \ \textit{Overview of Netherlands-Uganda Women in Business Program}
_{464} Ministry of Trade, Industry and Cooperatives, Remarks by Hon. Amelia Kyambadde at the Opening of the 5th Annual Joint TIC Sector
Review\ Conference,\ 28th\ October\ 2014,\ \underline{http://www.mtic.go.ug/index.php?/doc\ download/245-hon-ministers-speech-at-the-5th-joint-trade-industry-and-cooperatives-the-speech-at-the-5th-joint-trade-industry-and-cooperatives-the-speech-at-the-5th-joint-trade-industry-and-cooperatives-the-speech-at-the-5th-joint-trade-industry-and-cooperatives-the-speech-at-the-5th-joint-trade-industry-and-cooperatives-the-speech-at-the-5th-joint-trade-industry-and-cooperatives-the-speech-at-the-5th-joint-trade-industry-and-cooperatives-the-speech-at-the-5th-joint-trade-industry-and-cooperatives-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-the-speech-at-th
465 Ibid.
466 Bank of Uganda, "Speech by Governor Bank of Uganda at the Official Launch of the Finance Trust Bank, Serena Hotel", 17th January
\textbf{2014}, \ \underline{\textbf{https://www.bou.or.ug/bou/bou-downloads/speeches/GovernorsSpeeches/2014/Jan/Remarks-by-Governor-at-the-Launch-of-Finance-Trust-Bank.pdf.}
468 Ibid.
469 Pro Life Uganda, "National Conference on Family Planning", 2014, http://prolifeuganda.org/wp/?page_id=238.
471 The New Vision, "Uganda Hailed for Increased Funding to Family Planning", 2 October 2014, http://www.newvision.co.ug/news/660346-uganda-
        iled-for-increased-funding-to-family-planning.html
472 Family Planning 2020, "Family Planning 2020 Progress Report 2013-2014" 2013, http://progress.familyplanning2020.org/executive-summ
473 The New Vision, "HIV/AIDS: 570 Girls Infected with HIV Every Week", 8 October 2014, http://www.newvision.co.ug/news/660539-hiv-aids-570-girls-
474 Ibid.
475 Center for Reproductive Rights," Uganda President Signs Callous Law Criminalizing HIV and AIDS Transmission", 21 August 2014,
\underline{http://www.reproductive rights.org/en/press-room/uganda-president-signs-callous-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aids-transmission-law-criminalizing-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-hiv-aid-
476 Ibid.
477 Ibid.
 478 Ibid.
```

479 World Health Organization, "Uganda Launches Gender Based Violence Pack", 3 September 2014, http://www.afro.who.int/fr/ouganda/press-

terials/item/6939-uaanda-launches-gender-based-violence-advocacu-pack/6939-uaanda-launches-gender-based-violence-advocacu-pack.html

```
480 Ibid.
481 Ibid.
482 The International Centre for Transitional Justice, "My Healing Has Begun": Uganda Votes to Provide Gender-Sensitive Reparations Fund:
http://www.ictj.org/news/uganda-gender-sensitive-reparations-fund
483 Women in Public Service Project-Wilson Center, "A Report Launch: Mapping the Substantive Representation of Women in the Ugandan
Par liament", 2014, \underline{http://womeninpublicservice.wilsoncenter.org/wp-content/uploads/\underline{2014/08/Mapping-the-Substantive-Representation-of-Women-in-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-the-Ugandam-t
484 Ibid.
485 Ibid.
486 Justice and Reconciliation Project, "Parliament Adopts Resolution to Address Needs of War Affected", 10 April 2014,
                                  ciliation.com/2014/04/parliament-adopts-resolution-to-address-the-needs-of-war-affected/
 487 Ibid.
 488 Ibid.
490 https://camfed.org/where-we-work/zambia/ (2014) Explore our work in Zambia. Camfed
491 http://www.znbc.co.zm/?p=5140 Use Women Experts – Dr Phiri (2014) Zambian National Broadcasting Cooperation
{\it 492~http://www.fawe.org/region/southern/zambia/index.php}~(2014)~National~Chapters:~Southern~Africa:~Zambia
493 http://www.sgirlsnotbrides.org/child-marriage/zambia/ (2014) Zambia. Girls Not Brides
494 http://ywcazambia.org/economic-empowerment-programme/capacity-building-is-key-to-any-meaningful-sustainable-intervention/ (2014) Capacity Building is Key to
Any Meaningful Sustainable Intervention. YWCA
495 http://allafrica.com/stories/201407301532.html (July 2014) Donald Kaberuka Urges African Countries to Tap Into Women's Tremendous Potential
As Economic Forces
496 \underline{\text{http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/zambia/}} \ (2013) \ Zambia
497 PRB Publication, Gender-Based Violence Increases Risk of HIV/AIDS for Women in Sub-Saharan Africa
http://www.prb.org/Publications/Articles/2011/gender-based-violence-hiv.aspx
498 Women's News Network, "Zambia's new constitution brings push to end discrimination against women,"
http://womennewsnetwork.net/2012/06/26/zambias-new-constitution-end-discrimination-women/
                  www.lusakatimes.com/2013/12/10/zambia-highest-cases-violence-women-southern-africa/ (December 2013) Zambia has the highest cases of violence
against women in Southern Africa
500http://www.undp.org.zm/index.php?option=com_content&view=category&id=10&Itemid=20&8e2474a8od13c9785641fc2923161380=e
501 Think Africa Press, "Zambia: It's a rich man's world – Where are all the women in Zambia's legislature?",
http://allafrica.com/stories/201309161356.html
502 http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2014/zambia-0#.VFWW19hybIU (2014) Zambia: Freedom in the world 2014
503 https://www.wiltonpark.org.uk/advancing-womens-participation-in-peacebuilding-what-are-the-next-steps-in-implementation/ (2014) Advancing women's
participation in peacebuilding: what are the next steps in implementation?
\underline{\text{504}}\ \underline{\text{http://www.genderlinks.org.za/article/zambia-barometer-2013-chapter-8-peace-building-and-conflict-resolution-2013-11-26}}\ \underline{\text{(2013) Zambia Barometer 2013:}}
Chapter 8 Peace building and conflict resolution
505 The Independent, Education: Literacy is not enough (2014) http://www.theindependent.co.zw/2014/04/25/education-literacy-enough/
506 UNICEF, Zimbabwe: On International Day of the Girl Child, innovation key to more girls in school and learning (2013)
http://www.unicef.org/zimbabwe/media_13691.html
507 UNFPA, Marrying too young, End Child Report (2012) http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/documents/publications/2012/MarryingTooYoung.pdf
508 Kaseke E, INFORMAL EMPLOYMENT: IMPACT AND CHALLENGES - ilera 2015 (2014) ILERA AFRICA 7th CONGRESS, GABORONE, 15-16 SEPT 2014
http://www.ilera2015.com/index.php/docman/presentations/3-01-informal-employment
_{509} International Labour Organisation, (2014) ILO joins UN Women, UNDP and UNFPA in the country's first Joint Programme for Gender
Equality\ {\it http://www.ilo.org/addisababa/whats-new/WCMS\_240842/lang--en/index.htm}
{\it 510~UNAIDS~Zimbabwe~(2013)~\underline{http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/zimbabwe}}
{\it 511}\ UNAIDS\ Zimbabwe\ 2014, Global\ AIDS\ Response\ Country\ Progress\ Report, Zimbabwe\ AIDS\ Progress\ Response\ Report, All Country\ Progress\ Report, All
\underline{http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/ZWE\_narrative\_report\_2014.pdf}
512 "Shocking statistics on gender-based violence" Free and Fair Zimbabwe elections, 3 December 2013.
http://www.zimbabweelection.com/2013/12/03/shocking-statistics-on-gender-based-violence/
513 UN Women 2014, New research paints poignant picture of intimate partner violence in Zimbabwe - Zimbabwe now has its first
comprehensive baseline study on the prevalence of Intimate Partner Violence but the road to justice remains rocky for women survivors.
http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2014/1/zimbabwe-evaw-baseline-study
```

```
514 UN WOMEN, New research paints poignant picture of intimate partner violence in Zimbabwe: Violence Against Women Baseline Study
Zimbabwe http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2014/1/zimbabwe-evaw-baseline-study
515 UNFPA 2014 Bringing men into the equation; Men work to end violence against women
http://www.unfpa.org/public/home/news/pid/18551
516 Inter Press Service News Agency (2014) Mawere R, Gender-based Violence Widespread in Zimbabwe http://www.ipsnews.net/2014/05/gender-
based-violence-widespread-zimbabwe/
517 Inter Parliamentary Union 2014 http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm
518 Zimbabwean police on Thursday broke up an anti-government protest staged by members of the Women of Zimbabwe Arise (WOZA)
demanding\ an\ end\ to\ the\ looting\ of\ the\ country's\ resources\ and\ corruption.\ http://nehandaradio.com/2014/02/13/police-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-break-woza-b
519 Index Mundi (2014) Zimbabwe Trafficking in Persons http://www.indexmundi.com/zimbabwe/trafficking_in_persons.html
520\ UNESCO, "UNESCO\ International\ Literacy\ Prizes\ Winners\ 2014", \ \underline{http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education/themes/education-building-prizes\ Winners\ 2014", \ \underline{http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education-building-prizes\ 2014", \ \underline{http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building-building
{\it 521}\ International\ Labour\ Organisation, January\ 2014, "The\ pride\ of\ working\ women", \\ {\it http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-pride}\ {\it 1000}\ 
\underline{ilo/newsroom/features/WCMS\_234011/lang--en/index.htm?shared\_from=media-languages.pdf}
mail\&utm\_content=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer978f\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer978f\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer978f\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_source=twitter.c
522 UNESCO, "Adult and youth literacy, 1990-2015 analysis of data for 41 selected countries", 2012, http://www.uis.unesco.org/education/documents/uis-
literacy-statistics-1990-2015-en.pdf, P15
523 UNESCO, "Adult and youth literacy, 1990-2015 analysis of data for 41 selected countries", 2012, http://www.uis.unesco.org/education/documents/uis-
literacu-statistics-1990-2015-en.pdf, P15
524 Speakman Cordall, "Tunisia's fight against Aids hampered bywidespread discrimination", July 2014, The Guardian,
525 Ohier, Aborion in Tunisia: a shifting landscape", Tunisia live, July 2014, http://www.tunisia-live.net/2014/07/27/abortion-in-tunisia-a-shifting-le
<sub>526</sub> Liberté Algérie, "Un nouveau site internet dédié a la santé mère-enfant", September 2014, <u>http://www.liberte-algerie.com/radar/un</u>
\underline{nouveau\text{-}site\text{-}internet\text{-}dedie\text{-}a\text{-}la\text{-}sante\text{-}mere\text{-}enfant\text{-}disponible\text{-}en\text{-}arabe\text{-}et\text{-}en\text{-}francais\text{-}227967}}
527 Algerie1, "Les femmes violées par les terrorites percevront une indemnité", February 2014, http://www.algerie1.com/actualite/les-femmes-violees-par-
528 TSA, "Réforme de la justice et droits des femmes: ce qui va changer", September 2014, http://www.tsa-algerie.com/2014/09/03/reforme-de-la-justice-et-
drouts-des-femmes-ce-qui-va-changer/
529 AlJazeera, "New law to end sexual harassment in Egypt", June 2014, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/06/new-law-end-sexual-harassment-
530\ Human\ Rights\ Watch, "How\ Egypt\ can\ turn\ the\ tide\ on\ sexual\ assault", June\ 2014, \\ \underline{http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/15/how-egypt-can-turn-tide-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-partial-parti
531 AWID, "Egypt Launches First Prosecution For Female Genital Mutilation After Girl Dies", April 2014, http://www.awid.org/Library/Egypt-launches-
first-prosecution-for-female-genital-mutilation-after-girl-dies2
532 Amnesty International, "Morocco: Amendment of rape provision is a step in the right direction", January 2014,
534 World Bulletin, World Bulletin, "Tunisia to criminalize violence against women", August 2014, http://www.worldbulletin.net/haber/142472/tunisia-to-
criminalize-violence-against-wom
535 FIDH, "Sexual violence in Tunisia: from denial to dawning recognition", June 2014, https://www.fidh.org/en/north-africa-middle-east/tunisia/15425-
sexual-violence-in-tunisia-from-denial-to-dawning-recognition
_{536}\ Voice\ of\ America,\ "Horrific\ Sexual\ Violence\ in\ South\ Sudan,\ UN\ Envoy\ Says",\ October\ 2014\ {\it http://www.voanews.com/content/south-sudan-women-sudan-women-sudan-women-sudan-women-sudan-women-sudan-women-sudan-women-sudan-sudan-women-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sudan-sud
children-sexual-violence-united-nations/2482221.html
_{537} Amnesty\ International, "Nowhere\ safe:\ Civilians\ under\ attack",\ 2014,\ p.27\ \underline{_{http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/AFR65/003/2014/en/3f5822f7-8594-1000}}
_{538} International Rescue Comitee, "Violence against girls and women", 2012, _{\underline{\text{http://www.rescue-uk.org/sites/default/files/S\%20Sudan\%20event.pdf}}
539 AllAfrica, "Western Sahara: Moroccan Violence Against Saharawi Women Denounced in Tipasa" http://allafrica.com/stories/201311261584.html
540 El Mouradia, "Page officielle du gouvernement", 2014, http://www.el-mouradia.dz/francais/institution/gov/institutionsfr.htm
541 AlMonitor, "Egypt's rival parties prepare for parliamentary elections", August 2014, http://www.al-
monitor. com/pulse/politics/2014/08/egypt-parliamentary-elections-political-forces-rival. html \verb§##ixzz3FjbnOwgK | forces-rival. html
{\it 542} \ Daily \ News \ Egypt, "Rights \ group \ decries \ lack \ of \ women \ in \ new \ cabinet", March 2014, {\it http://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2014/06/18/enough-wc.}
543 The guardian, "First woman to head a political party in Egypt says it proves the revolution has changed attitudes", March 2014,
http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/mar/02/egypt-christian-woman-leads-dostour-party
544 IFES, 23 June 2014, "Elections in Libya: June 25 Council of Representatives Elections," p. 9
545 Ben Said, "Guide: Tunisia's 2014 Legislative Election", Tunisia Live, October 2014, http://www.tunisia-live.net/2014/10/24/guide-tunisias-2014-
```

546 Jeune Afrique, "Algérie: l'armée recruite 3 nouvelles femmes généraux", July 2014,

http://www.jeuneafrique.com/Article/JA2791p008.xml6/

```
547 Lemag, "Le CDNH pour l'abrogation de toute loi discriminatoire et non paritaire", March 2014,
http://www.lemag.ma/Maroc-Le-CNDH-pour-l-abrogation-de-toute-loi-discriminatoire-et-non-paritaire\_a81389.html
548 NAZRA for Feminist Studies, "Arbitrary Arrests and Detention of Women Human Rights Defenders", June 2014,
http://nazra.org/en/2014/06/arbitrary-arrests-and-detention-women-human-rights-defended
549 Human Rights Watch, "South Sudan: Massacres, Unlawful Killings, Pillage", October 2014, http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/08/08/south-sudan-
        ssacres-unlawful-killings-pillage
550 \ The \ Guardian, "Why \ have \ women \ been \ exclyded \ from \ peace-buildning \ in \ Sudan?", August \ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.theguardian.com/global-peace-buildning}
                       ent/2014/aug/26/women-excluded-peacebuilding-sudan-darfur
{\it 551}~UNESCO, "UNESCO~International~Literacy~Prizes~Winners~2014", \\ {\it http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education/themes/education-building-prizes} {\it 1000} {\it 10000} {\it 1000} {\it 100
blocks/literacy/literacy-prizes/)
552 Office national des statistiques, 04/14, "Activité, Emploi & Chomage n°671",
http://www.ons.dz/IMG/pdf/Donnees_Stat_Emploi_avr2014_Final_1_1_.pdf, p.1)
_{553}\ International\ Labour\ Organisation,\ o1/14,\ "The\ pride\ of\ working\ women",\ {\it http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-pride}\ of\ working\ working\ working\ working\ worki
                         om/features/WCMS_234011/lang--en/index.htm?shared_from=media-
mail&utm content=buffer9778f&utm medium=social&utm source=twitter.com&utm campaign=buffer
554 International Labour Organisation, January 2014, "The pride of working women", http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-
\underline{ilo/newsroom/features/WCMS\_234011/lang--en/index.htm?shared\_from=media-}
\underline{mail\&utm\_content=buffer9778f\&utm\_medium=social\&utm\_source=twitter.com\&utm\_campaign=buffer)}
555 TSA, "Réforme de la justice et droits des femmes: ce qui va changer", September 2014, http://www.tsa-algerie.com/2014/09/03/reforme-de-la-justice-et-
drouts-des-femmes-ce-qui-va-changer/
556 Liberté Algérie, "Un nouveau site internet dédié a la santé mère-enfant", September 2014, http://www.liberte-algerie.com/radar/un-
nouveau-site-internet-dedie-a-la-sante-mere-enfant-disponible-en-arabe-et-en-francais-227967)
557 Algerie1, "Les femmes violées par les terrorites percevront une indemnité", February 2014, http://www.algerie1.com/actualite/les-femmes-violees-par-
les-terroristes-percevront-une-undemnite/
558 La Tribune, "Une nouvelle loi pour indemniser les femmes victimes de viol", March 2014, http://www.latribune-
dz.com/news/article.php?id_article=3954
559 \ Algerie Focus, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des terroristes, January 2014, {\tt http://www.algerie-focus, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des terroristes, January 2014, {\tt http://www.algerie-focus, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des terroristes, January 2014, {\tt http://www.algerie-focus, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des terroristes, January 2014, {\tt http://www.algerie-focus, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des terroristes, January 2014, {\tt http://www.algerie-focus, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des terroristes, January 2014, {\tt http://www.algerie-focus, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des terroristes, January 2014, {\tt http://www.algerie-focus, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des terroristes, "Des pensions pour plus de 10000 femmes algériennes violées par des pensions par des pen
                          blog/2014/01/des-pensions-pour-plus-de-10-000-femmes-algeriennes-violees-par-des-terroristes/#sthash-XRXTwgWd.dpuf
_{560} \ TSA, "R\'eforme \ de \ la \ justice \ et \ droits \ des \ femmes: \ ce \ qui \ va \ changer", September \ 2014, \\ \underline{_http://www.tsa-algerie.com/2014/09/03/reforme-de-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justice-et-la-justi
561 La Tribune, "Renforcement de l'arsenal juridique et des sanctions pénales", August 2014, http://www.latribune-
dz.com/news/article.php?id_article=8087
562 TSA, "Conseil des ministers: un plan d'investissement de 262 milliards de dollars, de nouveaux droits pour les femmes", August 2014,
http://tsa-algerie.com/2014/08/26/consiel-des-ministres-un-plan-dincestissement-de-262-milliards-de-dollars-de-nouveau-droits-pour-les-fe
563 La Tribune, "Renforcement de l'arsenal juridique et des sanctions pénales", August 2014, ttp://www.latribune-
dz.com/news/article.php?id_article=8087
drouts-des-femmes-ce-qui-va-changer/
565 TSA, "VIolences contres les femmes, pourquoi les nouvelles dispositions annoncées sont insuffisantes", August 2014, http://www.tsa-
\underline{algrie.com/2014/08/27/violences-contre-les-femmes-pour quoi-les-nouvelles-disositions-annoncees-sont-instance (algrie.com/2014/08/27/violences-contre-les-femmes-pour quoi-les-nouvelles-disositions-annoncees-sont-instance (algrie.com/2014/08/27/violence-contre-les-femmes-pour quoi-les-nouvelles-disositions-annoncees-sont-instance (algrie.com/2014/08/27/violence-contre-les-femmes-pour quoi-les-nouvelles-disositions-annoncees-sont-instance (algrie.com/2014/08/27/violence-contre-les-femmes-pour quoi-les-nouvelles-disositions-annoncees-sont-instance (algrie.com/2014/08/27/violence-contre-les-femmes-pour quoi-les-femmes-pour quoi-les
566 Amnesty International, "Algérie. Principaux sujets de préoccupation dans le domaine des droits humains à l'approche de l'élection
présidentielle", April 2014, http://www.amnesty.org/fr/library/asset/MDE28/004/2014/fr/ccd17fc6-0a5e-4060-907a-
6b2d4fadcdc8/mde280042014fr.pdf, p.6
567 Make Every Woman Count, "Algeria: Presidential Elections", April 2014,
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content \& view=article \& id=7274: algeria-presidential-elections-2014 \& catid=91:2014-elections-monitoring-index.php?option=com\_content \& view=article \& id=7274: algeria-presidential-elections-2014 \& catid=91:2014-elections-monitoring-index.php.
dame-de-fer-d-algerie-01-04-2014-1857865_2365.php
569 Liberté Algérie, "Présidentielle 2014: Bouteflika élu à 81,53%", April 2014, http://www.liberte-algerie.com/actualite/bouteflika-elu-a-81-
53-presidentielle-2014-219731
570 Afriquinfos, "Algérie: 7 Femmes dans le gouvernement", May 2014, http://afriquinfos.com/articles/2014/5/6/algerie-sept-femmes-dans-
gouvernement-252460.asp
{\it 571} \ El\ Mouradia, "Page\ officielle\ du\ gouvernement", {\it 2014}, \\ \underline{http://www.el-mouradia.dz/francais/institution/gov/institutionsfr.htm}
572 (Jeune Afrique, "Algérie: l'armée recruite 3 nouvelles femmes généraux", July 2014,
http://www.jeuneafrique.com/Article/JA2791p008.xml6/
574 Urgent Action Fund Africa, "11 Years of the Maputo Protocol: Women's Progress and Challenges", July 2014, http://urgentactionfund-
africa.or.ke/?p=1438
575 UNESCO, "Adult and youth literacy, 1990-2015 analysis of data for 41 selected countries", 2012, http://www.uis.unesco.org/education/documents/uis-
literacu-statistics-1990-2015-en.pdf, P15
576 International Labour Office, June 2014, "Labour market transitions of young women and men in Egypt", p.2-12,
```

577 UNDP, "6 ways UNDP is promoting gender equality in Egypt", September 2014, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=bvl/6FJRfUU

```
578AWID, "Feminist Economists Respond To The Recent IMF Discussion Note Women, Work, And The Economy: Macroeconomic Gains From
Gender Equity", January 2014, http://www.awid.org/Library/Feminist-economists-respond-to-the-recent-IMF-Discussion-Note-Women-
 Work-and-the-Economy-Macroeconomic-aains-from-Gender-Equity-Part-2
 579 National Government Website, 2014, "Estimates of Employed Persons (15 years old and over) By Sex & Industry 2012", p.33,
 http://www.capmas.gov.eg/pdf/EgyptinFigures2014/Tables/PDF/3-%20
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                /labor.pdf
 580 International Labour Office, June 2014, "Labour market transitions of young women and men in Egypt", p.2,
\underline{http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/documents/publication/wcms\_247596.pdf},\\
 581 Open Democracy, "The common factor: sexual violence and the Egyptian state, 2011-2014", October 2014,
 https://www.opendemocracy.net/5050/heather-mcrobie/common-factor-sexual-violence-and-egyptian-state-20112014
 582 Human Rights Watch, "How Egypt can turn the tide on sexual assault", June 2014, http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/15/how-egypt-can-turn-tide-
_{583} AlJazeera, "New\ law\ to\ end\ sexual\ harassment\ in\ Egypt", June\ 2014,\ {}_{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/06/new-law-end-sexual-harassment}
 egupt-2014612101924323684.html
 584 Human Rights Watch, "How Egypt can turn the tide on sexual assault", June 2014, http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/15/how-egypt-can-turn-tide-
 _{585} Harassmap, "Laws against sexual harassment in Egypt", 2014, _{
m http://harassmap.org/en/resource-center/laws-against-sexual-harassment-in-egypt/}
 586 Human Rights Watch, "How Egypt can turn the tide on sexual assault", June 2014, http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/15/how-egypt-can-turn-tide-
{\it 587}\ Human\ Rights\ Watch, "How\ Egypt\ can\ turn\ the\ tide\ on\ sexual\ assault", June\ 2014, {\it http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/15/how-egypt-can-turn-tide-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-property-continue-to-the-propert
588PeaceWomen, "Egypt Court Jails Seven For Life Over Sexual Assaults", July 2014, http://www.peacewomen.org/news_article.php?id=6456&type=news
 589 AlJazeera, "Life sentences for Egypt sexual assaults", July 2014, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/07/life-sentences-egypt-sexual-assaults
 2014716131834147269.html
 590 Middle East Institute, "Egypt's Sexual Harassment Law: An Insufficient Measure to End Sexual Violence", July 2014,
 http://www.mei.edu/content/at/egupts-sexual-harassment-law-insufficient-measure-end-sexual-violence
_{591}\ Harassmap,\ \text{``Laws against sexual harassment in Egypt''}, \textbf{2014}, \\ \underline{\text{http://harassmap.org/en/resource-center/laws-against-sexual-harassment-in-egypt/}}
{\it 592}~AWID, "Egypt Launches First Prosecution For Female Genital Mutilation After Girl Dies", April 2014, {\it http://www.awid.org/Library/Egypt-Dies Tolks and Control of the Control o
 \underline{launches\text{-}first\text{-}prosecution\text{-}for\text{-}female\text{-}genital\text{-}mutilation\text{-}after\text{-}girl\text{-}dies2}}
_{593}\,Al Monitor, "Egypt's \, rival \, parties \, prepare \, for \, parliamentary \, elections", August \, {\it 2014, http://www.al-parties.prepare} \, for \, parliamentary \, elections", August \, {\it 2014, http://www.al-parties.prepare} \, for \, parliamentary \, elections", August \, {\it 2014, http://www.al-parties.prepare} \, for \, parliamentary \, elections \, for \, parliamentary \, elections
monitor.com/pulse/politics/2014/08/egypt-parliamentary-elections-political-forces-rival.html##ixzz3FjbnOwqK
{\it 594}\ Agora\ Parl,\ "Women's\ Gains\ in\ the\ Egyptian\ Constitution\ of\ 2014",\ February\ 2014,\ http://www.agora-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-parl.org/news/womens-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains-gains
egyptian-constitution-2014
595\,AWID, \textit{ \textit{e} Egypt: Women's Rights On Paper, Not Yet On Ground"}, \textit{April 2014, } \underline{\textit{http://www.awid.org/Library/Egypt-Women-s-Rights-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-On-Paper-Not-Yet-
596 Agora Parl, "Women's Gains in the Egyptian Constitution of 2014", February 2014, http://www.agora-parl.org/news/womens-gains-
 egyptian-constitution-2014
 597 AlMonitor, "Egyptian women campaign for larger role in parliament", April 2014, http://www.al-
 monitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/04/egypt-women-dostour-parliament-rights.html \verb|#ixzz3FjqbEgNl| and \verb|finals/2014/04/egypt-women-dostour-parliament-rights.html and \verb|finals/2014/04/egypt-women-dostour-parliament-rights.html and \verb|finals/2014/04/egypt-women-dostour-parliament-rights.html and \verb|finals/2014/04/egypt-women-dostour-parliament-rights.html and \verb|finals/2014/04/egypt-women-dostour-parliament-rights.html and \verb|finals/2014/egypt-women-dostour-parliament-rights.html and \verb|finals/2014/egypt-women-dostour-parliamen-rights.html and \verb|finals/2014/egypt-women-dostour-parliamen-rights.html and \verb|finals/2014/
598 Daily News Egypt, "Rights group decries lack of women in new cabinet", March 2014, http://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2014/06/18/enough-word and the state of 
599 Daily\ News\ Egypt, "Rights\ group\ decries\ lack\ of\ women\ in\ new\ cabinet", March\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2014/06/18/enough-wonderviews.}
 600 The guardian, "First woman to head a political party in Egypt says it proves the revolution has changed attitudes", March 2014,
 http://www.thequardian.com/world/2014/mar/02/egypt-christian-woman-leads-dostour-party
 601 NAZRA for Feminist Studies, "Arbitrary Arrests and Detention of Women Human Rights Defenders", June 2014,
 http://nazra.org/en/2014/06/arbitrary-arrests-and-detention-women-human-rights-defenders
602 The independent "Egypt's anti-protest law brings condemnation from Amnesty", September 2014,
{\color{blue} http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/egypts-antiprotest-law-brings-condemnation-from-amnesty-9731585.html}
603\ AlMonitor, "Female\ prisoners\ in\ Egypt\ suffer\ rampant\ abuse", \textit{June\ 2014}, \\ \underline{\text{http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/06/egypt-female-detainees-formula}. \\ 
 604 Human Rights Watch, 16 September 2014, "Libya: UPR Submission September 2014," http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/09/16/libya-upr-subm
605\ Sharhan, "Libyan\ women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women\ struggle\ to\ join\ workforce", Al\ Jazeera, November\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/11/libyan-women-libyan women-libyan wome
 struggle-join-workforce-2014112581852452667.html
607 IFES, 23 June 2014, "Elections in Libya: June 25 Council of Representatives Elections," p. 9.
608~BBC, "Libyan~elections: Low~turnout~marks~bid~to~end~political~crisis", June~2014, \\ \underline{http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-28005801}
{\it 609}~El~Karma, "Arab~women~leaders~call~for~global~action~for~peace~and~security",~~ {\it http://www.el-karama.org/content/arab-women-leaders-call-for-global-peace} {\it 609}~El~Karma, "Arab~women~leaders~call~for~global~action~for~peace~and~security",~~ {\it http://www.el-karama.org/content/arab-women-leaders-call-for-global-peace} {\it 609}~El~Karma, "Arab~women~leaders~call~for~global~action~for~peace~and~security",~~ {\it http://www.el-karama.org/content/arab-women-leaders-call-for-global-peace} {\it 609}~El~Karma, "Arab~women~leaders~call~for~global~action~for~peace~and~security",~~ {\it http://www.el-karama.org/content/arab-women-leaders-call-for-global~action~for~peace~and~security",~~ {\it http://www.el-karama.org/content/arab-women-leaders-call-for-global~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~peace~action~for~
 action-for-peace-and-security
 610 WPP, "Press Release: UNSCR 1325 Implementation – A Perspective from the MENA Region, November 2014,
 https://www.womenpeacemakersprogram.org/news/press-release-unscr-1325-implementation-a-perspective-from-the-mena-re
{\it 611} \ Security \ Council, "Security \ Council \ Report, Cross-Cutting \ Report: Women, Peace \ and Security",
 http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7865BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/cross_cutting_report_2_women_peace_security_2014.pdf
```

```
612 Amnesty International, "UN peacekeeping force in Western Sahara must monitor human rights", April 2014,
http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/western-sahara-un-security-council-2014-04-10
613 Ministère de l'Economie et des Finances (2014), "Synthèse du Rapport Genre 2014", p.3
http://www.finances.gov.ma/Docs/2014/DEPF/rapport_genre2013_synthese.pdf
614 Ministère de l'Economie et des Finances (2014), "Synthèse du Rapport Genre 2014", p.4
http://www.finances.gov.ma/Docs/2014/DEPF/rapport_genre2013_synthese.pdf
615 World Bank Group (September 2014), "Female Labour Participation in the Arab World Some Evidence from Panel Data in Morocco",
Policy\ Research\ Working\ Paper\ 7031,\ p.2\ \underline{\ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ } \ \underline{\ \ \ \ \ \ 
616 New York Times, "Leader's Words About Women Jolt Morocco", June 2014,
617 Think Progress, "Morroccan Women Protest After Prime Minister Tells Them To Stay At Home", June 2014,
                         ress.org/world/2014/06/26/3453578/morocco-women-stay-at-home/
618 UNAIDS (2014), "Gap Report", p.81
http://www.unaids.org/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/unaidspublication/2014/UNAIDS Gap report en.pdf
619 Amnesty International, "Morocco: Amendment of rape provision is a step in the right direction", January 2014,
http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/morocco-amendment-rape-provision-step-right-direction-2014-01-23
620 France 24, "Maroc: le mariage ne protégera plus les violeurs", January 2014,
http://www.france24.com/fr/20140123-maroc-violeurs-echapper-plus-prison-epousant-victime/
<sub>621</sub> Amnesty International, "Morocco: Amendment of rape provision is a step in the right direction", January 2014,
http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/morocco-amendment-rape-provision-step-right-direction-2014-01-23
622 Media 24, "Le rapport 2014 de Human Right Watch critique envers le Maroc, January 2014,
{\it http://www.medias24.com/SOCIETE/8384-Le-rapport-2014-de-Human-Rights-Watch-critique-envers-le-Maroc.html}
623 Human Right Watch World Report 2014, "Morocco/Western Sahara", p.1
624 Lemag, "Le CDNH pour l'abrogation de toute loi discriminatoire et non paritaire", March 2014,
\underline{\text{http://www.lemag.ma/Maroc-Le-CNDH-pour-l-abrogation-de-toute-loi-discriminatoire-et-non-paritaire\_a81389.html}
625 Le Point, "Manifestation à Rabat pour réclamer la parité hommes-femmes", April 2014, http://www.lepoint.fr/societe/maroc-manifestation-a-rabat-
pour-reclamer-la-parite-hommes-femmes-13-04-2014-1812676_23.php
626 Democratic Association of Moroccan Women (2014), "Etude sur La question de la parité homme/femme entre le niveau institutionnel et la
r\'ealit\'e, cas\ des\ nominations\ aux\ hautes\ fonctions",\ {\it http://www.adfm.ma/index.php?lang=fr}
627 United Nation, « Mission des Nations Unis au Soudan du Sud », http://www.un.org/fr/peacekeeping/missions/unmiss/
628 Jane Kani Edward, January 2014, « A Strategy for Achieving Gender Equality in South Sudan », The Sudd Institute, p.14
\underline{http://www.suddinstitute.org/assets/Publications/Gender-EqualityfmtSR.pdf}
629 Voice of America, "Horrific Sexual Violence in South Sudan, UN Envoy Says", October 2014 http://www.voanews.com/content/south-sudan-wo
children-sexual-violence-united-nations/2482221.html
4a64-a6c8-3ece02be1eca/afr650032014en.pdf
_{631}\ Amnesty\ International,\ "Nowhere\ safe:\ Civilians\ under\ attack",\ 2014,\ p.28\ {\underline{}_{http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/AFR65/003/2014/en/3f5822f7-8594-1000}}
       4-a6c8-3ece02be1eca/afr650032014en.pdf
632 The Guardian, "Women in South Sudan: 'They attack us at toilets or where we collect water'", September 2014,
\underline{http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2014/sep/11/women-south-sudan-sexual-violence-campsiles and the substitution of the substitution
633 BBC News, "South Sudan: Women raped under the noses of UN forces", June 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-27765898
634 International Rescue Comitee, "Violence against girls and women", 2012, http://www.rescue-uk.org/sites/default/files/S%20Sudan%20event.pdf
635 CNN, "Women in Africa's parliaments", 2014, http://edition.cnn.com/interactive/2012/06/world/chart.women.politics.africa/index.html
636 IPU, "Women in National Parliament", 2014, http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm
637 Jane Kani Edward, January 2014, « A Strategy for Achieving Gender Equality in South Sudan », The Sudd Institute, p.20
http://www.suddinstitute.org/assets/Publications/Gender-EqualityfmtSR.pdf
638 Human Rights Watch, "South Sudan: Massacres, Unlawful Killings, Pillage", October 2014, http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/08/08/south-sudan-
{\it 639~Oxfam~Canada,~~Crisis~in~South~Sudan~~,}~{\it 2014,~} \\ {\it http://www.oxfam.ca/emergencies/crisis-in-south-sudan~~} \\ {\it 1000}
640 Peace Women, "Statement from the South Sudanese Women to the African Union (AU) and the Inter-Governmental Authority on
Development \ (IGAD) \ (Statements)", January \ 2014, \\ \underline{http://www.peacewomen.org/portal\_initiative\_initiative\_php?id=1864}
641 UN News Centre, "WOMEN: UN event spotlights women of South Sudan as partners for peace", March 2014,
http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=47394#.VGeRUZEU2Qs
642 RT, "South Sudan women suggest sex strike to stop civil war", October 2014, http://rt.com/news/198960-south-sudan-sex-strike/
643 Foreign and Commonwealth Office, "Pockets of Hope", November 2014, http://blogs.fco.gov.uk/petertibber/2014/11/03/pockets-of-hope/
644 IPS News, "U.N. marks International Day for Eliminating Violence Against Women", November 2014, http://www.ipsnews.net/2014/11/u-n-marks-
               nal-day-for-eliminating-violence-against-women/
\it 645\ The\ Guardian, "Why\ have\ women\ been\ exclyded\ from\ peace-buildning\ in\ Sudan?", August\ 2014, \ \underline{http://www.theguardian.com/global-peace-buildning\ in\ Sudan?"}
{\it 646~Ghribi, "Will Tunisian~Women~Finally~Inherit~What~They~Deserve?", February~2014,}
http://transitions.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2014/02/07/will_tunisian_women_finally_inherit_what_they_deserve
```

 $647\ Abdelkader, "The Future of Women's Rights in Tunisia" Huffington Post, September 2014, {\coloredge http://www.huffingtonpost.com/engy-abdelkader/the-future-likes/futur$

of-womens-righ_b_4565292.html

Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing 20.pdf}$

648 Ellouze, Maître Donia Hedda, "Work Is Freedom: Tunisian Women Step Up", March 2014, www.huffingtonpost.com/maatre-donis-hedda-ellouze/worlis-freedom-tunisian-_b_5017264.html ${\it 649}\ Speakman\ Cordall,\ "Tunisia's\ fight\ against\ Aids\ hampered\ by wide spread\ discrimination",\ July\ 2014,\ The\ Guardian,\ Speakman\ Cordall,\ "Tunisia's\ fight\ against\ Aids\ hampered\ by wide spread\ discrimination",\ July\ 2014,\ The\ Guardian,\ Speakman\ Cordall,\ "Tunisia's\ fight\ against\ Aids\ hampered\ by wide spread\ discrimination",\ July\ 2014,\ The\ Guardian,\ Speakman\ Cordall,\ "Tunisia's\ fight\ against\ Aids\ hampered\ by wide spread\ discrimination",\ July\ 2014,\ The\ Guardian,\ Speakman\ Cordall,\ "Tunisia's\ fight\ against\ Aids\ hampered\ by wide spread\ discrimination",\ July\ 2014,\ The\ Guardian,\ Speakman\ Cordall,\ "Tunisia's\ fight\ against\ Aids\ hampered\ by wide spread\ discrimination",\ July\ 2014,\ The\ Guardian,\ Speakman\ Cordall,\ Speakman\ Cor$ http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2014/jul/21/tunisia-aids-hiv-discrimination 650 Ohier, Aborion in Tunisia: a shifting landscape", Tunisia live, July 2014, http://www.tunisia-live.net/2014/07/27/abortion-in-tunisia-a-shifting-landscape/ 651 UN Women, "Tunisia's new Constitution: a breakthrough for women's rights", February 2014, www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2014/2/tunisias-sexual-violence-in-tunisia-from-denial-to-dawning-recognition 654 Al Monitor, "New law pushes Tunisia to protect women", August 2014, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/culture/2014/08/tunisiawomen-victim-gender-based-violence.html##ixzz3JctUMPdq655 France24, "Tunisia enshrines gender equality in constitution", January 2014, www.france24.com/en/20140106-tunisia-enshrines-gender-eq 656 France24, "Tunisia enshrines gender equality in constitution", January 2014, www.france24.com/en/20140106-tunisia-enshrines-gender-equalityconstitution-women-rights/ 657 UN Women, "Tunisia's new Constitution: a breakthrough for women's rights", February 2014, www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2014/g/tunisias-658 Ben Said, "Guide: Tunisia's 2014 Legislative Election", Tunisia Live, October 2014, http://www.tunisia-live.net/2014/10/24/guide-tunisias-2014-659 APA, "Preliminary results in Tunisia's legislative elections", StarAfrica, October 2014, http://en.starafrica.com/news/preliminary-results-in-tunisiaslegislative-elections-show-victory-for-nidg.html 660 Make Every Woman Count, "Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic", m_fjrelated&view=fjrelated&id=63&Itemid=132 $661\ Freedom\ House, "Western\ Sahara", 2012, \\ \underline{http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2012/western-sahara\#.VE7XPCKsXkU}$ 662 WomenWarPeace, "Gender Profile of the Conflict in Western Sahara", http://www.arso.org/westernsahara_UNIFEM.pdf $663\ Freedom\ House,\ "Western\ Sahara",\ 2012,\ \underline{http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2012/western-sahara\#.VE7XPCKsXkU,\ \underline{http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2012/western-sahara\#.VE7XPCKsXkU,\ \underline{http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2012/western-sahara\#.VE7XPCKsXkU,\ \underline{http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2012/western-sahara#.VE7XPCKsXkU,\ \underline{http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedomhouse.org/report/freedomhouse.org/report/freedomhouse.org/r$ 664 Make Every Woman Count, "Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic", ncount.org/index.php?option=com_firelated&view=firelated&id=63&Itemid=132 665 AllAfrica, "Western Sahara: Moroccan Violence Against Saharawi Women Denounced in Tipasa" http://allafrica.com/stories/201311261584.html $666\ Women War Peace,\ "Gender\ Profile\ of\ the\ Conflict\ in\ Western\ Sahara",\ {}_{\underline{http://www.arso.org/westernsahara_UNIFEM.pdf}$ 667 Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation-Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report. Accessed from http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national reviews/lesotho review beijing20.ashx 668 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The $Implementation\ Of\ The\ Beijing\ Declaration\ And\ Platform\ For\ Action\ And\ The\ Outcomes\ Document\ Of\ The\ 23^{rd}\ Special\ Session\ Of\ The\ General$ $Assembly\ In\ 2000.\ Accessed\ from\ \underline{\ http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl\ \underline{\ review\ \underline{\ south\ \underline{\ africa\ \underline{\ -eng.pdf.}}}$ 669 Amnesty International. (2014). South Africa: Pregnant women and girls continue to die unnecessarily. Accessed from http://www.cabsa.org.za/content/south-africa-pregnant-women-and-girls-continue-die-unnecessarily-9102014 ₆₇₀ Make Every Woman Count. (2014). South Africa: Parliamentary Elections 2014. Accessed from unt.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=7798:south-africa-parliam 671 Foreign & Commonwealth Office. (2014). Addressing gender violence and inequality in Namibia. Accessed from http://blogs.fco.gov.uk/marianneyoung/2014/10/16/addressing-gender-via olence-and-inequality-in-namib 672 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx 673 Botswana Government. Gender Affairs Department. http://www.gov.bw 674 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from $\underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_rev$ ${\it 675 A frica for Women's Rights. Botswana.} \ {\it \underline{http://www.africa4womensrights.org/public/Dossier_of_Claims/BotswanaENG.pdf}}$ 676 Gender Affairs Department. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. 2014. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years). arters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botsi 677 Gender Affairs Department. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. 2014. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years). $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf}$ 678 UNFP. Minister decries high teenage pregnancy. 2013. http://countryoffice.unfpa.org/botswana/2013/11/06/8366/minister_decries_high_teenage_pregnancy/. 679 Gender Affairs Department. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. 2014. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing

680 UNFP. Minister decries high teenage pregnancy. 2013. http://countryoffice.unfpa.org/botswana/2013/11/06/8366/minister_decries_high_teenage_pregnancy/
681 UNFPA. Gender based violence indicator- Botswana. 2012. http://countryoffice.unfpa.org/botswana/?publications=5907
682 Gender Affairs Department. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. 2014. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing
Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).
http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing20.pdf
683 UNFPA. 2012. Gender based violence indicator- Botswana. http://countryoffice.unfpa.org/botswana/?publications=5907684 Daily News. 2013. Violence against women remains high. http://www.dailynews.gov.bw/news-details.php?nid=2781
685 Botswana Operational Plan Report. 2013. PEPFAR. http://www.pepfar.gov/documents/organization/222152.pdf.

http://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/presscenter/articles/2014/o8/o6/un-teams-up-against-gender-based-violence-in-botswana-like the properties of the

687 UNDP. 2014. UN teams up against gender-based violence in Botswana.

686 UNDP. 2014. UN teams up against gender-based violence in Botswana.

http://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/presscenter/articles/2014/08/06/un-teams-up-against-gender-based-violence-in-botswana-leading-leadi

 $688\ UNAIDS.\ 2013.\ \underline{http://www.unaids.org/en/Regionscountries/Countries/Botswana/2013}.$

689 Gender Affairs Department. 2014. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf}$

690 Gender Affairs Department. 2014. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf$

691 Gender Affairs Department. 2014. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).

 ${\it http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf}$

692 AVERT. no date. HIV & AIDS in Botswana. http://www.avert.org/hiv-aids-botswana.htm

693 Make Every Woman Count. 2013. African Women's Decade 2010-2020. Three Years on: 2013 Annual Review.

 $\underline{http://makeeverywoman count.org/images/stories/documents/MEWC_AWDReport_Feb2013.pdf}$

 $_{694}\ Centers\ for\ Disease\ Control\ and\ Prevention.\ 2012.\ Human\ Papillomavirus.\ {}_{\underline{http://www.edc.gov/vaccines/pubs/pinkbook/hpv.html}}$

695 Gender Affairs Department. 2014. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf} = \underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf} = \underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf} = \underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf} = \underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf} = \underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf} = \underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf} = \underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_revie$

 ${\it 696}\ Dzimiri, Ngonidzashe.\ 2014.\ Sunday\ Standard.\ Cervical\ Cancer\ biggest\ killer\ of\ Botswana\ Women.$

http://www.sundaystandard.info/article.php?NewsID=17643&GroupID=1

 ${\it 697}\ Botswana\ Institute\ for\ Development\ Policy\ Analysis.\ 2012.\ BIDPA\ Reviews\ Ipelegeng\ (Public\ Works)\ Program.$

 $\underline{http://www.bidpa.bw/news_event/ndetails.php?id=8}$

 ${\it 698}\ Botswana\ Institute\ for\ Development\ Policy\ Analysis.\ 2012.\ BIDPA\ Reviews\ Ipelegeng\ (Public\ Works)\ Program.$

http://www.bidpa.bw/news_event/ndetails.php?id=8

699 Gender Affairs Department. 2014. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\text{-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf}$

 $700\ World\ Economic\ Forum.\ 2013.\ The\ Global\ Gender\ Gap\ Report\ 2013.\ http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_Gender\ Gap_Report\ 2013.pdf$

701 World Economic Forum. 2013. The Global Gender Gap Report 2013. http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GenderGap_Report_2013.pdf

 $_{\it 702}$ Botswana Government. Gender Affairs Department. http://www.gov.bw

703 Gender Affairs Department. 2014. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf} \\$

 $_{704}$ Gender Affairs Department. 2014. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years).

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf}$

 $_{705}$ USAID. 2014. Visit by the Botswana Gender Affairs Department to Measure Evaluation. $_{\underline{http://www.usaid.gov/news-information/news/visit-botswana-gender-affairs-dept-measure-evaluation}$

706 USAID. 2014. Visit by the Botswana Gender Affairs Department to Measure Evaluation. http://www.usaid.gov/news-information/news/visit-botswana-gender-affairs-dept-measure-evaluation

707 Sunday Standard. 2013. Khonani Ontebetse. BDF integrates female soldiers into combat roles.

 $\underline{http://www.sundaystandard.info/article.php?NewsID=16791\&GroupID=16701\&GroupID=16701\&GroupID=16701\&GroupID=16701\&GroupID=1670$

 ${\it 708~United~States~Africa~Command.~2013.~USARAF~Soldiers~Continue~Women~Efforts~in~Africa.~{\it http://www.africom.mil/newsroom/article/11349/usaraf-soldiers-continue-women-integration-efforts-in-africa}$

709 USARAF Soldiers Continue Women Efforts in Africa. 2013. http://www.africom.mil/newsroom/article/11349/usaraf-soldiers-continue-women-integration-efforts-in-africa

710 United States Department of State. 2013. Soldiers Help Integrate Women into Botswana Defense Force.

http://iipdigital.usembassy.gov/st/english/article/2013/04/20130425146405.html#axzz3EEl5j6VM)

711 Gender Affairs Department, 2014. Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs. Botswana Country Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing Plus 20 Years). $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/59/National_reviews/Botswana_review_Beijing2o.pdf$ ${\it 712}~SADC~Gender~Monitor.~2013.~ {\it http://www.sardc.net/books/SADC-Gender-Monitor-english.pdf.}$ 713 Open Society Initiative for Southern Africa. 2011. Where are Botswana's Women Politicians. http://www.osisa.org/womens-rights/blog/where-are- ${\it 714\,SADC\,2013\,Gender\,Protocol\,Barometer.\,2013.\,} \underline{{\it http://www.genderlinks.org.za/page/sadc-research.}}$ 715 UNDP. 2014. Case Studies- Gender Equality in Public Administration. http://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/librarypage/democraticgovernance/public_administration/gepa2.html $716\ Make\ Every\ Woman\ Count.\ Lesotho.\ Accessed\ from\ {\color{blue} \underline{http://www.makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com_firelated\&view=firelated\&vie$ 717 Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation-Lesotho, The Government of Lesotho, (2014), Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report, $_{718}$ Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation-Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report. $_{719}$ Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation-Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report. $Accessed from \ {\it http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/lesotho_review_beijing2o.ashx. Accessed from \ {\it http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/beijing2o.ashx. Accessed from \ {\it http://www.unwomen.org/-/media$ 720 Ministry of Education and Training. The Government of Lesotho. Make Every Woman Count. Lesotho. Accessed from 721 Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation-Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report. Accessed from http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/lesotho_review_beijing20.ashx 722 Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation-Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report. Accessed from http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/lesotho_review_beijing20.ashx 723 Sichikwenkwe, Perpetual. (2014). Lesotho: Economic dependence traps women in gender violence. 17 April 14. Accessed from http://www.genderlinks.org.za/article/lesotho-economic-dependence-traps-women-in-gender-violence-2014-04-17 ${\it 724}\ Sichikwenkwe, Perpetual.\ (2014).\ Lesotho: Economic dependence\ traps\ women\ in\ gender\ violence.\ 17\ April\ 14.\ Accessed\ from\ November 1999.$ http://www.genderlinks.org.za/article/lesotho-economic-dependence-traps-women-in-gender-violence-2014-04-17 $725\ Masena, Mosela.\ (2014).\ Lesotho:\ Lesotho\ urged\ to\ boost\ 50/50\ campaign.\ 16\ April\ 14.\ Accessed\ from\ {\it http://www.genderlinks.org.za/article/lesotho-resolved}$ lesotho-urged-to-boost-5050-campaign-2014-04-16. 726 USDOS - US Department of State: Trafficking in Persons Report 2014 - Lesotho, 20 June 2014. Accessed from http://www.ecoi.net/local_link/278745/395278_en.html 727 Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation- Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report. $Accessed from \ {\it http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national\ reviews/lesotho\ review\ beijing 20.ashxy the property of the property$ 728 Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation-Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report. $Accessed from \ {\it http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/lesotho_review_beijing2o.ashx.}$ 729 Gender Links. (2014). Gender Links Gender Summit 2014. Lesotho. Accessed from http://www.genderlinks.org.za/page/lesotho-gender-summit-2014 730 Gender Links. (2014). Gender Links Gender Summit 2014. Lesotho. Accessed from http://www.genderlinks.org.za/page/lesotho-gender-summit-2014 $_{731}\ Gender\ Links.\ (2014).\ Gender\ Links\ Gender\ Summit\ 2014.\ Lesotho.\ Accessed\ from\ {}_{\underline{http://www.genderlinks.org.za/page/lesotho-gender-summit-2014}$ $732\ Gender\ Links.\ (2014).\ Gender\ Links\ Gender\ Summit\ 2014.\ Lesotho.\ Accessed\ from\ {\it http://www.genderlinks.org.za/page/lesotho-gender-summit-2014}$ 733 Southern Africa Litigation Centre. (2014). News Release: Dark Day For Women's Rights In Lesotho As Highest Court Upholds $Discriminatory\ Chieftainship\ Act.\ 17\ April,\ 2014.\ Accessed\ from\ {}_{\underline{http://www.southernafricalitigationcentre.org/2014/04/17/news-release-dark-day-for-womens-d$ $\underline{rights\text{-}in\text{-}lesotho\text{-}as\text{-}highest\text{-}court\text{-}upholds\text{-}discriminatory\text{-}chieftainship\text{-}act/}$ 734 Ibid. 735 World Economic Forum (2012), 'The Global Gender Gap Report 2012'. 736 EISA Election Observer Mission Report no 46, Parliamentary Elections 26 May 2012, LESOTHO, http://www.eisa.org.za/PDF/les2012eom.pdf 737 Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation- Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report. $Accessed \textit{from $\underline{\textbf{htp://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/lesotho_review_beijing20.ashx} \\$ 738 UNAIDS. (2013). HIV and AIDS estimates 2013. Accessed from http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/lesotho/.

740 Gender Links. (2014). Gender Links Gender Summit 2014. Lesotho. Accessed from http://www.genderlinks.org.za/page/lesotho-gender-summit-2014

739 UNAIDS. (2013). HIV and AIDS estimates 2013. Accessed from http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/lesotho/-

741 Ministry of Gender, Youth, Sport and Recreation-Lesotho. The Government of Lesotho. (2014). Beijing Platform for Action +20 Report.

Accessed from http://www.unwomen.ora/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/50/national_reviews/lesotho_review_beijing20.ashx

 $742\ Ministry\ of\ Gender, Youth,\ Sport\ and\ Recreation-Lesotho.\ The\ Government\ of\ Lesotho.\ (2014).\ Beijing\ Platform\ for\ Action\ +20\ Report.$ $Accessed\ from\ \underline{http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/lesotho_review_beijing2o.ashx}$

743 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.pdf$

744 Honde, George j. and Odhiambo, Ojijo. (2014). Namibia 2014. African Economic Outlook. African Development Bank, OECD, and UNDP. Accessed from http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/2014/PDF/CN_long_EN/Namibie_ENG.pdf

745 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx.}$

746 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx. \\$

747 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $_{748}$ Lister, Gwen. (2014). Namibia's war on women. Open Society Initiative for Southern Africa. Accessed from $_{\underline{\text{http://www.osisa.org/womens-rights/blog/namibias-war-women}}$.

 $_{749}$ UNAIDS. (2014). Strengthening efforts of overcome gender-based violence in Namibia. Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/20140402namibia/presscentre/featurestories/2014/april/2014/a$

 $_{750}$ Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_rev$

 $_{751}$ Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_rev$

752 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\$

753 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx.}$

 $754 Foreign \& Commonwealth Office. (2014). Addressing gender violence and inequality in Namibia. Accessed from \\ \underline{http://blogs.fco.gov.uk/marianneyoung/2014/10/16/addressing-gender-violence-and-inequality-in-namibia/$

 $755 For eign \& Commonwealth \ Office. \ (2014). \ Addressing \ gender \ violence \ and \ inequality \ in \ Namibia. \ Accessed \ from \ \underline{http://blogs.fco.gov.uk/marianneyoung/2014/10/16/addressing-gender-violence-and-inequality-in-namibia/$

 $756\ Honde, George\ j.\ and\ Odhiambo,\ Ojijo.\ (2014).\ Namibia\ 2014.\ African\ Economic\ Outlook.\ African\ Development\ Bank, OECD,\ and\ UNDP.$ $Accessed\ from\ \underline{http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/2014/PDF/CN_Long\ EN/Namibie\ ENG.pdf}$

 $757\ O'Riordan, Alexander.\ (2014).\ Namibia's\ Gender\ Zebra.\ The\ South\ African\ Civil\ Society\ Information\ Service.\ Accessed\ from \\ \underline{http://www.sacsis.org.za/s/story.php?s=2061}$

 $_{758}$ Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/national_revie$

759 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx.}$

₇₆₀ Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing \underline{20.ashx}.$

 ${\it 761}\ Honde, George\ j.\ and\ Odhiambo,\ Ojijo.\ (2014).\ Namibia\ 2014.\ African\ Economic\ Outlook.\ African\ Development\ Bank, OECD,\ and\ UNDP.\ Accessed\ from\ {\it http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/2014/PDF/CN_Long_EN/Namibie_ENG.pdf}$

762 Bertelsmann Stiftung. (2014). BTI 2014- Namibia Country Report. Gütersloh: Bertelsmann Stiftung, 2014. Accessed from http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx_itao_download/BTI_2014_Namibia.pdf

763 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx.}$

 $_{764}$ Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx.}$

765 UNAIDS. (2012). HIV and AIDS Estimates 2012. Accessed from http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/namibia/

 $_{766}$ Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx.}$

767 Bertelsmann Stiftung. (2014). BTI 2014- Namibia Country Report. Gütersloh: Bertelsmann Stiftung, 2014. Accessed from http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx_itao_download/BTI_2014_Namibia.pdf

 $_{768}$ Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing 20.ashx/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_reviews/n$

 $_{769}$ Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing20.ashx} \\ \underline{\text{http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_rev$

770 Republic of Namibia. (2014). Namibia County Report. Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995) and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly (200). Accessed from

 $\underline{http://www.unwomen.org/\sim/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national_reviews/naminia_review_beijing2o.ashx}$

771 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The Implementation Of The Beijing Declaration And Platform For Action And The Outcomes Document Of The 23^{rd} Special Session Of The General Assembly In 2000. Accessed from http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-_eng.pdf.

772 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The Implementation Of The Beijing Declaration And Platform For Action And The Outcomes Document Of The 23rd Special Session Of The General Assembly In 2000. Accessed from http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-_eng.pdf.

773 Department of Education. Republic of South Africa. Measures for the Prevention and Management of Learner Pregnancy. Accessed from http://www.education.gov.za/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=Dro4pU2y%2FQ0%3D&tabid=128&mid=424

774 Republic of South Africa. South African Schools Act No 84 of 1996. Accessed from http://www.education.gov.za/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=808cFmkP8U4

 $775\ Moletsane, Relebohile.\ (2014).\ Reproductive\ Health\ as\ a\ Barrier\ to\ Girls'\ Educational\ Success\ in\ South\ Africa.\ Accessed\ from\ http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/education-plus-development/posts/2014/09/17-sexual-reproductive-health-barrier-girls-education-south-africa-moletsane$

776 Moletsane, Relebohile. (2014). Reproductive Health as a Barrier to Girls' Educational Success in South Africa. Accessed from

777 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The Implementation Of The Beijing Declaration And Platform For Action And The Outcomes Document Of The 23rd Special Session Of The General Assembly In 2000. Accessed from http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-_eng.pdf.

778 National Student Financial Aid Scheme. (2014). Accessed from http://www.nsfas.org.za
779 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The Implementation Of The Beijing Declaration And Platform For Action And The Outcomes Document Of The 23 rd Special Session Of The General Assembly In 2000. Accessed from http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-eng.pdf.

780 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The Implementation Of The Beijing Declaration And Platform For Action And The Outcomes Document Of The 23rd Special Session Of The General Assembly In 2000. Accessed from http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-_eng.pdf.

781 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The Implementation Of The Beijing Declaration And Platform For Action And The Outcomes Document Of The 23rd Special Session Of The General Assembly In 2000. Accessed from http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-_eng.pdf.

782 GenderLinks. (2014). SADC Gender Protocol 2014 Barometer. Productive resources and employment, economic empowerment. Accessed from

 $\frac{http://www.google.co.za/url?sa=t&rct=i&q=&esrc=s&source=web\&cd=5&ved=oCDYQFjAE\&url=http\%3A\%2F\%2Fwww.genderlinks.org.za\%2Fattachment.php\%3Faa_id\%3D19381\&ei=OHJzVOD6E4OhNrjjgZgP\&usg=AFQjCNF8lHTidZoDhE1Lw-xLW5FpkEA6cg&sig2=4Lnm5NfHxQ9WaXb3qLilRA&bvm=bv.8o185997,d.cGU$

 $_{783}$ GenderLinks. (2014). SADC Gender Protocol 2014 Barometer. Productive resources and employment, economic empowerment. Accessed from

784 GenderLinks. (2014). SADC Gender Protocol 2014 Barometer. Productive resources and employment, economic empowerment. Accessed from

 $\frac{http://www.google.co.za/url?sa=t&rct=j\&q=\&esrc=s\&source=web\&cd=5\&ved=oCDYQFjAE\&url=http\%3.4\%2F\%2Fwww.genderlinks.org.za\%2Fattachment.php\%3Faa_id\%3D19381\&ei=OHJzVOD6E4OhNrjjgZgP&usg=AFQjCNF8lHTIdZoDhE1Lw-xLW5FpkEA6cg&sig2=4Lnm5NfHxQ9WaXb3qLilRA&bvm=bv.80185997,d.cGU$

785 Make Every Woman Count. (2014). South Africa: Parliamentary Elections 2014. Accessed from
http://www.makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=7798:south-africa-parliamentary-elections-2014&catid=91:2014-elections-monitoring&Itemid=217

786 African National Congress (ANC). 2014. Gender Paper. Analytical Framework For Policy Influence Towards Radical Transformation Of Women's Socio-Economic Empowerment And Rights, Policy Discussion Document. Accessed from http://www.anc.org.za/docs/discus/2014/genderow.pdf 787 African National Congress (ANC). 2014. Gender Paper. Analytical Framework For Policy Influence Towards Radical Transformation Of Women's Socio-Economic Empowerment And Rights, Policy Discussion Document. Accessed from http://www.anc.org.za/docs/discus/2014/genderow.pdf 788 African National Congress (ANC). 2014. Gender Paper. Analytical Framework For Policy Influence Towards Radical Transformation Of Women's Socio-Economic Empowerment And Rights, Policy Discussion Document. Accessed from http://www.anc.org.za/docs/discus/2014/genderow.pdf 789 Statistics South Africa. (2014). Mid-year population estimates 2014. Accessed from http://beta2.statssa.gov.za/publications/P0302/P03022014.pdf 790 Statistics South Africa. (2014). Mid-year population estimates 2014. Accessed from http://beta2.statssa.gov.za/publications/P0302/P03022014.pdf

791 Statistics South Africa. (2014). Mid-year population estimates 2014. Accessed from http://betaz.statssa.gov.za/publications/Po302/Po3022014.pdf

792 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The Implementation Of The Beijing Declaration And Platform For Action And The Outcomes Document Of The 23rd Special Session Of The General Assembly In 2000. Accessed from http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-_eng.pdf.
793 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The

Implementation Of The Beijing Declaration And Platform For Action And The Outcomes Document Of The 23rd Special Session Of The General Assembly In 2000. Accessed from http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-_eng.pdf.

794 Department of Women, Children and People with Disabilities. (2014). South Africa's Beijing +20 Report. Progress Made On The

 $Implementation\ Of\ The\ Beijing\ Declaration\ And\ Platform\ For\ Action\ And\ The\ Outcomes\ Document\ Of\ The\ 23^{rd}\ Special\ Session\ Of\ The\ General\ Assembly\ In\ 2000.\ Accessed\ from\ http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploads/natl_review_south_africa_-_eng.pdf.$

795 Amnesty International. (2014). South Africa: Pregnant women and girls continue to die unnecessarily. Accessed from http://www.cabsa.org.za/content/south-africa-pregnant-women-and-girls-continue-die-unnecessarily-9102014

796 Amnesty International. (2014). South Africa: Pregnant women and girls continue to die unnecessarily. Accessed from http://www.cabsa.org.za/content/south-africa-pregnant-women-and-girls-continue-die-unnecessarily-9102014

```
797 African National Congress (ANC). 2014. Gender Paper. Analytical Framework For Policy Influence Towards Radical Transformation Of
Women's Socio-Economic Empowerment And Rights, Policy Discussion Document. Accessed from http://www.anc.org.za/docs/discus/2014/gende
798 "The African Women's Development and Communication Network (FEMNET)." SOAWR Congratulates Swaziland on Its Ratification of the
Protocol on the Rights of Women in Africa. N.p., n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014. <a href="http://femnet.co/index.php/en/press/item/134-soawr-protocol">http://femnet.co/index.php/en/press/item/134-soawr-protocol</a> on the Rights of Women in Africa. N.p., n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014. <a href="https://femnet.co/index.php/en/press/item/134-soawr-protocol">https://femnet.co/index.php/en/press/item/134-soawr-protocol</a> on the Rights of Women in Africa. N.p., n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014. <a href="https://femnet.co/index.php/en/press/item/134-soawr-protocol">https://femnet.co/index.php/en/press/item/134-soawr-protocol</a> on the Rights of Women in Africa. N.p., n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014. <a href="https://femnet.co/index.php/en/press/item/134-soawr-protocol">https://femnet.co/index.php/en/press/item/134-soawr-protocol</a> on the Rights of the 
congratulates-swaziland-on-its-ratification-of-the-protocol-on-the-rights-of-women-in-africa>.\\
799 "Swaziland: HDI Values and Rank Changed in the 2014 Human Development Report." Human Development Report 2014 (2014): n. pag.
800 Permanent Mission of the Kingdom of Swaziland to the United Nations, "Statement by H.E. Ms. Khangizewe Mabuza Principle secretary
at the \textit{Deputy Prime Minister's Office as Head of the Delegations of the Kingdom of Swaziland"}
801 "Economies: Swaziland." Global Gender Gap Report 2014. World Economic Forum, n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014.
<\!\!http://reports.we forum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2014/economies/\#economy = SWZ>.
802 "SWAZILAND: Women's Rights Take One Step Forward, Two Steps Back." IRINnews. IRIN: A Service of the UN Office for the
Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, 16 June 2010. Web. 11 Nov. 2014. <a href="http://www.irinnews.org/report/89510/swaziland-women-s-">http://www.irinnews.org/report/89510/swaziland-women-s-</a>
rights-take-one-step-forward-two-steps-back{>}.
803 "Playing Games with Women's Rights." Playing Games with Human Rights. Swaziland Games for Action for Southern Africa, n.d. Web. 11
Nov. 2014. <a href="http://swazilandgames.org/playing-games-with-womens-rights/">http://swazilandgames.org/playing-games-with-womens-rights/</a>.
804 "Building the Culture of Saving!" UNDP in Swaziland. N.p., n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014.
 <http://www.sz.undp.org/content/swaziland/en/home/ourwork/womenempowerment/successstories/improved-prospects-for-the-</p>
establishment-of-women-s-bank-in-swaz/>.
805 "Rural Swazi Woman Turns Childhood Hobby into Source of Income." UNDP in Swaziland. N.p., n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014.
 <http://www.sz.undp.org/content/swaziland/en/home/ourwork/povertyreduction/successstories/rural-swazi-woman-turns-childhood-</p>
hobby-into-source-of-income/>.
806 "UNAIDS." Swaziland. N.p., n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014. <a href="http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/swaziland">http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/swaziland</a>.
807 Swaziland, The Kingdom Of. SWAZILAND GLOBAL AIDS RESPONSE PROGRESS REPORTING 2014 (n.d.): n. pag. Web.
<http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/SWZ_narrative_report_2014.pdf>.
808 "Statement by Mr. Gideon S. Gwebu." (n.d.): n. pag. 58th Session of the Commission on the Status of Women, 17 Mar. 2014. Web.
<a href="http://papersmart.unmeetings.org/media2/2497967/swaziland-r1.pdf">http://papersmart.unmeetings.org/media2/2497967/swaziland-r1.pdf</a>>.
809 "Women's Rights and Marital Power in Swaziland." The Sydney Globalist Womens Rights and Marital Power in Swaziland Comments.
N.p., 24 Aug. 2013. Web. 11 Nov. 2014. <a href="http://thesydneyglobalist.org/2013/08/womens-rights-and-marital-power-in-swaziland/">http://thesydneyglobalist.org/2013/08/womens-rights-and-marital-power-in-swaziland/</a>.
810 SADC Gender Protocol 2014 Barometer
811 "Southern Africa: Swaziland Has the Lowest Number of Women in Parliament." GenderLinks. N.p., n.d. Web. 11 Nov. 2014.
< http://www.genderlinks.org.za/article/southern-africa-swaziland-has-the-lowest-number-of-women-in-parliament-2013-11-15>.
812\ World\ Bank\ (2014),\ "Gender\ Statistics",\ http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%2oStatistics\#e\_b
\it 813 UNESCO (2014), "Girls' and womens' right to education"
_{814} The Telegraph, Educational innovation in Ghana helps girls realise their potential, 31 July 2014available at
{\it http://www.telegraph.co.uk/education/educationopinion/11002552/Education-innovation-in-Ghana-helps-girls-realise-their-potential.html}
{\it 815}~Avert, HIV\,\&\,AIDS~in~Nigeria, \\ {\it http://www.avert.org/hiv-aids-nigeria.htm}
816\ World\ Bank\ (2014),\ "Gender\ Statistics",\ \underline{\ \ }\underline{\ \ 
817 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
818 "Child Marriage in 2013: Third of Women in Developing World Married Before 18", International Business Times, 20th January 2014,
available\ at\ \underline{_{http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/child-marriage-2013-third-women-developing-world-married-before-18-1433070}
819 Make Every Woman Count (2013), "African Women's Decade Report"
820 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
821\ Al\ Jazeera\ (2014), "What\ next\ for\ Burkina\ Faso?", \\ \underline{http://www.aljazeera.com/news/africa/2014/10/what-next-burkina-faso-20141031193550351793.html}
822 Fessy, T, BBC (2014), "How Burkina Faso's Blaise Campaore sparked his own downfall," http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-29858965
823 UNESCO, (2014) "Education for All Global Monitoring Report: Teaching and Learning: Achieving Quality for All",
http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0022/002266/226662e.pdf
824 UNESCO (2014), "Girls' and womens' right to education"
825\ World\ Bank\ (\textbf{2012}),\ "Data:\ Primary\ completion\ rate",\ \underline{\underline{http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SE.PRM.CMPT.MA.ZS/countries/BF-ZF-XM?display=graph}
826 UNESCO (2014), "Girls' and womens' right to education"
827 UNESCO (2014), "Girls' and womens' right to education"
828 UNICEF (2013), "Revue à mi-parcours de programme de Pays de 2011-2015", http://www.unicef.org/bfa/french/gouvernement_du_Burkina_Faso-
Unicef\_revue\_a\_mi-parcours\_du\_programme\_de\_pays\_2011-2015\_rapport\_2013.pdf
829 United Nations Statistics Division (2014), "UN Data", https://data.un.org/CountryProfile.aspx?crName=Burkina%20Faso
830 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
831 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
833\ UNAIDS, "AIDS in fo\ On line\ Database", \\ \underline{http://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/datatools/aidsinfo/base}
834 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
```

```
835 UNAIDS, "AIDSinfo Online Database", http://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/datatools/aidsinfo/
836 WHO (2014), "Maternal mortality in 1990-2013: Burkina Faso"
 837\ World\ Bank\ (2014), "Gender\ Statistics", \underline{ http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%2oStatistics \# \underline{ btrack} + \underline{ btrack} +
 838 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
839 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
840 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
841 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
842 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 843 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
844 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
845 Ibid.
 846 Ibid.
 847 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 848 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 850 Al Jazeera (2014), "Burkina Faso appoints transitional government," http://www.aljazeera.com/news/africa/2014/11/burkina-faso-appoints-trans
 government-20141123225514740864.html
851 Al Jazeera America (2014), "Burkina Faso announces a transitional government," http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/11/23/burkina-faso-
 transitional government military included. html\\
852\ All\ Africa\ (2014),\ "Burkina\ Faso\ draft\ transition\ charter\ drawn,"\ {\it http://allafrica.com/stories/201411101379.html}
854 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 855 Ibid.
 856 National Democratic Institute (2014), "Burkina Faso", https://www.ndi.org/burkina-faso?quicktabs_country_page_tabs=0*quicktabs-country_page_tabs
 857 CEDAW Implementation Monitoring Coalition of Burkina Faso (2010), "Shadow report on the 6th report of the government of Burkina
Faso on the enforcement of the convention to end all forms of discrimination against women (CEDAW)",
https://www.ndi.org/files/Rapport_alternatif_Burkina_version_finale_eng.pdf
 858 U.S. Department of State (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report – Burkina Faso", http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aabatd3.html
 859 U.S. Department of State (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report – Burkina Faso", http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aabatd3.html
 860 U.S. Department of State (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report – Burkina Faso", http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aabaid3.html
 861 U.S. Department of State (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report – Burkina Faso", http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aaba1d3.html
 _{862} U.S. Department of State (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report – Burkina Faso", _{http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aaba1d3.html}
 863 Make Every Woman Count (2013), "African Women's Decade Report"
 864\ African\ Economic\ Outlook\ (2014),\ "Benin", \ \underline{http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/2014/PDF/CN\_Long\_EN/Benin\_EN.pdf}
 865\ World\ Bank\ (2014), "Gender\ Statistics", \underline{\ \ \ }\underline{\ \ \ \ }\underline{\ \ \ \ }\underline{\ \ \ \ }\underline{\ \ \ }\underline{\ \ \ \ }\underline{\ \ \ \ }\underline{\ \ }\underline{\ \ }\underline{\ \ \ }\underline
 866 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 867 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 868 African Economic Outlook (2014), "Benin", http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/2014/PDF/CN_Long_EN/Benin_EN.pdf
869\ World\ Bank\ (2014),\ "Gender\ Statistics", \ \underline{http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%2oStatistics#e_b}
 870 UNESCO, (2014), "Education for All Global Monitoring Report: Teaching and Learning: Achieving Quality for All",
http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0022/002266/226662e.pdf
 871\ World\ Bank\ (2014),\ "Education\ Statistics",\ \underline{http://databank.worldbank.org/data/views/variableselection/selectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselection/selectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselection/selectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselection/selectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx?source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-statistics---all-levelselectvariables.aspx.source=education-st
872 African Economic Outlook (2014), "Benin"
873 African Economic Outlook (2014), "Benin"
874 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
875 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
876 African Economic Outlook (2014), "Benin"
877 African Economic Outlook (2014), "Benin"
878 World Bank (2011), "Benin - Supplemental Financing for the Sixth Poverty Reduction Support Credit Project",
 http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/2011/03/14008688/benin-supplemental-financing-sixth-poverty-reduction-support-credit-project (as a constant of the constant of the
879 UNAIDS, "AIDSinfo Online Database", http://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/datatools/aidsinfo/
880 UNAIDS, "AIDSinfo Online Database", http://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/datatools/aidsinfo/
881 UNAIDS, "AIDSinfo Online Database", http://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/datatools/aidsinfo/
882\ WHO\ (2014), "Maternal\ mortality\ in\ 1990-2013:\ Benin", \\ \underline{http://www.who.int/gho/maternal\_health/countries/ben.pdf}
883\ World\ Bank\ (2014),\ "Gender\ Statistics",\ \underline{\ \ }\underline{\ \ 
884 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
885 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
886 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 887 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
```

```
888 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
889 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
890 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
891 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
802 Ibid.
893 UNDP (2013), "Situation de la femme au Benin en 2013",
                                                                                             m%20de%20la%20femme%20au%20B%C3%A9nin%20en%202013.pdf
894 UNDP (2013), "Situation de la femme au Benin en 2013",
http://www.bj.undp.orq/content/dam/benin/docs/emancipationdesfemes/Situation%20de%20la%20femme%20au%20B%C3%A9nin%20en%202013.pdf
895 Chingwete, Anyway, Richmond, Samantha and Alpin, Carmen (2014), "Support for African Women's Equality Rises", Afrobarometer
Policy\ Paper\ \#8, \ {\it http://www.afrobarometer.org/files/documents/policy\_brief/ab\_r5\_policypaperno8.pdf}
896\ U.S.\ Department\ of\ State\ (2014),\ "Trafficking\ in\ Persons\ Report-Benin",\ \underline{http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aaba2414.html}
897 U.S. Department of State (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report – Benin", http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aaba2414.html
1 See: MEWC report AWD 2012, pg. 66 and MEWC report AWD 2013, pg. 74
898\ Maputo\ Protocol.\ 2014.\ "Countries\ that\ have\ Ratified\ it."\ {\it \underline{http://www.maputoprotocol.com/the-countries-that-have-ratified-it}}
899 ACHPR. 2014. "Ratification." http://www.achpr.org/instruments/achpr/ratification/
{\it 900}\ United\ Nations.\ 2014.\ https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-8\&chapter=4\&lang=engles.gr.
901 ibid
                 See: MEWC report AWD 2013, pg. 75
                 UN Women, Strategic dialogue on gains and challenges in gender equality in Cabo Verde, 12/05/2014
                  http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/news1/strategic-dialogue-on-gains-and-challenges-in-gender-equality-in-
cabo-verde
                 ibid
                 verde#sthash.KabUJoGR.dmm
                 Small Islands Developing States Conference, September 2014, Cape Verde National Report at pg 34,
http://www.sids2014.org/content/docu
                                              nents/300CaboVerde_Report.ENGversion.pdf
11
                                   Ibid
                 ibid
13
                 ibid at pg. 35
                                     ids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/capeverde/
                 http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/cabo-verde.html
20
                 \underline{http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2013/af/220093.htm}
902 UN Women, One week training in social communication gender and gender based violence for media professional in Cabo Verde,
30/05/2014, http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/news1/one-week-training-in-social-communication-gender-and-gender-
based-violence-for-media-professionals-in-cabo-verde
903 Ibid
21
                 UN Women, Immediate social and legal support for gender based violence victims public opening of two multidisciplinary centers
in \ Sao \ Domingo, 14/03/2014, \\ \underline{http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/news1/immediate-social-and-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-violence-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-based-victims-public-legal-support-for-gender-bas
opening-of-two-multidisciplinary-centers-in-so-domingos
904 <u>http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/186386.pdf</u> pg.9
905 UN Women, Cape Verde Profile http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/cabo-verde.html
906 http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226845.pdf at pg. 119
907 http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226845.pdf at pgs. 119 and 120.
                 http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm \\
908 \ \underline{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-8\&chapter=4\&lang=enderset.
909 http://www.achpr.org/instruments/women-protocol/ratification/
_{910} Human Rights Watch (2014), "World Report – Cote d'Ivoire"
911 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
912 World Economic Forum (2013), The Global Gender Gap Report
_{913} UNESCO, (2014) "Education for All Global Monitoring Report: Teaching and Learning: Achieving Quality for All",
                         o.org/images/0022/002266/226662e.pdf
_{915} UNHCR (2013), 'Côte d'Ivoire becomes latest country to accede to statelessness conventions', _{
m http://www.unhcr.org/524e8da69.html}
917\ World\ Bank\ (2014), "Data-Labor\ force\ participation\ rate", \\ \underline{http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.TLF.CACT.MA.ZS/countries/1W-Cl?display=graph}
g18\ World\ Bank\ (2014),\ "Gender\ Statistics",\ {\it http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%2oStatistics\#\underline{c\_b}
919 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
920 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
921 Gender Index (2014), "Cote d'Ivoire", http://genderindex.org/country/cote-do39ivoire
```

```
922 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
923 WHO (2014), "Maternal mortality in 1990-2013: Cote d'Ivoire"
924\ World\ Bank\ (2014), "Gender\ Statistics", \underline{ http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%20Statistics\#c\_b (2014), \underline{ http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%20Statistics\#c\_b (2014), \underline{ http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%20Statistics#c\_b (2014), \underline{ http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%20Statistics#c\_b (2014), \underline{ http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%20Statistics#c\_b (2014), \underline{ http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender\%20Statistics#c\_b (2014), \underline{ http://databank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Selection/Select
925 WHO (2014), "Maternal mortality in 1990-2013; Cote d'Ivoire"
926 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
928 World Bank (2014), "Gender Statistics", http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender%20Statistics#c_b
929 World Bank (2014), "Gender Statistics", http://databank.worldbank.org/Data/Views/VariableSelection/SelectVariables.aspx?source=Gender%20Statistics#c_b
930 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
931 UNICEF, "Cote d'Ivoire – HIV/AIDS", http://www.unicef.org/cotedivoire/hiv_aids.html
932 UNAIDS, "AIDSinfo Online Database", http://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/datatools/aidsinfo/
933 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
934 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
935 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
936 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
937 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
938 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
939 UNOCHA (2014), "Côte d'Ivoire : Bulletin humanitaire spécial violences basées sur le genre (VBG)"
940 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
941 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
942 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
943 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
944 UNOCHA (2014), "Côte d'Ivoire : Bulletin humanitaire spécial violences basées sur le genre (VBG)"
945 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
046 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
047 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
048 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
949 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
950 Central Intelligence Agency (2014), "Chiefs of State and Cabinet Members of Foreign Governments",
https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/world-leaders-1/IV.htm
951 Adam Gallagher (2014), "Marie-Paule Kodjo's Fight for Women's Rights in Côte d'Ivoire",
http://www.ifes.org/Content/Publications/Articles/2014/Marie-Paule-Kodjos-Fight-for-Womens-Rights-in-Cote-dIvoire.aspx
952 UN, "United Nations Operation in Cote d'Ivoire", http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/missions/unoci/index.shtml
954\ UN\ (2014), "UNOCI\ Background", \underline{http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/missions/unoci/background.shtml. 2014)
955 Central Intelligence Agency, "The World Factbook - Cote d'Ivoire"
956 Working Group on Women, Peace and Security, "Monthly Action Points – May 2014", http://www.womenpeacesecurity.org/rapid-
response/cote_divoire/
os7 Ibid.
958 U.S. State Department (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report"
959 U.S. State Department (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report"
960 U.S. State Department (2014), "Trafficking in Persons Report"
8&chapter=4&lang=en.
962 UN Women (2014) National Review Report on the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action - Beijing Plus 20, The Republic of Gambia,
available\ at\ {\it http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/national\ reviews/gambia\ review\ beijing 20.ashx.}
_{963} Ministry of Women's Affairs (2010) p.8
964 African Development Bank Group, Gambia: A country profile, pg. 22
965 African Development Bank Group, Gambia: A country profile, pg. 22
966 UNDP, Human Development report 2014, Country Explanatory Notes, Gambia, available at
http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr_theme/country-notes/GMB.pdf
967 African Development Bank Group, Gambia: A country profile, pg. 26.
968 Daily Observer, President Jammeh Declares Free Basic Educatiom by 2014 http://observer.gm/africa/gambia/article/president-jammeh-
declares-free-basic-education-by-2014
o6o CIA (2010)
970 AllAfrica, Gambia: Access to Finance, Skills and Entrepreneurship for Women Farmers, 10 September 2014 available at
http://allafrica.com/stories/201409101305.html
971 UNDP, Development forum on the theme "Closing the gender gap- Realities in Gambia", 10 September 2014 available at
\underline{http://www.gm.undp.org/content/gambia/en/home/presscenter/pressreleases/2014/09/10/development-forum-on-the-theme-closing-the-development-forum-on-the-theme-closing-the-development-forum-on-the-theme-closing-the-development-forum-on-the-theme-closing-the-development-forum-on-the-theme-closing-the-development-forum-on-the-theme-closing-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-development-forum-on-the-d
gender-gap-the-realities-in-the-gambia/
```

```
972 ibid
973 ibid
974 The Point, Vision 2016 ambitious but achievable- IFAD President, 22 August, 2014 available at
\underline{http://thepoint.gm/africa/gambia/article/vision-2016-ambitious-but-achievable-ifad-president}
976 UNAids, 2013 available at <a href="http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/gambia/">http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/gambia/</a>
ozz ibid
978 Ministry of Health and Social Welfare, Banjul, Gambia, Health Policy, Republic of Gambia, 2011-2015, p. 19 available at
\hbox{\it "http://www.moh.gov.gm/images/stories/healthpolicy2011-2015.pdf}
979 Association for women's rights in development, RESURJ statement on the 20th anniversary of the international conference on population
and\ development, 15\ October\ 2014\ available\ at\ \underline{http://www.awid.org/Library/RESURJ-Statement-on-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-of-the-20th-Anniversary-o
\underline{International\text{-}Conference\text{-}on\text{-}Population\text{-}and\text{-}Development}}
_{980} Criminal Code, Gambia, Sections 198 and 199 available at \underline{\text{http://www.hsph.harvard.edu/population/abortion/GAMBIA.abo.htm}}
  981 World Health Organization, Sexual and Reproductive Health, Classification of Female Genital Mutilation available at
http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/topics/fgm/overview/en/
982 SITAN Report, November 2001 available
at http://www.google.com.sg/url?sa=t&rct=j&g=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=7&ved=oCEYQFjAG&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.ciam.gm%2F_
library%2F2012%2F6%2Fsitan_2000_report.doc&ei=K0BMVKGlK6bImAXmmYHYAw&usg=AFQjCNEyWPpChdeA_0PbWdPB0uATBG0nM
Q&sig2=hnsSgHzpUVrhgHoEjcx1ug&bvm=bv.77880786,d.dGY
983 The Point, FGM: Should we drop the knife or hold on to it?, 5 June 2014 available at http://thepoint.gm/africa/gambia/article/fgm-
should-we-drop-the-knife-or-hold-on-to-it
984 The Point, From health based to right based approach in fight to eliminate FGM, 21 August 2014 available at
\underline{http://thepoint.gm/africa/gambia/article/from-health-based-to-right-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-to-eliminate-fgm-health-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-approach-in-fight-based-
985 Inter Press Service, Time to drop the knife for FMG in the Gambia available at http://www.ipsnews.net/2014/07/time-to-drop-the-knife-
for-fmg-in-the-gambia/
ose ibid
087 US Department of State, Trafficking of Persons Report 2014, Gambia, p. 180 available
at \ \underline{http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2014/?utm\_source=NEW+RESOURCE:+Trafficking+in+Persons+Resource=NEW+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resource+Resour
988 ibid at p. 43
989 ibid at pgs. 181, 182
990 The Gambia Bureau of Statistics, The Gambia 2013 Population and Housing Census Preliminary Results, available at
\underline{http://www.gbos.gov.gm/uploads/census/The \%20 Gambia \%20 Population \%20 and \%20 Housing \%20 Census \%20 2013 \%20 Provisional \%20 Republic Management of the School of t
ort.pdf
991 ibid
992 Inter Press Service, The Gambia's Women demand a seat at the political table, 30 March 2014, available at
\underline{http://www.ipsnews.net/2014/o3/gambias-women-demand-seat-political-table/}
\it 2994. Constitution of the Republic of The Gambia, Clause~28~available~at~\underline{http://www.accessgambia.com/information/constitutiongambia.pdf}
995 ibid at Clause 33
996 Over the last four years the following acts were enacted: the Women's Act of 2010, the Domestic Violence Act in 2013 and the Sexual
Offences Act also in 2013
<sub>997</sub> Inter Press Service, The Gambia's Women demand a seat at the political table, 30 March 2014, available at
http://www.ipsnews.net/2014/03/gambias-women-demand-seat-political-table/
998 Peace Women, National Action Plans, Gambia available at http://peacewomen.org/naps/country/africa/gambia
999 Daily Observer Gambia, DPS trumpets government's commitment to girls, women's rights protection, 13 November 2014 available
\underline{at}\ \underline{http://observer.gm/africa/gambia/article/dps-trumpets-govts-commitment-to-girls-womens-rights-protection}
1000 ibid
1001 The Constitution of the Republic of Ghana 1992, Chapter 5, Clause 17 (2) available at
http://www.judicial.gov.gh/constitution/chapter/chap_5.htm
1002 The Constitution of the Republic of Ghana 1992, Chapter 5, Clause 26 (2) available at
\underline{http://www.judicial.gov.gh/constitution/chapter/chap\_5.htm}
1004 United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV available at https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-
8&chapter=4&lang=en
{\it 1005~United~Nations~Treaty~Collection, Chapter~IV~available~at~\underline{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-1005~United~Nations~Treaty~Collection,~Chapter~IV~available~at~\underline{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-1005~United~Nations~Treaty~Collection,~Chapter~IV~available~at~\underline{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-1005~United~Nations~Treaty~Collection,~Chapter~IV~available~at~\underline{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-1005~United~Nations~Treaty~Collection,~Chapter~IV~available~at~\underline{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-1005~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Treaty~United~Nations~Trea
```

 $_{1006}$ African Charter on Human and People's Rights, Ratification Table available at $\underline{http://www.achpr.org/instruments/achpr/ratification/}$

```
1007 Make Every Woman Count, Ghana available at
http://www.makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com firelated&view=firelated&id=91&Itemid=114
1008 UNDP (2014), Human Development Report, Explanatory Notes, Ghana, available at
http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr_theme/country-notes/GHA.pdf
1000 ibid, p.5
1010 Unicef, Ghana at Glance: http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/ghana_statistics.html
1011 ibid
1012 Ghana web, Model girls JHS established in Kpandai, 31 July 2014 available at
\underline{http://www.ghanaweb.com/GhanaHomePage/regional/artikel.php?ID=319242}
1013 Government of Ghana, Ministry of Education, Education Strategic Plan 2010-2020, Volume I, December 2010 available at
http://www.moe.gov.gh/docs/ESP%202010-2020%20Vol%201%20Final.pdf
1014 UNDP (2014), Human Development Report, Explanatory Notes, Ghana, available at
\underline{http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr\_theme/country-notes/GHA.pdf}
1015 Government of Ghana (Accra), Gender Mainstreaming in oil and gas policies and laws, Press Release, 17 September 2014 available at
\label{lem:http://www.ghana.gov.gh/index.php/2012-02-08-08-32-47/features/6387-gender-mainstreaming-in-oil-and-gas-policies-and-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-section-laws-of-sect
1016 ibid
1017 ibid
1018 ibid
1019 UN Aids (2013) available at http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/ghana/
1020 Business Ghana, NGO trains women in reproductive rights, 3 February 2014, available at
\underline{http://www.businessghana.com/portal/news/index.php?op=getNews\&news\_cat\_id=\&id=195840
1021 WOMANKIND, Effects of Violence Against Women in Ghana http://www.womankind.org.uk/2013/03/effects-of-violence-in-ghana/
1022 US Department of State, Trafficking in persons report 2014, p. 43 available at
http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226844.pdf
1023 US Department of State, Trafficking in persons report 2014, Ghana,p. 186 available at
\underline{http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226846.pdf}
1024 ibid
1025 Quotaproject, Country narrative, Ghana available at http://www.quotaproject.org/uid/countryview.cfm?CountryCode=GH
1026 UNDP (2014), Human Development Report, Explanatory Notes, Ghana, available at
\underline{http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr\_theme/country-notes/GHA.pdf}
1027 Ghanaweb, CCP urges CSOs toe educate men on women's political rights, 3 August 2014 available at
http://www.ghanaweb.com/GhanaHomePage/politics/artikel.php?ID=319593
1028 Ghana News Agency, Women pick 24 per cent of Ministerial appointments, 17 July 2014 available at
\underline{http://www.ghananewsagency.org/politics/women-pick-24-per-cent-of-ministerial-appointments--77322}
1029 Allafrica, Ghana: Gender equality in Ghana's local governance system-Abantu calls for review of draft local government bill, 12 August
2014 available at <a href="http://allafrica.com/stories/201408121474.html?viewall=1">http://allafrica.com/stories/201408121474.html?viewall=1</a>
1030 Government of Ghana. Media urged to involved women in their programmes, 6 November 2014 available
1032 http://www.achpr.org/instruments/women-protocol/ratification/
1033 Beaubien, J, National Public Radio (2014), "Guinea is seeing more Ebola cases: Can the trend be stopped?",
http://www.npr.org/blogs/goatsandsoda/2014/11/07/362062293/quinea-is-seeing-more-ebola-cases-can-the-trend-be-stopped
1034 Center for Disease Control (2014), "2014 Ebola outbreak in West Africa - Cumulative reported cases graphs,"
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/outbreaks/2014-west-africa/cumulative-cases-graphs.html
1035 Beaubien, J, National Public Radio (2014), "Guinea is seeing more Ebola cases: Can the trend be stopped?"
1036 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
1037 Ibid.
1038 Ibid.
1039 \ World \ Bank \ (2014), \ "Gender \ Statistics", \ \underline{\ \ }\underline{\ \ 
10401040 Mathew, T, The Daily Nation [Kenya] (2014), "Guinea postpones reopening of schools due to Ebola," http://www.nation.co.ke/news/africa/-
/1066/2445446/-/6qs49ez/-/index.html
1041 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
1042 Ibid.
1043 Ibid.
1044 African Economic Outlook (2014), "Guinea", http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/2014/PDF/CN_Long_EN/Guinea_EN.pdf
1045 World Bank (2014), "Gender Statistics",
1046 World Bank (2014), "Data - Labor force participation rate"
1047 African Economic Outlook (2014), "Guinea"
1048 National Public Radio (2014), "Dangerous deliveries: Ebola devastates women's health in Liberia",
```

http://www.npr.org/blogs/goatsandsoda/2014/11/18/364179795/dangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberia

```
1049 Ibid.
{\it 1050~UNFPA~(2014), "Ebola~is~wiping~out~gains~in~safe~motherhood,"} {\it http://www.unfpa.org/public/home/news/pid/18486} {\it 1050~UNFPA~(2014), "Ebola~is~wiping~out~gains~in~safe~motherhood,"} {\it 1050~UNFPA~(2014), "Ebola~is~wiping~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gains~out~gai
{\scriptstyle 1051}~UNFPA~(2014),~"Ebola~is~wiping~out~gains~in~safe~motherhood,"} {\scriptstyle http://www.unfpa.org/public/home/news/pid/18486}
 1053 Doucleff, M, National Public Radio (2014), "Dangerous deliveries: Ebola leaves moms and babies without care,"
 http://www.npr.org/blogs/qoats and soda/2014/11/18/364179795/dangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-ebola-devastates-womens-health-in-liberiangerous-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-deliveries-
1054 Ibid.
 1055 WHO (2014), "Maternal mortality in 1990-2013: Guinea"
1057 WHO (2014), "Maternal mortality in 1990-2013: Guinea"
1058 World Bank (2014), "Gender statistics"
1059 WHO (2014), "Maternal mortality in 1990-2013: Guinea"
{\it 1060~UNAIDS, "AIDS in fo~On line~Database", \underline{http://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/datatools/aidsinfo/2016.} }
1062 Ibid.
1063 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
1064 Ibid.
1065 Ibid.
1066 Ibid.
1067 Ibid.
1068 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
1069 Ibid.
 1070 Ibid.
1071 Ibid.
 1072 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 1073 Ibid.
 1074 Ibid.
 1075 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 1076 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 1077 Ibid.
 1078 Ibid.
 1079 U.S. State Department (2013), "Human Rights Report"
 1081 Ibid.
 1082 Ibid.
 _{1084} United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV available at \underline{\text{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=}TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-1084}
 8&chapter=4&lang=en
 _{1085} United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV available at \underline{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-1085United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV available at <math>\underline{https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY\&mtdsg\_no=IV-1085United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV-1085United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV-1085
 8-b&chapter=4&lang=en
 1086 Make Every Woman Count, Africa: Maputo Protocol available at
\underline{http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content \& id=892: a frica-map uto-protocol \& I temid=146. A final protocol & id=146. A final pr
 1087 UNDP (2014) Human Development Report, Explanatory country notes, Guinea Bissau p.2 available at
\underline{http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr\_theme/country-notes/GNB.pdf}
1088 UNDP (2014) Human Development Report, Explanatory country notes, Guinea Bissau p. 4
\underline{http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr\_theme/country-notes/GNB.pdf}
{\it 1089~UNAIDS, 2013, available~at~\underline{http://www.unaids.org/en/regions countries/countries/guinea-bissau.}}
1090 UNICEF, New law prohibits practice of female genital mutilation in Guinea Bissau, 24 July 2012 available at
\underline{http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/guineabissau\_59787.html}
1091 Fox News, Guinea Bissau outlaws domestic violence, 19 July 2013 available at http://www.foxnews.com/world/2013/07/19/guinea-
bissau-outlaws-domestic-violence/
_{1092} US State Government, Trafficking in Persons Report 2014, p. 193 available at
\underline{http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2014/?utm\_source=NEW+RESOURCE:+Trafficking+in+Persons+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+Resource=NEW+
 1093 ibid p. 43
1094 ibid pgs. 193,194
1095 Gender Index, http://genderindex.org/country/guinea-bissau
 1096 United Nations Security Council Report, http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_2014_333.pdf
 1097 IPU PARLINE database: Guinea-Bissau People's National Assembly, http://www.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2133_A.htm
```

1098 RFI, http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20140705-guinee-bissau-solide-gouvernement-pret-relever-defis/

1099 United Nations Security Council Report, http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_2014_333.pdf ${\it 1100 Gender\ Index,\ http://genderindex.org/country/guinea-bissau}$ 1101 Working Group on Women, Peace and Security, Monthly Action Points, May 2014 available at http://womenpeacesecurity.org/media/pdf-MAP_May2014.pdf 1102 Africa 4 Women's Rights. "Liberia." 2014. http://www.africa4womensrights.org/public/Dossier_of_Claims/Liberia-UK.pdf ${\scriptstyle 1103}\ The\ News\ Liberia,\ "Women\ Empowerment\ Encouraged,"\ 2013.\ http://thenewslib.com/news/1234-women-empowerment-encouraged,"\ 2013.\ http://thenewslib.\ htt$ 1104 UN Liberia. "Government and UN Joint Programme Gender Equality and Women's Economic Empowerment." 2011. http://www.unliberia.org/doc/jp%20gewee%20final%20draft%20%20-%2012%20feb%2009mogd_signed%20copy.pdf 1105 MEWC. "CBL, UN Women Grant Loans to Gbarpolu Women." 2014. $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com_content \&view=article\&id=6661:liberia-cbl-un-women-grantlloans-to-liberia-cbl-u$ gbarpolu-women&catid=41:economic-empowerment&Itemid=651106 MEWC. "Liberian Women Prosper with Newfound Skills." 2014. $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com_content \&view=article \&id=6665: liberia-liberian-women-prosper-with-liberian-women-prosper-women$ newfound-skills&catid=41:economic-empowerment&Itemid=65 1107 MEWC. "Media Assessment Reveals Low Women Role." 2014. women-role&catid=42:general&Itemid=135 1108 Consultancy Africa intelligence (CAI), Failing to get the vote: Liberian Women and Political Participation $http://www.consultancyafrica.com/index.php?option=com_content\&view=article\&id=1237: failing-to-get-the-vote-liberian-women-and-liberian-women-an$ political-participation-&catid=57:africa-watch-discussion-papers&Itemid=263 1109 MEWC. Labor Minister Pushes Women Participation. 2014. $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com_content \& view=article \& id=6985: liberia-labor-minister-pushes-women-pushes-women-pushes-women-pushes-women-pushes-women-pushes-women-pushes-pus$ participation&catid=38:political-participation&Itemid=64 ${\it 1110}\ Front\ Page\ Africa.\ "Referendum\ Sought\ on\ 30\ Percent\ Women\ Political\ Participation."\ 2014.$ http://www.frontpageafricaonline.com/index.php/politic/1335-referendum-sought-on-30-percent-women-political-participation 1111 MEWC. African Women's Decade 2013 Report $http://makeeverywo mancount.org/images/stories/documents/MEWC_AWDReport_Feb2013.pdf$ 1112 United Nations Girls Education Fund. "Liberia: Background.: 2014 http://www.ungei.org/infobycountry/liberia.html 1113 MEWC. "High Maternal Mortality Reported." $2014 http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option = com_content \&view = article \&id = 6199: liberia-high-maternal-mortality-index. The properties of the properties$ reported&catid=39:hiv-aids&Itemid=66 1114 MEWC. "UNFPA Identifies With Pregnant Women and Children." 2014 $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com_content \&view=article\&id=6694: liberia-unfpa-identifies-with-pregnant$ women-and-children&catid=39:hiv-aids&Itemid=66 1115 MEWC. "Liberia Needs Trained Midwives." 2014. $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com_content \&view=article\&id=6719: liberia-liberia-needs-trained-needs-trained-needs-trained-needs-trained-needs-trained-needs-trained-needs-trained-needs-trained-needs-needs-trained-needs-ne$ midwives&catid=39:hiv-aids&Itemid=66 ${\it 1116}\ Devex, Urgent\ Needs\ and\ Participation\ of\ Women\ Must\ be\ Prioritised\ in\ Ebola\ Response.\ https://www.devex.com/news/urgent-needs$ and-participation-of-women-must-be-prioritized-in-ebola-response-84469 1117 MEWC. "President Sirleaf Convenes Roundtable Meeting with Women Lawyers to Address Alarming Rape Statistics." 2014. http://www.makeeverywomancount.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=6672:liberia-president-sirleaf-convenesround table-meeting-with-women-lawyers-gender-advocates calling-for-out-of-the-box-suggestions-to-address-alarming-rape-statistics-in-decomposition and the state of the stacountry&catid=37:violence-against-women&Itemid=63 1118 ibid 1119 ibid 1120 MEWC. "One Billion Rising for Justice in Liberia." 2014. $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php? option=com_content \& view=article \& id=6919: liberia-one-billion-rising-for-justice-in-distributions and the properties of th$ liberia&catid=37: violence-against-women&Itemid=631121 MEWC. "FGM Persists in Liberia Despite Dangers." 2014. $http://www.make everywo man count.org/index.php? option=com_content \& view=article \& id=6804: liberia-fgm-persists-in-liberia-despite-fine from the properties of the proper$ dangers&catid=37:violence-against-women&Itemid=63 1122 MEWC. "Major Awareness Campaign Against Female Genital Mutilation Kicks Off." 2014. $http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com_content \&view=article\&id=6830: liberia-major-awareness-campaign-ness$ against-female-genital-mutilation-kicks-off&catid=42:general&Itemid=135 1122 MEWC, African Women's Decade Report: Liberia, 2013. http://makeeverywomancount.org/images/stories/documents/MEWC_AWDReport_Feb2013.pdf

```
1124 MEWC. "Liberia." 2014.
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_firelated\&view=firelated\&id=86\&Itemid=117\&Iimitstart=20\\
1125 MEWC, "Women CSOs Join Security Sector Reform," 2014.
http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content \& view=article\&id=7191: liberia-women-csos-join-security-sector-properties of the properties of the propert
reform&catid=40:women-peace-securitu&Itemid=62
Report_FINAL-web.pdf
{\it 1128}~Make~Every~Woman~Count,~{\it http://makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content \&view=article\&id=116\&Itemid=58.}
 1129 U.S. Department of State (2014), "The Trafficking in Persons Report", p. 265 http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226847.pdf
 {\it 1130 United Nations, "Supporting political process and helping stabilize Mali", {\it http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en/peacekeeping/minusma/en
 1131 UNICEF, Education and Gender Equality http://www.unicef.org/mali/3932.html
 1132 The Guardian, Education prospects bleak for children in war-torn Mali
  http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2012/sep/21/education-prospects-bleak-children-mali
{\scriptstyle 1133}~U.S.~Department~of~State~(2014),~"The~Trafficking~in~Persons~Report", p.~265~\underline{\\http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226847.pdf}
{}_{1134}\textit{World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and the Law", p.13} \underline{\textit{http://wbl.worldbank.org/~/media/FPDKM/WBL/Documents/Reports/2014/Women-Business-and-particles} \\ {}_{1134}\textit{World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and the Law", p.13} \underline{\textit{http://wbl.worldbank.org/~/media/FPDKM/WBL/Documents/Reports/2014/Women-Business-and-particles} \\ {}_{1134}\textit{World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and the Law", p.13} \underline{\textit{http://wbl.worldbank.org/~/media/FPDKM/WBL/Documents/Reports/2014/Women-Business-and-particles} \\ {}_{1134}\textit{World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and the Law", p.13} \underline{\textit{http://wbl.worldbank.org/~/media/FPDKM/WBL/Documents/Reports/2014/Women-Business-and-particles} \\ {}_{1134}\textit{World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and Bank (2014), "Women-Business-and-particles} \\ {}_{1134}\textit{World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and Bank (2014), "Women-Business-and-particles} \\ {}_{1134}\textit{World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and Bank (2014), "Women-Business and B
the-Law-2014-Key-Findings.pdf
 u_{1135} World Bank (2014), "Women, Business and the Law", p.16 u_{115}, u_{115},
the-Law-2014-Key-Findings.pdf
{\it 1136~UNFPA~(2014),~"The~Population~State~of~World", p.~63~{\it http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/SWP\%202014/Report\%20files/EN-SWOP14-1136~UNFPA~(2014),~"The~Population~State~of~World", p.~63~{\it http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/SWP\%202014/Report\%20files/EN-SWOP14-1136~UNFPA~(2014),~"The~Population~State~of~World", p.~63~{\it http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/SWP\%202014/Report%20files/EN-SWOP14-1136~UNFPA~(2014),~"The~Population~State~of~World", p.~63~{\it http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/SWP\%202014/Report%20files/EN-SWOP14-1136~UNFPA~(2014),~"The~Population~State~of~World", p.~63~{\it http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/SWP\%202014/Report%20files/EN-SWOP14-1136~UNFPA~(2014),~"The~Population~State~of~World", p.~63~{\it http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/SWP\%202014/Report%20files/EN-SWOP14-1136~UNFPA~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~State~(2014),~"The~Population~St
Report FINAL-web.pdf
{\it 1138 \ MaliWeb.net, } {\it http://www.maliweb.net/societe/violences-aux-femmes-les-parlementaires-maliens-entendent-endiguer-fleau-456452.html}
{\it 1139~Girls~not~Brides,}~{\it http://www.girlsnotbrides.org/where-does-it-happen}
{\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it http://thinkprogress.org/security/2012/10/09/980861/violence-against-women-spreading} \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it http://thinkprogress.org/security/2012/10/09/980861/violence-against-women-spreading} \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Women\ Spreading\ in\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ Mali," \\ {\it 1140}\ Think\ Progress, "Violence\ Against\ Northern\ M
1141 UNICEF, "Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting. A statistical overview and exploration of the dynamics of change,"
http://www.unicef.org/media/files/FGCM_Lo_res.pdf
 1142 African Union, "Press Statement on the High-Level Seminar on the Impact of Conflict on the Rights of Women and Girls in Mali", October 30th 2014,
 http://pa.au.int/en/content/press-statement-high-level-seminar-impact-conflict-rights-women-and-girls-male and the pressure of the pressure 
1143 Inter-Parliamentary Union (IPU), "Les femmes dans les parlements nationaux", http://www.ipu.org/wmn-f/arc/classif011014.htm
1144 U.S. Department of State (2014), "The Trafficking in Persons Report", p. 265 http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226847.pdf
{\it 1145}~UN~Women, "Malian~lawyer~builds~peace~and~hope", May~15th~2014, {\it http://beijing2o.unwomen.org/en/news-and-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-events/stories/2014/5/woa-mali-saran-eve
 keita-diakite#sthash.ZtdxoQC1.dpuf
1146 MaliActu.net, « Paix et réconciliation : un cheval de bataille du réseau Paix et Sécurité des femmes de l'espace CEDEAO »,
                                lliactu.net/paix-et-reconciliation-un-cheval-de-batille-du-reseau-paix-et-securite-des-femmes-de-lespace-cede
 1147 United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women
 1148 Amnesty International, "Mauritanian authorities must guarantee the protection of human rights defender Aminetou Mint El Moctar",
 12th June 2014 http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/AFR38/001/2014/en/05b4c45c-1f79-4835-a0fb-0c2a7e30d4a1/afr380012014en.html
 1149 Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, 58th Session, Reports by specialized agencies on the
 implementation of the Convention in areas falling within the scope of their activities, Report of the United Nations
 Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), 27th May 2014,
                                                                                                           1=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=3&ved=oCDMQFjAC&url=http%3A%2F%2Ftbinternet.ohchr.org%2FTreaties%2FCEDAW%2FSha
 ocuments \% 2F1\_Global \% 2FCEDAW\_C\_58\_3\_22039\_E.doc\&ei=m7c3VLibN8rpaOrhgYAM\&usg=AFQjCNHCeddRciqFbvwXEd1oM5DskssMgQ\&sig2=CCbFVgyYcudDdxfcY-formation and the compact of the
\underbrace{\it OeYQ\&bvm=bv.77161500,bs.1,d.ZWU\&cad=rja}_{}, p.~6.
{\it 1150 A frican Economic Outlook - Mauritania~2014, \underline{http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/2014/PDF/CN\_Long\_EN/Mauritanie\_ENG.pdf, p. acceptable for the property of the property of
1151 UNDP, Explanatory note on the 2014 Human Development Report composite indices - Mauritania,
\underline{\it http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr\_theme/country-notes/MRT.pdf, p.~4.}
1152 UNDP, Explanatory note on the 2014 Human Development Report composite indices - Mauritania,
http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr_theme/country-notes/MRT.pdf, p. 5.
_{1153} UNDP, Explanatory note on the 2014 Human Development Report composite indices - Mauritania,
http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr_theme/country-notes/MRT.pdf, p. 5.
1154 UNHCR, 2014 Trafficking in Persons Report - Mauritania, 20th June 2014, http://www.refworld.org/publisher,USDOS.,MRT.53aab9cc14,0.html
1155 United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women
considers report of Mauritania", 3rd July 2014, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14821&LangID=E
_{1156} United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women
{}_{1157} World\ Economic\ Forum,\ "The\ Global\ Gender\ Gap\ Report\ 2013",\ \underline{http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_Gender\ Gap\_Report\ 2013.pdf},\ p.\ 48.
 _{1158} World Economic Forum, "The Global Gender Gap Report 2013", _{\underline{\text{http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_GenderGap\_Report\_2013.pdf}}, p. 277.
```

```
1159 Government of Mauritania, "Note sur la santé", http://www.mauritania.mr/fr/index.php?niveau=4&coderub=5&codesousrub=16#
1160 World Economic Forum, "The Global Gender Gap Report 2013", http://www.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GenderGap_Report_2013.pdf, p. 277.
{\it 1161}\ Index\ Mundi,\ "Mauritania\ Demographics\ Profile\ 2014", \\ {\it http://www.indexmundi.com/mauritania/demographics\_profile.html}
{\it 2162}\ United\ Nations\ Office\ of\ the\ High\ Commissioner\ for\ Human\ Rights,\ "Committee\ on\ the\ Elimination\ of\ Discrimination\ against\ Women\ Discrimination\ Against Women\ Discriminati
_{1163} Engender Health, "Agir pour la planification familiale", http://www.engenderhealth.org/our-work/major-projects/agir-pf.php
1164 Le Partenariat de Ouagadougou, "En Mauritanie, un engagement manifeste en faveur de la planification familiale", 27th May 2014,
                                                                              nent-politique-en-faveur-planification-familiale-se-man
1165 Le Partenariat de Ouagadougou, "USAID lance le Projet Régional de Planification Familiale: Agir Pour la Planification Familiale", 9th
{\it January~2014,~} \underline{\it http://partenariatouaga.org/usaid-lance-le-projet-regional-de-planification-familiale-agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-la-planification-familiale/agir-pour-l
1166 United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women
1167 United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women
1168 United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women
1169 UN Women West and Central Africa, "UN Women in Mauritania", http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/mauritania.html
1170 United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women
{}_{1171} \textit{US Department of State, "2014 Trafficking in Persons Report - Mauritania"}, \\ \underline{\text{http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226847.pdf}} p. 268.
1172 United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women
1173 United Nations Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General on the activities of the United Nations Office for West Africa", 26th June
                               a.unm is sions. or g/Portals/UNOWA/Security \% 20 council/140626\% 20 S2014\% 20442\% 20 EN\% 20 SC\% 20 Report. pdf,~\textbf{p. 5.}
1174 UNFPA West and Central Africa, "Promoting women and girl's empowerment in Mauritania", 12th January 2014,
http://wcaro.unfpa.org/public/cache/offonce/pid/16137;isessionid=93D6CFBA3EEAFF26A6E4D9EDEF9A7DBB.iahia01
1175 United Nations Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General on the activities of the United Nations Office for West Africa", 26th June
                                                s.org/Portals/UNOWA/Security%20council/140626%20S2014%20442%20EN%20SC%20Report.pdf, p. 5.
1176 World Bank, "Gender Equality Community of Practice for Finance Ministers April 13 2014 Discussion Summary", 13th April 2014,
http://www.worldbank.org/content/dam/Worldbank/document/Gender/Summary%20of%20Inaugural%20Gender%20Eguality%20Com
e%20Ministers.pdf, p. 3.
1177 UNFPA West and Central Africa, "Promoting women and girl's empowerment in Mauritania", 12th January 2014,
http://wcaro.unfpa.org/public/cache/offonce/pid/16137; jsessionid=93D6CFBA3EEAFF26A6E4D9EDEF9A7DBB. jahia01
1179 United Nations Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General on the activities of the United Nations Office for West Africa", 26th June
2014, http://unowa.unmissions.org/Portals/UNOWA/Security%20council/140626%20S2014%20442%20EN%20SC%20Report.pdf, p. 3.
                       "Sharing Experiences and Insights to Enhance Gender Equality in Sub-Saharan Africa", The World Bank, 3rd June 2014,
available\ at\ {}_{http://blogs.worldbank.org/psd/sharing-experiences-and-insights-enhance-gender-equality-sub-saharan-africal}
                      BTI\ 2014\ Niger\ Country\ Report,\ available\ at\ \underline{www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx\_itao\_download/BTI\_2014\_Niger.pdf},\ p.\ 14.
                      Human\ Development\ Report\ 2014,\ available\ at\ \underline{\textit{www.hdr.undp.org/en/content/human-development-report-2014}},\ p.\ 72.
1183
                       BTI 2014 Niger Country Report, available at <a href="https://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx">www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx</a> itao <a href="https://doi.org/10.14">download/BTI_2014_Niger.pdf</a>, p. 19.
                       'Dissolution of marriage, legal pluralism and women's rights in Francophone West Africa', The Danish Institute for Human
1185
Rights, 2014, http://humanrights.dk/publications/women-divorce-west-africa
                        "Schools for Husbands gaining ground in rural Niger", UNFPA, 17th June 2014, a www.unfpa.org/news/schools-husbands-gaining-
1186
                       "Men Engage: Niger", CARE, 28th May 2014, available at www.care.org/men-engage-niger
1187
                       "Child Marriage in 2013: Third of Women in Developing World Married Before 18", International Business Times, 20th January
\textbf{2014}, \textbf{available at } \underline{\textbf{http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/child-marriage-2013-third-women-developing-world-married-before-18-1433070}
                       "Modern slavery proving hard to tackle in Niger", 28th November 2014, United Nations Radio, available at
                                    /radio/english/fourohfour_include/index.html
                      Human Development Report 2014, available at <a href="https://www.hdr.undp.org/en/content/human-development-report-2014">www.hdr.undp.org/en/content/human-development-report-2014</a>, p. 174.
1190
                      BTI 2014 Niger Country Report, available at <a href="www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx">www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx</a> itao download/BTI 2014 Niger.pdf, , p. 19.
                       'Countering Boko Haram_ Incorporate the Women, Peace and Security Agenda', PeaceWomen 11 June 2014
http://www.peacewomen.org/assets/file/policy_brief_on_boko_haram_finalworkingdraft.pdf
1193\ Bella\ Naija, 'Nigeria's\ 2014\ National\ Budget\ is...N4.69\ TRILLION!', April\ 9\ 2014, \\ \frac{http://www.bellanaija.com/2014/04/09/nigerias-2014-national-budget}{http://www.bellanaija.com/2014/04/09/nigerias-2014-national-budget}
{\it 1194}\ Business\ Day\ Online, \'e 2014 education\ budget proposal will bring improvement-stakeholders\'e, \textit{January 242014} \\ {\it http://businessdayonline.com/2014/01/2014-education-proposal will be a supplied for the proposal will be a supp
```

```
budget-proposal-will-bring-improvement-stakeholders/#.VF-y__msWQc
1196 Business Day Online, Boosting literacy development in Nigeria', September 172014, http://tusiveschapmlinearn/2014/0g/boosing-literacy-development-in-nigeria/#WF. Inc. msWQo
1197 Leadership, 'WEF: Chibok Girls' Abduction Direct Attack On Women's Right To Education - Kaberuka' May 11 2014.
http://leadership.ng/news/370331/wef-chibok-girls-abduction-direct-attack-womens-right-education-kaberuka
1198 Business Day Online, Boosting literacy development in Nigeria', September 172014, http://tusiveselopmiream/2014/04/tustiny-literacy-development-in-rigeria/#VF-liv_mst400
{\it 1199~UNESCO, \'eFA~Global~Monitoring~Report'~2013/2014~\underline{http://unesco.nl/sites/default/files/dossier/gmr\_2013-4.pdf?download=1}
1200 UNESCO, EFA Global Monitoring Report' 2013/2014 http://unesco.nl/sites/default/files/dossier/gmr_2013-4.pdf?download=1
1201 Women in National Parliaments, October 1 2014, http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm
1202 Women in National Parliaments, October 1 2014, http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm
1203 Women in National Parliaments, October 1 2014, http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm
{\it 1204~UNICEF, 'Maternal~and~Child~Health'} \\ {\it http://www.unicef.org/nigeria/children\_1926.html}
1205 Punch, '110 Nigerian women die daily from childbirth complications –UNFPA' October 30 2014, http://www.punchng.com/news/110-nigerian-
{\it 1206 Punch, '110 Nigerian women die daily from childbirth complications - UNFPA' October \it 30 \it 2014, \ {\it http://www.punchng.com/news/110-nigerian-resolvents.} \\
women-die-daily-from-childbirth-complications-unfpa/
1207 Punch, '110 Nigerian women die daily from childbirth complications –UNFPA' October 30 2014, http://www.punchng.com/news/110-nigerian-
          en-die-daily-from-childbirth-complications-unfpa/
1208 Avert, HIV & AIDS in Nigeria, http://www.avert.org/hiv-aids-nigeria.htm
1209 Avert, HIV & AIDS in Nigeria, http://www.avert.org/hiv-aids-nigeria.htm
1210 Leadership, 'The Imperative Of The Violence Against Persons Prohibition (VAPP) Bill' March 24 2014,
{\it 1211 All Africa, Nigeria: Sexual Offences Bill and Life Sentence for Rapists, November~4~2014, {\it http://allufrica.com/stories/201411040256.html}}
{\it 1212} \ All \ Africa, Nigeria: Sexual \ Offences \ Bill \ and \ Life \ Sentence \ for \ Rapists, November \ 4 \ 2014, \ {\it http://allufrica.com/stories/2014/1040256.html}
{\it 1213}~All~Africa, Nigeria: Sexual~Offences~Bill~and~Life~Sentence~for~Rapists, November~4~2014, {\it http://allufrica.com/stories/201411040256.html}
1214 Premium Times, 4 women sue Nigerian army, others at ECOWAS court over harassment, September 16, 2014,
                                                     ng.com/news/more-news/168246-4-women-sue-nigerian-army-others-at-ecowas-court-over-harassment.html#sthash.xeEuYgUh.dpbs
{\scriptstyle 1215}\,Peace\,Women, National\,Action\,Plans-Nigeria, June\,16\,2014,\, \underline{}_{http://peacewomen.org/naps/country/africa/nigeria}
1216 The Nigerian Observer, Ensuring Land Rights For Rural Women, October 11 2014,
http://www.nigerianobservernews.com/27102014/features/features1.html#.VGDqq_msWQ1
1217 The Guardian, Empowering women through economic advocacy and dialogue, http://www.thequardian.com/global-development-professionals-
network/adam-smith-international-partner-zone/empowering-women-economic-advocacy-dialogue and the property of the property o
{\it 1218}~CAJ~News~Africa, ICT \textit{Ministry receives} global accolade for empowering women, \underline{http://cajnews.africa.com/2014/10/29/ict-ministry-receives-global-accolade for empowering women, \underline{http://cajnews.accolade for empowering 
accolade-for-empowering-women/
{\scriptstyle 1219}~Government~of~Nigeria,~\underline{\textit{Women Empowerment Is Key to Achieving MDGs-Women~Affairs~Minister}, August~29~2014,}
\underline{http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content \& view=article \& id=7839: nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-properties and the properties of the proper
\underline{achieving\text{-}mdgs\text{-}women\text{-}affairs\text{-}minister\&catid\text{=}41\text{:}economic\text{-}empowerment\&Itemid\text{=}65}
1220 Government of Nigeria, Women Empowerment Is Key to Achieving MDGs - Women Affairs Minister, August 29 2014,
{\it http://www.makeeverywoman count.org/index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php?option=com\_content\&view=article\&id=7839:nigeria-women-empowerment-is-key-to-index.php.
\underline{achieving\text{-}mdgs\text{-}women\text{-}affairs\text{-}minister\&catid\text{=}41\text{:}economic\text{-}empowerment\&Itemid\text{=}65}
1221 http://brighterbrains.org/articles/entry/senegal-development-report-by-malik-brewster
1222 http://www.unesco.org/new/en/dakar/about-this-office/single-
view/news/unesco\_literacy\_project\_in\_senegal\_inspires\_other\_african\_countries/\#.VIIqaTGsWQ1
1223 http://brighterbrains.org/articles/entry/senegal-development-report-by-malik-brewster
1224 http://www.globalgiving.org/projects/educate-girls-and-fight-poverty-in-senegal/
1225 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1226 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1227 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1228 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1229 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1230 The World Fact Book, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-
factbook/rankorder/2223rank.html?countryname=Senegal&countrycode=sg&regionCode=afr&rank=28#sg
1231 http://www.who.int/gho/maternal_health/countries/sen.pdf?ua=1
_{1232}\ http://www.who.int/gho/maternal\_health/countries/sen.pdf?ua=1
_{1233}\;http://www.who.int/gho/maternal\_health/countries/sen.pdf?ua=1
{\scriptstyle 1234~http://www.who.int/gho/maternal\_health/countries/sen.pdf?ua=1}
1235 http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/senegal_statistics.html
1236 http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/senegal_statistics.html
1237 http://allafrica.com/stories/201304231126.html?viewall=1
1238 http://allafrica.com/stories/201304231126.html?viewall=1
```

1239 http://www.voanews.com/content/activists-push-for-looser-abortion-laws-in-senegal/2447129.html

```
1240 http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/12/01/us-senegal-women-abortion-idUSKCNoJF31220141201
1241 http://www.voanews.com/content/activists-push-for-looser-abortion-laws-in-senegal/2447129.html
1249 http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/12/01/us-senegal-women-abortion-idUSKCNoJF31220141201
1243 http://aenderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1244 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1245 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1246 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1247 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1248 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1249 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
{\it 1250 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf}
1251 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
_{1252}\ http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
_{1253}\ http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1254 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1255 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1256 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1257 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1258 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1259 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1260 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/SN.pdf
1261 http://www.globalpartnership.org/country/sierra-leone
1262 Global Partnership for Education, 'Sierra Leone' http://www.globalpartnership.org/country/sierra-leone
1263 Global Partnership for Education, 'Sierra Leone' http://www.globalpartnership.org/country/sierra-leone
1264 UNDP, http://www.sl.undp.org/content/sierraleone/en/home/countruinfo/
1265 UNESCO, http://www.uis.unesco.org/literacy/Pages/literacy-data-release-2014.aspx
1266 http://www.placna.org/lawsofniaeria/node/121
1267 http://www.sl.undp.org/content/sierraleone/en/home/countruinfo/
{\it 1268}\ Women\ in\ National\ Parliaments,\ October\ 1\ 2014,\ {\it http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm}
{\it 1269}\ Women\ in\ National\ Parliaments,\ October\ 1\ 2014,\ {\it http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm}
1270 http://www.sl.undp.org/content/sierraleone/en/home/countryinfo/
{\it 1271}\ The\ World\ Fact\ Book, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/rankorder/2223 rank. html
{}_{1272}\ WHO, http://www.who.int/gho/maternal\_health/countries/sle.pdf?ua=1
{\scriptstyle 1273}\ WHO, http://www.who.int/gho/maternal\_health/countries/sle.pdf?ua=1}
1274 WHO, http://www.who.int/gho/maternal_health/countries/sle.pdf?ua=1
1275 http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/sierraleone_statistics.html
1276 http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/sierraleone
{\it 1277} Foreign\ Policy\ In\ Focus, How\ Women\ Are\ Bearing\ the\ Brunt\ of\ the\ Ebola\ Epidemic,\ October\ 13\ 2014, \\ {\it http://fpif.org/women-bearing-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brunt-ebola-brun
1278 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/health-30148979
1279 http://www.unicef.org.uk/Media-centre/Press-releases/UNICEF-appeals-for-200-million-for-Ebola-response-in-West-Africa/
1280 http://newswatchsl.com/article/%E2%80%98unsafe-abortion-life-threatening%E2%80%99-%E2%80%A6health-experts
_{1281} http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/news1/sierra-leone-government-prepares-to-give-an-account-of-its-women-and-girls-
to-cedaw
1282 http://www.sierra-leone.org/Laws/2007-20p.pdf
1283 http://www.amnesty.org/en/region/sierra-leone/report-2011
1284 http://www.amnesty.org/en/region/sierra-leone/report-2011
_{1285}\ http://www.amnesty.org/en/region/sierra-leone/report-2011
1286 http://www.amnesty.org/en/region/sierra-leone/report-2011
1287 http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/news1/sierra-leone-government-prepares-to-give-an-account-of-its-women-and-girls-
{\scriptstyle 1288~http://www.africa4womensrights.org/public/Dossier\_of\_Claims/SierraLeoneENG.pdf}
1289 http://www.amnesty.org/en/region/sierra-leone/report-2011
1290 http://www.sl.undp.org/content/sierraleone/en/home/countryinfo/
1291 http://www.peacewomen.org/naps/country/africa/sierra-leone
1292 http://www.sl.undp.org/content/sierraleone/en/home/mdgoverview/overview/mdg3/
1293 http://menengage.org/regions/africa/sierra-leone/
1294 http://menengage.org/regions/africa/sierra-leone/
{\it 1295}\ http://www.africa4womensrights.org/public/Dossier\_of\_Claims/SierraLeoneENG.pdf
```

```
1296 http://www.africa4womensrights.org/public/Dossier_of_Claims/SierraLeoneENG.pdf
1297 http://www.africa4womensrights.org/public/Dossier_of_Claims/SierraLeoneENG.pdf
1298 http://www.africa4womensrights.org/public/Dossier_of_Claims/SierraLeoneENG.pdf
1299 http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx_itao_download/BTI_2014_Togo.pdf
1300 http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx_itao_download/BTI_2014_Togo.pdf
_{1301}\ http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/togo\_statistics.html
_{1302}\;http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx\_itao\_download/BTI\_2014\_Togo.pdf
_{1303}\ http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx\_itao\_download/BTI\_2014\_Togo.pdf
_{1304}\ http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx\_itao\_download/BTI\_2014\_Togo.pdf
_{1305}\,http://knoema.com/atlas/Togo/topics/Education/Expenditures-on-Education/Public-spending-on-education-percent-of-GDP
_{1306}\ http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx\_itao\_download/BTI\_2014\_Togo.pdf
_{1307}\,http://www.worldbank.org/projects/P116384/tg--education-all-fast-track-initiative-program?lang=entering and the projects of the project of the pro
_{1308}\ http://www.educationincrisis.net/country-profiles/africa/item/496-togo
_{1309}\; http://www.refworld.org/country,,,,TGO,,53284a5d5,o.html
1310 http://www.refworld.org/country,,,,TGO,,53284a5d5,o.html
1311 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1312 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1313 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1314 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1315 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1316 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1317 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1318 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1319 http://www.refworld.org/docid/46d5787d32.html
1320 http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx_itao_download/BTI_2014_Togo.pdf
1321 http://www.bti-project.de/uploads/tx_itao_download/BTI_2014_Togo.pdf
1322 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1323 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
_{1324} http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1325 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1326 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
_{1327}\,http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1328 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1329 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
1330 http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
_{1331}\;http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
_{1332}\ http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
_{1333}\ http://genderindex.org/sites/default/files/datasheets/TG.pdf
```